Approaches to Building a Quantum Computer Based on Semiconductors

by

Sebastian Pauka

at

The School of Physics

A thesis submitted in fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

at

The University of Sydney

August 2019

© Sebastian Pauka, MMXIX.

All rights reserved.

Approaches to Building a Quantum Computer Based on Semiconductors

by Sebastian Pauka

Submitted to the The School of Physics on August 26, 2019, in fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Throughout this Ph.D., the quest to build a quantum computer has accelerated, driven by ever-improving fidelities of conventional qubits and the development of new technologies that promise topologically protected qubits with the potential for lifetimes that exceed those of comparable conventional qubits. As such, there has been an explosion of interest in the design of an architecture for a quantum computer. This design would have to include high-quality qubits at the bottom of the stack, be extensible, and allow the layout of many qubits with scalable methods for readout and control of the entire device. Furthermore, the whole experimental infrastructure must handle the requirements for parallel operation of many qubits in the system. Hence the crux of this thesis: to design an architecture for a semiconductor-based quantum computer that encompasses all the elements that would be required to build a large scale quantum machine, and investigate the individual these elements at each layer of this stack, from qubit to readout to control.

Each chapter of this thesis investigates a different layer of the stack from the top down. In Chapter 2, I explore the key elements of the architecture of a quantum computer. I first define a common structure by which we can compare the control and readout hardware for any given design, following which I present two potential architectures for a quantum computer: one that multiplexes both readout and control from room-temperature to 4 K in Sec. 2.2, followed by one which uses CryoCMOS to generate control pulses near the qubits in Sec. 2.3.

In Chapter 3, I move up the stack and present a set of experiments concerning the design and implementation of circulators based on the quantum Hall effect (Sec. 3.1) and the anomalous quantum Hall effect (Sec. 3.2). Circulators are vital components in qubit experiments, used to route signals and isolate qubits from thermal photons, however, are currently bulky, centimeter-scale devices. By capacitively coupling to the edge magnetoplasmon modes of micron-scale Hall droplets, I demonstrate non-reciprocal transmission with isolation similar to that of off-the-shelf components.

In Chapter 4, I explore the design of the spin qubit and examine the dispersive gate sensing technique, which holds promise as a scalable method of readout for large arrays of quantum dots. First, in Sec. 4.1, the scalable design for a singlet-triplet qubit is proposed, which allows for the layout of larger arrays of qubits while presenting a method for two-qubit coupling over intermediate length scales via an intermediate quantum state. Then, in Sec. 4.2, I inspect anomalous signals present in dispersive gate sensors, propos-

ing that they are caused by localized pockets of charge that form in the 2-dimensional electron gas (2DEG). These pockets of charge may contribute to the charge-noise that plagues semiconductor based qubits.

Finally, in Chapter 5, I study the formation of Majorana zero modes in InAs nanowires and 2DEGs and the experimental challenges of realizing a qubit based on topological qubits. In Sec. 5.1, I propose techniques for improving the quality of shallow InAs 2DEG's after processing, which remains a limiting factor in the design of qubits based on Majorana zero modes in InAs. In Sec. 5.2, I investigate techniques for finding and reading out Majorana zero modes and present benchmarks on the current generation of charge sensors in nanowires.

Thesis Supervisor: Professor David Reilly

Declaration

I herewith declare that the intellectual content of this thesis is the product of my own work, and that I have produced this work without the prohibited assistance of third parties and without making use of aids other than those specified. Notions taken directly or indirectly from other sources have been identified as such. For all published work, permission to include data in this thesis has been granted from the corresponding author, and author lists and affiliations are listed.

The thesis work was conducted from 03 Mar 2014 to 26 Aug 2019 under the supervision of Professor David Reilly and Professor Andrew Doherty at the University of Sydney.

Signed:_____

Sebastian Pauka Date: 26 Aug 2019

Acknowledgments

It was more than six years ago now that I found myself choosing between a research career in physics and one in computer science. At the time, it was a difficult choice, but with the benefit of hindsight, I have no doubts that I made the right call. That is to a considerable degree due to amazing people I've had the opportunity to work with.

First, I would like to thank my supervisor David Reilly. Without his gently cajoling at the beginning, I may have ended up somewhere entirely different. Since then, I've learned an enormous amount through his teaching and through constant and entertaining discussions. Without his support and guidance, I can't imagine having had the fantastic Ph.D. I have had. More than that, under his supervision, I've met extraordinary people, traveled to countless conferences and seen the lab grow from a single fridge and a smattering of students, to an empire with seven fridges (a number which I think is becoming eight as I write this) and an innumerable number of people. I still remember our road trip down California and all the discussions it provoked as one of the best times I've had. I am also grateful to Andrew Doherty who gave his time and counsel, both in physics (of which his knowledge seems endless) and in life, despite his enormously busy schedule. Under his tutelage, I learned so much about physics and the community, understanding to which I still regularly refer. To Maja Cassidy, who joined only recently but has had such a massive impact on the science that I (and indeed the whole lab) has been able to do, thank you for your support and direction, I gained so much insight in our conversations over the past year.

To the entire Quantum Nanoscience Lab, I want to express my heartfelt gratitude. The people who I've had a chance to work with have all enriched my life, professional and personal, enormously. I can't think of a better group of people to have worked with over the years.

To John Hornibrook, I think it was only a few months ago that I learned that our pairing in the early days of Honours was a last minute arrangement. Thank you for patiently explaining the fundamentals of physics to a hopelessly lost student. Without your encouragement in the early days, I can't imagine how I would have made it this far. The lab has been a pleasure to work in by your side, and I hope we can continue to swap programming oddities well into the future.

To James Colless, who is both an unending fountain of knowledge and who taught me how to survive in a physics lab, thank you for giving me such a great intuitive understanding of the work we do. I enjoyed working and learning with you immensely, and to top it off, our time traveling was the best!

Xanthe Croot is just about the most joyous, tireless, optimistic and loud person I know, who brings so much to any workplace, all the while being one of the best physicists I know. Thank you for the constant arguments(/discussions). Even though I think we freaked out anyone walking past, they were amongst the most informative times I had. Thanks also for pushing me to do more outside of the lab, whether it was running a half marathon or singing Mariah Carey loudly in the lab, I grew a great deal as a result.

Last amongst the original quantum dot crew, to Alice Mahoney, thank you for being at first a fantastic mentor and then a great friend. I still remember you stressing about my honors talk and thesis far more than me, which, you know, fair, and as a result pushing me to do better and be better. You made the lab, and everyone in it better organized, more diligently logbooked and pushed me to be meticulous with the science. The brunches were fun too.

To Ewa Rej, thanks for being a fantastic labmate and friend. Our trivia Wednesdays are a social event I've never quite managed to repeat, and our conversations have meant so much over the years. MC Jarratt, thanks for being an excellent lab buddy, drinking partner, and friend. Our road trips through America were, without a doubt, a highlight of my Ph.D., and I can't wait to go on another craft brewery crawl. To Steven Waddy, your endless knowledge about the minutiae of physics and electronics has taught me so much and made the lab a surprisingly insightful place to work. To Ian Conway-Lamb, your help with PCB, FPGA, and mechanical engineering was invaluable over the years, our movie nights never quite recovered after you left. To my coffee friend over in NMR: Tom Boele, thanks for the discussions and support particularly in the last few weeks of the Ph.D. The chance to escape writing has been indispensable for my sanity. To Torsten Gaebel, thanks for all your help fixing things, for keeping us all safe and for the company on our many nights to the pub.

To everyone else in the QNL, thank you. The ASIC team of Kushal Das, Ali Moini and Yuanyuan Yang, learning about transistors, CMOS design, and working with you on Mulberry and Gooseberry has been invaluable. The FPGA and rf team of Jon Knoblauch, Deshan Govender and Neil Dick, thanks for the insights about FPGA design, rf engineering, and whiskey. And remaining engineers and scientists, Jana Darulova, Brendan Altus, Tim Newman, and Andrew Kelly, thanks for all the conversations over the years. I can't imagine a workplace this good, and it's all down to the fantastic people in this lab.

To all the others who have supported me scientifically thank you. To the entire team at ANFF UNSW, Joanna Syzmanska, Nadia Court, and Pierrette Michaux, thank you for your help with fabrication and for training me in the early days. To all the growers, Hong Lu and Art Gossard from UCSB, and Geoff Gardner, John Watson and Mike Manfra from Purdue University, who have supplied us with high-quality material without which we would not have been able to do any science, thank you. To the entire team at Copenhagen who kindly hosted me over a period of 3 months, it was an amazingly productive time, and everyone there made me feel like I had a true second home. In particular, I would like to thank Charlie Marcus for welcoming me as if I was a longtime member of his lab, and Dovydas Razmadze, Filip Malinowski and Hung Nguyen, who shared their time and experiments.

Oh, don't think I've forgotten you, Alexis George! From your time in Physics admin to now you've sorted out so many issues for me, even when it really wasn't your job. Thanks for making every day I was writing enjoyable. And indeed to the rest of the School of Physics admin and workshop, thank you for all your support over the years.

To my friends, in particular, Karl Bromfield, Matt Saddington, Adam Seage, and Harriet Rosman who supported me through these long years, and seldom showed any doubt that I would finish, I wouldn't have been able to do it without your support. Last, to my family, thank you for all your help over these past five years, the late night dinners, the long chats, the distractions and perspectives on life outside academia.

Contents

Li	List of Figures				
List of Tables					
Li	List of Publications				
0	Intr	oductio	n	1	
1	The	Quest f	for a Quantum Computer	5	
	1.1	A Qui	ck Introduction to Quantum Computing	9	
		1.1.1	The Qubit	10	
		1.1.2	Multi-Qubit States (Qubit Registers)	14	
		1.1.3	Noise	16	
	1.2	Makir	ng Qubits in Semiconductors	18	
		1.2.1	The 2-Dimensional Electron Gas	19	
		1.2.2	Quantum Dots	26	
		1.2.3	Qubits from Quantum Dots	38	
		1.2.4	Majorana Zero Modes	45	
	1.3	Chara	cterizing 2DEGs	48	
		1.3.1	Weak Localization	50	
		1.3.2	The Quantum Hall Effect	53	
		1.3.3	Edge Magnetoplasmons (EMPs)	57	
		1.3.4	The Spin-Orbit Interaction	58	
		1.3.5	Quantum Anomalous Hall Effect	62	
		1.3.6	Forming Majoranas	63	
2	Arcl	nitectur	e of a Quantum Computer	67	
	2.1	Design	ning an Architecture	68	
		2.1.1	Control Plane	69	
		2.1.2	Readout	75	
	2.2	Cryog	enic Control Architecture for Large-Scale Quantum Computing	82	
		2.2.1	Introduction	83	
		2.2.2	Control Micro-architecture	85	
		2.2.3	Implementation of the Control Architecture	85	

		2.2.4	Semiconductor Qubit Control	93
		2.2.5	Discussion	94
		2.2.6	Conclusion	96
	2.3	A Cry	oCMOS Based Control Architecture for Scaling Quantum Computer	s 98
		2.3.1	The CryoCMOS Architecture	99
		2.3.2	Benchmarking the CryoCMOS chip	101
		2.3.3	Fast Gating	105
		2.3.4	Conclusion	107
3	Qua	intum (/	Anomalous) Hall Effect Circulators	109
	3.1	On-ch	ip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator	111
		3.1.1	Introduction	112
		3.1.2	Experimental Setup and Results	113
		3.1.3	Discussion and Model	119
		3.1.4	Tunable non-reciprocity	120
		3.1.5	Conclusion	122
	3.2	Zero-I	Field Edge Plasmons in a Magnetic Topological Insulator	123
		3.2.1	Introduction	124
		3.2.2	Results	126
		3.2.3	Discussion	133
		3.2.4	Conclusion	133
4	Spir	n Qubits	s and Readout	135
	4.1	Device	e Architecture for Coupling Spin Qubits Via an Intermediate	
		Quant	um State	137
		4.1.1	Introduction	138
		4.1.2	Methods	140
		4.1.3	Results and Discussion	140
		4.1.4	Summary	145
	4.2	Gate-S	Sensing Charge Pockets in the Semiconductor-Qubit Environment	147
		4.2.1	Introduction	148
		4.2.2	Experimental Setup	149
		4.2.3	Discussion	150
		4.2.4	Conclusion	157

5	Maj	oranas a	ınd InAs	159
	5.1	Repair	ing the Surface of InAs-based Topological Heterostructures	161
		5.1.1	Introduction	162
		5.1.2	Experiment	163
		5.1.3	Surface Treatments and Oxide Growth	166
		5.1.4	Scattering Mechanisms	168
		5.1.5	Conclusion	169
	5.2	Radio-	Frequency Methods for Majorana-Based Quantum Devices	171
		5.2.1	Introduction	172
		5.2.2	Experimental setup	173
		5.2.3	RF Charge sensing	174
		5.2.4	Conclusions	179
6	Con	clusion	S	181
	6.1	Contro	olling Qubits	181
	6.2	Scalab	le Qubit Designs	183
	6.3	Closin	g Remarks	185
A	Nan	ofabrica	ation	187
	A.1	Fabrica	ation Overviews	187
	A.2	Detaile	ed Process Recipes	189
р	1 1.4	Detail		
В	Wir	ing and	Setup	203
в С	Wir	ing and	Setup ary Material for On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator	203 207
в С	Wir Supj C.1	ing and plement Device	Setup tary Material for On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator as and Circuit Details	203207207
в С	Wir Supj C.1 C.2	ing and plement Device Experi	Setup tary Material for On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator as and Circuit Details	203207207208
в С	Wirf Supj C.1 C.2 C.3	ing and plement Device Experi Lower	Setup tary Material for On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator cs and Circuit Details mental Methods ing the Circulator Insertion Loss	 203 207 207 208 211
в С	Wir Sup C.1 C.2 C.3 C.4	ing and plement Device Experi Lower Extrac	Setup tary Material for On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator es and Circuit Details mental Methods ing the Circulator Insertion Loss ting the Dielectric Permittivity	 203 207 207 208 211 211
В С	Wir: Supj C.1 C.2 C.3 C.4 C.5	ing and Device Experi Lower Extrac Tuning	Setup tary Material for On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator es and Circuit Details mental Methods ing the Circulator Insertion Loss ting the Dielectric Permittivity g Non-Reciprocity with Gate Voltage	 203 207 207 208 211 211 213
C D	Wir: Supj C.1 C.2 C.3 C.4 C.5 Supj	Device Device Experi Lower Extrac Tuning	Setup tary Material for On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator es and Circuit Details mental Methods ing the Circulator Insertion Loss ting the Dielectric Permittivity g Non-Reciprocity with Gate Voltage cary Material for Zero-Field Edge Plasmons in a Magnetic Topolog	 203 207 208 211 211 213
B C D	Wir: Supp C.1 C.2 C.3 C.4 C.5 Supp ical	ing and olement Device Experi Lower Extrac Tuning olement	Setup tary Material for On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator es and Circuit Details mental Methods ing the Circulator Insertion Loss ting the Dielectric Permittivity g Non-Reciprocity with Gate Voltage cary Material for Zero-Field Edge Plasmons in a Magnetic Topolog or	 203 207 208 211 211 213 - 215
b C D	Wir: Supp C.1 C.2 C.3 C.4 C.5 Supp ical 1 D.1	Device Device Experi Lower Extrac Tuning Dement	Setup tary Material for On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator es and Circuit Details es and Circuit Details mental Methods ing the Circulator Insertion Loss ting the Dielectric Permittivity ting the Dielectric Permittivity tary Material for Zero-Field Edge Plasmons in a Magnetic Topolog or ation Details	 203 207 208 211 211 213 - 215 215

E	Supplementary Material for Repairing the Surface of InAs-based Topological			
	Heterostructures			
	E.1	Fabrication Details	219	
	E.2	Measurement	220	
	E.3	Density and Mobility for all Treatments	221	
	E.4	Density at Peak Mobility	222	
F	Supplementary Material for Radio-Frequency methods for Majorana-Based			
	Qua	ntum Devices	223	
	F.1	Instruments	223	
	F.2	Signal-to-Noise Ratio and Visibility	224	
	F.3	Fabrication	226	
Bibliography 222				

List of Figures

1.1	Moore's Law and the end of exponential scaling	7
1.2	Relationship between various complexity classes	9
1.3	Binary coding	10
1.4	The Bloch sphere representation of a qubit	11
1.5	Noise affecting pure states	16
1.6	Bloch waves on a regular lattice	20
1.7	Band bending in a straddling type heterojunction, and the GaAs/AlGaAs	
	heterostructure	22
1.8	Schematic of a single quantum dot	26
1.9	Coulomb blockade in a single quantum dot	29
1.10	Schematic of a double quantum dot	30
1.11	Energy levels and spin in a double quantum dot	32
1.12	SEM image of a double quantum dot on GaAs	37
1.13	Energy levels and eigenstates of a Singlet-Triplet qubit	42
1.14	Energy levels and eigenstates of an Exchange-Only qubit	43
1.15	1D chain of fermions, forming a Majorana zero modes	46
1.16	Schematic of a Hall bar and several devices	50
1.17	Weak localization	51
1.18	Integer quantum Hall effect in GaAs and InAs	56
1.19	Edge magnetoplasmons	57
1.20	The spin-orbit interaction and weak anti-localization	61
1.21	Quantum spin Hall and quantum anomalous Hall effect	63
1.22	Spin-orbit interaction in a nanowire with a magnetic field	64
2.1	Generalized quantum computing architecture	70
2.2	Readout of a semiconductor quantum dot	75
2.3	Frequency multiplexed readout of a five-dot device	76
2.4	Comparison of analog and digital multichannel readout	80
2.5	Proposed Prime-line/Address-line architecture	84
2.6	Schematic of a control micro-architecture	86
2.7	Characterization of a rf HEMT switch	88
2.8	Schematic of a rf impedance matching switch	89
2.9	Implementation of a 2×2 switch matrix	91

2.10	Implementation of proposed micro-architecture	95
2.11	Schematic of our proposed CryoCMOS architecture	100
2.12	Testbench for the CryoCMOS architecture	102
2.13	Voltage calibration procedure and hold time	103
2.14	Leakage rate of charge locking	104
2.15	Static corrections to hold voltage	105
2.16	Characterization of fast gating	106
3.1	Schematic of a standard transmon-like experiment	110
3.2	Detecting microwave edge magnetoplasmons (EMPs)	113
3.3	Experimental setup for determining the response of the on-chip circulator	115
3.4	Non-reciprocal response of the quantum Hall circulator	117
3.5	Comparison of data and model	118
3.6	Tunable non-reciprocity of the quantum Hall circulator	121
3.7	A three-dimensional topological insulator based circulator	125
3.8	Microwave transmission measurement of 3D-TI based circulator	128
3.9	RF and DC response with magnetic field	130
3.10	Effect of temperature and microwave power	132
4.1	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS	139
4.1 4.2	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS	139 142
4.1 4.2 4.3	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS	139 142 143
4.14.24.34.4	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS	139 142 143 144
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS	139 142 143 144 148
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS	139 142 143 144 148 151
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS	 139 142 143 144 148 151 152
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS	139 142 143 144 148 151 152 154
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS	 139 142 143 144 148 151 152 154 156
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.1 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS Latching during loading and unloading of electrons	 139 142 143 144 148 151 152 154 156 163
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.1 5.2 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS Latching during loading and unloading of electrons	 139 142 143 144 148 151 152 154 156 163 165
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.1 5.2 5.3 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS Latching during loading and unloading of electrons	 139 142 143 144 148 151 152 154 156 163 165 167
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS Latching during loading and unloading of electrons	 139 142 143 144 148 151 152 154 156 163 165 167 168
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS Latching during loading and unloading of electrons Tunnel coupling between the DQD and IQS Capacative coupling between DQDs via an IQS Devices used to examine the anomalous dispersive readout signal	 139 142 143 144 148 151 152 154 156 163 165 167 168 169
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS Latching during loading and unloading of electrons	 139 142 143 144 148 151 152 154 156 163 165 167 168 169 172
 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8 4.9 5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 	Device for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an IQS Latching during loading and unloading of electrons	 139 142 143 144 148 151 152 154 156 163 165 167 168 169 172 176

6.1	Scalable qubit designs	184
6.2	Roadmap to a quantum computer	186
A.1	Edge profiles of two resists	192
A.2	Etch profile of H_2SO_4 and H_3PO_4	195
A.3	Sample ohmic design and anneal	200
B.1	Standard wiring diagram for a dilution refrigerator	204
B.2	DC thermalization	206
C.1	2-port quantum Hall transmission Line device	208
C.2	Circuit model of a three-port QH circulator	209
C.3	Reconfigurable routing	210
C.4	Frequency response with gate voltage	213
D.1	Microwave transmission prior to sample magnetisation	216
D.2	Power and temperature dependence of TI absorption	217
D.3	Secondary TI device	218
E.1	Measurement multiplexing setup	220
E.2	Density/Mobility for all Treatments	221
E.3	Location in density of peak mobility	222

List of Tables

1.1	Properties of some common semiconductors	21
1.2	Representative properties of a GaAs 2DEG used for forming quantum dots	36
2.1	Approximate power and wiring requirements for a QC $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	71
5.1	InAs sample treatments and growth parameters	164
A.1	Spin recipes for various resists	192
A.2	Development recipes for various resists	194
A.3	Dilute phosphoric acid (5:1:50 $H_3PO_4:H_2O_2:H_2O$) etch rates	195
A.4	Evaporator recipes	198
A.5	Rapid thermal anneal recipe	201
B.1	Component values for dc filers	205

List of Publications

Cryogenic Control Architecture for Large-Scale Quantum Computing

J. M. Hornibrook, J. I. Colless, I. D. Conway Lamb, S. J. Pauka, H. Lu, A. C. Gossard, J. D. Watson, G. C. Gardner, S. Fallabi, M. J. Manfra, and D. J. Reilly Phys. Rev. Applied 3, 024010 (2015)

An FPGA-based Instrumentation Platform for use at Deep Cryogenic Temperatures

I. D. Conway Lamb, J. I. Colless, J. M. Hornibrook, S. J. Pauka, S. J. Waddy, M. K. Frechtling, and D. J. Reilly Rev. Sci. Inst. 87, 014701 (2016)

On-Chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator

A. C. Mahoney, J. I. Colless, S. J. Pauka, J. M. Hornibrook, J. D. Watson, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, A. C. Doherty, and D. J. Reilly Phys. Rev. X 7, 011007 (2017)

Zero-field Edge Plasmons in a Magnetic Topological Insulator

A. C. Mahoney, J. I. Colless, L. Peeters, S. J. Pauka, E. J. Fox, X. Kou, L. Pan, K. L. Wang, D. Goldhaber-Gordon, and D. J. Reilly Nat. Comms. 8, 1836 (2017)

Device Architecture for Coupling Spin Qubits via an Intermediate Quantum State S. J. Pauka, X. G. Croot, J. D. Watson, G. C. Gardner, S. Fallahi, M. J. Manfra, and D. J. Reilly Phys. Rev. Applied 10, 044058 (2018)

Gate-Sensing Charge Pockets in the Semiconductor-Qubit Environment

X. G. Croot, S. J. Pauka, M. C. Jarratt, H. Lu, A. C. Gossard, J. D. Watson, G. C. Gardner, S. Fallahi, M. J. Manfra, and D. J. Reilly Phys. Rev. Applied 11, 064027 (2019)

Radio-Frequency Methods for Majorana-Based Quantum Devices: Fast Charge Sensing and Phase-Diagram Mapping

D. Razmadze, D. Sabonis, F. K. Malinowski, G. C. Ménard, S. J. Pauka, H. Nguyen, D. M. T. van Zanten, E. C. T. O'Farrell, J. Suter, P. Krogstrup, F. Kuemmeth, and C. M. Marcus Phys. Rev. Applied 11,064011 (2019)

Characterising Quantum Devices at Scale with Custom Cryo-CMOS

S. J. Pauka, K. Das, J. M. Hornibrook, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, M. C. Cassidy and D. J. Reilly arχiv Preprint 1908.07685 (2019)

Repairing the Surface of InAs-based Topological Heterostructures

S. J. Pauka, J. D. S. Witt, C. N. Allen, B. Harlech-Jones, A. Jouan, G. C. Gardner, S. Gronin, T. Wang, C. Thomas, M. J. Manfra, D. J. Reilly and M. C. Cassidy arXiv Preprint 1908.08689 (2019)

A Cryogenic Interface for Controlling Many Qubits

S. J. Pauka, K. Das, R. Kalra, A. Moini, Y. Y. Yang, M. Trainer, A. Bousquet, C. Cantaloube, N. Dick, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra and D. J. Reilly arxiv Preprint 1912.01299 (2019)

Chapter 0

Introduction

The invention of quantum mechanics early in the twentieth century created the most complete and accurate theory of reality that has been discovered so far. It was Richard Feynman who theorized in his seminal 1981 keynote [1] that with quantum physics we could build a quantum simulator — a machine that would be able to solve a class of problem that we couldn't solve with a classical computer (an idea we will expand on in Section 1.1). Since he delivered this keynote, the field of quantum computing has exploded. First came theoretical descriptions of algorithms with a quantum speedup: Deutsch's Algorithm in 1992 [2] and Shor's Algorithm in 1994 [3]. Despite these advances, many suspected that it was only a matter of time before a "no-go" result would be found; a result that would say that quantum computers could not scale, or that errors in a quantum system would be uncorrectable. However, with the formulation of the quantum fault-tolerance theorem [4, 5], which showed that for a sufficiently small error rate it is possible to correct errors faster than they occur, the last reasonable objection to quantum computing was overcome (my favorite reference as to why this seems true is in Chapter 14 of Scott Aaronson's book [6]). Since then, a plethora of physical systems have emerged that seem like contenders for building a quantum computer, such as trapped ions [7], nuclear spins [8], electron spins in semiconductors [9], excitations in superconductors [10], single photons [11], or a large number of other systems that are too numerous to list here. Each of them aims to realize a qubit, the quantum equivalent of a bit, which rather than being described as a single number taking the value of 0 or 1, is represented by a two-dimensional vector that evolves under the rules of quantum physics, an idea I expand upon in Section 1.1.1. Today, many of these qubits are being realized in larger and larger numbers with error rates that are butting up against the fault-tolerance threshold, raising the specter of large quantum computers in the near future.

With such a large number of physical systems to choose from, and with significant

differences in the experimental apparatus necessary to form and control them, I make the choice to limit the discussion in my thesis to semiconductor and superconductor based qubit systems. This class of qubit still encompasses a significant portion of the above systems, however, these systems have the advantage of sharing a number of features which will allow us to reason about the design of a large-scale quantum machine, despite the fact that a truly scalable quantum chip is not yet a reality. Namely, these each have all electrical control and readout with bandwidths up to a few GHz, and must all be cooled to temperatures of a few mK in order to protect the delicate quantum information stored within them from thermal excitation, and for superconducting and topological variants, to form a superconducting state. In particular, the requirement to cool these systems introduces limitations in the power that may be dissipated proximally to the quantum device, with only a few micro-Watt's of cooling power available when cooling devices to mK in a cryostat. With this in mind, the design of a quantum computer must balance power, interconnection and latency between the different stages to fit within the noise, space and power constraints of the system.

The rapid progress made in the field, while no doubt exciting, also highlights the difficulty I have in preparing this thesis. Between when I started my Ph.D. in 2014 and now, the community underwent a seismic shift in ambition, moving from trying to work on one or few-qubit systems [12] to trying to implement useful machines with hundreds of qubits [13], with a concomitant increase in funding. Industrial players have also entered the ring trying to build viable commercial quantum machines, including IBM, Intel, Google, Rigetti, DWave and Microsoft. Over the same period, our lab grew from one with a single dilution refrigerator (DR) and four other Ph.D. students to one with 7 DRs, 2 cryostats, close to 50 people and substantial backing from industry (Microsoft). It is in that context that this thesis is written. All the topics presented have the same aim: to build a useful quantum computer; but experiments span from exploring low-level materials challenges, to designing individual qubits, to scalable instrumentation design, and finally to architecture designs for building large scale quantum machines.

I have grouped results into five broad chapters, each of which presents several papers dealing with these results, intending to create a coherent story-line around my work, starting from the top level architecture in Chapter 2 and working my way down to materials science in Chapter 5. A brief description of the structure of this thesis is as follows.

In order to discuss how different architecture designs for a quantum computer vary, the topic of Chapter 2, we must first devise a system for comparing them based on common features of their design. Existing techniques for comparing designs, based on those used in classical computing such as Rent's rule [14], have recently been adapted for their quantum

counterparts [15], however are not sufficiently descriptive for describing or contrasting the different architectures that have been proposed. I will therefore begin, in Section 2.1, by defining a new quantum-specific framework for discussing architectures used for quantum computers, using the three criteria (power, interconnection and latency) highlighted above. Following this, I present two new architectures, the prime lines architecture in Section 2.2 which routes signals generated at room temperature between many qubits, and a Cryo-CMOS architecture which is able to generate pulses at mK. Each of these significantly reduces the number of interconnects necessary between room temperature and mK, allowing the number of qubits controlled by finite resources to be increased dramatically. Such approaches, while previously proposed in various theoretical forms [16, 17], are realized for the first time in Section 2.3.

To enable the architectures proposed in this thesis, it is crucial to, in parallel, develop lowor no-power technologies that form the building blocks of the routing and interconnection in this thesis, which may be tightly integrated with the qubit chip at the bottom of the fridge (see Section 2.1 for the argument as to why this must be done at mK). This idea is explored in Chapters 2 and 3. The goal of tighter integration is achieved by three methods. First, utilizing the technologies used to make qubits for routing and control, as is done with the reflective switches that enable the prime-lines architecture in Section 2.2. Second is miniaturization of existing components to allow tight integration and further scaling of existing designs, as is presented in the work miniaturizing circulators in Chapter 3. Finally, the utilization of existing technologies, in this case CMOS, for qubit control, is described in Section 2.3.

All the above discussion hinges on the demonstration of high-fidelity qubits, without which quantum computing will remain just a hypothetical idea. With that in mind, the final two chapters of this thesis deal with the development of scalable designs for high-fidelity qubits. Two ideas are explored. Chapter 4 studies a well-established qubit platform: the spin qubit. Although this platform has been studied extensively in the past [18, 9], scaling them to useful sizes requires numerous further improvements in design, control and read-out. For example, existing designs require complex protocols for initialization [19] or the placement of many large proximal charge sensors [20]. In this thesis, I tackle these two issues, presenting an tileable design of a spin-qubit device in GaAs that allows simple initialization of qubits in long chains in Section 4.1, and investigate sources of noise that limits the performance of dispersive gate sensing, a technique that allows the use of gate electrodes rather than bulky proximal charge sensors for readout of qubits, in Section 4.2. Although the experiments in this thesis focus on devices in a GaAs/(Al, Ga)As heterostructure, many

of the issues and solutions raised have applicability to any dispersive readout or quantum dot system.

Finally, in Chapter 5, we survey the nascent field of forming Majorana zero modes to use as topologically protected qubits. While such a topologically protected qubit has not yet been demonstrated, if they are realized they may have lifetimes that far exceed those of any other qubit technology [21]. While promising, the prerequisites for forming Majorana zero modes in semiconductor/superconductor hybrid structures: a large spin-orbit interaction, large Landé g-factor, high mobility, and a close, transparent interface to a superconductor, means that extensive materials and process development must be performed before they are realized. Furthermore, existing techniques for readout and control of semiconductor qubits must be adapted to this new architecture. In Section 5.1, we investigate methods for repairing the damage done to the surface of shallow 2DEGs in InAs after processing, either using TMA to remove the dirty native oxide or an ArH plasma to passivate charged surface states, and characterize the quality of these materials after treatment. Then, in Section 5.2, we evaluate techniques for charge sensing of Majorana zero modes formed in proximitized InAs nanowires.

Before delving into new results, let's start off with a brief review of the key concepts in quantum computing and materials science necessary to understand the results that follow and the context in which this research is performed.

Chapter 1

The Quest for a Quantum Computer

Before delving into the question of how we might build a quantum computer, it is worth taking a step back and exploring the question of what brought us as a scientific community to the point where it is seen as a priority to build one. The answer to that requires us to dive briefly into the world of computational complexity theory, and to examine what it means to solve problems "efficiently".

Machines we might recognize as computers were first constructed in the early 1900's, although the genesis of computation can be traced back to pioneering works by people such as Charles Babbage and Ada Lovelace in the early 1800's [22]. Based on delicate vacuum tubes and mechanical relays, and often taking up giant rooms, their inherent fragility and bugginess posed formidable obstacles to scaling. It was not until the mid-1900's that the field took off with two pivotal discoveries. The first was the construction of the first transistor in 1947, credited to Bardeen, Brattain and Shockley and for which they were awarded the Nobel Prize in 1956 [23]. This was followed by the creation of integrated circuits by Jack Kilby in 1959, for which he was awarded the Nobel Prize in the year 2000 [24]. With these two inventions, a remarkable surge in computational power occurred. This surge is embodied in Moore's law, which described an annual doubling in the number of transistors that it would be possible to fit on a single integrated circuit [25]. With this doubling came an exponential growth in the computational power that we had available to us.

Along with this growth came an obvious question. What exactly can these computers do? What sorts of problems will we be able to solve with our ever-growing bundle of transistors? To answer this question, we define the concept of an **algorithm**, a sequence of steps we run to solve a given problem. To figure out what problems we can solve, we need to calculate the number of steps we need to run to solve that problem, which tells us whether the problem can be feasibly solved. Take, for example, the question of looking for a single item x_T , in a list $L = \{x_0, x_1, \dots, x_n\}$ with n items in it. Assuming the list is in an unknown order, to find the location of the item x_T , we need to look at each item in the list in turn. If the length of the list were doubled to 2n items, it would take twice as many steps to look through the list. Tripled would be three times. The number of steps, and hence the amount of time, it takes to find an item in the list is *linear* in the length of the list. We can write the scaling of the number of steps mathematically using big- \mathcal{O} notation: searching for an item in a list is $\mathcal{O}(n)$.

What about a slightly more complicated problem? What if we want to check whether any item x_i appears in the list twice? To solve this problem, we can run the above algorithm for each item in the list in turn, setting the target to $x_T = x_0$, then $x_T = x_1$ and so forth, and checking whether we find each item two or more times. So for *n* items in the list, we run through the list *n* times, so the number of steps to run the algorithm scales as $O(n^2)$. That is, if the length of the list is doubled, it takes four times as long, so the scaling is *quadratic*.

In this way, we can classify algorithms into various complexity classes. For example, sorting a list of n items is, in the best case, $O(n \log(n))$. Solving the traveling salesman problem (TSP) is $O(n^22^n)$. Ideally, we would like to group problems into various complexity classes. For example, we can group problems that have at worst a polynomial complexity, i.e. O(f(n)) where f(n) is a polynomial into the complexity class P (for polynomial). We will call these problems **efficiently computable**. Other problems may grow at worst exponentially in the size of the problem. We can group all of those problems into the complexity class EXP. These problems, and indeed any problem that has a difficulty that grows faster than a polynomial in the size of the problem, are said to be inefficient to compute.

Of course, you might say, well what sort of operations do we allow our computers to do in a single step? If I say that my computer can solve the TSP in a single step, then the complexity of that problem reduces trivially to O(1). The answer to the question of what a computer may do in a single step is not so trivial — it is limited by the laws of physics. What sorts of computation do they allow? To answer this question, Alan Turing and Alonzo Church came up with the notion of the Turing Machine, a universal model for a physical computational device, which defines the operations that a computer may perform in a single step according to the laws of physics, and with it stated the Church-Turing hypothesis:

"a function is effectively calculable if its values can be found by some purely mechanical process". We may take this literally, understanding that by a purely mechanical process one which could be carried out by a machine.[26]

To paraphrase, this stated that anything a Turing machine could do, a computer could do too, and anything it *can't* do, no computer can. It wasn't long before this was extended



Figure 1.1: Graph of the number of transistors per chip, their clock speed, and their thermal design power plotted on a log scale against time. Although the number of transistors per chip continues to grow exponentially, the clock speed and power per chip have plateaued in the early 2000s. Reproduced with permission from [28].

to the strong Church-Turing hypothesis, which states "A probabilistic Turing machine can efficiently simulate any realistic model of computation" [27]¹. Note the addition of the term *efficiently*. This prescribes that for any operation we could add to any physical computer, we can get at most a polynomial speedup. Since a polynomial P(n) divided by another polynomial Q(n) is still a polynomial, and anything that grows faster than a polynomial E(n) divided by a polynomial Q(n) still grows faster than a polynomial, we have a universal definition for problems that are efficient to solve and those that aren't.²

So, we've established what sorts of problems a computer can solve efficiently, and we've also noted the exponential growth in the number of transistors on a chip. As long as both of these facts remain true, we should only have to wait a few years before our computers become twice as powerful and problems that were previously intractable fall within our grasp. Unfortunately, any exponential scaling must eventually fail, and so it was for ICs for two key reasons: power and transistor size. As we made our transistors smaller, we stopped

¹Note we had to add the word "probabilistic" to the statement of the strong Church-Turing hypothesis. This was due to the discovery of a new complexity class, bounded-error probabilistic polynomial (BPP), which includes problems we can solve with > 2/3 chance in polynomial time. By running these algorithms repeatedly, we can solve problems to within a small error ϵ in polynomial time.

²Of course, since we're continually coming up with better algorithms to solve hard problems, the set of problems that are efficient to solve seems to keep growing!

seeing a concomitant efficiency increase, and all of a sudden, the power density of our ICs became a limiting factor. To halt this increase, we had to reduce power dissipation, and the only way we saw how was by capping the clock speed of our computers, which, as we can see in Fig. 1.1 has plateaued since the early 2000s. Moreover, the smaller our transistors became, the more costly they were to make. Even Moore's law, which has stubbornly held past the expectations of most scientists, must eventually end as we bump up against the sizes of atoms. It seems unlikely that there is much room below Samsung's recently announced 3 nm node, so if we want to bring more problems into the fold of the possible, it seems like the strong Church-Turing hypothesis must give.

It was in this context that Feynman gave his seminal address, noting that as far as we can tell, simulating quantum systems falls outside of the set of problems that are efficiently solvable on classical computers [1]. However, as long as we can manipulate quantum systems, we should also be able to set up a "quantum simulator" to see how a quantum system behaves. If this turned out to be the case, then the strong Church-Turing hypothesis would be violated³! Here was nature efficiently simulating a system that a Turing machine can't. It was David Deutsch who in 1985 formalized the idea of a quantum Turing machine [29], and laid out the Deutsch-Church-Turing hypothesis, which holds to this day:

A quantum Turing machine can efficiently simulate any realistic model of computation.

With that, we finally define the class of problems that we might be able to solve efficiently if we can build a quantum computer — Bounded-Error Quantum Polynomial-Time or BQP. As far as we know, this class includes interesting problems that a classical computer could not efficiently solve. Problems such as Shor's algorithm for prime factorization [3] or estimating the ground state of molecules with the Variational Quantum Eigensolver algorithm [30] have no known efficient classical algorithm but could profoundly impact society. It is the promise of solutions to these problems that drive the search for a quantum computer; however, the challenges of realizing one remain formidable. To close out our discussion of complexity classes, I've summarized the relationship between complexity classes in Fig. 1.2. A point worth emphasizing is that although BQP is larger than P or BPP, it certainly does not enclose all problems, especially those in EXP. Although a quantum computer may offer an exponential speedup on a subset of algorithms, it will not give us an exponential speedup in the general case.

³Despite this violation, as far as we know the original Church-Turing hypothesis still holds. No previously uncomputable function became computable with the addition of quantum physics.



Figure 1.2: Relationship between the various complexity classes that we've discussed. The class BPP includes all problems that a classical computer can solve efficiently (including everything that can be calculated in polynomial time). BQP are all problems a quantum computer can solve efficiently (which includes everything a classical computer can do). Finally, problems that scale exponentially with input size, labeled EXP, are (almost) all other problems that are computable. The class NP is also included on this figure as it is one that often comes up in the context of complexity, if for no other reason than to emphasize that a quantum computer *cannot* solve all problems in this class.

The remainder of this chapter aims to lay out the fundamentals of quantum computing and how we might realize them in a semiconductor system. In Section 1.1, I go through a quick introduction to the concepts underlying quantum computation. In Section 1.2, I will detail several methods by which we might realize a qubit in a semiconductor. Finally, in Section 1.3, I will outline the characterization of a 2DEG, the system in which we make qubits.

1.1 A Quick Introduction to Quantum Computing

To build a quantum computer, we start by defining the notion of a quantum bit (qubit), which serves as the quantum analog to the classical bit. To review, a classical **bit** is a "piece" of information that can either take the value 0 or 1. It represents the fundamental unit of computation in digital computers. We can take individual bits, and combine them to form a **register**, whose state is defined as the state of each bit in the register. For example, two bits can take up to 4 different values: 00, 01, 10, 11. Three bits can take up to 8 values, and N bits can take up to 2^N values, however to give the state of a register all we have to do is list the state of each bit in that register, a total of N states. By choosing various encodings of values, we can map numbers, letters, and other symbols onto these registers and perform



Figure 1.3: We can encode information in a register in many ways. One encoding for positive numbers is to use a base-2 positional system, like above, where the binary register 01011010 is mapped to the number 90.

computations on them. For example, we can map positive integers onto registers using a base-2 number system, as in Fig. 1.3, or letters using a mapping such as ASCII, which assigns letters to 8-bit registers. Other mappings exist for negative numbers (such as a mapping called two's complement), numbers with decimal points (such as IEEE floating point), complex numbers and so forth.

1.1.1 The Qubit

A **qubit** is similar to a bit in that it has two states, $|0\rangle$ and $|1\rangle$, except unlike a bit, it is specified by a 2-dimensional vector, and evolves according to the rules of quantum mechanics. Due to the uniquely quantum mechanical property of **superposition**, we can no longer write the state of a single qubit (which we will denote ψ) as either $|0\rangle$ or $|1\rangle$. Instead, we must write down the vector sum of the two states, which we define as follows:

$$|0\rangle = \begin{bmatrix} 1\\0 \end{bmatrix} \qquad |1\rangle = \begin{bmatrix} 0\\1 \end{bmatrix} \qquad (1.1)$$

$$|\psi\rangle = \alpha |0\rangle + \beta |1\rangle = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha \\ \beta \end{bmatrix}$$
(1.2)

where α and β are complex numbers. If we were to take a measurement of this quantum state, rather than getting back the value of this vector sum, we would measure the $|0\rangle$ state with probability $|\alpha|^2$ and the $|1\rangle$ state with probability $|\beta|^2$. Since probabilities must sum



Figure 1.4: The state of a qubit can be represented as vector on the surface of a unit sphere. In this description, the state is described by two angles: θ and ψ .

to one, we also get a normalization condition: $|\alpha|^2 + |\beta|^2 = 1$. The quantities α and β are called probability amplitudes, and they can take both positive and negative complex values⁴ as long as the sum of their squared magnitudes is one. This gives us the first hint as to why quantum computing might give us more power than a classical computer: their states can interact in a manner which mirrors interference!

To see how this is true, it's helpful to rewrite the above state in spherical coordinates. First, let's write $\alpha = r_0 e^{-i\varphi_1}$ and $\beta = r_1 e^{-i\varphi_2}$. The normalization condition is now $r_0^2 + r_1^2 = 1$, from which we can make the replacement $r_0 = \cos(\theta/2)$ and $r_1 = \sin(\theta/2)$. We can also factor out the phase φ_1 to give:

$$|\psi\rangle = e^{-i\varphi_1} \left(\cos\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) |0\rangle + e^{-i(\varphi_2 - \varphi_1)} \sin\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right) |1\rangle \right)$$
(1.3)

The term $e^{-i\varphi_1}$ is called a global phase factor, and is equivalent to a multiplication by a unit vector, which it's easy to see makes no difference to the probabilities of any measurement (a fact that will continue to be true even when we add more qubits). Another way of saying this is that the important information is encoded in the relative phase between states. So,

⁴Interestingly, the "complex" part of that state is unnecessary to get the extra computing power of a quantum computer [31]. There's a good reason that quantum mechanics uses complex probability amplitudes [32], but if they were real, it turns out we can still do computations in BQP efficiently.

let's make the replacement $\phi=\varphi_2-\varphi_1$ and ignore the global phase factor, which gives us the state:

$$|\psi\rangle = \cos\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)|0\rangle + e^{-i\phi}\sin\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)|1\rangle$$
(1.4)

This representation is shown visually in Fig. 1.4 and is called the Bloch sphere representation of a qubit⁵.

Given this description, we can now start to think about what operations on a single qubit might look like. While on a single bit, the only non-trivial operation we can perform is a flip $(0 \rightarrow 1 \text{ and } 1 \rightarrow 0)$, on a qubit we have a whole host of operations that we can perform. The only limits we put on ourselves is that these operations must leave us on the surface of the Bloch sphere. In other words, after applying an operation, we must still have a normalized state. From the Bloch representation, you may have already guessed that this means we can only perform rotations.

Switching back to the 2D vector representation of a qubit, then it is also clear that these operations must correspond to 2×2 matrices. The act of performing an operation corresponds to multiplying the qubit state by one of these matrices. To ensure that the length of the qubit vector $|\psi\rangle$ remains one at all times, the matrices we can use on our qubit must be unitary. That is, given the matrix M, its complex conjugate transpose $M^{\dagger} = (M^*)^{\mathrm{T}}$ times itself must be equal to the identity matrix: $M^{\dagger}M = I$.

Let's define three unit rotation matrices as π rotations around the X, Y, Z axes. These have the symbols $\sigma_X, \sigma_Y, \sigma_Z$ respectively, and are called the Pauli matrices. They have the values:

$$\sigma_X = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \qquad \qquad \sigma_Y = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{bmatrix} \qquad \qquad \sigma_Z = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{bmatrix} \qquad (1.5)$$

We can build up arbitrary rotations from these unit vectors by taking various powers of these vectors and multiplying them together. For example to apply a $\pi/2$ rotation around the y-axis applied to the state $|\psi\rangle$ we would perform $\sqrt{\sigma_Y}|\psi\rangle^6$. A 2π rotation around the x-axis would be $\sigma_X \sigma_X |\psi\rangle$. It is possible to generalize this to arbitrary rotations, giving us the rotation operators [33]:

$$R_X(\theta) = e^{-i\theta X/2} = \cos\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)I - i\sin\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)\sigma_X \tag{1.6}$$

⁵For mathematicians, this is a description of the qubit in Complex Projective Space

⁶For those familiar with the rotation operators, this is more commonly written with a phase factor to make the solution purely real: $R_Y(\frac{\theta}{2}) = \exp(-i\pi/4)\sqrt{\sigma_Y}$

$$R_{Y}(\theta) = e^{-i\theta Y/2} = \cos\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)I - i\sin\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)\sigma_{Y}$$
(1.7)

$$R_{Z}(\theta) = e^{-i\theta Z/2} = \cos\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)I - i\sin\left(\frac{\theta}{2}\right)\sigma_{Z}$$
(1.8)

These three rotations (and often a global phase factor to simplify our result) are sufficient to express any single qubit operation. For completeness, we can also define some other gates that often come up in the context of quantum computation:

$$H = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 1\\ 1 & -1 \end{bmatrix} = e^{\frac{i\pi}{2}} R_Y\left(\frac{\pi}{2}\right) R_Z(\pi) = \frac{\sigma_X + \sigma_Z}{\sqrt{2}}$$
(1.9)

$$T = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0\\ 0 & e^{\frac{i\pi}{4}} \end{bmatrix} = e^{\frac{i\pi}{8}} R_Z\left(\frac{\pi}{4}\right) = \sqrt[4]{\sigma_Z}$$
(1.10)

$$S = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & i \end{bmatrix} = e^{\frac{i\pi}{4}} R_Z\left(\frac{\pi}{2}\right) = \sqrt{\sigma_Z}$$
(1.11)

These are the Hadamard gate, the T gate (or $\pi/8$ gate)⁷ and the phase gate respectively. As is typical, phase factors are usually dropped (something I did not do in the above), hence it is common to see variations of these equations in the literature.

As a final example, let's take a detailed look at where interfering probabilities lead to a thoroughly non-classical result. To start with, let's define two additional states:

$$|+\rangle = \frac{|0\rangle + |1\rangle}{\sqrt{2}} \qquad \qquad |-\rangle = \frac{|0\rangle - |1\rangle}{\sqrt{2}} \qquad (1.12)$$

We can get these states by starting from $|0\rangle$ and rotating $\pi/2$ or $-\pi/2$ around the Y-axis. You can confirm that they are properly normalized, and that if we were to measure each state, the probabilities of measuring a $|0\rangle$ or a $|1\rangle$ are equal for both states: $P(|0\rangle) = P(|1\rangle) = 0.5$. So a direct measurement would be unable to distinguish these two states. However, if we were to apply the Hadamard gate to each of those two states, we surprisingly end up with two different outputs:

$$H|+\rangle = |0\rangle$$
 $H|-\rangle = |1\rangle$ (1.13)

In this case, the complex probability amplitudes can interfere with each other causing the

⁷The *T*-gate is often referred to as the $\pi/8$ gate, even though it represents a $\pi/4$ rotation, a name that is derived from the phase factor for historical reasons.

two states to become distinguishable, something that a classical bit could not replicate. In a similar way, a single measurement is not able to give us all the information contained within a quantum state. While with a bit, what you see is what you get, a qubit is a more complicated beast.

1.1.2 Multi-Qubit States (Qubit Registers)

The next additional computational resource that quantum physics gives us is **entanglement**. This resource rears its head when we try to combine multiple qubits into a register. Formally, we can define entanglement as a correlation between the states of qubits after they have interacted with each other. Due to this correlation, the state of a qubit that has been entangled with its partner can no longer be described independently, the states of the two qubits become linked. Perhaps the easiest way to intuitively understand the consequences of this is to give an example of how this correlation might play out.

Let's start with two qubits, one of which starts in the $|+\rangle$ state, and the other which starts in the $|0\rangle$ state. If we were to apply a gate that flips the state of the second qubit if the state of the first qubit is $|1\rangle$, then we might expect to end up with something like $|+\rangle$ in the second qubit. If we measure the first qubit and get the result $|0\rangle$, the state of the second qubit must also be zero, so the state of the second qubit can't have been described by $|+\rangle$. The state of the two qubits is correlated and depend on each other. The operation we described above is called the controlled-NOT (*CNOT*) gate, and creates a state that looks like:

$$|\psi\rangle = \frac{|00\rangle + |11\rangle}{\sqrt{2}} \tag{1.14}$$

To describe a generalized two-qubit state, we must give coefficients to each possible state the qubits can take:

$$|\psi\rangle = \alpha |00\rangle + \beta |01\rangle + \gamma |10\rangle + \delta |11\rangle = \begin{bmatrix} \alpha \\ \beta \\ \gamma \\ \delta \end{bmatrix}$$
(1.15)

So to combine two qubits together, we cannot just list the states of the two qubits one after another. They are described by the tensor product of the two individual states: $|\psi\rangle = |\psi_1\rangle \otimes |\psi_2\rangle$. For a three-qubit register, the total number of states we must give coefficients to is 8. For a N qubit register, the total number of coefficients is 2^N . Note the distinction between a classical register and a quantum register, to describe a classical register, we can

list the states of the individual bits one after another, whereas the quantum register requires 2^N complex numbers to express fully.

Much like a single qubit, we require new matrices that can operate on quantum registers. As one might expect, the size of these matrices is exponential in the number of qubits that we must operate on. For example, on a two-qubit register, we require a 4×4 matrix to describe operations. The *CNOT*-gate that we used above is defined as:

$$CNOT = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(1.16)

Unfortunately, the potential presence of entanglement means applying single or two-qubit gates to a subset of qubits in the register is no longer a matter of applying a 2×2 or 4×4 matrix, we must construct a $2^N \times 2^N$ matrix and apply that to the full quantum register. This construction is achieved by taking the Kronecker product of identity matrices and the matrix we want to apply. For example, to apply a σ_X gate to the 2nd qubit in a three-qubit register, we construct the operator as follows:

$$\sigma_{X,2} = I \otimes \sigma_X \otimes I \tag{1.17}$$

The consequences of the twin effects of superposition and entanglement lead to the extra computational power of a quantum computer, while also hinting at the difficulty of writing quantum algorithms. As we can prepare arbitrary superposition states, we can encode an exponentially large state into a quantum register, for example representing every state between 0 and $2^N - 1$ in a N qubit register, and operate on all of these states in parallel. However, once we measure the register, we end up with only one of the possible states in the register (i.e. the state collapses), and the quantum information that was prepared in the state is lost. Quantum algorithms must, therefore, have three properties to be useful:

- 1. An efficient way of preparing a state. If we want to perform computations on a quantum register storing 2^N values, we lose any exponential speedup if we need to load each of these values one-by-one. For example, Shor's algorithm relies on being able to prepare an equal superposition of all states in the register with N single qubit gates [34].
- 2. Creation of a large entangled state. Without entanglement, a quantum algorithm can be efficiently simulated on a classical computer. We don't know quite how to quantify



Figure 1.5: (a) We can think of noise as uncontrolled interactions with an environment. However since we can't measure information that is transferred into the environment, we end up with an incomplete representation of our qubit. In order to represent this state, with some of its information lost, we must describe the state with a density matrix representation. (b) A simple model for relaxation, where we represent the probability of a decay γ in the rotation angle $\sin^2(\theta/2) = \gamma$. Each time this gate is applied, we end up more likely to be in the $|1\rangle$ state. (c) A simple model for dephasing, where the phase θ is a random variable. This type of quantum noise has no classical analog, but causes a loss of information about the relative phase between $|0\rangle$ and $|1\rangle$.

the role that entanglement plays in computation, however, without using it, we know that quantum computers lose their advantage [35].

3. A way of whittling down the quantum state to make the "answer" the likely outcome of any readout. Since coefficients in a quantum register represent probability amplitudes that measurement will yield a given outcome, we can get at most N bits of data per measurement [36], as our register immediately collapses into one state upon measurement. To get another value out of the register, we must repeat the whole computation, including loading the state.

1.1.3 Noise

Up to this point we have assumed that there are no noise sources or sources of information loss in our qubit implementations. Unfortunately, reality is not so kind, and as has been discussed before, it is the fragility of a quantum state that remains the main challenge of implementing a large scale quantum computing, an effect called **decoherence**. Equivalently, we can describe this effect as uncontrolled coupling to the environment, either through energy loss or uncontrolled rotations, which leads to loss of information from our quantum computer, as shown schematically in Fig. 1.5 (a), where we see a qubit $|\Psi\rangle$ interact with the environment $|\Psi_{env}\rangle$. As we are unable to make a good projective measurement of the environment, the output state after the unitary interaction U with the environment cannot be well described in the vector notation we have been using this far, and some information about the state is irrevocably lost. The challenge of including these sources of noise into our view of quantum computing is to figure out how to model the uncontrolled environment⁸. The primary way to describe such an interaction is to switch to a density matrix representation of our state, which allows us to describe a subsystem of a composite quantum system, i.e. to ignore the portion of the state lost to the environment. Indeed, this is the most complete way to describe noise processes and information loss of our state, however rather than introduce a more powerful and complex, but otherwise equivalent, description of quantum mechanics, we can instead model noise processes as interactions with a controlled and known environment, such as another qubit, as in Figs. 1.5 (b) and (c). We can categorize interactions of our qubits into two general classes: relaxation (sometimes called amplitude damping), and dephasing (sometimes called phase damping), which collectively lead to decoherence.

The first class of error, **relaxation**, causes our population to decay towards the ground state $|0\rangle$ each time it is applied with probability γ . We can think about this sort of process as a loss of energy from the qubit system, and in a way is analogous to classical relaxation, for example of an pendulum which gradually loses energy to the environment or an atom in an excited state that decays. An equivalent circuit for such a process into a controlled environment (a second qubit) is shown in Fig 1.5 (b), where the portion of the state in $|1\rangle$ undergoes a gradual rotation $R_y(\theta)$ towards the $|0\rangle$ state, where the phase θ is chosen to represent the probability of a relaxation event: $\sin^2(\theta/2) = \gamma$. We represent the permanent loss of the information as a projective measurement made on the second qubit. This error is commonly quoted in literature as a T_1 time, where T_1 is a time constant that gives us the rate at which a state will decay towards the ground state. Thus the probability of a relaxation event occurring after time t is given by:

$$P(|1\rangle \to |0\rangle, t) = 1 - e^{-t/T_1}$$
 (1.18)

The second form of error, **dephasing**, is one that does NOT have a classical analog, and represents randomization of the phase between states in the qubit or qubit register. Understanding the effect of this sort of noise is harder than for relaxation since there is no classical analog, however if we permit ourselves a Bloch sphere representation of a qubit, we can visualize it as a randomization of the φ angle. An equivalent circuit, again using a second qubit to simulate the environment is shown in fig. 1.5 (c). We represent an irretrievable loss of information to the environment as a projective measurement on the second qubit.

⁸Or, we could replace the environment with something we CAN control and measure, an approach attempted in [37].

This error rate is commonly quoted as the T_2 time, the rate that phase information is lost to the environment. In the case of a single qubit evolving under completely uncorrelated (Markovian) noise, this would be the end of the story, however in most systems, we also define a T_2^* , an ensemble dephasing time. In the case of single qubits that evolve under quasistatic noise ⁹ or multi-qubit systems that operate under an inhomogeneous background, we can use correlations in the noise or the static nature of the inhomogeneous background to "rephase" our qubits [38, 39]. We can think of this effect as coming from the fact that the phase evolves at a predictable rate over the timescale of operations, such that by applying an appropriate sequence of gates, we can unroll whatever phase was accumulated. In this case, the T_2 time becomes the dephasing time after application of rephasing gates, while T_2^* is the ensemble dephasing time, assuming measurement over a longer timescale than the correlation time and without correcting for inhomogeneities.

1.2 Making Qubits in Semiconductors

Having described the basic ideas of quantum computing, our next challenge is to find a physical system that can implement the operations that we discussed above. This problem can be distilled to that of finding a quantum two-level system conforming to a set of criteria that were first laid out by David DiVincenzo, criteria that are widely considered to be the standard checklist for any qubit system [40]. They are:

- 1. A scalable physical system with well-characterized qubits.
- 2. The ability to initialize a fiducial qubit state, such that the state of the system is known prior to any quantum operations.
- 3. Decoherence times in the qubit subspace that greatly exceed the gate operation time.
- 4. A universal set of quantum gates.
- 5. The ability to perform measurements on individual qubits.

Although these criteria set out some requirements for useful qubits, they are certainly not so prescriptive that there is a dearth of systems that could fulfill them. It is in this context that ion-trap qubits, photonic qubits, NMR based qubits, superconducting qubits and

⁹Quasi-static noise is noise that is approximately constant over the timescale of qubit operations. More formally, we can define it as non-Markovian noise, that is there is some correlation in the noise that we can learn and correct by appropriate application of dynamical decoupling.
semiconductor-based qubits are being investigated as the base of a quantum computer, each satisfying the criteria to varying degrees. I will focus on semiconductor-based qubits for the remainder of this thesis. This type of qubit has the potential to utilize the extraordinary processing capabilities of modern semiconductor manufacturing. Despite narrowing the focus to semiconductor systems, there are still many choices of two-level subspace we could use. I will not attempt to cover all the variations of qubit that exist; rather I will focus specifically on two general designs, quantum dots and Majorana zero modes, which in many ways share similar control and readout. As such the discussion of physics in this section will largely be confined to III-V materials, although I will point out that as my thesis is aimed at the general problem of architecting a quantum computer, many of the results presented may are extensible to quantum systems beyond spins and Majoranas. Before we begin a detailed discussion of qubits in semiconductors, let's first take a look at the physics that underlie most of these implementations; the 2-dimensional electron gas (2DEG).

1.2.1 The 2-Dimensional Electron Gas

The 2-dimensional electron gas (2DEG) is the foundation for many of the experiments and qubit-realizations to follow and is a confinement of electrons in a semiconductor to a single plane. To fully appreciate what this means, we first have to discuss what it means to confine an electron in one of the three dimensions. How do we make a confining potential that can create a sheet of electrons a single electron thick? How narrow would such a potential have to be? To answer this question, we must look at the solutions to Schrödinger's equation in a semiconductor. These solutions will give us the distribution of the electron wavefunction, and an idea of its "size". The following introduction is based on material taken from [41, 42, 43].

In a crystalline material, such as a metal or a semiconductor lattice, we can think about electrons as traveling through a periodic potential, caused by the periodic spacing of nuclei in the lattice, as is shown in Fig. 1.6 (a) for a 1D lattice. There will be two sets of solutions; one for electrons that are bound around nuclei which will form the valence band and one for free electrons which will form the conduction band. The gap between these two solutions forms a band gap of size (E_G) , a range of energies for which there are no available states. As we are looking at the 2DEG, let's focus on free electron solutions for now. These solutions will take the form of Bloch waves, expressed as a function of lattice position r and wave-vector k:

$$\psi_{\vec{k}}(\vec{r}) = e^{i\vec{k}\cdot\vec{r}}u_k(\vec{r}) \tag{1.19}$$



Figure 1.6: (a) Given a periodic lattice that creates a set of potential wells, the valid solutions for unbound electrons (conduction band) are plane waves with a wave vector proportional to the lattice spacing *a*, while solutions for bound electrons (valence band) are proportional to the strength of the potential created by the constituent elements of the lattice. (b) Assuming there are no electron-electron interactions, and the lattice may be treated as a small perturbation to plane wave solutions (the nearly-free electron model), the band structure will be parabolic, with a band gap E_G between the valence and conduction bands, where there are available states. Electron states are filled to the Fermi energy (E_F).

where u_k is a periodic function with the same periodicity as the crystal lattice and $e^{i\vec{k}\cdot\vec{r}}$ are the general form of plane waves. What this equation effectively means is that if we are able to solve around boundary conditions for a single unit cell, we can extract a band structure for the entire lattice.

Electrons in this system begin to fill the available states from the lowest energy up, obeying the Pauli exclusion principle which limits each available state to two electrons with opposite spins. For conduction band electrons in uniform crystals, we can make two additional assumptions that aid in the interpretation of the solutions to the Bloch equation. First, let's assume that there are no electron-electron interactions. Although this assumption may at first be unintuitive, it appears to be sufficient to describe much of the physics that follows. Second, we assume that the potential due to the lattice is screened by valence band electrons, and can be treated as a small perturbation to a free electron. Solving this model leads to bands which are similar to free electron plane waves up to the edge of the Brillouin zone, i.e. up to the top of the band. In the conduction band of a semiconductor, we deal with largely empty bands. As such, the dispersion relation, i.e. the energy of electrons as a function of the wave-vector, can be approximated as that of free electrons:

$$E(\vec{k}) = \frac{\hbar^2 |\vec{k}|^2}{2m^*}$$
(1.20)

where k is the electron wave-vector and m^* is the effective electron mass that derives from the perturbation of the lattice. The effective electron mass in this instance is a scaling factor on the increase in energy as wave-vector changes and is defined as the curvature of the

Crystal	Lattice Constant (Å)	Electron Effective ${\rm Mass}(m^*/m_e)$
Si	5.43	_
Ge	5.658	-
GaAs	5.65	0.066
InAs	6.06	0.026
InSb	6.48	0.015

Table 1.1: Lattice constants and effective electron masses for some common semiconductors. For Si and Ge semiconductors, which are indirect band gap semiconductors, the effective mass for electrons is not trivial and will vary based on direction and valley state, hence values are not given above. Values are taken from [44, 45].

conduction or valence band of the semiconductor:

$$m^* = \hbar^2 \left(\frac{\mathrm{d}^2 E}{\mathrm{d}k^2}\right)^{-1} \tag{1.21}$$

Intuitively, we can think of it as describing a change in momentum for a given energy "kick". For a parabolic and isotropic band, such as for the bottom of the conduction band in a III-V semiconductor, its value is constant, however the form of the effective mass will be more complex for materials that have directional dependencies (such as Si), or more complex band structures such as graphene. From Eqn. 1.20, we can also give the formal definition for the Fermi energy. The **Fermi energy** (E_F) is the energy of the highest filled electron state at zero temperature. This situation is represented schematically in Fig. 1.6 (b) for a single dimension. In 3D, the Fermi energy forms the surface of a sphere in momentum space delineating the region where electron states are filled, which we call the Fermi surface. Finally, we can define the **Fermi wavelength** λ_F of an electron at the Fermi surface, effectively the size of an electron in our semiconductor. Using $k = 2\pi/\lambda$ we find:

$$\lambda_F = \frac{h}{\sqrt{2m^* E_F}} \tag{1.22}$$

If we wish to confine electrons in a given dimension, the Fermi wavelength gives us the length-scale on which we must form our confining potential. For metals, the large number of free electrons means the Fermi energy is large, and as such we end up with a Fermi wavelength on the order of a few Ångström (where $1 \text{ Å} = 1 \times 10^{-10} \text{ m}$). In semiconductors, as the number of free electrons, and hence the Fermi energy, is set by the doping and is generally small, the Fermi wavelength can be on the order of a few 10s of nanometers. Parameters for some common semiconductors are given in Table 1.1. Given these values, if



Figure 1.7: (a) Shows a straddling type heterojunction between Al_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}As and GaAs with two differing bandgaps E_{G1} and E_{G2} , where the smaller gap (E_{G2}) is fully enclosed in the larger gap E_{G1} . (b) When the two semiconductors are equalized, their bands bend near the heterojunction to ensure a continuous Fermi energy. Far from the junction, the unmodified band structure is restored. (c) The layer stack of a GaAs/(Al,Ga)As heterostructure, with TiAu surface gates that can locally modify the density of the 2DEG.

we can make a potential well with a width W that's on the order of the Fermi wavelength, we can confine electrons to a few subbands. The next question is: how do we create a narrow quantum well?

The answer is to create a heterojunction; an interface between two dissimilar semiconductors with different band-gaps. The simplest type of heterojunction we can form is a straddling (type I) junction, where one semiconductor has a smaller band-gap that is contained within the band gap of the other, a situation that is represented schematically in Fig. 1.7 (a). In the case that the Fermi levels of the two semiconductors are unequal, electrons tunnel through the junction to align their levels, leading to band bending at the interface. Careful choice of semiconductors can cause a well to appear at the interface, where the width of the well can be designed to be on the order of the Fermi wavelength in the semiconductor. GaAs and (Al,Ga)As are an ideal choice for this type of heterojunction as they are almost perfectly lattice matched (their lattice constants differ by 0.14%), while also forming a straddling-gap heterojunction. The gap in GaAs is $E_{G1} = 1.424 \text{ eV}$ and the gap in Al_xGa_{1-x}As can be continuously varied by changing the ratio of Al and Ga in the semiconductor, taking the value $E_{G2} = 1.424 + 1.225x \text{ eV}$. Furthermore, between x = 0 and x = 0.44, the bandgap is direct and ratio of the step in the conductance band (ΔE_C) to the step in valence band (ΔE_V) is a constant: $\Delta E_C / \Delta E_V = 1.5$ [46] [see steps in Fig. 1.7 (b)], allowing the depth of the well to be easily varied. Finally, by doping the semiconductor with Si, we can move the Fermi energy up to populate a single subband, leading to a 2-dimensional plane of electrons, where there is only a single wave-vector in the Z direction (k_z) that electrons can take. As long as the electron temperature is far below the energy gap of the subbands, only this subband will be populated.

The structure of a typical GaAs/Al_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}As heterostructure is shown in Fig. 1.7 (c). Such structures are normally grown by molecular-beam epitaxy (MBE) which allows atomically smooth layers to be grown a single monolayer at a time. We start with a semiinsulating GaAs substrate, over which a large buffer is grown. Repeated thin layers of GaAs/Al_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}As are grown to reduce the dislocation density and create a continuous, smooth single crystal at the heterojunction, and to trap impurities which may percolate upwards during the annealing stage of the growth. The red line represents the 2DEG itself on the schematic, followed by a region of Si δ -doping, used to pin the Fermi level in the substrate, and a 10 nm GaAs cap to protect against oxidation. During processing, a protective oxide barrier (either HfO₂ or Al₂O₃) is grown, followed by surface gates which allow the density of states to be locally modified, or even depleted, to define structures in the 2DEG. The oxide layer, apart from serving as a passivation barrier, is also necessary to prevent tunneling of electrons from the surface gates into the donor layer, where the movement of electrons is known to be a significant source of charge noise [47, 48].

Having confined electrons into 2-dimensions, we can now redefine several of the parameters that we had above. First, our dispersion relation becomes that of free electrons in two-dimensions:

$$E(\vec{k}) = \frac{\hbar^2 |\vec{k}|^2}{2m^*} \qquad \qquad |\vec{k}|^2 = k_x^2 + k_y^2 \qquad (1.23)$$

We can also define the density of states (DOS) in 2-dimensions as the number of states n(E) per unit energy (E):

$$\rho_{2D} = \frac{\mathrm{d}n(E)}{\mathrm{d}E} \tag{1.24}$$

For free electrons in 2D, the states fill an area in momentum-space up to k-vector k:

$$A = \pi k^2 = \frac{2\pi m^* E}{\hbar^2}$$
(1.25)

where we've substituted equation 1.23 for k. The spacing of states in a crystal of size $L \times L$

is given by $\pi^2/4L^2$, so for a unit area, the area of a single state is $A_{\text{single}} = \pi^2/4$. Putting this together, the number of states up to energy E is therefore:

$$n(E) = g_s g_v \frac{A}{A_{\text{single}}} = g_s g_v \frac{m^* E}{2\pi \hbar^2} \tag{1.26}$$

and giving a density of states:

$$\rho_{2D} = g_s g_v \frac{m}{2\pi\hbar^2} \tag{1.27}$$

where g_s is the **spin degeneracy** (almost always 2), and g_v is the **valley degeneracy** (1 for III-V semiconductors, 3 for Si). Importantly we note that the density of states is independent of energy, a situation which is unique to 2-dimensions. Finally, we redefine the Fermi energy, wave-vector and wavelength in terms of the total electron density (n_s) , which give the following equations:

$$E_{F} = \frac{n_{s}}{\rho_{2D}} = \frac{2\pi\hbar^{2}n_{s}}{m^{*}g_{s}g_{v}} \qquad \qquad k_{F} = \sqrt{\frac{4\pi n_{s}}{g_{v}g_{s}}} \qquad \qquad \lambda_{F} = \sqrt{\frac{\pi g_{s}g_{v}}{n_{s}}}$$
(1.28)

Having detailed the formation of 2DEGs, we must now consider the factors that will affect their quality for experimental purposes. Broadly, the two most important effects that will affect the quality of the 2DEG are temperature and scattering. First, the main effect of temperature will be to create a distribution of filled states around the Fermi energy, rather than a sharp cut-off as we had previously assumed. This distribution is called the Fermi-Dirac distribution and takes the form:

$$f(E - E_F) = \left[1 + \exp\left(\frac{E - E_F}{k_B T}\right)\right]^{-1}$$
(1.29)

This thermal population places an additional constraint on 2DEG formation, namely that the thermal energy k_BT should be much less than the 2D subband spacing, a requirement that is easily met for most heterostructures below a few Kelvin. Second, we account for the effect of scattering, which we capture in the form of a length that an electron can travel before scattering. Depending on the scattering mechanism this can either be inelastic, normally due to scattering off phonons (thermal scattering), or elastic, normally due to scattering off lattice defects or impurities. Therefore we define two length scales, l_{ψ} being the inelastic scattering length, which gives us the length scale over which total kinetic energy and momentum are conserved, and l_e being the elastic scattering length, which gives the length of time an electron will travel before any collision. From this, we can also define the momentum relaxation time, the amount of time between electron collisions, given by $\tau = l_e/v_F$.

In general, we are more interested in the effect of scattering on conductivity, an easily measured bulk property of the semiconductor. We can reframe the scattering time into a conductivity by considering the motion of an electron through a lattice. Let's define a quantity called the drift velocity v_d as the average speed an electron moves through the lattice under an accelerating field E. Then, by Newton's second law:

$$eE = \frac{m^* v_d}{\tau} \tag{1.30}$$

If we rearrange for v_d we find:

$$v_d = \mu E$$
 (where $\mu = \frac{e\tau}{m^*}$) (1.31)

where μ is a quantity called mobility, with units cm² V⁻¹ s⁻¹. To find the conductivity, we remember the definition for current density, which will be given by the number of electrons that pass an area per second:

$$J = n_s e v_d \tag{1.32}$$

This is combined with the definition of conductivity, which is simply the current density per electric field, $\sigma = J/E$. From here, we find the equation for conductivity in terms of electron density and mobility to be:

$$\sigma = n_s e \mu \tag{1.33}$$

We will revisit these equations, adding quantum corrections where necessary, and expand on scattering mechanisms within a 2DEG in Section 1.3.

At this point, our discussion splits into two streams. The first deals with the formation of quantum dots, structures with tight confinement in all three dimensions, and is covered in Section 1.2.2. The second deals with the characterization of 2DEGs, extracting the mobility, density, strength of the spin-orbit interaction, via weak (anti-)localization measurements and the quantum Hall effect, and is covered in Section 1.3. Both of these are crucially important for building a variety of qubits in semiconductors, and many of the advances in both spin qubits and topological qubits stem from improvements in materials science that have led to higher quality 2DEGs and the availability of exotic material systems.



Figure 1.8: (a) We define a tunnel junction as a combination of a resistor and a capacitor in parallel since for a quantum dot the geometric capacitance of the junction is significant. (b) Equivalent circuit model of a quantum dot. The dot is connected to reservoirs by a source and drain tunnel junction, where we define the drain as ground. A voltage $V_S D$ may be applied across the quantum dot, which may cause current to flow. The levels of the quantum dot can be tuned by a gate voltage V_G that is capacitively coupled to the quantum dot. (c) Schematic of a quantum dot showing a "ladder" of states, and orbital energy level. When a level falls within the source-drain bias window current may flow across the dot, otherwise current is blocked, an effect termed Coulomb blockade.

1.2.2 Quantum Dots

Let's now consider the question of how we might use the 2DEG to form a qubit. This can occur in many different ways, for example through the creation of superconducting Josephson junctions with a 2DEG to tune the Josephson energy [49] or in Majorana zero modes [50], formed using a 2DEG as a starting point, a topic we shall explore in Section 1.2.4. By far the most well studied 2DEG based qubit is the zero-dimensional quantum dot, used to confine electrons using surface gates to define zero-dimensional "puddles" of electrons [9, 18]. These puddles of electrons, which in a semiconductor have dimensions on the order of the Fermi wavelength λ_F , creates a discrete spectrum of available states, a situation akin to having an atom with a set of orbital modes defined in the middle of your 2DEG [51]. Before considering a quantum dot in a semiconductor, let's start by looking at a small metal island, which will not have well resolved orbital modes but can still contain a discrete, well defined, number of electrons.

To understand how this is possible, we begin with the formula for the energy on a capacitor, the same one that we initially give for a classical capacitor. This is given by: E =

 $Q^2/2C$. The energy to add a single extra electron to this island is the **charging energy**:

$$E_C = \frac{e^2}{2C_{\Sigma}} \tag{1.34}$$

where C_{Σ} is the total capacitance to the dot. We then couple this island to two reservoirs, say a source and a drain, both with resistance R_t . Realistically, these coupling resistances each add a capacitance term, which we must consider in our C_{Σ} term, as shown in Fig. 1.8 (a). We can also add a gate nearby that we can use to pull electrons on and off the island. This situation is represented schematically in Fig. 1.8 (b). You might ask what differentiates this system from a circuit I could make on my bench with three capacitors and two resistors. In other words, what are the conditions for the number of electrons on the dot to be well defined? Firstly, we want the thermal energy in the system to be much smaller than the charging energy; otherwise, we won't have a well-defined ground state:

$$k_B T \ll E_C \tag{1.35}$$

Next, we want to ensure that tunneling occurs at a slow rate relative to the Heisenberg uncertainty relation $\Delta E_C \Delta t \ge h/2$. If this condition is not met, dots can hop on and off the dot faster than we could resolve them. The tunneling time is given by $\tau = R_t C$, the time constant of the system. Combining τ and E_C , we derive our second restriction:

$$R_t \gg h/e^2 \tag{1.36}$$

This quantity h/e^2 is called the vonKlitzing constant, or the quantum or resistance, and will show up throughout this thesis in several contexts; as the resistance of a 1D channel, the resistance of an edge state in the quantum Hall and spin quantum Hall effect and the tunneling rate through coupled Majorana zero modes, and has the value $R_K = 25\,812.807\,\Omega$.

From here, we can define the total energy of the quantum dot with N electrons. To do this, we will use a semi-classical model called the constant-interaction model. This model defines the energy in terms of the background charge N_0 , and ¹⁰, the voltage and the capacitance of the source, drain, and gate. At this point we can work in the limit of a small-sized dot relative to the Fermi wavelength, and reintroduce the orbital energy levels $E_n(B)$. Here $E_n(B)$ is defined as the energy of the *n*-th orbital under a magnetic field B. This gives the

¹⁰We can think of the background charge N_0 as the quantized equivalent of the Fermi energy. It is equivalent to $E_F = N_0^2 E_C$, and tells us how many electrons are in the dot at zero gate voltage.

equation for total energy of the quantum dot as:

$$U(N) = \frac{[-|e|(N - N_0) + C_S V_S + C_D V_D + C_G V_G]^2}{C_{\Sigma}} + \sum_{n=1}^{\lfloor \frac{N}{g_s g_v} \rfloor} E_n(B)$$
(1.37)

Note that we've included the spin and valley degeneracies in the filling of the orbital states of the quantum dot in the summation of $E_n(B)$. We can also define the electrochemical potential $\mu(N)$ of the dot:

$$\begin{split} \mu(N) &\equiv U(N) - U(N-1) \\ &= \left(N - N_0 - \frac{1}{2}\right) E_C - \frac{E_C}{|e|} \left(C_S V_S + C_D V_D + C_G V_G\right) + E_n(B) \quad (1.38) \end{split}$$

Note that we've assumed that we are tunneling into the lowest unoccupied orbital energy level E_n . It is a reasonably simple modification to Equation 1.38 to calculate the chemical potential of tunneling into an excited orbital state. The most important difference between the chemical potential μ and the energy E is the linear dependence on gate voltage, which allows us to draw a "ladder" of states where the gap between each state is a fixed value:

$$E_{\rm add}(N) = \mu(N+1) - \mu(N) = E_C + \Delta E_n$$
(1.39)

This is depicted schematically in Fig. 1.8 (c). This equation also shows us that the electrochemical potential of the dot can be swept linearly by varying the gate voltage.

The next question we might ask is: how can we flow current through the dot. Current can only flow via the addition of an electron from the source $(N \rightarrow N+1)$ and the removal of an electron to the drain $(N + 1 \rightarrow N)$, which only occurs when the electrochemical potential $\mu(N)$ falls within the source-drain window of the reservoirs for some N:

$$E_F - \frac{|eV_{SD}|}{2} \le \mu(N) \le E_F + \frac{|eV_{SD}|}{2}$$
(1.40)

This leads to a peaked conductance spectrum at low source-drain bias as a gate voltage is swept (as in Fig 1.9 (a)), or diamond-like regions of blocked conductance as source-drain bias is swept as a function of gate voltage (as in Fig 1.9 (b)), an effect termed Coulomb blockade. The spacing of Coulomb diamonds allows the extraction of charging energies and addition energies, as well as the lever arm α . This is the ratio of gate capacitance to total capacitance for each gate that is swept. The width of Coulomb peaks reveals information about the temperature of the electrons, as high electron temperatures smear the population



Figure 1.9: (a) Coulomb blockade through a single quantum dot. Current can only flow at points where the energy levels in the dot are in alignment with the reservoirs, which occurs as the gate voltage is swept. (b) Sweeping bias as well as the gate, we get diamond-like features as the levels move into and out of the bias window. The charging energy can be extracted by looking at the width of a diamond, as shown in red, and increases as the size of the dot is reduced by a more negative confining potential. We can also see excited states within each diamond, highlighted in yellow on a single diamond. These correspond to orbital modes within the quantum dot.

in the source and drain reservoirs. I do not give a derivation of this effect here; however, we point the curious reader to [52], and note that this is the method by which we extract electron temperatures in Section 2.3.

Double Quantum Dots

Before we move onto a discussion of how we might use these to form qubits, I will introduce the double quantum dot, where we couple two single dots together. Much like we can consider a single quantum dot an artificial atom, so too we can consider two quantum dots that allow tunneling of electrons between each side as an artificial molecule. The extension of the single quantum dot picture to a double quantum dot picture occurs by adding a tunnel junction between the left and right dots, and adding a gate to control the electrochemical potential of the second quantum dot, as shown in Fig. 1.10 (a). To completely model the effect of a double quantum dot, we must account for two additional sources of capacitance, first a cross-capacitance between the left (right) gate and the right (left) quantum dot, and second the capacitance between the left and right dot. Intuitively, we can understand the capacitance between dots as a new electron on the left dot shifting the energy and chemical potential of the right dot or vice-versa, leading to a shift in the locations of charge transitions as electrons are pulled on and off each quantum dot. To characterize the effect of the two gates on a double quantum dot, we can plot the ground state occupancy of the quantum dots as each of the gate voltages is swept, in a plot called a charge stability diagram. A mock-



Figure 1.10: (a) Equivalent circuit model for a double quantum dot. The circuit is very similar to that of two single quantum dots in series, except that we must also account for cross capacitances between adjacent gates (the terms C_{G1D2} and C_{G2D1}), as well as the contribution of the tunnel junction between the left and right dots (the term R_D and C_{D1D2}). (b) Energy levels in a double quantum dot system. For current to flow through this circuit, there must be an available level in both the left and right quantum dots. (c) Here we map out the effect of cross capacitance and inter-dot capacitance on the charge stability diagrams of a double quantum dot system as V_{G1} and V_{G2} are varied. As each V_{G1} (V_{G2}) becomes more positive, more dots are pulled onto the left (right) quantum dot. If gate capacitance is non-zero, the lines take on a slope. If inter-dot capacitance is non-zero, each stable configuration splits into a hexagonal cell. Note that these drawings do not include the effects of tunneling between dots.

up of charge stability diagrams are shown in Fig. 1.10 (c) as both interdot capacitance and gate cross-capacitance are turned on and off. The occupancy of the double quantum dots is labeled (N, M) where N represents the occupancy of the left double quantum dot and M represents the occupancy of the right double quantum dot.

As with a single quantum dot, we can define the energy of the double quantum dot system using the constant interaction model:

$$\begin{split} U(N,M) &= \frac{[-|e|(N-N_0) + C_S V_S + C_{G1D1} V_{G1} + C_{G2D1} V_{G2} - |e|MC_{D1D2}]^2}{C_{\Sigma,1}} \\ &+ \frac{[-|e|(M-M_0) + C_D V_D + C_{G1D2} V_{G1} + C_{G2D2} V_{G2} - |e|NC_{D1D2}]^2}{C_{\Sigma,2}} \\ &+ \sum_{n=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{N}{g_s g_v} \right\rfloor} E_{n,1}(B) + \sum_{m=1}^{\left\lfloor \frac{M}{g_s g_v} \right\rfloor} E_{m,2}(B) \quad (1.41) \end{split}$$

where we have added terms C_{G1D2} and C_{G2D1} to represent the cross capacitance between opposite gates and dots, and C_{D1D2} is the capacitance between dots. The electrochemical potential for each dot can also be defined in a similar way:

$$\mu_1(N,M) \equiv U(N,M) - U(N-1,M)$$
(1.42)

$$\mu_2(N,M) \equiv U(N,M) - U(N,M-1)$$
(1.43)

The constant interaction model, however, has limited power to describe the effects of tunneling between two dots, as it assumes that the occupancy of each dot is a good quantum number, a situation which will not hold near charge degeneracy points, specifically when tunneling rates between the two dots is significant. If we wish to include a finite tunnel rate, we must move to a Hubbard model that includes the effects of quantum fluctuations, spin and orbital states on each dot [53]. In this model, and indeed in most descriptions of double quantum dots, we describe the strength of tunneling between the two quantum dots as a **tunnel coupling**. This model allows us to draw a schematic of the continuous evolution from a single quantum dot to a double quantum dot as the strength of the interdot tunnel coupling is increased. For example, in Fig. 1.11 (a) we see the evolution from the case with large tunnel coupling (zero tunnel resistance), i.e. a single quantum dot in i., to a region of intermediate tunnel coupling in ii., and finally small tunnel coupling, i.e. a wholly separated quantum dot, in iii. In the limit of smaller tunnel couplings (larger tunnel resistance), the bending of charge transitions will continue to be visible at each charge transition as in Fig 1.11 (b), where the transitions of the constant interaction model (grey)



Figure 1.11: (a) Effect of varying R_D , the tunneling rate between the two dots. At low resistance, the dot effectively reverts to a single quantum dot. As the resistance is increased towards e^2/h , two separated dots begin to form, although the transition between them is tunnel broadened. Finally, if the resistance is much larger than e^2/h , there are well defined transitions between left and right dot. (b) Zoom up of a single honeycomb cell around the (0,0), (1,0), (0,1) and (1,1) charge transitions. Insets show energy levels $\mu_1(N, M)$ of the left quantum dot and $\mu_2(N, M)$ of the right quantum dot where bracketed numbers indicate the charge occupancies of both dots. We define the tilt (offset) axes perpendicular (parallel) to the inter-dot transition in red (green). (c) Calculated energy levels along the $(0,1) \rightarrow (1,0)$ charge transition according to a full quantum model. For finite tunnel coupling, an avoided crossing is formed. (d) Calculated energies of singlet and triplet spin configurations for a two-electron double quantum dot. Due to the Pauli exclusion principle, the (2,0)T state is not accessible until we reach the first excited orbital state, such that the (2,0)T level is energetically inaccessible at zero tilt. We define the exchange energy J(arepsilon) as the energy between the (1,1)S and (1,1)T states. (e) Current through a double quantum dot at $V_{SD}=0.5\,\mathrm{mV}$. Charge transitions split into finite bias triangles which reveal the presence of excited orbital states in the dot, as well as the effects of spin, which blocks transport through the orbital ground state of the dot.

are compared to a full Hubbard model (black).

We can examine in further detail a single honeycomb cell in the charge stability diagram of a dot that includes both a cross-capacitance and an inter-dot capacitance. In the insets of Fig 1.11 (b) we map out the energy levels of a quantum dot at various points according to the constant interaction model. In this case, looking at the (0,0), (0,1), (1,0), (1,1)transition, we find two points where three charge transitions meet, so-called triple points, where energy levels within both the left and right dot are aligned with the reservoirs. If we were to try and pass a current through such a system, it would only be at these points that a current would flow. In between these triple points we find a new inter-dot transition, which comes from the fact that $\mu_{(1 \text{ and } 2)}$ is now a function of gate voltage *and* the occupancy of dot (2 and 1). This dependence on the occupancy is a result of the inter-dot capacitance and leads to an additional penalty that must be overcome to load an electron on both left and right dots. Hence, the point where we move to the (1,1) charge configuration is pushed up in both V_{G1} and V_{G2} , and a $(0,1) \rightarrow (1,0)$ interdot transition appears. To further analyze this charge transition, we rotate ourselves to align with the inter-dot transition and define two new perpendicular axes. Tilt (ε) is defined as movement perpendicular to the interdot charge transition and is shown in red. It measures the relative charge configuration of the dots ($\varepsilon = \mu_1 - \mu_2$) while keeping the overall charge of the two dots constant. Offset (Δ) is defined as movement parallel to the interdot charge transition and is shown in green. It measures the total charge offset $\Delta = \mu_1 + \mu_2$ without modifying the relative distance between levels in the left and right dot. In this way, we can move through the charge stability diagram in a way that ignores the effects of cross capacitances [54].

Having defined the tilt axis, we can analyze in detail the inter-dot charge transition, which for moderate tunnel couplings will show charge hybridization near the interdot charge transition. At these points, the charge becomes a bad quantum number and electrons become delocalized across the two quantum dots, leading to a blurred charge transition [as sketched in Fig 1.11 (a) ii.]. If we calculate the energy of the two charge states along the tilt axis, plotted in Fig. 1.11 (c), we find that a finite tunnel coupling leads to the formation of an avoided crossing (blue), compared to no tunnel coupling (green), which at the center will have a gap of 2t. As a function of tilt, we find the difference in the gap between the two states is:

$$\Omega(\epsilon) = \sqrt{\varepsilon^2 + (2t)^2} \tag{1.44}$$

The charge hybridization also allows the measurement of tunnel coupling by measurement of the charge state near zero tilt, which for intermediate tunnel couplings will vary smoothly between (0, 1) and (1, 0)[55].

Spin

The final effect we must include to describe the relevant physics is spin. Electrons are fermions, meaning they have half-integer spin and obey the Pauli exclusion principle, an effect we've run into before when we considered the filling of bands in a semiconductor. As a quick reminder, the spin of a system is described by the spin angular momentum operator $S = [S_x, S_y, S_z]$ and a spin magnitude (principal spin) operator $S^2 \equiv S_x^2 + S_y^2 + S_z^2$. The three orthogonal projections of the spin angular momentum are non-commuting, such that in general as long as we can choose a principal direction, we can describe the state of a system with two quantum numbers: S^2 and S_z , where we have chosen S_z by convention. The values of these operators are:

$$S^2 \left| s, m_s \right\rangle = \hbar^2 s(s+1) \left| s, m_s \right\rangle \tag{1.45}$$

$$S_z \left| s, m_s \right\rangle = \hbar m_s \left| s, m_s \right\rangle \tag{1.46}$$

where you might see that the spin state is defined by two quantum numbers s, the **principle** spin quantum number that gives us the total spin magnitude and m_s , the azimuthal spin quantum number, which gives us projections of the spin in different directions. As with angular momentum, the value of m_s varies in integer steps from $\{-s, -s+1, ..., s-1, s\}$. Therefore, for a single spin, we have two eigenstates (again picking S_z as our basis):

$$|\uparrow\rangle = |s = \frac{1}{2}, m_s = +\frac{1}{2}\rangle \tag{1.47}$$

$$|\downarrow\rangle = |s = \frac{1}{2}, m_s = -\frac{1}{2}\rangle \tag{1.48}$$

At zero magnetic field in GaAs these two spin states are degenerate, however by application of a magnetic field we are able to break the degeneracy of the states such that we can address the two spin states individually, causing a spin splitting $\Delta E = g^* \mu_B B$ where g^* is the Landé g-factor, μ_B is the Bohr magnetron and B is an externally applied magnetic field.

For systems with more than one spin, to find the states the system may occupy, we must take the tensor product of the two individual spins:

$$|s_1, m_{s1}, s_2, m_{s2}\rangle = |s_1, m_{s1}\rangle \otimes |s_2, m_{s2}\rangle \tag{1.49}$$

Thus the spin states of the system are $|\uparrow_1\uparrow_2\rangle$, $|\uparrow_1\downarrow_2\rangle$, $|\downarrow_1\uparrow_2\rangle$, $|\downarrow_1\downarrow_2\rangle$ However, this representation gives us states in the basis of the two individual spins, which is less useful when the two states are not easily separable, for example near a charge degeneracy point or when two electrons occupy a single dot. It is often more useful to work in terms of total spin and

azimuthal spin for the joint system, which we define in the following way:

$$S^2 = (S_1 + S_2)^2 \tag{1.50}$$

$$S_z = S_{z1} + S_{z2} \tag{1.51}$$

Combining the spins, we find these four states are:

$$|S\rangle = |s = 0, m_s = 0\rangle = \frac{|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle + |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle}{\sqrt{2}}$$
(1.52)

$$|T_{-}\rangle = |s = 1, m_{s} = -1\rangle = |\downarrow\downarrow\rangle \tag{1.53}$$

$$|T_0\rangle = |s=1, m_s=0\rangle = \frac{|\uparrow\downarrow\rangle - |\downarrow\uparrow\rangle}{\sqrt{2}}$$
(1.54)

$$|T_{+}\rangle = |s = 1, m_{s} = +1\rangle = |\uparrow\uparrow\rangle$$
(1.55)

In other words, we have a single state (the **singlet** state), where the two spins are opposite and hence the total spin is zero (s = 0), and three states (the **triplet** states), where the two spins are equal (s = 1) and have spin angular momenta that take the values $\{-1, 0, +1\}$. In the case that the two electrons occupy a single dot, the Pauli exclusion principle which tells us that two equal spins cannot occupy the same orbital state (position) leads to the (2,0)T state having a higher energy than the (2,0)S state with a gap set by the orbital states of the quantum dot ΔE_N . This is represented schematically in Fig. 1.11 (d), which shows the energy levels of a quantum dot around the $(1,1) \rightarrow (2,0)$ charge transition as a function of tilt. Note that although the singlet state can freely change state around zero tilt, a qubit in the triplet state will not transition into the (2,0) charge configuration until we can populate an excited orbital mode off to the right. This effect is visible in the current through a double quantum dot, which will undergo a rectification due to this spin blockade, as shown in Fig 1.11 (e). Here, we find two finite bias triangles, which are the double quantum dot equivalent of Coulomb diamonds [56]. Charge transport through the quantum dots proceeds via a sequence of electron tunneling events. In the forward direction these would be: $(2,1) \rightarrow (2,0) \rightarrow (1,1) \rightarrow (2,1)$, a sequence that transfers a single electron from the left to the right reservoir. Note that near zero tilt, only a singlet state may be loaded into the left dot in the $(1,1) \rightarrow (2,1)$ transition; however, since we have an effectively infinite source of electrons in the reservoir, this can be easily accomplished. In the reverse direction, the situation depicted in the figure, electrons flow from the right to the left reservoir via the path $(2,1) \rightarrow (1,1) \rightarrow (2,0) \rightarrow (2,1)$. In this direction, the charge transition $(1,1) \rightarrow (2,0)$ will be blocked depending on the spin of the right electron, until

Parameter	Symbol	Value
Lattice Constant (Å)	a	5.65
Dielectric Constant	$\epsilon_r = \frac{\epsilon}{\epsilon_0}$	12.9
Landé g-factor	g^*	-0.44
Electron Effective Mass	(m^*/m_e)	0.066
2DEG Depth (nm)	d	91
Density (cm ⁻²)	n_s	$1.30 imes 10^{11}$
Mobility (cm ² V ^{-1} s ^{-1})	μ	4.8×10^6
Fermi Wavelength (nm)	$\lambda_F = \sqrt{\frac{2\pi}{n_s}}$	70

Table 1.2: Representative properties of a GaAs 2DEG used for forming quantum dots, based on material grown by the group of Mike Manfra at Purdue University.

the second orbital energy level is accessible, a situation depicted in the insets of Fig. 1.11 (e). The prevented transition leads to a region of blocked current near the base of the triangle and a reemergence of current once the second orbital becomes accessible or spin relaxation occurs.

As with single spins, away from any charge degeneracy points, these four states are all degenerate. Near zero tilt we get an energy difference that opens between the singlet and triplet states called the exchange energy $J(\varepsilon)$. At this point, the triplet state is doubly degenerate between the T_- , T_0 and T_+ states. Application of a magnetic field creates a splitting between these three levels given by $\Delta E = g^* \mu_B B S_z$, which causes no change to the S and T_0 state, and causes the T_+ and T_- states to split off around the T_0 state. This will useful for defining our two-level subsystem in our discussion of singlet-triplet qubits later on.

Defining Double Quantum Dots on GaAs

Having covered the theoretical description of a quantum dot as well as the physics behind the 2DEG, we can describe the formation of a quantum dot in GaAs. Typical parameters for a 2DEG in GaAs are given in able 1.2, however, the key properties we require are the Fermi wavelength, which will set the approximate size of the dot we wish to form, and the depth, which will set the sharpness of the potential that the gates provide at the 2DEG. For samples that are doped and have an intrinsic density of electrons, we can form quantum dots by evaporating surface gates on top of an insulating dielectric [usually TiAu on top of ~ 10 nm HfO₂ or Al₂O₃, as shown in Fig. 1.7 (c)], and applying negative voltages to deplete electrons below the gate in the 2DEG. Initially, we expect the gate to change the



Figure 1.12: (a) False color SEM of a double quantum dot design on GaAs. Surface gates (highlighted in gold) are 12nm TiAu onto which negative voltages are applied to deplete the 2DEG 101nm underneath. The locations of the quantum dots are highlighted with red circles and the ohmic contacts to the 2DEG in yellow boxes. Descriptions of the gates are given in the main text. The width of the double quantum dot at the surface is 970nm. (b) The left wall passing through depletion while pinching off with the nose (set to -800mV), at the location marked with the arrow. All other gates are at zero. (c) A full pinch-off curve of the left wall against the nose. As the undepleted region of the 2DEG shrinks towards the Fermi wavelength, a 1D channel is formed, causing the appearance of quantized conductance plateaus.

density at the 2DEG as per that of a parallel plate capacitor:

$$\Delta n_s = \frac{\epsilon_r \epsilon_0 \Delta V_g}{ed} \tag{1.56}$$

For a gate at depth d = 101 nm from a 2DEG with density $n_s = 1.3 \times 10^{11} \text{ cm}^{-2}$ we expect depletion at around $V_g = -180 \text{ mV}$. After this, increasingly negative gate voltages deplete the 2DEG in a halo around the gate.

Contact is made to the 2DEG via metallic ohmic contacts formed using a eutectic alloy of AuGe, which after evaporation is annealed at approximately 450 °C. A full description of the fabrication process which gives ratios and thicknesses is given in Appendix A, for now, all we need to know is this n-dopes the semiconductor directly under the contact with Germanium causing a contact to be formed to the 2DEG with a resistance of between 20 Ω and a few k Ω depending on the size and quality of the ohmic contact.

The design of gate structures that can confine electrons into quantum dots is an area of continued and fruitful research (see for example Section 4.1 of this thesis), however a common and well-tested pattern for a double quantum dot is shown in Fig. 1.12 (a). Gates are designed to correspond to the various parameters we described in Section 1.2.2; with the gates labeled LW (left wall) and RW (right wall) controlling the tunnel rates from the reservoirs to the dots, the gate labeled C (center) controlling the tunnel coupling t_c , and LP (left plunger) and RP (right plunger) controlling the chemical potential of the left dot (μ_1) and right dot (μ_2) respectively. The N (nose) gate acts as a global control, and a charge sensor (discussed in Section 2.1.2) which in this case is a third quantum dot formed against the left wall is placed to the left of the device. The location of ohmic contacts is marked by crosses and allows us to measure current both through the device and through the sensor.

The left wall of the quantum dot passing through depletion is shown in Fig. 1.12 (b) at the location marked by the arrow. A full pinch-off trace for the gate is given in Fig. 1.12 (c), showing the appearance of quantized conductance steps as the undepleted region of 2DEG shrinks to towards the Fermi wavelength. These steps appear in units of the spin-degenerate conductance quantum, $R = 2ne^2/h$ for integer n, the physics of which we discuss in more detail in Section 1.3. Several gates on the device are wired up to allow the application of radio frequency tones or fast pulses to drive qubit rotations. Further details of how this is accomplished are given in B.

1.2.3 Qubits from Quantum Dots

As we discussed at the beginning of this section, one of the challenges of quantum computing is finding physical systems suitable to be used as qubits. They must be expressible as a two-level system, isolated enough that the quantum state is preserved during operations, and easily read-out and controlled. The last of these requirements is effectively the same as finding a system whose Hamiltonian (H) can express the operations that we defined in Section 1.1. We use Schrödinger's equation to describe this evolution:

$$i\hbar \frac{\mathrm{d} |\psi(t)\rangle}{\mathrm{d}t} = H |\psi(t)\rangle \tag{1.57}$$

For this reason, Hamiltonians describing two level systems used in quantum computers are often explicitly defined in terms of the Pauli matrices we defined in equation 1.5. For example, a model qubit Hamiltonian may be given by:

$$H = A\sigma_X + B\sigma_Z = \begin{bmatrix} B & A \\ A & -B \end{bmatrix}$$
(1.58)

which describes rotations around an axis of the Bloch sphere at angle $\theta = \tan^{-1}\left(\frac{A}{B}\right)$ and with a rate $\omega_r = \frac{\sqrt{A^2 + B^2}}{\hbar}$. By varying the values of A and B, we are able to construct arbitrary rotations around the Bloch sphere. Alternatively, the application of photons at the frequency $\omega_e = 2\sqrt{A^2 + B^2}$ is able to drive transitions between the eigenstates of this Hamiltonian.

The Charge Qubit

Perhaps the simplest form of qubit we can form with a double quantum dot system is a charge qubit. Here we define the logical subspace of the qubit as spanned by two charge states, typically the (0,1) and (1,0) charge states, with the basis $|0\rangle = (0,1)$ and $|1\rangle = (1,0)$. The single qubit Hamiltonian is given by:

$$H_{\text{charge}} = \frac{1}{2}\varepsilon\sigma_Z + t_c\sigma_X \tag{1.59}$$

which is represented by the energy level diagram in Fig. 1.11. The qubit is typically operated by the application of microwave pulses with frequency $\Omega = \sqrt{\varepsilon^2 + (2t_c)^2}$ in order to drive transitions between the ground and excited charge configurations, and the state is read out via a proximal charge sensor (discussed in Section 2.1.2).

Such a qubit, while conceptually simple is highly sensitive to charge noise in the semiconductor, such that the qubit lifetime T_1 and coherence times T_2 are both on the order of 10 ns[57]. As such, the usefulness of such a qubit is limited.

The Loss-DiVincenzo (Single Spin) Qubit

The next idea for the implementation of a qubit would be to use the spin of a single electron as our two-level subsystem. In many ways, spin is an ideal phenomenon to use. It is naturally two levels, and as such has no leakage states that our qubit may accidentally end up in and can easily be implemented using quantum dots [58]. We can represent the $|0\rangle$ and $|1\rangle$ states by the spin down and up states ($|\downarrow\rangle$ and $|\uparrow\rangle$) respectively. The splitting between the two states is controlled by the application of an external magnetic field that causes a Zeeman splitting $\Delta E_Z = g^* \mu_B B$. Since the spin of an electron does not couple to electric fields (to first order), this gives the single-spin qubit some resistance to charge noise in the semiconductor. Of course, this also makes the control of the qubit more challenging, as we now require an oscillating magnetic field to control the qubit. As such, the Hamiltonian, and the control of such a qubit will vary depending on how we achieve our qubit control. There are four common methods described in the literature for controlling single spin qubits:

- Electron Spin Resonance (ESR) An alternating magnetic field is generated by an alternating current run through a proximal ESR gate, with a frequency matching the Zeeman splitting [59]. However, this method of driving rotations is relatively slow (on the order of a few μs) and requires large microwave powers.
- 2. Electron-Dipole Induced Spin Resonance (EDSR) In materials with strong spinorbit interaction, we can use the effective magnetic field felt by an electron in motion in a confining potential. Such techniques utilize an AC electric field to "wobble" the electron wave function to drive rotations within a single dot [60, 61]. This technique achieves spin rotations in \approx 100 ns in GaAs, down to \approx 10 ns in InAs with a stronger spin-orbit coupling.
- 3. Electrically-Driven ESR in a Slanted Magnetic Field In materials without strong spin-orbit interaction, we can generate an effective oscillating magnetic field by generating a strong magnetic field gradient across a quantum dot with the use of a micromagnet. Again, the "wobble" of the electron wave function drives rotations of single spins in a single dot [62] or between two quantum dots [63]. This technique allows rotations on the order of ≈ 10 ns.
- 4. Electrically-Driven ESR in the Exchange Field of an Auxiliary Spin The use of an auxiliary spin against which we can drive rotations via the exchange interaction again allows electric field control of spin with sub-nanosecond operation times [64]. In many ways, this method of control is similar to that of the singlet-triplet qubit, described below, with the exception that we still use a single spin as our logical subspace. However, such control has not yet been realized.

As mentioned above, although we have first-order insensitivity to electric fields, the slow speed of ESR leads us to reintroduce an electric field coupling, either via intrinsic material properties via the spin-orbit interaction, or through the creation of gradient magnetic fields, to allow for fast control of these qubits. Even then the effect of charge noise is far lower than for a charge qubit, with coherence times of hundreds of microseconds possible. Additional sources of noise originate from the coupling between electron spins and the nuclear spins of nearby spinful nuclei. This effect is termed the hyperfine interaction, and leads to a fluctuating field, termed the Overhauser field, with magnitude:

$$B_{\rm nuc} = \frac{1}{g^* \mu_B} \sum_n^N A_n I_n \tag{1.60}$$

where I_n is the nuclear spin operator for the n-th nucleus, and A_k is the coupling strength of that nucleus with the electron spin. We can treat the Overhauser field as a classical random variable with a Gaussian distribution around zero net polarization. The RMS fluctuation of B_{nuc} is $\sigma_B = \frac{4.0 \text{ T}}{\sqrt{N}}$ where N is the number of nuclei that an electron in a quantum dot overlaps [65]. For GaAs this is typically on the order of $N \approx 10^6$. This effect is minimized by the use of isotopically purified silicon [66], which contains a reduced density of spinful nuclei.

The Singlet-Triplet Qubit

The use of a single spin, while having a convenient mapping to qubit states, requires either the application of an AC magnetic field or an AC electric field coupled with some form of gradient magnetic field or spin-orbit interaction. By creating ensembles of spin, we can trade off a more straightforward system for one with more flexible control or greater immunity to certain types of noise. The use of two electrons across two quantum dots allows us to use purely pulsed dc control to achieve full control over the qubit. For this type of qubit, we define our computational subspace as spin states of two coupled electrons, choosing $|S\rangle$ and $|T_0\rangle$ as our $|0\rangle$ and $|1\rangle$ state respectively, with a Hamiltonian described by:

$$H = J(\varepsilon)\sigma_Z + g^*\mu_B \Delta B_X \sigma_X \tag{1.61}$$

The fixed gradient field ΔB_X is achieved either through the use of a micromagnet or via the polarization of the nuclear field [67], where ΔB_X describes the difference in the field seen by an electron in the left and right quantum dots. An external magnetic field is required to break the degeneracy of the three triplet states, such that we only operate in the $S - T_0$ states. Any leakage into the T_- or T_+ states is undesirable.

The energy levels of such a qubit are shown in Fig. 1.13 (a). The qubit may be easily initialized in the (2,0)S state via the exchange of electrons with the reservoirs, as the (2,0)Tstates are energetically inaccessible for small tilt and offset [as we saw in 1.11 (d)]. In general, $S-T_0$ qubit rotations are driven around an axis set by the relative magnitudes of J and ΔB_X , as is shown in Fig. 1.13 (b), however, by pulsing tilt, we are able to drive rotations around the Z axis when $J(\varepsilon) \gg g^* \mu_B \Delta B_X$, or around the X-axis when $g^* \mu_B \Delta B_X \gg J(\varepsilon)$. An equivalent way of expressing this is to speak in terms of energy eigenstates: for large $J(\varepsilon)$, the two eigenstates of the qubit are $|S\rangle$ and $|T_0\rangle$, while for $J(\varepsilon) \approx 0$, the energy eigenstates of the qubit are set by the gradient field ΔB_X , with the ground state given by spins anti-aligned with the gradient magnetic field (since $g^* < 0$ in GaAs), and the excited



Figure 1.13: (a) The energy levels of a Singlet-Triplet Qubit. The three triplet states are split by the application of a uniform magnetic field B. At a large negative tilt, i.e. $J(\epsilon) \approx 0$, the gradient magnetic field ΔB_X leads to a change in basis, such that the energy eigenstates are described by $|\uparrow_1\downarrow_2\rangle$ and $|\downarrow_1\uparrow_2\rangle$, where here we've arbitrarily chosen $\Delta B_X > 0$. (b) Bloch sphere representation of a single Singlet-Triplet qubit. Qubit rotation proceeds around the axis in blue, which may be varied by pulsing tilt (ϵ). The gradient field ΔB_X is usually constant, set either by nuclear fields or a fixed micromagnet.

state by spins aligned with the gradient magnetic field. Lifetimes for singlet-triplet qubits are primarily limited by coupling to nuclear spins via the hyperfine interaction [68], which causes fluctuations in the coefficient of σ_X , as well as charge noise that is ever present in semiconductor-based systems [69]. Despite this, coherence times have been extended in GaAs spin qubits to over 200 µs via the use of dynamical decoupling sequences [70].

It is also worth mentioning that there is active research in optimizing the control schemes for singlet-triplet qubits, again with the intention of gaining resistance to certain forms of noise. For example, recent results suggest that variation of $J(\varepsilon)$ by modulation of tunnel coupling t_C , leading to symmetric pulses on the left and right quantum dot [71, 72, 73, 74], or the use of magnetic field gradient estimation and active control [75, 76] may lead to higher fidelity control and reduced dephasing. Further reduction in charge noise is expected with improved materials growth, which is expected to further extend qubit coherence times [48].

The Exchange-Only Qubit

While the singlet-triplet qubit described in the above section allows us to control our qubits with only fast pulses, they still require a spatially varying magnetic field for full two-axis control. The use of three electrons distributed through three quantum dots allows for fully electrical control of a spin qubit using only exchange interactions between the left and center,



Figure 1.14: (a) Schematic of a triple quantum dot, with tunable tunnel couplings between the left and center quantum dots, and the right and center quantum dots. (b) Charge stability diagram for a triple quantum dot when sweeping the V_{G1} and V_{G3} around the (1, 1, 1) charge configuration. The tilt axis is marked in red and sweeps from the $(2, 0, 1) \rightarrow (1, 1, 1) \rightarrow (1, 0, 2)$ charge configurations. (c) Energy levels of the exchange-only qubit. Quadruplet states or excited doublet states are not shown. The Exchange energies between the left (right) and center dots are swept as a function of tilt. The energy eigenstates change between $|S/T_l\rangle$ and $ketS/T_r$ at the extremes of tilt. (d) Bloch state representation of the exchange-only qubit. The exchange interaction drives rotation around two axes of the Bloch sphere separated by 120°.

and right and center quantum dots [77], as shown in Fig 1.14 (a) and (b). In this case, the system has a total of eight possible spin states. These are one set of quadruplet states with total spin $S^2 = 3/2$ and spin projections $S_Z = \{-3/2, -1/2, +1/2, +3/2\}$, and two sets of doublet states corresponding to a singlet or triplet in the left (right) dot, and a third spin on the right (left) dot. The choice of placing the singlet/triplet state on the left or right dot is set by the tilt, with the energy eigenstates of the system given by the singlet/triplet state on the left for $\varepsilon \ll 0$, and on the right for $\varepsilon \gg 0$. We can, therefore, write out the four doublet states as ¹¹:

$$\begin{split} |\mathbf{D}_{-1/2}\rangle &= |\uparrow T_R\rangle \,(\text{for }\varepsilon \gg 0) = |T_L\uparrow\rangle \,(\text{for }\varepsilon \ll 0) \\ |\mathbf{D}_{+1/2}\rangle &= |\downarrow T_R\rangle \,(\text{for }\varepsilon \gg 0) = |T_L\downarrow\rangle \,(\text{for }\varepsilon \ll 0) \\ |\mathbf{D}_{-1/2}'\rangle &= |\uparrow S_R\rangle \,(\text{for }\varepsilon \gg 0) = |S_L\uparrow\rangle \,(\text{for }\varepsilon \ll 0) \\ |\mathbf{D}_{+1/2}'\rangle &= |\downarrow S_R\rangle \,(\text{for }\varepsilon \gg 0) = |S_L\downarrow\rangle \,(\text{for }\varepsilon \ll 0) \end{split}$$
(1.62)

In order to break the degeneracy of the third spin, a global magnetic field is applied, such that we are left with our computational basis states, which I arbitrarily choose to be the -1/2 states here:

$$|0\rangle = |\mathbf{D}_{-1/2}'\rangle = |S_{l,r}\rangle \tag{1.63}$$

$$|1\rangle = |\mathbf{D}_{-1/2}\rangle = |T_{l,r}\rangle \tag{1.64}$$

Focusing on this subspace, the energy level diagram of the exchange-only qubit is given in Fig. 1.14 (c). We are able to change the exchange energy between the left (right) and center dots by sweeping tilt (ε). We can largely ignore leakage states as the set of four quadruplet states have different principal spin, and the two remaining doublet states are rendered inaccessible by the applied Zeeman field. The exchange-only qubit was first experimentally realized in [78]. In GaAs systems, rotations at rates of up to 47.4 GHz have been measured, with a lower bound of $T_2 = 100$ ns, limited by nuclear spins in GaAs [79].

The fast rotation rate also leads to increased sensitivity to exchange (charge) noise, however improved schemes building on the ideas of the exchange-only qubit [80], such as the Resonant Exchange Qubit [81], the Always-On Exchange-Only (AEON) qubit [82] or the Quadrupolar Exchange-Only Qubit [83, 84], which trade off the number of electrons or requirements to continuously drive the system for insensitivity to certain forms of noise. Additional work with double quantum dots with higher electron occupancies and hence

¹¹The full set of eigenstates at different values of J_l , J_r , ε can be found in [78]

higher principal spin quantum numbers are also predicted to have desirable noise rejection, while still allowing fully electrical control, such as the hybrid spin/charge-qubit [85], which has recently shown an ensemble dephasing time of $T_2^* = 8.1$ ns with rotation rate $f_{\rm rabi} = 2.43$ GHz in GaAs [86] or $T_2^* = 2$ ns with rotation rate $f_{\rm rabi} = 5.2$ GHz in Si/SiGe [87], which is presently limited by charge noise [88].

1.2.4 Majorana Zero Modes

While the above section details several techniques for building qubits using semiconductor heterostructures, each of them suffers from a significant amount of noise that must be corrected for in order for these qubits to be useful in a quantum computer. For an error rate of 1×10^{-5} , it is estimated that roughly 3,000 physical qubits are required to construct one logical qubit using the surface code, and close to 10,000 gates must be performed per computational gate, to correct errors as they occur [89]. Although single qubit gate fidelities in spin qubits routinely exceed 99%[90], two-qubit gate fidelities of 98% are the highest values the author is aware of at the time of writing [91]. The primary sources of error is uncontrolled coupling to the environment, causing the loss of information stored in the qubits, as well as imprecise control and readout. An alternative approach to building qubits, one that uses the topology of exotic quasiparticles called non-abelian anyons, was proposed by Kitaev as a method of performing quantum computation in a way that is protected from local perturbations in the environment[92].

A system of non-abelian anyons uses as its computational subspace a set of degenerate ground states with a fixed number of quasiparticles, separated by a physical distance, where information is stored over multiple pairs of anyons. A result of this distributed storage is that any local perturbation to a quasiparticle does not lead to decoherence. To quote: "the only way the system can undergo a non-trivial unitary evolution — that is an evolution that takes it from one ground state to another — is by having its quasiparticles braided"[93]. A physical movement or interaction of pairs of anyons is required to change the state of the qubit. In such a way, error rates far below those achievable in other qubit systems may be possible. Rather than requiring many noisy qubits to form one logical qubit, we would be able to use a few, or even a single clean qubit instead. I will not go into further details of how such a computation is achieved via braiding, but will point the interested reader to [93], which gives a far more thorough introduction to the physics than I can in the limited space I have available. I will, however, give a quick introduction into the physical origins of the Majorana zero mode, based on the material from [94].

The challenge, then, is to find a system which contains these emergent quasiparticles.



Figure 1.15: (a) Schematic of a 1D chain of fermions under conventional pairing. Although each fermion is broken into two Majorana operators, each pair of operators are tied to a single real particle, and we cannot manipulate them in isolation. (b) A chain where $\mu = 0$ and $\Delta = t \neq 0$. In this configuration the pairing occurs between neighbouring Majorana operators, leaving two unpaired Majorana zero modes (blue) at either end of our chain. We can use four of these unbound states as a topologically protected qubit.

Again, it was Kitaev who proposed that a one-dimensional chain of fermions, with a specific Hamiltonian, may cause the emergence of precisely the quasiparticles we require [95]. The Hamiltonian he proposed was [96]:

$$H = -\mu \sum_{j} \hat{c}_{j}^{\dagger} \hat{c}_{j} - \frac{t}{2} \sum_{j} \left(\hat{c}_{j}^{\dagger} \hat{c}_{j+1} + \hat{c}_{j+1}^{\dagger} \hat{c}_{j} \right) - \frac{\Delta}{2} \sum_{j} \left(e^{i\phi} \hat{c}_{j} \hat{c}_{j+1} + e^{-i\phi} \hat{c}_{j+1}^{\dagger} \hat{c}_{j}^{\dagger} \right)$$
(1.65)

Here we have a set of sites, indexed by j, with an onsite energy (chemical potential) μ , a hopping term t, and a superconducting coupling term Δ with phase ϕ . The terms \hat{c}_i and \hat{c}_i^{\dagger} are the fermion annihilation and creation operators respectively. Let's look at a few limits of this Hamiltonian. For $\mu < 0$, and Δ , t = 0, this Hamiltonian describes a wire with a single ground state containing a fixed number of fermions. If we wish to add an extra electron, we must pay an energy cost μ , as in Fig. 1.15 (a). The next case we consider is where $\mu = 0$ and $\Delta = t \neq 0$. We can achieve the first condition, $\mu = 0$, by coupling the wire strongly to a large reservoir of fermions, such that the number of fermions on the wire is not a good quantum number (exactly the opposite of a quantum dot). To understand the effect of the next condition, $\Delta = t \neq 0$, it is helpful to decompose the fermion annihilation and creation operators into Majorana operators:

$$\gamma_{+} = \hat{c} + \hat{c}^{\dagger} \qquad \qquad \gamma_{-} = -i(\hat{c} - \hat{c}^{\dagger}) \qquad (1.66)$$

These are real operators ($\gamma_{\pm} = \gamma_{\pm}^{\dagger}$), they square to 1 ($\gamma_{\pm}^2 = 1$), and they anticommute

 $(\{\gamma_+, \gamma_-\} = 0)$. Indeed there is nothing special about these operators; I could easily define them for a single fermion state, which would yield:

$$\hat{c} = \frac{1}{2}(\gamma_{+} + i\gamma_{-})$$
 $\hat{c}^{\dagger} = \frac{1}{2}(\gamma_{+} - \gamma_{-})$ (1.67)

however since both operators are associated with a single wave function, they are inseparable. It does not make sense to operate on a single Majorana operator when they are both associated with a single particle. In fact, I have even drawn my fermions in Fig. 1.15 (a) as a pair of Majorana operators. There is really only one state described by the two operators. The question we need to answer is how do we separate our Majoranas. Let's write down the Kitaev Hamiltonian from Equation 1.65 substituting in our Majorana operators. After some rearrangement (and the removal of a global phase) we find:

$$H = -\frac{\mu}{2} \sum_{j} (1 + i\gamma_{j,+}\gamma_{j,-}) - \frac{t+\Delta}{4} \sum_{j} i\gamma_{j,-}\gamma_{j+1,-} - \frac{\Delta - t}{4} \sum_{j} i\gamma_{j,+}\gamma_{j+1,-} \quad (1.68)$$

Note a number of features: $P_i = (1 + i\gamma_{j,+}\gamma_{j,-})$ gives us the parity of the site *i*, and the second and third terms give inter-site Majorana couplings. For $\mu < 0$ and $\Delta, t = 0$ we recover the original description of a wire with a set of occupied or unoccupied sites. In the case that $\mu = 0$ and $\Delta = t \neq 0$, we end up with a vacuum state, gapped from the next state by $\frac{\Delta+t}{4}$, but with two unpaired Majorana zero modes $\gamma_{0,+}$ and $\gamma_{N,-}$, which form a zero-energy two-level system. They are protected from local perturbations by their non-local nature, a situation depicted in Fig. 1.15. In fact this "topological" domain extends around the region of $\Delta = t \neq 0$ allowing us to construct topologically protected qubits out of 2 pairs of Majorana zero modes [93].

The experimental challenge is to find a physical system that is similar to that described by the Hamiltonian in Equation 1.65. We can make a 1D chain using the principles we've covered up to this point, with an electron pairing that is similar to that of a superconductor, the complication is that the Hamiltonian describes a set of spinless fermions. The spin of electrons would, unfortunately, prevent the pairing described above. We will cover one such method for forming a spinless 1D superconductor in Sec. 1.3.6, which combines a superconducting 1D system with strong spin-orbit coupling and a parallel magnetic field to create an effective spinless system [97, 98]. At this point, such systems have been experimentally realized, and evidence for the existence of Majorana zero modes is mounting [99, 21]. However, at the time of writing a topologically protected qubit has not yet been observed.

1.3 Characterizing 2DEGs

In the previous sections, we went through how a 2DEG is constructed and wrote down some equations for scattering and conductivity in a 2DEG. These equations have all assumed that the 2DEG is purely classical; however at the temperatures and scales that many of our devices operate, this assumption begins to break down. To explore why this is the case, we must revisit the scattering mechanisms and equations for conductance that we previously wrote down in Equation 1.33 and add some quantum corrections to these equations. As we do this, we can define several regimes for transport where various quantum corrections to transport become apparent.

Before we get started, let's quickly review the scattering lengths that were originally defined in Section 1.2.1. We can classify scattering into two forms, elastic scattering, which occurs when the electron changes direction but not its energy or wavevector, or inelastic scattering, which occurs when the scattering event changes the energy of the electron. Elastic scattering occurs at impurities, or along dislocations and walls, i.e. on scattering sites with a mass much larger than the electron itself. The distance between successive elastic scattering events is called the elastic scattering length l_e^{12} . Inelastic scattering occurs via time-dependent mechanisms such as phonons or electron-electron scattering that change and move between each scattering event. As the scatterers have energy and mass on the order of the electron energy and mass, the electron and the scatterer transfer energy readily. In 2DEGs, our assumption that electrons do not interact continues to hold for the effects we wish to explore, and hence, the primary inelastic scattering mechanism is electronphonon scattering. As phonons are largely thermally generated, inelastic scattering occurs on a length-scale l_i set by the temperature of the sample. Since these scattering events are each unique and time-dependent, the events effectively randomize the phase of the electron, and so the inelastic scattering length l_i is often used interchangeably with l_{ϕ} , the phase coherence length.

We now have the ingredients necessary to classify transport into several distinct regimes, based on the relationship between the size of the system being measured L, and the various length scales in our system l_{ϕ} , l_e and λ_F .

• Classical Diffusive ($\lambda_F < l_e, l_\phi \ll L$): This is the classical limit of transport, true for large pieces of metal or semiconductor. The system is much larger than any relevant scattering length; hence, electrons travel diffusively through the system, with no coherent effects. This is the regime in which the previously derived equations are cor-

 $^{^{12}\}mathrm{This}$ is sometimes also called the momentum relaxation length, l_m or $l_{\mathrm{imp}}.$

rect, where we have implicitly assumed that each scattering event destroys all phase information.

- Quantum Diffusive (λ_F < l_e ≪ L, l_φ): At this length scale, the electron will still travel diffusively through the system, as l_e ≪ L, however, phase coherent effects begin to appear, since correlations between the phases of different paths exist for path lengths up to l_φ. Weak localization is a quantum correction we must add to Equation 1.33, and appears in 2DEGs at low temperature.
- Classical Ballistic (λ_F ≪ L < l_e, l_φ): At this length scale, electrons travel without collisions, except at the boundaries of the system. As such the energy of an electron may not be dissipated within a system. Dissipation can, therefore, be treated separately from such systems. This also implies that processes are non-local, i.e. they can be described at any point within the system. For example, the boundary of the region describes the current at all points in the system. Effects such as electron focusing occur at this length scale.
- Quantum Ballistic (λ_F ≈ L ≪ l_e, l_φ): At this point, discrete orbital energies occur in the confining directions. In 2D, this leads to the emergence of a 2DEG, in 1D a quantum point contact and in 0D a quantum dot.

For this thesis, we will primarily focus on the Quantum Diffusive and the Quantum Ballistic regimes, as they describe the physics of the 2DEG and the quantum dot, respectively. Having already described the physics of the quantum dot, let's look at the quantum corrections that occur in the Quantum Diffusive regime, as they will allow us to extract both the scattering length and the strength of the spin-orbit interaction. As these must be well controlled to form both quantum dots and Majorana zero modes, our understanding of the origins of scattering and the spin-orbit effect will be vital to our journey towards building a large-scale quantum computer. Characterization in this section will be performed in a hall bar, similar to the ones depicted in Fig. 1.16. A current *I* is applied along the length of the Hall bar. Two quantities are extracted relative to that current, the Hall resistivity $\rho_{XY} = V_{XY}/I$ gives the voltage formed orthogonal to the direction of current flow, and the transverse resistivity $\rho_{XX} = V_{XX}/I$. This second quantity gives us an expression for the conductivity of our sample:

$$\sigma = \rho_{XX} \frac{W}{L} \tag{1.69}$$

where W is the width of the sample and L is the length between contacts. Samples of Hall bars on several samples are given in Fig. 1.16 (b), (c) and (d). Device (b), fabricated on a



Figure 1.16: (a) Schematic of a Hall bar showing the location of contacts, and relevant dimensions. Care should be taken to ensure that current cannot flow at voltage contacts. (b) A Hall bar on InAs, with Al contacts. Several locations are defined where Hall conductivity and transverse conductivity may be measured, and a global top-gate allows continuous tuning of the electron density. (c) A Hall bar on GaAs, with multiple contacts, allowing measurement of parameters at multiple locations. (d) A Hall bar integrated on a qubit device. Fewer contacts are defined, with a focus on a small footprint, however it allows for characterization of the 2DEG before measurement. Note that for each contact, notches are defined in the mesa and the ohmic contact extends over the edge of the mesa to ensure good contact to edges at high field along multiple crystallographic axes.

shallow InAs quantum well, includes a global top gate that allows the density of electrons in the 2DEG to be tuned continuously. (d) shows a device that is embedded on a GaAs quantum dot device and is optimized for a small footprint. Details on the optimization of ohmic contacts are given in the appendix, Sec. A.2.10.

1.3.1 Weak Localization

To include the effects of phase coherence on conductivity, we will use the so-called Feynman path method to calculate a corrected conductivity. The basic idea of such an approach is to consider what conductivity refers to when considering a small number of scattering sites, in a regime where $\lambda_F < l_e \ll L, l_{\phi}$. Given a small sample, with a small number of elastic scattering sites within the lattice, we can define the conductivity as the probability that an electron reaches the end point, where it leaves the system, from a given starting point. A schematic of this case is shown in Fig. 1.17 (a). The wavefunction will give this probability at the final point, which is given by the sum of the wavefunctions corresponding to each path through the lattice. For example, the paths may be {start, 1, 2, 7, end} or {start, 8, 7,



Figure 1.17: (a) To calculate the probability of transmission, we must sum together the wavefunctions for each path through the 2DEG. Scattering sites are represented by numbered dots, and several example paths are highlighted. (b) We can also calculate the probability that an electron will return to its starting location in the same way. Since an electron can travel in both a clockwise and counterclockwise direction along the loop, there is an increased probability of reflection relative to transmission. (c) Weak localization in an InAs Hall bar. A weak anti-localization peak is seen at zero magnetic field, however, at small magnetic fields, weak localization begins to dominate, and we see a drop in conductance and a gradual recovery with the field as expected. (d) The relevant length scales in the weak localization problem. Weak localization is suppressed as the magnetic length is reduced (the field is increased).

end} etc. The total wavefunction at the end is:

$$\Psi_{\text{start}\to\text{end}} = \sum_{j} \psi_{j} = \sum_{j} t_{j} e^{i\varphi_{j}}$$
(1.70)

Here t_j is the transmission probability along the path j, and φ_j is the phase accumulated along the path j. The probability of finding the election at the endpoint is, therefore:

$$P(\text{end}) = \left|\Psi_{\text{start}\to\text{end}}\right|^2 = \sum_j t_j^2 + \sum_{j \neq k} t_j t_k \cos(\varphi_j - \varphi_k)$$
(1.71)

where the first term gives the probability of the electron traveling along a given path j, and the second term gives the interference between each pair of paths through the lattice. Since the phases accumulated along each path are effectively random, this second term will average to zero, and the total forward probability is given by:

$$P(\text{end}) \approx \sum_{j} t_{j}^{2}$$
 (1.72)

Next, let's consider paths that return to the starting point. In this case, we have both a clockwise and a counter-clockwise propagating path (which we can label j_+ and j_-), around which, due to the symmetry of elastic scattering, we have the same transmission probability $t_{j_+} = t_{j_-} = t_j$, and the same acquired phase $\varphi_{j_+} = \varphi_{j_-} = \varphi_j$. This situation is represented schematically in Fig. 1.17 (b). The return probability is therefore:

$$P(\text{start}) = \sum_{j} \left(t_{j_{+}}^2 + t_{j_{-}}^2 + t_{j_{+}} t_{j_{-}} \cos(\varphi_{j_{+}} - \varphi_{j_{-}}) + t_{j_{-}} t_{j_{+}} \cos(\varphi_{j_{-}} - \varphi_{j_{+}}) \right) = 4 \sum_{j} t_{j_{+}}^2 t_{j_{+}}^2 t_{j_{+}} t_{j$$

In other words, "phase-coherent summation of time-reversed trajectories in a diffusive medium leads to an increased probability for electrons to return to their initial position" [41]. To find an expression for conductance, we must find an expression for the probabilities of different paths, and take into account the ratio of elastic and inelastic scattering length (the longer the path, the higher the chance that its phase will be randomized). A full derivation is not given here, I will simply quote the final result, however I point the interested reader towards [41, 100]. The correction to conductance is given by:

$$\Delta \sigma_{2D} = -\frac{1}{4\pi} \frac{2e^2}{h} \ln\left(\frac{l_{\phi}}{l_e}\right) \tag{1.74}$$

As expected this gives us an reduced conductivity due to the increased probability of coherent back-scattering.

To extract a useful parameter from this, we need some way of differentiating the contribution of weak-localization from the bare conductivity. To do this, we may apply a magnetic field perpendicular to the plane of the 2DEG, to break the time-reversal symmetry of the paths. For a magnetic field B_{\perp} , the phase difference along clockwise and counter-clockwise paths is given by:

$$\Delta\phi(B_{\perp}) = 4\pi \frac{\Phi}{\Phi_0} = 4\pi \frac{B_{\perp}A}{\Psi_0}$$
(1.75)

At the point where the magnetic field induces a $\pi/2$ phase shift around a loop, the destructive interference will be suppressed, thus the effect of longer loops will be suppressed as a magnetic field is applied. A measurement of weak localization on an InAs Hall bar is shown in Fig. 1.17. Near zero field, there is a weak-antilocalization peak, a topic we cover in Sec. 1.3.4, however for fields slightly above zero we see the reduction in conductivity and gradual increase towards the bulk value we expect. Assuming paths are roughly circular we can approximate the length scale that a $\pi/2$ phase change between forwards and backwards propagating paths corresponds to as:

$$l_{\rm Bcrit} = \sqrt{\frac{h\pi}{2eB}} \tag{1.76}$$

We therefore expect weak-localization to start getting suppressed when $l_{\text{Bcrit}} \approx l_{\phi}$, and the conductivity to return to the bare value when $l_{\text{Bcrit}} \approx l_e$. This is shown in Fig. 1.17 (d). The exact form for the correction for weak localization unfortunately does not have a simple form [101], however for a diffusive approximation, where $l_e \ll l_{\phi}$, we can use the reasonably simple form given by [102]:

$$\Delta\sigma_{2D}(B_{\perp}) = -\frac{2e^2}{\pi h} \left[\mathsf{F}\left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{B_0}{B_{\perp}}\right) - \mathsf{F}\left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{l_e}{l_\phi}\frac{B_0}{B_{\perp}}\right) \right] \tag{1.77}$$

where \mathbf{F} is the digamma function and

$$B_0 = \frac{v_F m^{*2}}{2hel_e n_s}$$
(1.78)

Note that the diffusive approximation may not hold for high mobility GaAs samples, where the elastic scattering length is large. Alternate forms are available in [101] which may be required for such samples.

1.3.2 The Quantum Hall Effect

As the field perpendicular to the sample is applied, which for brevity we refer to as B, apart from a modification to conductivity we can also ask what occurs to the Hall (perpendicular) voltage and conductivity. As we saw in the Equation 1.31, the application of an electric field leads to a drift velocity in the sample set by the scattering time τ and the effective mass of electrons m^* . In combination with the magnetic field B, this leads to a Lorentz force $F = e\vec{v} \times \vec{B}$, causing a charge build-up along one edge of the Hall bar. The charge build-up is balanced out by an opposing electric field that is formed:

$$E_y = -e\vec{v} \times \vec{B} \tag{1.79}$$

To find the Hall resistivity, we can combine the electric field with the equation for current density, given in Equation 1.32, to find

$$\rho_{XY} = \frac{E_y}{J_x} = \frac{B}{n_s e} \tag{1.80}$$

Hence, we find a linear relationship between magnetic field and Hall resistivity with a gradient proportional to the electron density, as seen in Fig. 1.16.

As the magnitude of the magnetic field is increased, electrons are curved into roughly circular paths, with a radius:

$$R_c = \frac{m^* v_F}{eB} \tag{1.81}$$

and an angular frequency of:

$$\omega_c = \frac{v_F}{R_c} = \frac{eB}{m^*} \tag{1.82}$$

Once we are in the limit that $R_c \ll l_e$, we can write down a Hamiltonian for the system:

$$H = \frac{(P + eA)^2}{2m^*} + U(x, y)$$
(1.83)

where P is the momentum operator, U(x, y) gives the confining potential (boundaries) of the sample, and A is the magnetic vector potential. We can choose the gauge of the vector potential such that:

$$\vec{A} = (0, Bx, 0)$$
 (1.84)

and expand the Hamiltonian, ignoring the Z component as we only have a single mode:

$$H = \frac{p_x^2}{2m^*} + \frac{(p_y + eBx)^2}{2m^*}$$
(1.85)

We note that the Hamiltonian is translationally invariant in the y-direction and can be rewritten as:

$$H = \frac{p_y^2}{2m^*} + \frac{1}{2}m^*\omega_c^2(x - x_0)^2$$
(1.86)

where we've substituted ω_c from Equation 1.82 and $x_0 = \frac{p_x}{eB}$.

This Hamiltonian corresponds to that of a harmonic oscillator centered at x_0 with energy levels

$$E_n = \hbar\omega_c \left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right) \tag{1.87}$$

This implies that at high field, and neglecting the effects of scattering, our density of states evolves to a series of discrete delta functions, where each state is highly degenerate, filled up to the state $E_n < E_F$. Each of these states is called a **Landau level**. This situation is described by the schematic in Fig. 1.16. Up to this point, we've ignored the effects of scattering, however we can give a brief phenomenological description of its effect. For the case that the quantum Hall effect is beginning to appear, and $R_c \sim l_e, l_{\phi}$, the Landau levels become broadened, although the exact mechanism by which this occurs is not yet resolved
[103, 104]. An additional effect we have thus far ignored is spin. We can, however, trivially add it to our energies:

$$E_n = \hbar\omega_c \left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right) \pm \frac{1}{2}g^*\mu_b B \tag{1.88}$$

Finally, we introduce a parameter to describe the number of electrons per magnetic flux quantum, which corresponds to the number of Landau levels below the Fermi energy:

$$\nu = \frac{n_s}{B/\Phi_0} = \frac{n_s h}{eB} \tag{1.89}$$

As we've moved to the Landau level description of states inside the 2DEG, you might expect that the conductivity of the sample should also be modified, as we now no longer have free states at the Fermi level. This intuition is indeed correct, and the bulk of a Hall bar in the quantum Hall regime will be insulating. Current is carried at the edges of the sample, where the confining potential curves upwards, and Landau levels intersect with the Fermi level [105] as shown in Fig. 1.16. This gives rise to a series of chiral, 1D channels that carry current around the edges of the Hall bar. Since these edge states are directional, and edges flowing in the opposite direction are physically separated by the width of the Hall bar, backscattering is strongly suppressed, and edges provide dissipationless transport, i.e. $\rho_{XX} \rightarrow 0$.

What about the Hall resistance, ρ_{XY} ? The number of edges that will cut through the Fermi level is given by $N_{\text{max}} = \lfloor \nu \rfloor$, each of which will contribute to the total conductivity. The total conductivity is the sum of the conductances of each of the channels. Let's assume a difference in the chemical potential of both sides of $\delta \mu = \mu_2 - \mu_1$. The total current across the sample is given by the product of the velocity $v_n(E)$ and the density of states $\rho_{1D,n}$.

$$J = e \sum_{n}^{N_{\text{max}}} \int_{\mu_1}^{\mu_2} v_n(E) \rho_{1\text{D},n}(E) dE$$
(1.90)

By a similar line of reasoning to Equation 1.24, we calculate the 1D DOS to be:

$$\rho_{1\mathrm{D},n} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \left(\frac{\mathrm{d}E_n(k)}{\mathrm{d}k} \right)^{-1} \tag{1.91}$$

And the velocity from quantum mechanics is simply:

$$v_n(E) = \frac{1}{\hbar} \frac{\mathrm{d}E_n(k)}{\mathrm{d}k} \tag{1.92}$$



Figure 1.18: (a) The integer quantum Hall effect in a high mobility GaAs 2DEG. The locations of filling factors are calculated using Eq. 1.89 and overlaid as dotted purple lines, while expected conductances are calculated using Eq. 1.94. (b) The same data except on an shallow InAs 2DEG. The higher density results in filling factors being shifted to higher magnetic fields. The lower mobility of the sample means plateaus are not visible up to high fields.

Hence, the total current is:

$$J = e \sum_{n}^{N_{\text{max}}} \int_{\mu_{1}}^{\mu_{2}} \frac{1}{h} dE = \frac{e N_{\text{max}} \delta \mu}{h}$$
(1.93)

This remarkable cancellation between the DOS and velocity is unique to 1D channels and leads to the emergence of the conductance quantum that we alluded to in section 1.2.2. The difference in chemical potential is related to the voltage by $\delta \mu = eV$, and the conductivity is therefore:

$$\sigma = \frac{J}{V} = \frac{N_{\text{max}}e^2}{h} \tag{1.94}$$

Therefore, we find the conductance of the edge will be quantized in units of the conductance quantum, with a value determined by the filling factor, which gives us the number of conducting 1D channels parallel to the edge in the samples. As an example of this, ρ_{XX} and



Figure 1.19: (a) Schematic of edge magnetoplasmon propagation. An external magnetic field is applied pointing into the Hall droplet. (b) Frequency of the EMP ω_{EMP} mode and bulk plasmon ω_{bulk} mode in a circular quantum Hall droplet with increasing magnetic field. At a high magnetic field, the bulk mode approaches the cyclotron frequency, while the edge mode has an approximately 1/B dependence on the field.

 ρ_{XY} are both plotted on the same axes in Fig. 1.18, for two samples with distinct mobilities.

1.3.3 Edge Magnetoplasmons (EMPs)

The edge states of the Hall effect support charge density excitations, that we term **edge magnetoplasmons** (EMPs). Such edge excitations are distinct from bulk plasmon (drum) modes and propagate with a distinct frequency and dispersion that is set purely by the properties of the edge. Classical descriptions for such excitations were first given in the 1980s, on 2DEGs formed on the surface of liquid Helium [106, 107, 108]. We can understand the existence of such modes in a semi-classical picture. Consider a 2DEG running along the x direction, placed in a magnetic field, where the confining potential E_y causes the appearance of edge states. A local perturbation, such as a gate voltage, can cause a dipole to form across the plane of the sample, leading to an electric field that induces a propagating current $J = \sigma_{XY}E$ around the edge. As electrons are confined to travel at an angle $\theta_H = 90^\circ$ to the edge of the sample in a single direction; this creates a charge density wave (and hence electric current) to propagate around the edge, which causes procession of the field around the disc, and hence a self sustaining oscillation. This situation is sketched in Fig. 1.19 (a). Substituting Equation 1.94 and Equation 1.89 into our expression for current density we find:

$$J = n_s e \frac{E}{B} \tag{1.95}$$

The resultant oscillatory modes are confined to the perimeter of the Hall sample and travel with a phase velocity v_D approximated by the ratio of electric and magnetic fields at the edge. To find the frequency of the EMPs, the details of the confining potential and edge

must be calculated. From [109], the excitations are found to have a fundamental angular frequency of:

$$\omega_{\rm EMP} = \frac{\sigma_{XY}}{P\epsilon_0 \epsilon^*} \left(\ln\left(\frac{P}{\pi w}\right) + C \right) \tag{1.96}$$

where P is the length of the edge, ϵ^* is the effective dielectric constant of the edge and C is a constant related to the geometry of the edge, which goes to 1 for a sharply defined edge with a step-like potential. The logarithmic correction arises due to electron correlations (which in this case does cause a measurable modification to frequency), and w represents the damping and physical width of the EMP from the edge:

$$w = i \frac{\sigma_{XX}(\omega)}{2\omega\epsilon_0 \epsilon^*} \tag{1.97}$$

Note that this quantity does not necessarily go to zero on plateaus. In the limit of low transverse resistivity, ignoring electron-electron interactions ($\omega \tau \ll 1$), and taking the limit that $\omega_{\text{EMP}} \ll \omega_c$, we can approximate this term as:

$$w \approx \frac{n_s m^*}{2\epsilon_0 \epsilon_r B^2} \tag{1.98}$$

These equations collectively show that the EMP travels at a significantly reduced frequency, which decreases with field, roughly proportionally to $\frac{1}{B}$. Comparing the EMP frequency to that of a bulk plasmon in Fig. 1.19 (b), one sees that while the fundamental bulk plasmon frequency ω_{bulk} approaches the cyclotron frequency ω_c , the EMP frequency ω_{EMP} decreases towards zero. This slow and directional propagation is exploited in Section 3.1 and Section 3.2 to construct compact circulators using the integer quantum Hall effect and the quantum anomalous Hall effect.

1.3.4 The Spin-Orbit Interaction

Within a solid, we've thus far assumed that the spin or an electron is independent of its motion through that semiconductor, apart from a tangential mention in Sec. 1.2.3, where we discussed its usefulness in controlling spins in semiconductors. Up to this point, we've captured the effects of the band structure of a semiconductor in the effective electron mass m^* . In reality, the band structure of a semiconductor is shaped in a complex way by the motion of electrons through the electric field created by atoms in the lattice of a crystal. This can cause both directional and spin-dependent modulation of the band structure. For this thesis, I will not aim to give a general description of the the spin-orbit interaction,

which contributes to a whole host of effects such as the fine structure of Hydrogen and the heavy/light hole structure of GaAs, but rather give an intuitive understanding of its origins in the conduction band of a semiconductor. Hence, the terms that I introduce here should not be considered to apply generally, but rather is specific to conduction band electrons in direct band-gap semiconductors. This treatment is partly derived from [110, 111].

Firstly, as we are dealing with conduction band electrons, which have a net spin angular momentum of zero ($\vec{S} = 0$), we do not have any band splitting from the atomic orbitals. Instead, the spin-orbit effect (SOI) in conduction band electrons comes from effective potential seen by an electron. Consider an electron moving through an asymmetric potential within a semiconductor. The asymmetric potential leads the electron to feel an effective electric field, which in the rest frame of the electron is equivalent to an effective magnetic field, which causes an energy difference between different spin species at a given k-vector. The origins of the asymmetric potential seen by the electron is manifested in two distinct ways. The first is called structural inversion asymmetry and is caused by an asymmetry in the confining potential of the electron (for example the triangle well that confines the 2DEG). The second is called bulk inversion asymmetry and comes from the lack of crystal inversion symmetry in III-V and II-VI semiconductors. These two terms lead to the Rashba and Dresselhaus terms, respectively.

We can write down the Hamiltonian for an electron in the system, including terms for the Rashba and Dresselhaus SOI:

$$\mathbf{H} = \frac{p_x^2 + p_y^2}{2m^*} + \frac{\alpha}{\hbar} (\sigma_x p_y - \sigma_y p_x) + \frac{\beta}{\hbar} (\sigma_x p_x - \sigma_y p_y) + \frac{\gamma}{\hbar^3} \left(\frac{d}{\pi}\right)^2 p_x p_y (p_y \sigma_x - p_x \sigma_y) \quad (1.99)$$

where σ_x and σ_y are the Pauli operators on the spin of the electron. The first term in this equation is the free-electron Hamiltonian and gives the motion of the electron through the semiconductor as we've seen in Equation 1.23. The second term is the Rashba SOI term, characterized by a strength α and linear in momentum, creating an effective magnetic field perpendicular to the momentum of the electron. The third and fourth terms are the Dresselhaus terms, with strength characterized by β for the term linear in momentum and γ for the term cubic in momentum. The cubic term is generally small relative to the two linear terms in both InAs and GaAs quantum wells and is normally ignored. For the linear Dresselhaus case, the effective magnetic field twists as the momentum of the electron changes [112]. The effects of these terms are to shift the energies of the two spin species at each point of the dispersion relation, a situation illustrated schematically in Fig. 1.20 (a) and Fig. 1.20 (b). As the Rashba term is set by the shape of the confining potential of the electrons in the

2DEG, it is also strongly tunable by the gate voltage, which can induce greater asymmetry in the confining potential. We should also note that although we call the effect of SOI an effective magnetic field, it is not a true magnetic field as it does NOT break time-reversal symmetry or introduce an asymmetry in the population of different spin species. This can be seen in Fig. 1.20 (a) and Fig. 1.20 (b), as states at each energy come in the form of Kramers pairs, such that:

$$E_{\uparrow}(\vec{k}) = E_{\downarrow}(-\vec{k}) \tag{1.100}$$

As the origins of this effect lie in the potentials formed by the constituent atoms of the semiconductors, we find that heavy-element semiconductors will have a stronger SOI. For applications that require a strong spin-orbit interaction, the use of heavy-element III-V or II-VI semiconductors, such as InAs, InSb or CdTe is common.

Collectively, these effects allow us to engineer the Hamiltonians of our systems to generate topological phases of matter as we shall see in our discussion below, where we use these effects to form anomalous quantum Hall states and Majorana zero modes. However, before we move onto those topics, we can close out our discussion of SOI with a striking modification that SOI causes to weak localization as described in Sec. 1.3.1. The fact that the rotation of spins occurs in opposite directions for opposite momenta leads to destructive interference around self-intersecting paths. This leads to an increase in conductivity, or weak anti-localization, in materials with strong SOI [102]. However, as the electron scatters around a closed loop, the coupling of momentum and spin leads to the randomization of the spin over several scattering events. In a semiconductor, this is described by the Dyakonov-Perel spin relaxation mechanism [113]. We can, therefore, introduce a new length scale, l_{so} , the length over which a spin relaxes in a material with SOI. This parameter is inversely proportional to the strength of the SOI, with a larger strength causing faster spin relaxation. As the destructive interference relies on the differing energies between the two distinct spin species, the length scale over which spin relaxes in the semiconductor sets a bound on the size of the loops where weak anti-localization can occur. As such, we are also able to measure this effect via low-field Hall measurements in the same way we measure weak-localization, as seen in Fig. 1.20 (c). Here the competition between weakantilocalization (peak) and weak-localization (dip) is visible as the field is swept on a sample of InAs with strong SOI. In this regime we have $l_e < l_{\phi} < l_{so}$ hence all three effects are visible. As the strength of the SOI interaction is increased by increasing gate voltage, the spin-orbit length becomes comparable to the elastic scattering length $l_e \approx l_{so} < l_{\phi}$, thereby masking the effect of weak-localization, as seen in Fig. 1.20 (d). For materials with only Rashba SOI, the strength of the SOI may be extracted via fits given in [102]. For materials



Figure 1.20: (a) The dispersion relation for a 2DEG under the influence of either Rashba or Dresselhaus SOI. Two offset parabolic dispersions are visible, a low energy and high energy spin branch. The Fermi energy E_F is shown in orange cutting through the parabolas. (b) The dispersion relation at the Fermi surface under the influence of only the Rashba spin-orbit interaction. The effective magnetic field is shown in green. (c) The dispersion relation at the Fermi surface under the influence of only the Presselhaus spin-orbit interaction. The effective magnetic field is shown in green. (d) Weak antilocalization and weak localization in an InAs Gall bar. In this case, $l_e < l_{\phi} < l_{so}$. A conductance peak is seen at zero field, which is rapidly suppressed by an applied perpendicular field. At intermediate fields, weak localization begins to dominate, leading to a dip and gradual rise in conductance. (e) Weak antilocalization in the same sample, for the case that $l_e \approx l_{so} < l_{\phi}$. The strength of the Rashba spin-orbit interaction of a higher gate voltage, leading to a tilted confining potential and a reduced spin relaxation length l_{so} .

where both Rashba and SOI terms exist, a comprehensive treatment of the correction to conductivity is given in [114].

1.3.5 Quantum Anomalous Hall Effect

One fundamental question we might ask is whether we can form edge states with quantized conductance that are protected from scattering without an external magnetic field. It was several years before the question was answered in the affirmative by Thouless [115] and later Haldane [116], their insight being the relationship between the quantum Hall and related effects, and topology. For this insight, they were, along with Kosterlitz, awarded the Nobel Prize in 2016 [117]. Briefly, we can try and get an intuitive understanding of topology by considering the genus of an object. This is a global property of a surface that is related to the number of holes in it. A ball, for example, has a genus of zero, and by continuous deformation, we can turn it into other objects with the same genus, for example, a cube, a sheet of paper or even a pan have a genus of zero. A doughnut, on the other hand, has a genus of one; it has a single hole. We can stretch and shape it into objects such as a mug, where the hole is its handle, but it can never become a ball. This genus is captured by the Gauss-Bonnet theorem which states that the integral over the surface S of a shape, with local curvature K will yield the genus g of the object:

$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{S} K \mathrm{d}A = 2(1-g) \tag{1.101}$$

We use a generalization of this theorem, called the Chern-Simons theorem, which allows us to map this theorem onto a band structure. We can define an equivalent to "curvature" along the surface of bands in a solid, termed the Berry's phase. This is the phase that a particle traveling around a path on the surface of a band acquires. The integral of the Berry's phase over momentum space leads to an integral quantity known as the Chern number n, which is an integer and characterizes the topology of the material [118]. In the integer quantum Hall effect, the number n is the same as the filling factor ν , and gives us a topological explanation for the emergence of quantized edge states. As we transition from within the material, with Chern number n, to free space, with Chern number 0, there must be a twisting of the band structure near the edge that leads to the emergence of conductive edges. However, for the quantum Hall state, a large magnetic field is required to define the Berry's phase and hence the Chern number of the material.

In materials with a strong spin-orbit coupling, it is possible to find configurations with a non-zero Chern number, a topologically non-trivial band structure. At the boundaries of



Figure 1.21: (a) The spin quantum Hall effect. Two counter-propagating spin currents flow around the edge of the sample. Spin scattering can occur between the two edges such that robust protection is not generally seen. (b) The quantum anomalous Hall effect. With the addition of a ferromagnetic dopant, and when the sample is magnetized, only a single spin polarization remains, leading to a spin-polarized chiral edge state, protected from backscattering.

such a material, a conductive state must appear [119, 120], and indeed for heterostructures of HgCdTe the **spin quantum Hall effect** has been observed [121], where two counterpropagating, spin-polarized, 1D channels lead to quantized conductance. This is shown in Fig. 1.21 (a). Unfortunately, this effect is sensitive to spin-scattering and thus is not a robust, dissipation free, effect. The addition of a ferromagnetic dopant, such as chromium or vanadium lifts the time reversal symmetry and generates leads to the formation of a spinpolarized chiral edge state, once the material has been taken past the coercive field of the Cr or V dopants. This is termed the **quantum anomalous Hall effect**. The total conductance is given by the sum of the top and bottom edge states, each contributing $e^2/2h$ of conductance, for a total Hall conductance of $\sigma = e^2/h$, as shown in Fig. 1.21 (b). We will use a sample that shows the quantum anomalous Hall effect in Sec. 3.2 to demonstrate a circulator that can operate without an external magnetic field.

1.3.6 Forming Majoranas

In section 1.2.4 we went over a brief introduction to the physics that underpins quantum computation with Majorana zero modes and left ourselves with the problem of finding a materials system that fits the model Hamiltonian given in equation 1.65. I will stress again that while this Hamiltonian represents one proposed method of forming an emergent Majorana quasiparticle, there are many techniques described in the literature involving a variety of materials systems, including in several excellent reviews [122, 123, 124, 125, 126, 127]. The technique of using a proximitized superconductor/semiconductor hybrid with strong SOI was reviewed recently in [21] and goes into far greater detail than I attempt to here. To briefly recap, our Hamiltonian required a 1-dimensional chain of spinless fermions and a superconducting pairing gap. Section 1.2.1 covered the method by which we can



Figure 1.22: (a) The dispersion relation for a 1-dimensional chain of electrons (nanowire), assuming the nearly-free electron model. We obtain a parabolic band with two degenerate spin states. (b) The dispersion relation under the influence of an external magnetic field. A Zeeman splitting E_Z occurs between \uparrow and \downarrow spins. (c) The dispersion relation in a material with either a Rashba or Dresselhaus spin-orbit interaction. The two spin species are shifted relative to each other by an amount $\pm k_{\rm SO}$. Note that unlike a Zeeman field, this does not lead to any spin polarization in the material. (d) The dispersion relation in a material magnetic field. The magnetic field creates a coupling between the split bands and opens a gap in the dispersion relation. If the chemical potential is tuned in the gap (green line) only a single band of the dispersion relation is accessible, equivalent to a system of spinless fermions.

form systems with reduced dimensions in semiconductors; the remaining challenges are to create spinless fermions and induce a superconducting pairing gap in a semiconductor. The combination of superconductivity and spinless fermions is termed superconducting p-wave pairing [95]. We can tackle each challenge one at a time.

First, let's attempt to form a system of spinless fermions. We can accomplish this using the spin-orbit interaction as described in Sec. 1.3.4. In a 1D chain, assuming a single dominant source of spin-orbit interaction (either Rashba or Dresselhaus), the coupling between momentum and spin induces a shift in the momentum parabolas compared to the case of no spin-orbit coupling. This is depicted in Fig. 1.22 (a) in the case of a bare dispersion relation, and Fig. 1.22 (b) in the case of a shifted dispersion under the influence of Rashba or Dresselhaus SOI. In this case, there is no coupling between the high and low energy branches of the dispersion relation. The application of a magnetic field parallel to the 1D channel opens a Zeeman energy gap between the two spin species with magnitude $E_z = g^* \mu_B B_{\parallel}$, as shown in Fig. 1.22 (c), for a case with no SOI. In the case that the SOI is present in the sample alongside an external magnetic field, there is a coupling between the two branches of the dispersion relation, which opens a gap in the spectrum, seen in Fig. 1.22 (d). If the chemical potential is tuned inside the gap (green line), there is only a single band crossing the Fermi energy, effectively describing a system with a spinless degree of freedom. The strength of the SOI in the material sets the field required to open a pairing gap in the material, hence the requirement for a material with a large SOI, without which the strength of the required magnetic field would be prohibitive, particularly when considering our second requirement: superconducting pairing.

The pairing term can be accomplished using the proximity effect of a superconductor, which is the hybridization of superconducting and metallic states between a superconducting metal and a semiconductor when a transparent interface joins the two. The hybridization is caused by the differing band structures between the two materials; there must be a gradual change between the gapless band structure of the semiconductor and the gapped structure of the superconductor. While Cooper pairs may penetrate the semiconductor for many microns, with a distance set by the elastic scattering length which destroys the coherence of pairs, for a hard-gapped band structure at the 2DEG it is necessary for the heterojunction to be grown close to the 2DEG, generally within the superconducting coherence length. Without a hard gap, quasiparticles are able to destroy the information stored in our Majorana fermions. Even with such a close spacing, the material must have also have high mobility, as disorder scattering suppresses p-wave superconductivity and destroys the topological phase [128]. To ensure there are few subgap states, the most recent experiments have also required in-situ epitaxially grown aluminium interfaces, as any impurities at the superconductor semiconductor interface have been found to contribute to significant sub-gap conductance [129].

The choice of materials used for the formation of a Majorana zero mode in a superconductor/semiconductor hybrid system must, therefore, meet each of these, sometimes conflicting, requirements. A large SOI and Landé g-factor calls for a heavy element III-V or II-VI semiconductor; however, the majority of high-quality growth has occurred in GaAs. InAs and InSb have recently shown high mobilities for buried 2DEGs [130, 131], however the requirement for a hard-gap necessitates the growth of a 2DEG close to the surface of the semiconductor where it is difficult to shield from the effects of scattering off surface impurities, an issue we tackle in Sec. 5.1. Nonetheless, recent experiments have demonstrated ever higher quality materials and more definitive evidence of zero bias peaks, close to the expected value of $2e^2/h$ [50, 132], leading to a great deal of optimism for future applications using such devices.

Chapter 2

Architecture of a Quantum Computer

Although the challenges of building a fault-tolerant qubit have by no means been overcome, the field is rapidly reaching the point where it is possible to start running algorithms on quantum computers. While algorithms such as Shor's algorithm for prime factorization requires a large number of qubits with arbitrarily long lifetimes [133, 89], other algorithms may be able to achieve a quantum speedup with a limited number of noisy qubits. Algorithms and systems operating in this regime are said to be in the Noisy Intermediate-Scale Quantum (NISQ) regime [134], a term coined by John Preskill to distinguish between a full-scale quantum computer with a large number of error corrected qubits, and a machine containing as few as 10s of noisy, imperfect qubits that we may realize in the coming decade. In the near term, the race is on to achieve **quantum supremacy**, a calculation on a quantum computer whose simulation on a classical computer is intractable. The expectation is that this milestone will be beaten in the coming years, with a system of approximately 50 noisy qubits [135]. Based on the current state of the field this will likely occur using superconducting transmon-like qubits solving a model problem such as Boson sampling [136]. While such a result would certainly be groundbreaking, the more interesting result would be a demonstration of **quantum advantage**, an algorithm whose simulation on a classical computer is intractable, but one which also solves a useful problem. While Boson sampling certainly seems to be a classically hard problem, the solution it provides does not seem to be one that has many practical implications. In the near term, our best bet for achieving a useful result seems to be using the Variational Quantum Eigensolver algorithm [30], which, as we alluded to in the introduction of Chapter 1, would allow us to model molecules that we could not on a classical computer, with a small number (100s) of imperfect qubits [137]. To date, several experimental realizations of this algorithm have been published [138, 139, 140], although none have yet simulated a molecule that is classically intractable [141].

2.1 Designing an Architecture

Given the rapid progression of the field, the questions surrounding architecting a quantum computer have been gaining increasing attention, particularly as the number of qubits grows beyond the limits that we might control with an ad-hoc architecture that a single graduate student might construct. The challenge for experimentalists continues to come down to building scalable building blocks, which balance the need for experimental flexibility surrounding qubits whose designs and control requirements remain in flux, but whose footprint does not explode for larger numbers of physical qubits. Thankfully, there is substantial overlap in the requirements for control and readout between qubit implementations (at least within the realm of superconductor and semiconductor based qubits), which allows us to design architectures for hypothetical quantum machines. Let's therefore enumerate a few of the key requirements for a control and readout architecture for solid-state qubits:

- **Cryogenic operation**: Solid-state qubits must be operated in cryogenic environments, stemming from the requirement that the thermal energy should be well below the level spacing of energy levels in the qubit, as well as the need for superconducting elements in some designs. Any control and readout architecture must, therefore, be low power, and avoid carrying thermal energy or noise down to the qubit device.
- Control fidelity: In order to reach the fault-tolerance threshold, fidelities of individual qubits must exceed 99%, and should ideally be well above the (1 10⁻⁵) level to avoid prohibitive error correction requirements [89]. Depending on the rotation rate and decoherence rates of individual qubits, control lines must have bandwidths of several 10's of GHz, as well as being high density while maintaining low crosstalk.
- **Readout fidelity**: Readout of qubits brings unique challenges, requiring low probe powers in order to avoid disturbing the state while it is being measured, and limited measurement time due to decoherence. In addition, QEC in general requires the continued measurement of ancilla qubits while nearby qubits are operational, leading to stringent crosstalk requirements. In order to obtain sufficient signal-to-noise ratio, cryogenic amplification is generally required, which in turn limits scalable designs to a small number of parallel readout lines. As such, some form of multiplexing, either frequency-domain or time-domain, is necessary for readout.
- **Space**: This requirement is particularly difficult to accomplish as it occurs over three orders of magnitude over the scale of the chip, the cryostat and at room temperature. Each of these are discussed in detail below, but we state the problem briefly here.

On a chip scale, dense control lines must be fit into an area set by the distance over which we can achieve coupling between qubits, setting micron-scale limits on onchip structures. On a cryostat level, the need to operate at mK places centimeterscale limits on cryogenic components. Finally at room temperature, phase matching of control pulses and the need for active feedback places limits on the size of the instrumentation used to control individual qubits.

In general, qubit architectures for solid-state qubits can be classified into two categories (control and readout) at three different temperature stages (room temperature (RT), four Kelvin (4K) and milli-Kelvin (mK)), as shown in Fig. 2.1. An architecture is characterized by the number of rf and dc lines that run between temperature stages L, and a power consumption at each stage P, divided between the control and readout block. Two architectures are presented in this thesis, which trade off complexity and reduced experimental flexibility for reduced wiring and power consumption at different stages of the cryostat. The CryoCMOS architecture, presented in Sec. 2.3 utilizes a CMOS based switching matrix at millikelvin temperatures that is bonded directly to the qubit chip in order to minimize the power dissipated in parasitic capacitance. The Prime-Lines architecture, presented in Sec. 2.2 utilizes a cryogenic switching matrix near the qubit to minimize the number of high-frequency coaxial lines required to control qubits. Order of magnitude estimates for the number of control lines and the power consumption for each architecture is given in Table 2.1, characterized by a number of qubits N, and in the case of the prime-lines architecture, the number of control pulse-shapes M, where in general $M \ll N$. The sources of power dissipated for each of these architectures will be elucidated over the course of the remainder of the section. I will however draw the readers attention to the fact that even for passive, high-bandwidth wiring, there is a power cost associated with bringing these lines down [142], a topic I will explore in detail in Sec. 2.1.1.

In the remainder of this section, I will quickly review the challenges for control and readout for a large-scale quantum computer, which very much remains an open question in the field. As we move through the following sections, the sources of many of the numbers in Table 2.1 should become clear as well as our vision for solving some of these problems. In general, I will progress from the qubit plane up to room temperature control, however this structure is by no means strict.

2.1.1 Control Plane

A popular refrain for proponents of semiconductor-based qubits is to point to the maturity and flexibility of modern semiconductor processing as an argument for the scalability of



Figure 2.1: A generalized qubit architecture, broken into control and readout stages at each temperature stage of a cryostat. The architecture is characterized by number of lines which run between each stage, for example $L_{RF,C,RT}$ for the number of coaxial control lines running from room temperature to the 4 K stage of the cryostat, which will vary depending on the choice of a given architecture. In addition, each stage will dissipate a certain amount of power, for example $P_{R,4K}$ being the power dissipated at 4 K by the readout stage, caused either by active logic, such as an FPGA, amplifiers or off-the-shelf instrumentation, or by passive dissipation, for example due to attenuators.

			CryoCMOS Architecture (Section 2.3)	Prime-Lines Architecture (Section 2.2)	Frequency Multiplexed [143]	Naïve
Room Temp	Power	$P_{C,RT}$	100 W	M imes 1000 W	$N imes 1000 \mathrm{W}$	$N \times 1000 \mathrm{W}$
		$P_{R,RT}$	100 W	$N imes 100 \mathrm{W}$	$N imes 100\mathrm{W}$	$N imes 100 \mathrm{W}$
	Lines	$L_{DC,C,RT}$	3	Ν	N	N
		$L_{RF,C,RT}$	3	Μ	N	N
		$L_{RF,R,RT}$	2	2	2	N
4 K	Power	$P_{C,4K}$	1 W	$1\mathrm{W} + M imes 100\mathrm{\mu W}$	$N imes 100\mu\mathrm{W}$	$N imes 100 \mu W$
		$P_{R,4K}$	50 mW	50 mW	50 mW	$N imes 50\mathrm{mW}$
	Lines	$N_{DC,C,4K}$	3	N	N	N
		$L_{RF,C,4K}$	3	M	N	N
		$L_{RF,R,4K}$	2	2	2	N
mK	Power	$P_{C,mK}$	$\mathit{N}\times 6pW+34\mu W$	$(N+M) imes 1 \mu \mathbf{W}$	$\mathit{N}\times 1\mu W$	$\mathit{N}\times 1\mu W$
		$P_{R,mK}$	40 nW	40 nW	40 nW	N imes 40 nW
	Lines	$L_{C,mK}$	N	N	N	N
		$L_{R,mK}$	N	N	N	N

Table 2.1: Order of magnitude power P and wiring L requirements for the CryoCMOS architecture, the Prime-Lines architecture, frequency multiplexed readout and a Naïve architecture. The number of lines is split between high-bandwidth coaxial lines (rf) and low-bandwidth (dc) lines. In each case, we trade off the complexity in the setup to reduce the wiring required down the fridge. The power consumption and number of lines is given in terms of the number of qubits N, and in the case of the Prime-Lines architecture, the number of pulse shapes M. Power consumption for control lines is calculated assuming a 1 mV pulse at the qubit through a 20 dB attenuator at the 4 K and mK stage. For the CryoCMOS architecture, a pulse frequency of 10 MHz was used. Readout power is calculated assuming a Caltech-style HEMP amplifier at the 4 K stage, and utilizing rf-reflectometry techniques for readout (see Sec. 2.1.2). With a -90 dB readout power, dissipation is dominated by passive thermal conduction up to ~ 1000 simultaneous channels.

qubits based on similar processes. While it is undoubtedly true that the miniaturization of transistors has translated into an ability to fabricate finer devices, the scalability of quantum computers based on such an argument is by no means clear. The problem, and indeed the main differentiator between a qubit and a transistor, it that while a transistor has the ability to drive other transistors, a qubit has no similar ability. All control of a qubit, to initialize and to drive single and two qubit rotations, must come from outside. This unfortunate fact is captured in Rent's rule, which relates the number of external terminals (or pins) T of an IC, to the number of internal components (or transistors) g:

$$T = tg^p \tag{2.1}$$

where t and p are constants of the system. For an integrated circuit, the value of p generally ranges from 0.5 to 0.8 [14], however for a quantum circuit, it is reasonably simple to see that this exponent must be 1! Each qubit must be driven by some number t gates, with no qubit able to drive another qubit without some external control.

The above statement captures the primary difficulty that we will run into when designing qubit chips. While classical ICs can rely on some fan-out to minimize the number of inputs required, the design of a quantum chip must be able to supply high density wiring with high bandwidth and low cross-talk. In addition, classical CMOS processes usually have only a few layers of high-density interconnects, used only for short-range connections [144], while qubit architectures generally require several layers of high-density interconnects over the length of an entire chip [17]. The question then is what sets the maximum pitch of a qubit on a chip, as this gives us the density of control lines that must be achieved. Then, given that pitch, how many lines could we bring in to such a device, given a 1D or a 2D grid of qubits?

The answer to the first question, the pitch of qubit devices, will be set by the length scale over which coupling can be achieved. For spin qubit devices based only on direct exchange for example, the pitch of qubits will be roughly the size of the qubit itself, as coupling only occurs when electrons can directly tunnel between neighbouring devices [145]. Work presented in this thesis uses elongated many-electron quantum dots to increase this to the micron-scale in Section 4.1, an approach which will likely be applicable Majorana devices that use quantum dots as couplers [146]. Finally, long distance coupling of spins via super-conducting resonators [147] has recently been demonstrated [148], enabling coupling over mm length scales.

The next question is how many lines we can bring to a device. In a 1D array of qubits, that is for a single line of qubits, the answer is limited only by the physical size of the chip, and the size of pads (bond pads or bump pads) that we are able to make contact to. For example, a singlet-triplet qubit which requires 10 control lines, and pads of pitch $100 \times 100 \mu m$ will require a chip with a 0.01 mm² area, assuming of course that we are able to make contact in 3D (i.e. overlapping bonds). In the case that we are only able to make contact in 2D, a chip of size $400 \times 400 \mu$ m at a minimum is required to break pads out to the edge of a device.

The situation is more difficult to evaluate in a 2D array. Firstly, a 2D array is not possible on a single planar grid, as control lines for inner qubits must be broken out. Therefore a sufficient distance between qubits must be possible to allow control lines to be brought in from upper layers. To allow fan-out of a dense grid leads to a problem very similar to that of routing a ball-grid array (BGA) package. There will be a relationship between number of layers, track pitch and via (inter-layer contact) pitch, which will set a hard density limit on qubit devices. Therefore increasing the pitch of qubit devices via long distance coupling may be necessary when moving to 2D grids. Furthermore, the design of qubit layouts allowing realistic wiring schemes will continue to be crucial moving forwards [149]. Finally, I point to the potential for multiplexing the control of many qubits onto single control lines, which may allow the definition of a quantum analog to Rent's rule [15] (Equation 2.1). Whether such an architecture is truly scalable remains an open question at this time.

On a single qubit chip it seems difficult to get around the problem of breaking all control lines out in order to allow qubit control. Alluding back to our generalized qubit architecture in Fig. 2.1, it should in general be possible to reduce the number of lines running between the 4K stage and the control plane at mK. To understand the techniques for doing so, it is useful to separate control pulses into three general forms: microwave excitations, fast pulses and static confinement. The first two of these require high bandwidth rf wiring, while the latter requires only low bandwidth dc wiring. By the use of CryoCMOS switches, as detailed in Section 2.3, it is possible to multiplex a single dc control line to several gates, effectively locking a voltage onto those gates. Such switches do not dissipate power except when toggled, leading to extremely low power consumption. Similarly, fast pulses may similarly be generated, again, as detailed in Section 2.3, minimizing the parasitic capacitance and hence power dissipation, given by $P_{\text{diss}} = CV^2 f$, caused by the length of control lines. Note that in the limit where pulses are generated next to the qubit device we no longer use require the use of a matched transmission line, allowing calculation of dissipation using this formula. This in turn leads to the low power consumption of the CryoCMOS architecture in Table 2.1. The availability of CMOS at low temperature also gives us a possible solution to the high interconnect density previously discussed, as the pitch of bump-bonding technologies approaches a few μm (with the smallest I am aware of in use at the time of submission being 20 µm [150]). Similarly, the design of low-dissipation and highly integrated rf-switches as demonstrated in Section 2.2 allows the routing of a few microwave or

pulse lines, which provides a path to further reduction of the footprint of wiring between stages of the cryostat, as well as a reduction of the signal generation equipment required.

The thermal cost of high bandwidth control must also be considered. As qubits must be operated at low temperature and are highly susceptible to thermal noise, we must design wiring to attenuate the thermal photon population at the qubit plane. Primarily this is achieved through the use of dissipative attenuation at each stage, where the population of thermal photons at each stage can be calculated as [142]:

$$n_i(\omega) = \frac{n_{i-1}(\omega)}{A_i} + \frac{A_i - 1}{A_i} \frac{1}{\exp(\hbar\omega/k_B T_i) - 1}$$
(2.2)

where T_i is the temperature and A_i is the attenuation on the *i*-th stage of the cryostat. The first term of this equation gives the attenuation of thermal photons from the previous stage (n_{i-1}) , while the second term gives the thermal photon flux spectral density generated by the attenuator itself. As such, to reduce thermal photons, attenuation must be used at the lowest temperature stages of the order of 20 dB, to achieve $n_{\rm mK}(6\,{\rm GHz}) \sim 0.002$. Therefore, even without considering the heat load due to the thermal conductivity of coaxial cables, a significant portion of our control pulse must be dissipated during the filtering of thermal photons from coaxial cables. In Table 2.1, the power dissipated at each stage of the cryostat is estimated, assuming each control line contains a 20 dB attenuator at both the 4 K and the mK stage, and that each qubit requires on average a 1 mV pulse for control. Here we've also assumed a repetition rate sufficiently fast that the pulses may be approximated by a continuous wave, a condition that is easily met for a repetition rate on the order of 200 MHz.

Finally we move up to room temperature, where two primary concerns remain: power consumption and latency (or phase matching), both of which place limits on the footprint of control electronics at room temperature. In particular, as the rotation rate of qubits is increased, finer tolerances for the phase match of control pulses is required. When utilizing long control lines, such a phase match is difficult to achieve. Furthermore, as the number of qubits is increased, the footprint of off-the-shelf electronics, which is in general not designed for simultaneous control of a large number of lines, becomes onerous. In Section. 2.2 we address some of these concerns using cryogenic hardware for control, which may allow the use of high density cryogenic interconnects [151], although the overall advantages of 4K control require further investigation.



Figure 2.2: (a) False color SEM of a five-dot device, similar to the one presented in Sec. 4.1. Surface gates are labeled, and current is shown running through the charge sensor on the left of the device. (b) Charge sensing signal when the left sensor is tuned as a QPC (1d channel). Each step corresponds to a change in the charge occupancy of the quantum dot by 1. (c) Multiplexed readout chip with several resonators, used for performing rf readout. (d) Response of the charge sensor in current (right axis) and in reflected rf power (left axis) as the QPC is brought through pinch-off. (e) Sample of a charge stability diagram taken using rf charge sensing. Each distinctly colored region represents a unique charge configuration.

2.1.2 Readout

In addition to control, the high-fidelity readout of a fragile quantum state is a crucial element of a quantum computer, without which improvements we make to the control of our qubit are negated. This effect is particularly apparent when considering error correction schemes, which feed the results of measurements back into the qubits in order to correct errors, which is a futile endeavor without accurate readout results. Combining fast, high-fidelity readout with scalable design complicates the requirements for a quantum computer even further, particularly when we consider the most common designs for readout circuits. As before, I will begin the discussion of readout at the qubit chip level, and discuss scalability as we go.

For the majority of semiconductor qubit designs, readout is performed via sensing of the charge state of a quantum dot, or quantum dot like structure. For spin qubits, this is performed by spin-to-charge conversion, where the charge state of a quantum dot will depend on the spin states of its electrons [152, 153], and for Majorana fermions this occurs via the fusion of edge modes (see Sec. 5.2). Typically readout is performed via a proximal charge sensor, which may be formed by a quantum point contact (1D channel), or a sensing dot. A gate pattern with a sensing dot on the left and right is shown in Fig. 2.2 (a). The conductance



Figure 2.3: (a) False color SEM of a Five Dot device, identical to the one used in Sec. 4.1. A number of resonators are bonded to several gates including both charge sensors and dispersive gate sensors. (b) The frequency response of the multiplex chip when the voltage on each gate is changed. Distinct frequencies are observed for each gate on the sample.

of the QPC or sensing dot will depend sensitively on the charge state of the proximal double quantum dot. This is shown in Fig. 2.2 (b), where steps in the conductance of the QPC correspond to charges moving on and off the nearby quantum dot. The measurement of this conductance can either be done via a dc lockin measurement or via rf-reflectometry [154]. The dc measurement is limited by the RC-time constant of the wiring in the fridge, which due to the parasitic capacitance, filtering and high resistance of the sensor will in general limit bandwidth to a few kilohertz, far greater than the T1 times for spin qubits. rf measurement is performed by embedding the QPC in a resonator, where the quality factor of the resonator is set by the resistance of the charge sensor. The derivation of the matching condition is not given here, but I point the interested reader towards [155], where a complete derivation is given. Of course this immediately points towards the possibility of frequency multiplexing [143], allowing the readout of multiple resonators simultaneously, although the requirement for a proximal charge sensor means such a sensor design is unsuitable for 2-D architectures. For larger arrays of charge sensors, the presence of noise generated by the charge sensor can additionally become significant [156], creating an additional source of dephasing for proximal qubits which we may not wish to disturb.

An alternative to using a proximal charge sensor is to use the confining gates themselves as sensors [157], wherein the quantum capacitance of the system is measured. The polarizability of a quantum dot is given by:

$$C_Q = -\frac{\partial^2 E}{\partial V_q^2} = -(\alpha \varepsilon)^2 \frac{\partial^2 E}{\partial \varepsilon^2}$$
(2.3)

where α is the lever arm and ε is the tilt, as shown in Fig. 1.10 and defined in Sec. 1.2.2. As we can see from the above equation the quantum capacitance is proportional to the band curvature, which allows us not only to detect charge transitions but also the spin state (since the triplet state has no curvature at 0 tilt), and hybridization. The latter effect may be used to detect the parity state of a Majorana zero mode coupled to a proximal quantum dot [146]. As with readout via a charge sensor, by embedding a gate in a resonant circuit, we are able to quickly sense changes in capacitance, with a sensitivity that is sufficient to perform single shot readout of spin states [158, 159]. A frequency multiplexed device with 7 resonators is shown in Fig. 2.3, combining both dispersive and charge-sensing modes of readout.

The potential for frequency multiplexing also allows us to imagine integrated methods of readout. While the idea of multi-channel qubit readout is certainly not new, the design of equipment that are able to handle large numbers of channels simultaneously is as yet an open problem. In particular, once multiple channels are multiplexed onto a single rf pair, the total power that must be transmitted for n channels is:

$$P_{\sum}(n) = P_0 + 10\log_{10}(n) \tag{2.4}$$

At the device level, this increases the isolation necessary between channels, as it is desirable to be able to select qubits to measure selectively. In addition, crosstalk may drive rotations of neighbouring qubits, reducing the fidelity of control, which is particularly problematic for error correction schemes where proximal ancilla qubits must be constantly read and corrected.

At this point, it is also worth covering noise in the readout circuit, as noise in the system is the limiting factor in readout time. Unfortunately, as alluded to in earlier sections, the fragile nature of the quantum state requires us to use low probe powers in order to ensure our readout does not destroy the quantum state. In quantum dots, we can generally place limits on the power of our probe signal $P_{\rm probe}$ using similar thermal arguments to those used when discussing bias, that is the power of the signal should be much less than the relevant energy scales of the system: $P_{\rm probe} \ll \Delta E$. In the case of circuit-QED, the requirements

are even more strict, where operation in the single photon limit is necessary:

$$P_{\rm probe} \sim \frac{\hbar\omega^2}{2} \frac{Q_c}{Q_l^2} \tag{2.5}$$

where Q_c is the coupling-Q and Q_l is the loaded-Q of the resonator. Unfortunately any quantum system will, at the very minimum, generate thermal noise and vacuum fluctuations. The thermal noise power spectral density, that is the noise power per unit bandwidth, for a system is given by [160]¹:

$$S(\omega) = \frac{\hbar\omega}{2} \coth\left(\frac{\hbar\omega}{2k_BT}\right)$$
(2.6)

from which we can define an effective noise temperature of the system:

$$T_{\rm eff} = \frac{S(\omega)}{k_B} \tag{2.7}$$

We can therefore define the maximum signal-to-noise ratio of a system, that is the signalto-noise of an ideal receiver at the output of our qubit, for a measurement bandwidth of 1 Hz:

$$SNR_{max} = \frac{P_{probe}}{S(\omega)}$$
(2.8)

In order to read a small signal, since any physical readout hardware will have a limited dynamic range and will itself add noise, additional amplification is necessary. We must therefore account for the noise added by any given amplifier, with the total effective system temperature:

$$T_{\rm sys} = T_0 + \frac{T_1}{G_1} + \frac{T_2}{G_1 G_2} + \dots \frac{T_n}{G_1 G_2 \dots G_n}$$
(2.9)

where T_0 is the noise temperature at the output of the qubit, and will include $T_{\rm eff}$, the thermal noise of the qubit and any noise present on the probe signal, and T_k , G_k are the noise temperature and gain of each stage of amplification or attenuation in the chain. For a HEMT amplifier commonly used in spin qubit experiments, a gain on the order of 30 dB is common, with a noise temperature of $\sim 3 \text{ K}^2$, such that the system noise temperature after the first stage of amplification is $T_{\rm sys} \approx 3000 \text{ K}$. As long as the noise temperature of

¹Note that this form of noise power spectral density is given by a quantum theory of noise. In the limit of large temperature ($\hbar \omega \ll k_B T$), using the approximation $\coth(x) \approx 1/x$ for small x, we recover the classical formula for noise power spectral density: $S(\omega) = k_B T$.

²For example the CITLF3 amplifier from Cosmic Microtech: https://www. cosmicmicrowavetechnology.com/citlf3

subsequent amplifier has $T_n \ll 3000$ K, the first stage amplifier will set the effective system temperature. As this temperature is well in the classical limit, we can define the system signal-to-noise ratio, for a bandwidth of 1 Hz, as:

$$SNR_{sys} = \frac{P_{\text{probe}}}{k_B T_{sys}}$$
(2.10)

The choice of first stage amplifier is therefore critical in designing a readout chain. The use of frequency multiplexing reduces the scaling of power and high-bandwidth lines to 4 K, as shown in Table 2.1, however it creates additional constraints. Namely we must balance the 1 dB compression point and the noise temperature of the amplifier to minimize the effective system temperature while maximizing the allowed probe power and the number of simultaneous channels that may be read. In particular for quantum limited amplifiers such as Josephson parametric amplifiers and or traveling-wave parametric amplifiers [161] where the dynamic range is limited, designs which specifically take into account the bandwidth and power requirements for multi-channel readout are required. In addition to this, the isolation of the amplification chain from the qubits must be considered. An attenuator can be considered an element with gain $G_k < 1$, and a temperature set by the stage it is on, such that any attenuation between qubit and the first stage amplifier can lead to a large increase in the effective signal temperature. For this reason, on spin or Majorana based systems, there is generally no isolation up to the first stage amplifier, however for circuit-QED type experiments, or those that require the use of parametric amplifiers, isolators with minimal losses must be used, significantly increasing the footprint of the readout chain. For this reason, in chapter 3, the use of the quantum Hall effect to form miniaturized isolators is explored.

Finally, we briefly touch on the topic of readout hardware at room temperature. The use of multiple simultaneous frequencies for readout creates several challenges for a typical analog homodyne detection architecture, due to the higher-order non-linearity and the inherent unscalability of analog signal generators and low-bandwidth digitizers. A schematic of a typical analog readout chain is shown in Fig. 2.4 (a). Due to the non-linearities present in the analog mixer, signals must be band-pass filtered and boosted prior to mixing to achieve optimal signal-to-noise. For the homodyne setup shown, an analog phase shifter is required, and does not allow phase information to be extracted. A second analog signal source may be added prior to the mixer to allow for heterodyne (I/Q) demodulation, however this significantly increases the resource requirements of the circuit. Therefore even with frequency multiplexing near the device, the scalability of an analog readout setup is still linear in the



Figure 2.4: (a) Schematic of an analog homodyne multichannel readout setup. Elements contained within the blue block must be repeated for each channel. A high-isolation band-pass filter is required per channel due to large non-linearities in the mixer. The use of a heterodyne receiver (not shown) allows phase sensitive detection, however requires a second analog signal generator. (b) The equivalent digital multichannel readout setup. Again, repeated elements are contained in the blue box, however in this case, all repeated elements are digital, hence require no additional hardware. Bandwidths for components used in our lab are shown.

number of qubits. An equivalent digital circuit is shown in Fig. 2.4 (b). For such a readout chain, all repeated elements are in digital logic, hence, up to the resource limits of the FPGA, no additional hardware is required to increase the channel count. Above around 32 channels, an alternative approach becomes necessary, which I flag in Sec. 2.3, however I will not present results here.

Having introduced the general structure of an architecture for a semiconductor based quantum computer, the remainder of this chapter deals with the practical implementation of some architectures, which progressively reduce the power dissipated and resource requirements at each stage of the architecture, at the expense of flexibility. Section 2.2 proposes an architecture for a quantum computer that reduces the need for high-bandwidth wiring to low temperature, covers the distribution of pulses at the qubit interface and introduces low power cryogenic switches to accomplish that goal. Section 2.3 proposes an architecture that utilizes CryoCMOS to drastically reduce the wiring requirements for a large scale quantum computer, and creates a platform for scalable control of large numbers of qubits.

2.2 Cryogenic Control Architecture for Large-Scale Quantum Computing

J. M. Hornibrook,¹ J. I. Colless,¹ I. D. Conway Lamb,¹ S. J. Pauka,¹ H. Lu,² A. C. Gossard,² J. D. Watson,^{3,4} G. C. Gardner,^{5,4} S. Fallahi,^{5,4} M. J. Manfra,^{3,4,5,6} and D. J. Reilly¹

¹ARC Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems, School of Physics, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia.

²Materials Department, University of California, Santa Barbara, California 93106, USA.

³Department of Physics, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana 47907, USA.

⁴Birck Nanotechnology Center, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana 47907, USA.

⁵ School of Materials Engineering, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana 47907, USA.

⁶ School of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana 47907, USA.

Abstract

Solid-state qubits have recently advanced to the level that enables them, in principle, to be scaled-up into fault-tolerant quantum computers. As these physical qubits continue to advance, meeting the challenge of realising a quantum machine will also require the development of new supporting devices and control architectures with complexity far beyond the systems used in today's few-qubit experiments. Here, we report a micro-architecture for controlling and reading out qubits during the execution of a quantum algorithm such as an error correcting code. We demonstrate the basic principles of this architecture using a cryogenic switch matrix, implemented via high electron mobility transistors (HEMTs) and a new kind of semiconductor device based on gate-switchable capacitance. The switch matrix is used to route microwave waveforms to qubits under the control of a field-programmable gate array (FPGA), also operating at cryogenic temperatures. Taken together, these results suggest a viable approach for controlling large-scale quantum systems using semiconductor technology.

2.2.1 Introduction

Realising the classical control and readout system of a quantum computer is a formidable scientific and engineering challenge in its own right, likely requiring the invention of a suite of new devices with tailored physical properties. Already underway for this purpose is the development of near quantum-limited amplifiers [162, 163, 164, 165], small footprint circulators [166], ultra-low loss resonators [167, 168], cryogenic filters [169], and interconnect solutions [170, 171, 172]. The hardware for classical data conversion and processing however, has yet to be tightly integrated with the quantum technology. Such a classical control interface must be fast, relative to the timescales of qubit decoherence, low noise, so not to disturb the fragile operation of qubits, and scalable with respect to physical resources[173, 174, 175]. A particular challenge is ensuring that the footprint for routing signal lines or the operating power does not grow rapidly as the number of qubits increases[176, 40]. As solid-state quantum processors will likely operate below 1 kelvin[177, 178, 179, 58, 180], there are advantages to also locating components of the control system in a cryogenic environment, adding further constraints.

Similar challenges have long been addressed in the satellite and space exploration community[181], where the need for high-frequency electronic systems operating reliably in extreme environments has driven the development of new circuits and devices [182]. Quantum computing systems, on the other hand, have to date largely relied on brute-force approaches, controlling a few qubits directly via room temperature electronics that is hardwired to the quantum device at cryogenic temperatures.

Here we present a control architecture for operating a cryogenic quantum processor autonomously and demonstrate its basic building blocks using a semiconductor qubit. This architecture addresses many aspects related to scalability of the control interface by embedding multiplexing sub-systems at cryogenic temperatures and separating the high-bandwidth analog control waveforms from the digital addressing needed to select qubits for manipulation. Our demonstration makes use of a semiconductor switch matrix constructed using high electron mobility transistors and a new type of microwave switch element based on the gate-tuneable capacitive response of a heterostructure device. Under the control of a commercial, field-programmable gate array (FPGA) made to operate at 4 kelvin, the switch matrix is used to route microwave signals to selected quantum dot qubits at 20 mK. Bringing these sub-systems together in the context of our control architecture suggests a path for scale-up of control hardware needed to manipulate the large numbers of qubits in a useful quantum machine.



Figure 2.5: 'Prime-line / Address-line' (PL/AL) architecture that separates prime analog waveforms, used to manipulate qubits, from the addressing data used to select qubits. (a) An example sub-section of a quantum algorithm shown using quantum circuit notation. The highlighted clock cycles include single-qubit rotations (yellow), a two-qubit gate (green) and readout operation (red). Note that multiple operations are intended in a given clock cycle such that the required analog waveform for control or readout can be connected in parallel to any qubit. (b) Prime-lines corresponding to a universal gate set are routed to qubits via a switch matrix controlled by the address-lines. Coloured paths correspond to the highlighted clock cycles in (a). Vertical dashed lines indicate the clocking of the analog prime-waveforms which occurs at a rate that is 10-100 times slower than the clocking of the address bus. The clock rate of the address bus will depend on its width and qubit coherence times.

2.2.2 Control Micro-architecture

Our control micro-architecture executes a quantum algorithm by decomposing it into a sequence of universal quantum gates, allowing for arbitrary logic operations to be realized using a small set of repeated single- and two-qubit unitaries applied in sequence. At the level of physical qubits in the solid-state, whether they are spins [183], transmons [179, 177], or quasi-particles [99], these elemental gate operations amount to applying calibrated electrical waveforms to a particular set of qubits or pairs of qubits each clock cycle as determined by a quantum algorithm.

A key aspect of our control architecture is the separation of these analog 'prime waveforms', which are typically pulses at microwave frequencies, from the digital qubit addressing information that determines which waveform is directed to which qubit, at a particular point in the code. In comparison to brute-force approaches, this scheme lifts the need of having a separate waveform generator and transmission line for each qubit, taking advantage of a small universal gate set that uses the same analog waveforms over-and-over throughout the algorithm. As realistic qubits will inevitably include variations in their physical parameters, the control architecture must also incorporate means of calibrating and adjusting the response of the qubit to the control waveforms, as described below.

Our 'prime-line / address-line' (PL/AL) architecture is shown schematically in Fig. 2.5, where we have drawn part of a circuit for implementing a quantum error correcting surface code [184, 185]. Precisely timed analog prime waveforms, generated at cryogenic or room temperature, propagate cyclicly on a high-bandwidth prime-line bus that is terminated with a matched impedance at a location in the system where heat can be dissipated. The quantum algorithm is then executed exclusively via the digital address-line bus, selecting qubits and qubit pairs to receive the appropriate prime waveform at the correct clock cycle in the circuit. Readout proceeds in a similar way, with the digital address bus selecting a particular qubit (or readout device) for interfacing with multiplexing devices [186, 143] and analog readout circuitry such as a chain of amplifiers and data converters.

2.2.3 Implementation of the Control Architecture

Realising our PL/AL architecture requires integrating multi-component control and readout hardware with the quantum system of qubits fabricated on a chip. Owing to the large number of qubits that are likely to be needed for quantum computation and the timescales involved in their control, there are advantages to locating sub-systems of the control architecture at cryogenic temperatures, either on-chip with the physical qubits, or in close prox-



Figure 2.6: Schematic of a control micro-architecture that distributes sub-systems across the various temperature stages of a dilution refrigerator, depending on the available cooling power (image is of a Leiden Cryogenics CF450). A millikelvin switch matrix, on the same chip as the qubit device or close to it, steers a small number of control pulses to qubits using addressing information from cryogenic logic at 4 K. The matrix will incorporate a level of digital decoding to enable switch addresses to be transmitted on a relatively small number of serial lines. The cryogenic logic also interfaces with multiplexed readout and digital-to-analog converters. The 4 K stage typically has a cooling power ~ 1 W, with the 20 mK stage having less than 10 μ W.

imity and connected via integrated multi-chip modules [187] and compact transmission lines. Aspects of the control system will however, generate significant heat or fail to function at the millikelvin temperatures needed for qubit operation. The competing constraints of interconnect density, heat generation, signal latency, footprint, and noise performance suggest a control architecture that is distributed across a cryostat, taking advantage of the significantly different thermal budgets available at each temperature stage. This distributed architecture is illustrated in Fig. 2.6, where control sub-systems are positioned at different temperature stages of a cryogen-free dilution refrigerator. Below we describe and provide a basic demonstration of these sub-systems.

Switch Matrix

The key sub-system underpinning the control micro-architecture is a switch matrix, or routing technology that steers the prime waveforms to particular qubits based on a digital address. This technology is ideally located in close proximity to the qubits to avoid latency and synchronization challenges that arise when signals propagate over length-scales comparable to the electromagnetic wavelength (typically centimetres for quantum control waveforms). Physically integrating the switch matrix and qubit system has the further advantage of significantly reducing the wiring and interconnect density by making use of lithography (or multi-chip module packaging) to provide connection fan-out. In this way we envisage a switch matrix that receives multiplexed data on a small number of transmission lines and decodes this address data to operate large numbers of parallel switches (see Fig. 2.6). Multiplexing of this kind will likely be essential for operation in cryogenic environments where large numbers of parallel transmission lines add a sizeable heat load when carrying signals between stages that are at different temperatures. The use of superconducting materials is key as these can dramatically reduce the cross-section and thereby thermal load of transmission lines without degrading electrical performance [187].

A switch matrix with elements that act as variable impedances can also be configured to enable the amplitude and phase of the prime waveforms to be individually adjusted before arriving at each qubit. By incorporating a calibration routine or feedback scheme, this approach can be used to account for the variation in physical parameters that will inevitably occur with systems comprising large numbers of qubits.

Various technologies appear suitable for constructing such a switch matrix, including semiconducting devices [188, 189, 190], mechanical systems [191, 192], and superconducting logic [193, 194]. For qubit technologies built from semiconductors [157, 180], field-effect based devices are ideally suited owing to their sub-nanosecond switching-speed, gigahertz transmission bandwidth, low dissipation, small footprint, cryogenic compatibility, and opportunity for integration with qubits. Below we demonstrate the operation of such devices using GaAs high electron mobility transistor (HEMT) circuits, configured as a switch matrix with variable amplitude and phase response. We note that complex circuits constructed from HEMTs demonstrate that these devices are well suited to extensive fan-out [195].

HEMT Switching Elements

A prototype HEMT-style microwave switch based on a GaAs/AlGaAs heterostructure is shown in Fig. 2.7(a,b). Fabrication of these switching elements follows a similar procedure to quantum dot qubit devices (allowing easy integration). The mesa is wet etched using dilute H_3SO_4 , before Au/Ge/Ni ohmic contacts are thermally evaporated and annealed at 470 °C for 100 s. The final metal layer is thermally evaporated TiAu (10 nm / 100 nm).



Figure 2.7: Characterisation of a HEMT switch as a building block for the PL/AL architecture. (a) Microscope photograph of the device fabricated on GaAs/Al_{0.3}Ga_{0.7}As heterostructure. (b) Schematic cross-section showing the coplanar line diverted through the 2DEG. A negative voltage (-300 mV) on the top gate increases the impedance of the switch, reflecting the input signal. (c) Transmission as a function of frequency for the on (blue) and off (red) state. (d) Example of time-domain response. When the gate voltage (green) is zero, the 120 MHz sine wave provided at the switch input is propagated to the output (blue), and not otherwise. (e) Modulating a carrier signal through the 2DEG with a sinusoidal gate voltage creates sidebands. The amplitude of the sidebands as a function of frequency indicates a 1 ns to 2 ns switching time.

In the on-state, the switch is configured to have a characteristic impedance of $\sim 50 \Omega$, owing to its coplanar waveguide (CPW) geometry. Prime waveforms are fed to and from the HEMT two-dimensional electron gas (2DEG) via eutectic ohmic contacts and TiAu planar transmission lines. In the off-state a negative voltage applied to the TiAu top gate pinches-off the electron gas channel, reflecting the prime waveform signal due to the large impedance of the HEMT relative to the characteristic impedance of the ~ 50 Ω feedline. The transmission response of the switch is shown in Fig. 2.7(c), with an on/off ratio (OOR) above 40 dB in the frequency range 0 GHz to 2.5 GHz, suitable for control of spin qubits [196]. For these prototype devices a large insertion loss of 10 dB to 20 dB is observed, owing mostly to the resistance of the ohmic contacts, which is currently a few hundred ohms in our process. Precise control of the contact resistance and capacitance using ion-implantation can overcome this limitation and also dramatically shrink the footprint of these devices [197, 198].

The time-domain response of the switch is demonstrated by amplitude modulating an



Figure 2.8: A switch design that produces an impedance mismatch by depleting the transmission line ground plane. Shown is an image (a) and cross-sections (b) of the device. The input is a coplanar line (i) which transitions to a microstrip using the 2DEG as the ground plane (ii,iii). The ground plane is tapered so that it lies beneath the signal track (iv,v). When a negative voltage is applied to the signal track, the ground plane is depleted (v) and the impedance mismatch reflects the input signal. (c) Transmission through the switch in the on (blue) and off (red) states. (d) Frequency response of capacitors formed using surface gates and 2DEG as a parallel plate (inset).

applied 120 MHz constant wave tone, as shown in Fig. 2.7(d). To determine the maximum switching time of the HEMT we modulate a 5 GHz carrier tone with a sinusoidal waveform applied to the gate and measure the depth of modulation as a function of gate frequency, as indicated in Fig. 2.7(e). For these prototype devices the switching time is of order 1 ns.

Capacitive Switching Elements

Microwave switching devices based on the depletion of an electron gas also enable a new capacitive mode of operation. In this configuration the CPW feedline transitions to a microstrip geometry by contacting the electron gas to the planar ground planes using ohmic contacts, as illustrated in Fig. 2.8(a,b). The two conductors in the microstrip transmission line are thus constructed using the top gate and electron gas as ground. This device can act as a reflective switch by depleting the effective ground plane using a negative bias on the gate. Depletion reduces the capacitance between the conductors of the microstrip and modulates the device impedance. Transmission through the switch is shown in Fig. 2.8(c) in the on (blue) and off (red) state, with an OOR greater than 25 dB for 0 GHz to 8 GHz. To the best of our knowledge, a switching device based on a depleted ground plane has not been reported previously.

The switch is capacitively coupled to the input and output ports, with a planar spiral

inductor at one port forming a bias tee to provide the dc gate voltage needed to deplete the electron gas. In place of a planar interdigitated capacitor, we make use of the GaAs heterostructure to provide a low footprint parallel plate capacitor, formed between the CPW central track and the electron gas, as shown in the inset to Fig. 2.8(d). The frequency response of this capacitor is shown in Fig. 2.8(d).

The capacitance-based switch has improved performance at higher frequency than the HEMT-based switch, although it has a larger footprint due to both the length of line needed for adiabatic tapering from 50Ω to 200Ω and for the coplanar-to-microstrip transition. Working with a characteristic impedance of $\sim 200 \Omega$ minimises the area of electron gas and reduces ohmic loss. The improved frequency performance stems from the absence of a gate structure, which in the HEMT switch capacitively couples the source and drain contacts, even in the off state. The required footprint is reduced significantly in an all-microstrip circuit that is designed to operate at a characteristic impedance close to 200Ω . In their current form the performance of both kinds of switches is better suited to controlling spin qubits, where the frequency of signals are of order 1 GHz. For superconducting qubits, we envisage extending the operation of these switches to frequencies in the 4 GHz to 12 GHz range by shrinking their footprint to suppress parasitic capacitances and inductances that lead to resonances in the present design.

2×2 Switch Matrix

We demonstrate cryogenic operation of a prototype routing matrix based on HEMT switches with two input and two output ports. A magnified image of the device is shown in Fig. 2.9(a) with associated schematic in (b). Each input port is split and connected to each output port via a switch so that the transmission parameters S_{ij} of the device are controlled by the respective gate voltages $V_{i,j}$. The output ports include bias tees, which are needed for use with qubits based on semiconductor quantum dots. Bias tees are constructed using planar spiral inductors and 2DEG-based capacitors as illustrated in the inset of Fig. 2.8(d).

Operation of this switch matrix is demonstrated by comparing the transmission of signals as a function of frequency for path A (blue) and path B (red), as indicated in Fig. 2.9(b). The response through both paths when path A is on $(V_{3,1} = 0 \text{ V})$ and path B is off $(V_{4,1} = -500 \text{ mV})$ is shown in Fig. 2.9(c). The corresponding time-domain response for a 1 GHz tone is shown in Fig. 2.9(d)(i). We observe a negligible (< 0.05 dB) change in the response of one path when the other is path is switched from the on state to the off state. An advantage of semiconductor-based switching elements is their ability to be configured as variable impedances, producing arbitrary amplitude output, as shown in Fig. 2.9(d)(ii).


Figure 2.9: Small scale 2-input, 2-output switch matrix based on HEMT switches, with on-chip bias tees for quantum dot operation. Device image is shown in (a) with associated circuit diagram in (b). (c) Transmission measurement with path A (blue) in the on-state and path B (red) in the off-state. (d) Voltage output with a 1 GHz input tone where path A is in the on-state and path B is (i) off, and (ii) half-on. (e) An example of IQ modulation, implemented by feeding the input ports of the 2×2 matrix with signals that have a 90° phase offset. Arbitrary amplitude and phase is produced at the output (data shown in figure) by selecting the appropriate $V_{i,j}$ (see main text). (f) Example voltage output for one of the constant amplitude quarter circles in (e).

We also demonstrate basic IQ modulation using our switch matrix by applying rf tones at both inputs with a 90° phase offset between them. The 90° shift can be produced by a length of transmission line (with narrowband response) or as a separate quadrature prime waveform. The output waveform at angular frequency ω is $A \sin \omega t + B \cos \omega t = R \sin(\omega t + \phi)$, where the magnitude R and phase ϕ are determined by the amplitudes A and B, controlled by the gate voltages $V_{i,j}$. After the calibration function $R, \phi = \mathcal{F}(V_{i,j})$ is generated once, we can select the appropriate $V_{i,j}$ to produce a tone with arbitrary phase and amplitude in the first quadrant of the complex plane, as shown in Fig. 2.9(e). The corresponding voltage output along a quarter circle of constant amplitude is shown in Fig. 2.9(f). By controlling the amplitude and phase shift using the integrated switch matrix, the connection between each qubit and the prime line bus can be specifically adjusted to compensate for the inevitable variation in parameters between physical qubits³.

Cryogenic Logic

For controlling and programming the switch matrix via the address bus, we envisage a layer of fast, classical logic that serves as an interface between the physical qubits and the compiled quantum algorithm (which will likely comprise mostly an error correcting code). This layer of classical logic is also needed for executing various automatic sequences associated with fast feedback for qubit stabilisation, readout signal conditioning, or open-loop error suppression[199, 75]. For controlling a large-scale quantum computer there are many advantages to locating this classical logic and associated data converters close to the qubits, inside a dilution refrigerator. In comparison to room temperature based control systems, cryogenic operation results in an enhanced clock speed, improved noise performance, reduced signal latency and timing errors, and larger bandwidth. Some of these aspects stem from the ability to make use of compact superconducting transmission lines and interconnects at cryogenic temperatures. We note that locating control electronics inside the vacuum space of the refrigerator allows it to be positioned physically close to qubit device, even if qubits and control systems are at moderately different temperatures.

The choice of technology for constructing this layer of classical control is largely dictated by the qubit coherence times, control signal bandwidth, and the number of simultaneous qubits under control. With a convergence of solid-state qubit coherence times now approaching 1 ms [200, 70, 201], present day CMOS-based FPGAs or application specific integrated circuits (ASICs) operating at 4 K are a viable control platform. Higher perfor-

³Calibration of the switch response and qubit can be performed at the same time, measuring the qubit evolution as a function of switch gate voltage

mance control systems that are likely to be realized in the longer term include technologies based on InP devices [202], SiGe BiCMOS [203, 204], and superconducting flux logic [193, 194].

For the basic demonstration of the PL/AL scheme considered here the classical logic is implemented using a commercial FPGA (Xilinx Spartan-3A) that we have made operational at the 4 K stage of a dilution refrigerator. To achieve cryogenic operation the FPGA chip was mounted on a custom, cryogenic printed circuit board that includes components which vary little in their parameters at cryogenic temperatures [171, 172]. Power and clock signals to the FPGA are adjusted for cryogenic operation using room temperature sources and a semi-rigid coax line is configured for sending serial commands, with reprogramming of the low temperature array occurring via a dedicated ribbon cable. With the FPGA mounted at the 4 K stage we measure an idle power dissipation of \sim 30 mW, with negligible increase during dynamic logic operations for the simple code executed here. We estimate a dynamic power dissipation of $\sim 100 \,\mathrm{mW}$ for computational operations that use most of the gates in the Spartan-3 array (further details of cryogenic operation of FPGAs are given elsewhere [205]). The FPGA is programmed to interpret serial communication and output a 3.3 V signal on selected pins to activate prime waveform routing in the switch matrix. These outputs are combined with a negative voltage provided from room temperature via a cold resistive adder so that the switch matrix gates receive -50 mV for the on-state and $-380 \,\mathrm{mV}$ for the off-state voltage.

2.2.4 Semiconductor Qubit Control

We combine the building-blocks of our micro-architecture described above, to demonstrate that a semiconductor qubit can feasibly be controlled autonomously without introducing additional noise or heating to the quantum system. The qubit is a GaAs double quantum dot configured as a charge or spin qubit in the few-electron regime (the heterostructure has a carrier density 2.4×10^{11} cm⁻² and mobility 4.4×10^5 cm²/(V s) at 20 K). These qubits are commonly controlled using dc-pulse waveforms on the gates to rapidly manipulate the energy levels of the quantum dots [206]. A typical setup connects a waveform generator to each gate using a separate high bandwidth coaxial cable and bias tee.

For this demonstration we connect a single coaxial cable from a waveform generator at room temperature to the input of the 2×2 switch matrix, with the two matrix output ports connected to the two plunger gates LP and RP of the double dot, as shown schematically in Fig. 2.10(a). The waveform generator produces a prime waveform consisting of a 100 kHz square wave (shown in Fig. 2.10(b)) which is then steered by the 4 K FPGA by opening and closing switches in the matrix depending on commands sent from room temperature.

The charge state of the double dot is sensed using an rf quantum point contact [154, 143], which provides a readout signal V_{rf} as a function of the gate voltages V_L and V_R indicated in (c). With both switches of the matrix set to the off state, a standard charge stability diagram is detected indicating that the off state provides sufficiently high isolation between input and output ports, as shown in Fig. 2.10(d)⁴. In contrast to using the qubit decoherence time to detect additional noise sources from the control circuits, we note that the width and jitter of a quantum dot charge transition provides a broadband probe of electrical noise, including fluctuations that occur on timescales much longer than the qubit coherence.

Sending a command to the cold FPGA allows the prime waveform to be directed to the left, right, or both plunger gates, producing two copies of the charge stability diagram. These copies appear because, on the timescale of the readout, a square wave with 50% duty-cycle configures the double dot in two distinct charge states that are offset from one another by the voltage ΔV_R or ΔV_L , as shown in Fig. 2.10(e-g). We note that the shift measured in Fig. 2.10(g) is the vector sum of the shifts in (e) and (f), account for the cross capacitance between each gate and each dot [207]. In comparison to data taken on the bare quantum dot, we are unable to detect any additional noise or an increase in the electron temperature (which is of order 100 mK) when configuring the charge-state using the cryogenic FPGA and switch matrix.

2.2.5 Discussion

Our simple demonstration of a multi-component control architecture provides a path for scaling up the classical support system needed for operating a large-scale quantum computer. Aspects of this demonstration will also likely find immediate use in improving the performance of few-qubit experiments using electron spins in quantum dots. For example, in using the switch matrix to produce multiple out-of-phase copies of control waveforms, crosstalk can be suppressed by cancelling the voltage that is capacitively coupled to neighbouring surface gates [208]. Using the switch matrix as a high frequency cryogenic multiplexer will also enable the automated testing and characterisation of many devices in a given cool-down experiment. In the longer term, our micro-architecture can be extended to allow additional functionality of the switch matrix, providing qubit control frequency correction

⁴A very small amount of jitter in the charge transitions can be seen due to coupling of the rf-QPC carrier to the gates.



Figure 2.10: Simple implementation of the micro-architecture introduced in Fig. 2.6. (a) Experimental setup for measuring a double quantum dot, using a cryogenic FPGA to steer pulses via a millikelvin switch matrix. Charge-state readout is performed using an rf-QPC. (b) Switch matrix output showing a 100 kHz square wave directed to plunger gates of the quantum dot. (c) Micrograph of the quantum dot device. The shaded gates, labelled LP and RP, are connected to the switch matrix output. (d-g) Charge sensing of the double quantum dot in the few-electron regime, with electron occupancy indicated by the labels (m, n). The colour axis is the derivative of the sensing signal V_{rf} with respect to V_R . When the FPGA-controlled switch matrix blocks waveforms (d), a standard double dot stability diagram is detected. When the square wave is directed to either LP (e), RP (f) or both (g), copies of the stability diagram appear (see text). These measurements demonstrate that the double dot potential can be controlled autonomously by the switch matrix and cold FPGA.

by using the HEMTs as mixers, or as cryogenic adder circuits that reduce the complexity or resolution needed for biasing surface gates that define quantum dots.

We comment here also on the possibility of implementing our PL/AL control architecture using a switch matrix based on single flux quanta superconducting logic [194]. Such logic already appears well suited to control flux-based qubits at high speed and with low dissipation. To what extend these devices are compatible with magnetic fields and the need to generate and steer large voltage waveforms required in the operation of semiconductor qubits remains an open question.

At the layer of classical logic, our demonstration shows that commercial FPGA devices can be configured to work at cryogenic temperatures and are compatible with controlling qubits in close proximity. Beyond the control architecture presented here, the use of cold, low-latency classical logic will likely improve the performance of feedback systems generally needed for adaptive measurement, quantum state distillation, and error correction protocols. A further consideration is the heat generated by the switch matrix, which must operate at the mixing chamber stage of a dilution refrigerator. Given that these switches are reflective, rather than dissipative at microwave frequencies, heat generation will be dominated by the charging of the gate capacitance with each switch, as is the case for today's room temperature CMOS technology. For 1000 HEMT switches of the kind shown here operating at a clock frequency of 1 GHz, we estimate a total power dissipation $100 \,\mu$ W. Straightforward improvements in switch design, such as a reduction in sub-threshold voltage swing at low temperature, can likely reduce dissipation by a factor of 100. Even so, improvements in cryogenic refrigeration technology, both at the chip-level [209] and cryostat, similar to what has been achieved in rare-event physics [210], will likely be needed to enable largescale quantum information processing.

2.2.6 Conclusion

We have proposed a micro-architecture for the control of a large-scale quantum processor at cryogenic temperatures. The separation of analog control prime waveforms from the digital addressing needed to select qubits offers a means of scaling this approach to the numbers of qubits needed for a computation. To demonstrate the feasibility of our scheme we have shown that a semiconductor qubit can be controlled using a cryogenic FPGA system and custom switch matrix for steering analog waveforms at low temperature. We anticipate that integrated, autonomous control systems of this kind will be increasingly important in the development and demonstration of fault tolerant quantum machines.

Acknowledgements

We thank B. Smith, D. Tuckerman, D. Wecker, K. Svore, C. M. Marcus, L. DiCarlo, L. P. Kouwenhoven, and M. Freedman for useful conversations. Devices were fabricated at the NSW Node of ANFF. This research was supported by the Office of the Director of National Intelligence, Intelligence Advanced Research Projects Activity (IARPA), through the Army Research Office grant W911NF-12-1-0354, the Australian Research Council Centre of Excellence Scheme (Grant No. EQuS CE110001013), and Microsoft Research.

2.3 A CryoCMOS Based Control Architecture for Scaling Quantum Computers

In Sec. 2.1.1 and Sec. 2.1.2, the requirements for control and readout of semiconductor qubits were discussed, including a discussion of where power is unavoidably dissipated in the system. These power requirements were summarized in Table 2.1. While experiments involving a single qubit, or even a few qubits, have been able to sidestep the issues associated with such power dissipation at the various temperature stages of the cryostat, moving past as few as 20 qubits quickly becomes impractical. This can be seen if one considers the typical cooling power of these stages. Using the BlueFors LD-400 system [211] as an example of a typical dilution refrigerator, and using a Cryomech PT420 pulse tube cryocooler [212] for cooling to 4 K, we find a cooling power of $\sim 100 \,\mu$ W at the mK stage and 2 W at the 4 K stage when operating at temperatures of 40 mK and 4.2 K on the mK and 4 K stages respectively. Under similar assumptions to those laid out in Sec. 2.1.1 we find a maximum capacity of only 20 control lines at the 4 K stage and 100 control lines at the mK stage. Using the Prime-Lines architecture presented in Sec. 2.2, the cooling requirements at 4 K are reduced. However, solutions for scaling control lines at mK remain open.

In this section, we propose a CryoCMOS based architecture to reduce the wiring requirements and power dissipation at the lowest stages of a dilution refrigerator. This architecture fixes the number of static lines required to define a semiconductor-based qubit to three, by providing a mechanism by which static voltages may be "locked" onto the gate, and for reducing the growth of power consumption at the mK stage of the dilution refrigerator by generating fast control pulses near the qubit interface. In this way, the power consumption is reduced from the dissipation through filters on the coaxial lines, to a $CV^2 f$ dissipation set by the length of the interconnect between the qubit and the pulse generator. This approach is validated using a quantum-dot based qubit device formed on a GaAs/(Al, Ga)As heterostructure, which is used to characterize the operation of our CryoCMOS architecture at a temperature of ~ 40 mK. Bringing together the ideas of Sec. 2.2 with our CryoCMOS architecture, we demonstrate a path for scaling to 100's of qubits within the power budget of commercially available dilution refrigerators.

This section is based on unpublished work, and will include the following authors: S. J. Pauka, K. Das, R. Kalra, A. Moini, Y. Yang, J. D. Watson, G. C. Gardner, S. Fallahi, M. J. Manfra, D. J. Reilly

2.3.1 The CryoCMOS Architecture

Our proposed CryoCMOS architecture is shown in Fig. 2.11 (a). Here, a CryoCMOS chip (orange) acts as an interface to the qubit chip (green), multiplexing a small number of low-frequency dc lines from room temperature to the qubit chip. Control is provided by a microcontroller at the 4K stage of the dilution refrigerator. Readout multiplexing is provided by a series of resonators [143] following standard techniques for rf-reflectometry [154, 213]. Our CryoCMOS chip implementing this architecture is shown in Fig. 2.11 (b). Bond pads around the outside of the chip are used to interface with the microcontroller at 4K, and with the qubit device. Each qubit gate contains a charge-lock fast-gate cell, a simplified schematic of which is given in Fig. 2.11 (c).

Static voltages are provided for gates via a mechanism termed charge locking. In this technique, a high-precision room temperature DAC is used to set a voltage $V_{\text{HOLD,N}}$ on a gate, selected by closing the switch $G_{\text{LOCK,N}}$, shown in Fig. 2.11 (b). A capacitance C_{Σ} is charged and the switch $G_{\text{LOCK,N}}$ is opened, leaving a voltage set on the gate. The total capacitance is set by the capacitance of the bond-wires and by parasitic capacitances on the gates of both the CryoCMOS device and the qubit device. Although similar schemes for locking charges on devices have been proposed in the literature [214, 190], they have suffered from gate voltage leakage rates of several mV per hour, limiting the applicability of such schemes for multiplexing large numbers of gates, as refresh times of several ms would be required.

Charge locking allows a large number of static gates on the qubit device to be operated from a minimal number of lines running from room temperature. However, the power or footprint required to bring down even thousands of dc lines is not prohibitive, nor is there a current limitation in connecting such a large number of lines to a qubit device. Instead, the principal limitation at present is the dissipation of power in high-bandwidth control lines. As given in Eq. 2.2, reducing the population of thermal photons necessarily involves attenuation or filtering at the mK stage. Hence, to decrease power consumption at this stage, either qubits must be built to be resilient to thermal noise, allowing the magnitude of the attenuation to be reduced, or signal routing and generation must occur at the mK stage, allowing a smaller number of coaxial lines to be used. Designing qubits that are immune to noise is an ongoing area of research [82, 83, 72], however, these approaches trade off insensitivity for large amplitude control pulses. Even for Majorana qubits, the excitation of quasiparticles in a superconductor, which acts as an error mechanism in these qubits, places limits on a minimum amount of filtering that is necessary [215]. It is, therefore, the second approach that we explore here, implementing a two-level fast pulse generator on-chip.



Figure 2.11: (a) Schematic of our proposed CryoCMOS architecture for qubit control. A fast control multiplexing chip allows a qubit chip to be controlled by a small number of digital control lines running from a microcontroller placed at 4 K. Analog voltages are generated at room temperature using a low-noise, high-resolution DAC, and are multiplexed by the chip. Qubit readout is multiplexed using frequency multiplexing [143]. (b) Micrograph of the fast control multiplexing device. The chip has dimensions 2.5×2.5 mm. (c) Simplified circuit schematic of a single charge-lock fast-gate cell. One cell is connected to each gate of the qubit device. A description of the operation is given in the text. (d) Time trace showing the output waveform as $G_{\rm FG}$ is switched. The voltage at the output cell is pulsed between $V_{\rm P}$ and $V_{\rm HOLD}$, with sample period τ . (e) Block diagram of the control circuitry inside the CryoCMOS chip. SPI is used for digital communication to a microcontroller at 4K, which allows waveforms to be loaded into memory and pulse generation to be controlled. A voltage controlled oscillator is used to generate a clock on-chip and controls the sample period τ .

Control pulses are generated on the CryoCMOS device using a method we term fast gating. A ground reference is set on the CryoCMOS chip, through the capacitor C_{PULSE} , referenced either to the voltage V_{LOW} or V_{HIGH} . To generate a control pulse on the charge-locked output voltage, the two switches controlled by $G_{\text{FG,N}}$ are rapidly pulsed, pulling or pushing charges on the output gate, and causing a change in $V_{\text{OUT,N}}$. A sketch of this operating principle is shown in Fig. 2.11 (d), where the magnitude of the pulse $\Delta V_{\text{PULSE}} = V_{\text{P}} - V_{\text{HOLD}}$ is given by:

$$\Delta V_{\text{PULSE}} = \frac{C_{\text{PULSE}}}{C_{\text{P}} + C_{\text{PULSE}}} (V_{\text{HIGH}} - V_{\text{LOW}})$$
(2.11)

Crucially, by placing the CryoCMOS chip in close proximity to the qubit chip, such that parasitic capacitance C_p is minimized, the power dissipated for a given pulse can be minimized. Assuming the system can be described by a lumped element model, valid in the limit that the qubit is near the CryoCMOS chip, the power dissipated in the system is given by:

$$P_{\rm diss} = \frac{C_{\rm PULSE} + C_{\rm P}}{C_{\rm PULSE}C_{\rm P}} \left(V_{\rm HIGH} - V_{\rm LOW}\right)^2 f \tag{2.12}$$

where f is the average rate of pulses at the device.

A block diagram of the control logic for the CryoCMOS architecture is given in Fig. 2.11 (e). An on-chip waveform memory stores up to 256-time steps of a waveform. An on-chip voltage controlled oscillator is used to drive waveforms, which can be enabled by a small finite state machine. The waveform sampling period can be changed in two ways, the first is by varying the value of TRIM, which changes the clock speed in 6 exponential steps between roughly 6 MHz and 140 MHz, the second is using the clock divider FDIV, which may be varied in linear steps from 2 to 256. The waveform sampling period τ can, therefore, be changed between roughly 23 kHz at (TRIM = 1, FDIV = 255), and 70 MHz at (TRIM = 6, FDIV = 2).

2.3.2 Benchmarking the CryoCMOS chip

The performance of the charge locking system for static control is benchmarked using a quantum-dot based qubit device, shown in Fig. 2.12 (a). The qubit device (green) is a comprised of six 5-dot devices, similar to the ones presented in Sec 4.1, although for the purposes of this test, only a single double-quantum dot is used in the top right of the chip. A scanning electron micrograph of the device is shown in Fig. 2.12 (b). Five of the confining gates, labeled LW, LP, C, RP, and RW, are connected to the CryoCMOS chip with bond-wires,



Figure 2.12: (a) Image of the test setup used to benchmark our CryoCMOS chip. A quantum-dot based qubit chip is shown in green, containing a total of 6 five-quantum-dot devices, similar to those introduced in Sec. 4.1. For the purposes of this test, a single double quantum dot is bonded to the CryoCMOS chip, while a second double quantum dot is bonded directly to static control lines. The CryoCMOS chip is shown in orange, while readout multiplexing chips are shown in purple. (b) False color micrograph of the double quantum dot structure. Orange colored gates are controlled directly by a room-temperature DAC, while blue colored gates are controlled by the CryoCMOS chip. Gates are labeled in black. (c) Coulomb blockade through a single quantum dot formed using the CryoCMOS chip to control all quantum dot gates (LW, LP, C, RP, RW), with C sufficiently low that a double quantum dot does not form.



Figure 2.13: Calibration procedure to extract gate voltage. (a) Calibration curves are taken while sweeping LW with the G_{LOCK} switch closed, such that the gate is directly driven. Here four traces are overlaid, validating the stability of the device. Black arrows show how a current through the QPC is converted into a gate voltage. (b) Current through a QPC formed using the gate SDT and LW, once a voltage has been locked on the CryoCMOS controlled gate LW. (c) Extracted value for the CryoCMOS locked voltage on LW, after running the trace in (a) through the calibration curve in (b).

while the remaining gates, SDT, SDP, SDC, and N, are connected directly to the room temperature DAC. It is, therefore, possible to benchmark the CryoCMOS chip with only a single charge-locked gate, passing current through O1 to O2 and measuring a quantum point contact (QPC) formed with the gates SDT and LW, or to benchmark all 5 gates used to define a double quantum dot. As an initial validation of the concept, a single quantum dot is formed using all five CryoCMOS controlled gates and is shown in Fig. 2.12 (c). To take this plot, a static voltage of -0.5 V is set on gates LP, C, and RP. For each column of data, a voltage is set and held on gate LW by toggling the switch $G_{\rm LOCK,RW}$, following which $G_{\rm LOCK,RW}$ is closed and the voltage $V_{\rm HOLD}$ on the right wall is swept.

To properly characterize the leakage rate of voltages held using the CryoCMOS switches, we form a QPC between the gates SDT and LW. The voltage on SDT is set to a constant value, and the value of V_{HOLD} is swept with $G_{\text{LOCK,LW}}$ closed, while a current between ohmics O1 and O2 is measured. This measurement is repeated several times to ensure the device is stable and is shown in Fig. 2.13 (a). Following this, the voltage is tuned to the steepest point of the QPC pinch-off curve, around 1.1 nA in Fig. 2.13 (a), and held over a 30 minute period, yielding a slow drift in current as shown in Fig. 2.13 (b). Combining Fig. 2.13 (a) and Fig. 2.13 (b), a value for the voltage locked on the gate is extracted in Fig. 2.13 (c). Noise in the measurement is caused by low-frequency charge noise present in the 2DEG [48].

A full characterization of the leakage rate is performed following the procedure laid out in Fig. 2.13, with a hold time of 1 h, for a period of 65 h. Between subsequent sweeps, the QPC is retuned such that sweeps begin at the most sensitive starting point. The optimal



Figure 2.14: Leakage rate of charge locking as the value of V_{HOLD} is varied during the hold. For each datapoint the QPC is tuned to its most sensitive point, which occurs around $V_{\text{LW}} = -0.83$ V, and the gate is held for 1 hour. At either extreme of the operating range (-0.5 V to -1.3 V), the leakage rate is found to be unstable.

value of $V_{\rm LW}$ was found to vary between -0.838 V to -0.840 V over the course of measurements, due to low frequency drift in the device [48]. The resting value of $V_{\rm HOLD}$ during the hold sequence is varied to account for increased leakage when the voltage difference across the switch $G_{\rm LOCK,LW}$ is changed. The results of this sweep are shown in Fig. 2.14. Across the operating range of -0.5 V to -1.3 V the average leakage rate was found to be -81.7 nV s⁻¹ or $-294 \,\mu$ V h⁻¹. Despite the voltage difference across the switch $G_{\rm LOCK,LW}$ changing from a value less than $V_{\rm LOCK,LW}$ to a value greater than $V_{\rm LOCK,LW}$, the leakage is uniformly found to be negative, suggesting it is occurring via the wells of the transistor which are biased to -1.8 V. To our knowledge, this is the lowest leakage rate for a charge locked device reported in the literature.

Finally, we highlight two sources of parasitic capacitance that must be compensated for in a real device. The first of these is the effect of charge injection [216], caused by the movement of electrons that form the conductive channel in the MOSFET into the source and drain leads, shown schematically in the top panel of Fig. 2.15 (a). When either of these leads is not driven, as is the case when a voltage is held on a gate, an offset in the voltage results after the switch is opened. This effect may be modeled as a simple gatedrain capacitance $C_{\rm GD}$, with a correction for the quantum capacitance built into this value to account for the density of states in the channel, as given in Eq. 2.3. The offset in gate voltage caused by charge injection $\Delta V_{\rm CI}$ is then given by:

$$\Delta V_{\rm CI} = \frac{C_{\rm GD}}{C_{\rm GD} + C_{\rm P} + C_{\rm PULSE}} 1.8 \,\mathrm{V} \tag{2.13}$$



Figure 2.15: (a) Effect of charge injection when opening the switch G_{LOCK} . The charges that form the channel are pushed onto the gate, leading to an offset voltage before and after the switch is opened. This effect can equivalently be understood as a stray capacitance between the gate and drain leads of a transistor. (b) Stray capacitance across the switch, leading to a change in the voltage held on a gate as the disconnected value of V_{HOLD} is swept.

where 1.8 V is the operating voltage of the MOSFETs, and $C_{\rm P}$ and $C_{\rm PULSE}$ are the capacitances holding the voltage of the gate, as shown in Fig. 2.11 (c). The effect of charge injection is shown in Fig. 2.15 (a), and for a single gate is found to take a constant offset of $-1.12 \,\mathrm{mV}$ which can be compensated prior to the locking of a charge on a gate. We also highlight that this effect may be compensated in the design stage of the CryoCMOS through techniques known in the literature [217].

The second source of parasitic capacitance that must be compensated is the source-drain capacitance $C_{\rm SD}$ across the charge locking switch, as shown schematically in the top panel of Fig. 2.15 (b). This capacitance leads to a small change $\Delta V_{\rm SD}$ in the charge locked voltage, given by:

$$\Delta V_{\rm SD} = \frac{C_{\rm SD}}{C_{\rm SD} + C_{\rm P} + C_{\rm PULSE}} (V_{\rm HOLD} - V_{\rm GATE})$$
(2.14)

For the LW gate, a change of $\Delta V_{SD} = 2.8 \text{ mV/V}$ is observed, as shown in Fig. 2.15 (b). Again, this effect may be trivially compensated prior to the locking of a charge on a gate by selecting a fixed value of V_{HOLD} during the operation of the qubit device.

2.3.3 Fast Gating

Finally, we move on to describe the generation of fast pulses at the level of the device. Having described the method used to generate pulses in Sec. 2.3.1, we utilize a quantum dot formed against the LW gate with three directly controlled gates, SDT, SDP, and SDB. In this way,



Figure 2.16: (a) Demonstration of fast gating. $V_{\rm LOW}$ is set to -0.4 V and $V_{\rm HIGH}$ is set to -0.396 V. Before fast gating is enabled, $G_{\rm FG,LW}$ is set to $V_{\rm LOW}$ (blue trace) and $V_{\rm SDP}$ is swept on the room temperature DAC, followed by the same trace taken with $G_{\rm FG,LW}$ set to $V_{\rm HIGH}$. Fast gating is then enabled while $V_{\rm SDP}$ is swept (green), showing a trace that pulses between the two slow traces. (b) Demonstration of the tunability of frequency. The top trace shows a square wave at 140 kHz, the middle trace at 1.26 MHz and the bottom trace at 2.45 MHz. (c) Tunability of the pulse amplitude by sweeping $V_{\rm HIGH} - V_{\rm LOW}$. Here $V_{\rm LOW}$ is held constant while $V_{\rm HIGH}$ is varied, such that one set of coulomb peaks remains horizontal, while the other moves to more negative voltages. (d) Power dissipated at the mixing chamber as $V_{\rm HIGH} - V_{\rm LOW}$ is swept, due to $CV^2 f$ dissipation. Dashed lines are parabolic fits to the data.

we can again characterize the behavior of our CryoCMOS architecture using only a single directly controlled gate. To first extract the expected behavior of fast gating, the value of $V_{\rm LOW}$ is set to -0.4 V and $V_{\rm HIGH}$ is set to -0.396 V, and a 1D trace is taken and shown in Fig. 2.16 (a), sweeping $V_{\rm SDP}$, with $C_{\rm FG,LW}$ first set to $V_{\rm LOW}$ in blue, followed by $V_{\rm HIGH}$ in red. Following this, a fixed frequency square waveform is loaded into the waveform memory and run, and the 1D sweep is retaken. The results are shown in green and show a square wave pattern that switches rapidly between the trace taken against $V_{\rm LOW}$ and taken against $V_{\rm HIGH}$.

Having validated that pulse generation works, we now show that the frequency and amplitude of the pulses may be varied. As described in Sec. 2.3.1, the sample may be modified in several ways, including by changing the tuning the VCO, through the clock divider and by appropriate choice of the waveform. In Fig. 2.16, we show the variation of the frequency of a square wave from 140 kHz, up to 2.45 MHz through alteration of the clock divider and waveform. Measurements above this frequency are limited by the readout setup; however, we note the potential for operation up to a sample period of 140 MHz.

Variation of the pulse amplitude is performed by changing the difference ΔV between the voltages $V_{\rm HIGH}$ and $V_{\rm LOW}$. In general, as gates that are not intended to be pulsed have voltages set in reference to $V_{\rm LOW}$, this value will remain fixed, while $V_{\rm HIGH}$ is varied. In Fig. 2.16 (c), the value of $V_{\rm HIGH}$ is varied on the bottom axis while $V_{\rm SDP}$ is swept. The pulse frequency is configured to be well above the bandwidth of the readout circuit, such that an averaged trace between $V_{\rm HOLD}$ and $V_{\rm P}$ is returned. As such, as ΔV is increased from zero, each coulomb peak splits into two, with one remaining at the same value of $V_{\rm SDP}$, and the other decreasing towards more negative values of $V_{\rm SDP}$ as $V_{\rm HIGH}$ is increased to more positive values.

Combining these effects, we can extract the power dissipation of the entire circuit. The cooling power of the mixing chamber of the dilution refrigerator is first calibrated using a known resistance. Then, as various circuits on the CryoCMOS chip are enabled, the extra heating of the device is calculated. The static power dissipation for the circuit is extracted to be $\sim 0.1 \,\mu\text{W}$ based on the current drawn on the power rails. Upon enabling the clock, an additional 9 μ W of static power dissipation and 2.5 μ W/MHz of dynamic power is dissipated by the clock generation circuitry. We note that although this is a significant portion of the power budget at mK, this dissipation is static at a fixed frequency, as this clock is shared by all gates. To extract the heating due to pulses applied to gates, pulses at a known frequency are applied and ΔV is swept. As the total length of routing and bond-wires is on the order of millimeters, a lumped element model is sufficient to calculate dissipation, such that the aggregate dissipated power is given by Eq. 2.12. From this, a total capacitance to ground of 0.6 pF is extracted. The power per gate controlled, assuming a pulse amplitude of 1 mV at 10 MHz is therefore only 6 pW, on top of a static power dissipation of 34 μ W, well within the cooling power of a typical dilution refrigerator.

2.3.4 Conclusion

We have proposed a CryoCMOS based architecture for scaling qubit devices up to the hundreds without a large increase in power dissipated at the mK stage of a dilution refrigerator. By placing a CryoCMOS pulse generator close to the qubit chip, the power dissipation per channel may be lowered to 10's of pico-watts. Using our CryoCMOS chip, we are also able to lock static control voltages on gates with a leakage rate of $-294 \,\mu V \,h^{-1}$, the lowest value reported in the literature, allowing the number of static control lines to be reduced to a minimum of three. For large scale quantum machines, we anticipate that some form of cryogenic pulse generation, such as the one presented here, will be crucial to allow large numbers of qubits to be controlled without unacceptable heat dissipation in high-bandwidth control lines.

Acknowledgments

This research was supported by the Microsoft Corporation and the Australian Research Council Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems (EQuS, CE170100009). The authors acknowledge the facilities as well as the scientific and technical assistance of the Research & Prototype Foundry Core Research Facility at the University of Sydney, part of the Australian National Fabrication Facility

Chapter 3

Quantum (Anomalous) Hall Effect Circulators

While discussing architectural concerns in Chapter 2, we focused a great deal on the need to reduce the complexity of interconnects, particularly as 2D architectures are scaled up. In doing so, we discussed the need for attenuation in the control wiring of a quantum computer to reduce the thermal population of photons at the qubit interface. Similarly, there is a need for isolation in the readout chain, however as we explored in Sec. 2.1.2, the effective noise temperature T_{eff} is set by the first stage amplifier and by any attenuation which occurs between it and the qubit. As such, particularly for transmon-type experiments where any noise is known to limit qubit lifetimes [218], passive circulators with low loss must be used. These are non-reciprocal devices which route power in a single direction around their ports, i.e. from ports $1 \rightarrow 2$, $2 \rightarrow 3$ and $3 \rightarrow 1$, but not in the inverse direction $1 \neq 3$, $3 \neq 2$ and $2 \neq 1$. Furthermore, when using quantum limited parametric amplifiers such as the traveling-wave parametric amplifier [219], isolators are necessary to limit the action of the pump tone on our qubits. An example of such a circuit is given in Fig. 3.1 (a), showing four circulators used for signal routing and isolation.

Circulators have traditionally been constructed using the Faraday effect in magnetic materials. This causes propagation to occur at different phase velocities in opposite directions through a magnetic material, however, as these devices operate based on the interference of counter-propagating paths, these devices must be constructed with a size on the order of the wavelength of the signal, often several tens of centimeters. An example of such a device is shown in Fig. 3.1 (b). It was proposed by Giovanni Viola and David DiVincenzo that slow, chiral charge density waves in the quantum Hall regime, called edge magnetoplasmons (EMPs), might be utilized to construct millimeter-scale circulators [166]. In the



Figure 3.1: (a)Schematic of a standard transmon-like experiment. Circulators, outlined in red, are used to provide isolation between amplifiers and qubits, and to route signals in the circuit. (b) A conventional circulator based on the Faraday effect.

following chapter, I present work that implements this idea to form non-reciprocal devices and demonstrate strong isolation (up to 40 dB). The physics of EMP's is introduced originally in Sec. 1.3.3. In Sec. 3.1 the absorption of EMPs is explored in GaAs, and we use these EMPs to form a micron-scale circulator. In Sec. 3.2, we use the quantum anomalous Hall effect to create circulators that can operate at zero external magnetic field. The dissipation of power is investigated as a function of temperature and applied signal amplitude, although the nature of this dissipation remains an open question.

3.1 On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator

A. C. Mahoney,^{1,2} J. I. Colless,^{1,2} S. J. Pauka,^{1,2} J. M. Hornibrook,^{1,2} J. D. Watson,^{3,4} G. C. Gardner,^{4,5} M. J. Manfra,^{3,4,5} A. C. Doherty,¹ and D. J. Reilly^{1,2}

¹ARC Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems, School of Physics, The University of Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia.

 2 Station Q Sydney, The University of Sydney, Sydney, New South Wales 2006, Australia.

³Department of Physics and Astronomy, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana 47907, USA.

⁴Birck Nanotechnology Center, School of Materials Engineering and School of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana 47907, USA.

⁵ Station Q. Purdue, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana 47907, USA.

Abstract

Circulators are non-reciprocal circuit elements integral to technologies including radar systems, microwave communication transceivers, and the readout of quantum information devices. Their non-reciprocity arises from the interference of microwaves over the centimetrescale of the signal wavelength, in the presence of bulky magnetic media that breaks time-reversal symmetry. Here we realize a completely passive on-chip microwave circulator with size 1/1000th the wavelength by exploiting the chiral, 'slow-light' response of a 2-dimensional electron gas (2DEG) in the quantum Hall regime. For an integrated GaAs device with 330 μ m diameter and approximately 1 GHz centre frequency, a non-reciprocity of 25 dB is observed over a 50 MHz bandwidth. Furthermore, the non-reciprocity can be dynamically tuned by varying the voltage at the port, an aspect that may enable reconfigurable passive routing of microwave signals on-chip.

3.1.1 Introduction

Miniaturized, non-reciprocal devices are currently of broad interest for enabling new applications in acoustics [220], photonics [221, 222], transceiver technology [223], and in the regime of near quantum-limited measurement [224, 225, 226, 227, 166], where they are needed to isolate qubits from their noisy readout circuits. Since the 1950s, passive circuit elements exhibiting non-reciprocity at microwave frequencies have been implemented using bulky magnetic devices that are comparable in scale to the centimetre wavelength of signals in their operating band. The footprint of these components poses a major limitation to integrating entire systems on a chip, such as what is required, for instance, to scale-up quantum computing technology.

A seemingly obvious means of realizing non-reciprocity on a semiconductor chip is to use the Hall effect, where an external magnetic field breaks the time reversal symmetry of electrical transport [228]. Hall-based devices were ruled out in 1954 however [229], since near the electrical contacts, where the current and voltage are collinear, dissipation is so significant that the usefulness of this approach is greatly limited. This dissipative mechanism has an analog in the quantum Hall regime where the two-terminal resistance of a device is always finite over a scale of the inelastic scattering length as carriers transition from their contacts to the dissipationless, one-dimensional (1D) edge-states that support transport [230]. Recently, Viola and DiVincenzo [166] have proposed a means of addressing the limitation imposed by 2-terminal dissipation, suggesting the possibility of coupling microwave signals to the edge of a quantum Hall device reactively, without using traditional ohmic contacts. In a geometry where the signal ports of the device are positioned orthogonal to an incompressible quantum Hall edge-state, microwave power is coupled capacitively and non-dissipative transport in one-direction appears possible [166].

Here we engineer, on-chip, a chiral microwave interferometer that yields a high degree of non-reciprocity and dynamic range, with the low-dissipation inherent to edge transport in the quantum Hall regime. Configured as a completely passive 3-port circulator, our device demonstrates non-reciprocal operation at frequencies and magnetic fields commonly used for the read out of spin qubits [154, 213, 157, 200], facilitating integration with such semiconductor technologies. In comparison to traditional ferrite-based microwave components, this quantum Hall circulator is reduced in size by a factor of $\sim 1/1000$ th the wavelength and exhibits a new mode of operation in which circulation can be dynamically reconfigured either by applying a dc voltage to the port electrodes, or by altering the strength of the magnetic field. A simple model based on a Fano-resonance mechanism [231] qualitatively accounts for the observed phenomena.



Figure 3.2: (a) Experimental setup including photograph of a coplanar transmission line device similar to that used to perform measurements coupled to a 330 µm etched disc of 2DEG (black dashed circle) at fridge temperature T = 20 mK. A vector network analyser is used to excite EMP modes across a wide frequency range and microwave absorption is measured as the ratio of the amplified output to input signal (S_{21}) from the CTL. (b) Illustration of the fundamental (top row) and first harmonic (bottom row) EMP modes as they evolve with time, where ω_0 is the fundamental mode and $2\omega_0$ the first harmonic (adapted from [109]). Charge distributions and electric fields \vec{E} are indicated schematically. An external magnetic field B applied to the device points out of the page. (c) EMP spectrum of the quantum Hall disk showing absorbed microwave power as a function of frequency and magnetic field. Data has had a background, obtained at high field, subtracted. Inset shows the position of absorption dips at integer quantum Hall filling factors. Black line is a fit that allows an average effective dielectric constant of $\epsilon^* \approx 8.7$ to be extracted, consistent with excitations of an edge-state in GaAs (see Sec. C.4). (d) Transverse (R_{xy}) and longitudinal (R_{xx}) Hall resistance measurements taken at T = 20 mK on a Hall bar proximal to the microwave disk. The 2DEG is 270 nm below the surface with carrier density $n_s = 1.1 \times 10^{11} \text{ cm}^{-2}$, and mobility $\mu = 5.2 \times 10^6 \text{ cm}^2/(\text{V s})$.

3.1.2 Experimental Setup and Results

Transmission line spectroscopy of EMP modes

Central to the operation of our device are edge magnetoplasmons (EMPs), resonant modes of the electron gas first observed in the classical response of electrons on the surface of liquid Helium [106, 232]. Such excitations have since been found to propagate along a quantum Hall edge in response to a capacitively coupled microwave excitation [109, 233, 234, 235, 236, 237, 238, 239]. These chiral excitations travel with a velocity $v_{EMP} \sim |\vec{E}|/|\vec{B}|$, set by the ratio of the electric field \vec{E} at the sample boundary and the applied magnetic field \vec{B} [234]. For a high mobility 2DEG formed at the interface of the semiconductors GaAs and AlGaAs (see Sec. C.1), the velocity of the EMP modes is typically $v_{EMP} \sim 10^5 \,\mathrm{m\,s^{-1}}$ [240, 241], some 1000 times slower than the speed of light in the semiconductor dielectric. In order to exploit these EMPs to realize non-reciprocal microwave devices, we first detect their presence in a contactless etched disk of quantum Hall fluid by coupling to a proximal metallic coplanar transmission line (CTL) [242], as shown in Fig. 3.2 (a) and 3.2 (b). By measuring the transmitted microwave power through the CTL as a function of frequency f, a spectrum of discrete features is observed with applied magnetic field B (Fig. 3.2 (c)). We identify EMP modes in the data with frequencies set by the edge velocity and circumference of the disk, following the dependence $f \sim B^{-1}(\log(B^2) + \text{const.})$ [109], and extract the effective dielectric constant $\epsilon^* \approx 8.7$ consistent with the propagation medium [235, 243] (see Sec. C.4). Comparing the microwave spectrum to transport measurements from a Hall bar on the same chip (Fig. 3.2 (d)), we note that at high field (with only the last few Landau levels occupied) features resolve into discrete, crescent-shaped resonances that coincide with minima in the longitudinal resistance R_{xx} , where dissipation is suppressed.

3-Port circulator

To test if these edge magnetoplasmons support the non-reciprocal transmission of microwaves, we implement a standard circulator configuration, with 3 ports arranged at 120degree intervals around a disk of 2DEG (330 µm diameter), as shown in Fig. 3.3 (a) and 3.3 (b). For a single edge at high magnetic field, a voltage applied to a port capacitance induces an orthogonal current in the edge-state, with an impedance of the order of the inverse conductance quantum ($\sim 26 \text{ k}\Omega$). Given our present measurement setup uses electronic components with a characteristic impedance of $Z_0 \sim 50 \,\Omega$, we have added an impedance matching circuit to enhance the response of each port. This network comprises a series chipinductor $L = 47 \,\mathrm{nH}$ in resonance with the stray capacitance C_{stray} . The impedance of the Hall edge could be lowered closer to Z_0 by connecting multiple 2DEG circulators in parallel [244], or by taking advantage of recently proposed 'self-matching' port configurations [245, 246] (see Sec. C.3 for detailed discussion). The circulator is also embedded in a reflectometry arrangement (Fig. 3.3 (c)) that enables a measurement of the port reflection as well as port transmission coefficient, from which dissipation can be estimated. As a control we first measure all microwave S-parameters at zero magnetic field, observing that all directions and ports are equivalent, as shown in Fig. 3.3 (d). An overall frequency-dependent, but reciprocal response can be associated with the impedance matching network, with matching frequency set to $1/\sqrt{LC_{\text{stray}}} \sim 1 \,\text{GHz}$. All subsequent measurements are normalized



Figure 3.3: (a) Photograph of circulator device showing the three coplanar transmission lines connected to copper wire-wound chip inductors for impedance matching. (b) Close-up of false-coloured photo of the circulator showing 330 µm diameter 2DEG disc with a 20 µm gap to the metal defining the three signal ports. (c) Circuit schematic of the experimental setup indicating port-to-edge capacitive coupling $C_{\rm edge}$ and direct parasitic coupling between ports $C_{\rm p}$. Resonant ($LC_{\rm stray}$) matching circuits are indicated with blue boxes. The input of port 2 passes through a directional coupler, with the reflected signal coupled to the output line (denoted 2') and amplified at 4 K. (d) Full 6-way transmission response of the circulator at zero magnetic field, with *S*-parameter measurements indicating complete reciprocity and a frequency response that arises from the matching networks. For each port the measured response of the amplifiers, couplers and cold attenuators in the circuit have been subtracted.

relative to this zero-field transmission response.

Turning to our key result, Fig. 3.4 shows the full transmission response of the 3-port circulator in the presence of a magnetic field that breaks time-reversal symmetry. Similar to the EMP spectrum of Fig. 3.2 (c), we first observe the presence of EMPs which enhance the transmitted power at certain frequencies, broadly following an approximate $f \sim B^{-1}$ dispersion relation, as is seen in Fig. 3.4 (a) (S_{13}) and 3.4 (b) (S_{31}) . Strikingly, there are regions of the spectrum where the transmitted power appears to flow in either a forward or reverse direction with respect to the chirality of the edge. Particularly apparent are the crescent-shaped features that switch from forward to reverse transmission at distinct frequencies. This phenomenon, with a peak near the fundamental frequency of the EMP mode and a dip near the first EMP harmonic, is seen for all S-parameters in the chiral (clockwise) direction of the 3-port device (see solid lines in Fig. 3.4 (d)).

To measure the extent of non-reciprocity in our circulator, Fig. 3.4 (c) shows the difference between forward and reverse power by subtracting S_{31} from S_{13} . Unlike the B = 0data shown in Fig. 3.3 (d), we now observe a strong directional dependence in the isolation between ports, that approach 40 dB at particular frequencies and magnetic fields (Fig. 3.4 (f)). Alternatively, we can also test for non-reciprocity by comparing the response of signals from two different inputs of the circulator to a common output. Since the device is geometrically symmetric, the response from the separate paths $S_{2'1}$ and $S_{2'3}$ are the same at B = 0, (see Fig. 3.3 (d)). In the presence of a magnetic field however, Fig. 3.4 (g) shows that these paths are no longer equivalent, but depend rather on the direction of the field. This is evident in the data since blue and red features are not mirrored about B = 0.

Comparing the microwave response of the circulator to independent quantum Hall transport data suggests two distinct regimes. Between integer filling factors, where R_{xx} is maximised in transport, there is a large non-reciprocity in the microwave response, but also likely strong dissipation. Contrasting these broad regions are narrow crescent-shaped features that occur at fields corresponding to integer filling. These narrow features are particularly strong at frequencies near twice the fundamental EMP resonance. Again, overlaying these features with transport measurements indicates they align with minima in R_{xx} , where dissipation is suppressed. A direct and accurate measurement of the microwave dissipation is challenging in the regime where the impedance of the device is mismatched. Nevertheless, by accounting for the transmitted and reflected signal power we find the dissipation to be a few percent, consistent with the value of ~ 1% given by our model (discussed below).



Figure 3.4: (a) and (b) Port transmission S_{13} and S_{31} with frequency and magnetic field. All measurements have been normalized to the gain-corrected background at B = 0 (shown in Fig. 2(d)), which defines the 0 dB point on the colour scale. (c) Microwave response $S_{13} - S_{31}$ showing strong frequency and *B*-dependent non-reciprocity. (d) and (e) Full combination of transmission *S*-parameters, taken at *B*-fields indicated by the symbols in (c). (f) Cuts through the colour scale data in (c), demonstrating forward and reverse circulation. (g) Isolation, $\Delta S = S_{2'1} - S_{2'3}$, measured at positive and negative magnetic fields. Note that the positions of features are symmetric about the B = 0 axis, but with opposite sign ΔS .



Figure 3.5: (a) and (b) Proposed interferometric mechanism underlying the operation of the quantum Hall circulator, with a slow plasmonic path, via $C_{\rm edge}$, and a direct capacitive path, via $C_{\rm p}$. A non-reciprocal response between ports is produced for frequencies where the two paths are out of phase by $\phi = \pi$ in the forward direction and $\phi = 2\pi$ in the reverse direction. (c) and (d) Comparison of a simple model that captures this physics (top graphs), with experimental data (bottom graphs), at two different magnetic fields indicated by the symbols (with respect to Fig. 3.4 (c)). The model is described in detail in the appendix with parameters set to values $Z_0 = 50 \,\Omega$, $C_{\rm p} = 315 \,{\rm fF}$, $C_{\rm edge} = 127 \,{\rm fF}$, $R_{xy} = 5000 \,\Omega$ with $R = 80 \,\Omega$ in the centre of an EMP resonance (star symbol) and $R = 350 \,\Omega$ off resonance (square symbol). Note that the impedance matching network transforms $R_{xy} = 25 \,{\rm k}\Omega$ towards a few k Ω , consistent with the value used in the model.

3.1.3 Discussion and Model

We account for the distinct features in our measurements, as well as the phenomena of forward and reverse circulation via a simple picture of a Fano-like resonance. Figure 3.5 illustrates the phenomenology of the quantum Hall circulator. Similar to the operation of a traditional ferrite device, we consider a resonator structure with two interfering paths, as shown in Fig. 3.5 (a). The arms of this interferometer comprise a direct path, supported by the parasitic (geometric) capacitance C_{p} between ports, and an indirect path C_{edge} , that capacitively couples ports via the plasmonic excitation of a quantum Hall edge. Key to the operation of our circulator is this 'slow light' response of the EMP modes, which, traveling at velocities 1000 times slower than the microwaves in the direct path, acquire the same phase over a length scale that is 1000 times shorter than the microwave wavelength in the dielectric. Considering these two-paths we note that there will be a frequency near the EMP resonance, at which the phase acquired via the edge leads to complete destructive interference with the signal propagating via the direct path. Given the chirality of the EMP, the condition for destructive interference will be dependent on the direction of microwave transmission, producing a non-reciprocal response between adjacent ports. Take for instance, the case where signals from port 3 to 1 propagate clockwise via the edge capacitance $C_{\rm edge}$ and acquire a phase of π -radians with respect to the signal traveling via $C_{\rm p}$. Interference of these signals isolates port 1, whereas reverse transport, from port 1 back to port 3 must continue in a clockwise direction, past port 2 and acquire a constructive phase of 2π over twice the length. Circulation in the opposite direction to the chirality of the edge can now be understood for frequencies in which a π -phase is acquired in the forward direction, but 2π -phase in reverse.

We construct a simple model based on this Fano-like picture of interfering paths [231], by modifying the standard response of a three-terminal Carlin circulator to account for transport via a quantum Hall edge (see Appendix). This yields an expression for the nonreciprocal admittance matrix of the edge, Y_{edge} , as was done in Ref. [166]. Extending the model in Ref. [166], we add an additional admittance term Y_p to account for a direct parasitic coupling C_p between terminals (see Fig. 3.3 (c)). We further include the possibility of dissipation R, either directly in the chiral EMP mode or elsewhere in the circuit. Given an admittance of the edge-state Y_{edge} , the total admittance is then given by:

$$Y_{\text{total}} = (I + RY_{\text{edge}})^{-1}Y_{\text{edge}} + Y_{\text{p}}$$
(3.1)

where *I* is the identity matrix and where

$$Y_{\rm p} = \begin{pmatrix} 2c & -c & -c \\ -c & 2c & -c \\ -c & -c & 2c \end{pmatrix}$$
(3.2)

with $c = i\omega C_p$ and ω is the angular frequency of the microwaves. Microwave S-parameters can then be calculated as a function of ω for a given characteristic impedance of the input port (Z_0) .

This model qualitatively captures the mechanism of circulation as arising from the interference of the parasitic and quantum Hall edge paths. Despite its simplicity, we find it also accounts for many of the features seen in the experimental data, including forward and reverse circulation that occurs near the fundamental and first harmonic of the EMP mode, as shown in Fig. 3.5 (c) and 3.5 (d). For features that occur at fields corresponding to integer filling, we find good agreement with the data for parameter values that are consistent with the device geometry and independent transport measurements (see Fig. 3.5 caption for details). At magnetic fields slightly away from integer filling, increasing R in the model yields similar results to the observed phenomena.

3.1.4 Tunable non-reciprocity

Finally, having outlined the mechanism leading to non-reciprocity in our device, we turn to describe a new mode that has no analog in the operation of classical circulators but may enable reconfigurable passive routing of microwave signals on-chip using gate voltages to modulate the velocity of EMPs. To demonstrate this mode we make use of an alternate device (Fig. 3.6 (a)) where, in comparison to the previous device, the port electrodes are positioned to now overlap the edge and a grounded contact is added to the centre of the disk. Sweeping the magnetic field, we find this device exhibits regions of strong non-reciprocity, as shown in Fig. 3.6 (b). Tunable non-reciprocity is demonstrated at fixed negative *B*-field by sweeping the dc voltage applied to the port-2 gate V_{g2} . This adjusts the response between the source and sink ports 3 and 1 respectively, which tunes the frequency of isolation $\Delta S = S_{13} - S_{23}$ as shown in 3.6 (c) and 3.6 (d). Applying a voltage to a gate hardly modifies the total path length of the EMP in this geometry, but can lead to a significant modulation in its velocity by varying the carrier density, electric field, or extent of screening at the disk boundary [247, 237]. As a function of V_{g2} , Fig. 3.6 (c) shows that the non-reciprocal response of the circulator initially drops from ~ 1.2 GHz to ~ 0.8 GHz as the gate voltage



Figure 3.6: (a) Schematic of the gate-tunable device, with ports overlapping the edge of the disk and a grounded contact on the mesa. Bias tees enable the application of both rf and dc voltages. A large non-reciprocity $\Delta S = S_{13} - S_{23}$ is observed as a function of magnetic field, as shown in (b) for the case $V_{g2} = -85 \text{ mV}$. At fixed negative magnetic field values, varying V_{g2} is found to affect the path from ports 3 to 1 and produces a significant modulation in the frequency response of the circulator (shown in (c) and (d)). This response is mirrored with a change of sign ΔS at positive magnetic field values, where the direction of EMP propagation is reversed and V_{g1} is varied (see Sec. C.5). Red arrow in (c) indicates a discontinuous jump in frequency as a gate voltage is first applied, while vertical lines show the positions of 1D cuts presented in (d). Horizontal striations in (c) are the result of small standing waves associated with an impedance mismatch between the amplifier and device.

is initially applied, followed by a more gradual decrease in the centre frequency as the gate is made increasingly negative. At present we do not understand why a modest gate voltage leads to a significant velocity modulation and therefore frequency response over such a large bandwidth (exceeding 1 GHz and many line-widths in this device). An alternate means of reconfiguring the device can be achieved by adjusting the external magnetic field (as shown in Sec. C.2). In this way the circulator can produce forward or reverse circulation, selectively routing microwave packets to alternate ports depending on the value of the magnetic field. For such an application, generating the magnetic field on-chip using a combination of micromagnets [248] and compact superconducting solenoids could be considered.

3.1.5 Conclusion

We have demonstrated a compact, on-chip microwave circulator based on the non-reciprocal response implicit to the quantum Hall effect. With better matching between the port impedance and impedance of the quantum Hall edge, these highly-compact devices can immediately compete with today's commercially available bulky circulators circulators for cryogenic applications. To this end, we draw attention to recent theoretical works [245, 246] that suggest new configurations for achieving "self-matching" of the circulator to the characteristic impedance of the ports. Beyond the simple circulator devices demonstrated here, we conclude by noting that an edge-state can be considered as a mesoscale delay-line with dynamic, and gate-tunable wideband response. Such a dependence opens the prospect of compact, parametric devices such as amplifiers, non-reciprocal filters and mixers based on the plasmonic and chiral response of the quantum Hall effect. Indeed, such modes can also likely be realized at zero magnetic field using topological insulator devices that exhibit the quantum anomalous Hall effect [249].

Acknowledgements

We thank D. DiVincenzo, C. Nayak, and J. Cano for useful conversations. This research was supported by Microsoft Research, the US Army Research Office grant W911NF-14-1-0097, and the Australian Research Council Centre of Excellence Scheme (Grant No. EQuS CE110001013).

3.2 Zero-Field Edge Plasmons in a Magnetic Topological Insulator

A. C. Mahoney,¹ J. I. Colless,¹ L. Peeters,² S. J. Pauka,¹ E. J. Fox,^{2, 3} X. Kou,⁴ L. Pan,⁴ K. L. Wang,⁴ D. Goldhaber-Gordon,^{2, 3} and D. J. Reilly^{1, 5}

¹ARC Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems, School of Physics, The University of Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia.

²Department of Physics, Stanford University, Stanford, California 94305, USA.

³ Stanford Institute for Materials and Energy Sciences, SLAC National Accelerator Laboratory, 2575 Sand Hill Road, Menlo Park, California 94025, USA.

⁴Department of Electrical Engineering, University of California, Los Angeles, California 90095, USA.

⁵Microsoft Station Q. Sydney, Sydney, NSW, 2006, Australia.

Abstract

Incorporating ferromagnetic dopants into three-dimensional topological insulator thin films has recently led to the realisation of the quantum anomalous Hall effect. These materials are of great interest since they may support electrical currents that flow without resistance, even at zero magnetic field. To date, the quantum anomalous Hall effect has been investigated using low frequency transport measurements. However, transport results can be difficult to interpret due to the presence of parallel conductive paths, or because additional non-chiral edge channels may exist. Here, we move beyond transport measurements by probing the microwave response of a magnetised disk of $Cr - (Bi, Sb)_2 Te_3$. We identify features associated with chiral edge plasmons, a signature that robust edge channels are intrinsic to this material system. Our results provide a measure of the velocity of edge excitations without contacting the sample, and pave the way for an on-chip circuit element of practical importance: the zero-field microwave circulator.

3.2.1 Introduction

It is now understood that ferromagnetism, by lifting spin degeneracy and breaking time reversal symmetry at zero magnetic field, can transform a topological insulator (TI) into a new phase of matter that hosts chiral edge states [250, 251, 252, 122, 253]. The signature of this phase is the quantum anomalous Hall effect (QAHE), in which the transverse conductance of a magnetised Hall bar remains quantised in units of the conductance quantum, even in the absence of an external magnetic field [116, 254]. Experimentally this has been demonstrated in (Bi, Sb)₂Te₃ using chromium [249, 255, 256] and vanadium [257] dopants. Given that bulk insulators and ferromagnets are commonplace at room temperature, there is optimism that the QAHE may not be limited to the cryogenic regimes of today's experiments. A room-temperature QAHE in which edge states propagate without dissipation could impact some of the challenges facing current-generation high speed integrated circuits.

The presence of robust edge states in these material systems opens up the prospect that they support plasmonic edge excitations, resonant drum-modes of the electron gas that are well-known in the context of the quantum Hall effect [109, 235, 258]. Beyond their fundamental interest, the velocity of edge plasmons excitations is typically reduced compared to the speed of light, making them ideal platforms for constructing on-chip delay networks, high-impedance transmission lines, and non-reciprocal devices such as gyrators and circulators needed for quantum information processing in present low temperature setups [166, 259, 245]. Recent theoretical work has also highlighted the potential of gapped Dirac materials to host chiral plasmons at optical frequencies, arising from the non-zero Bloch band Berry curvature [260, 261].

Here we investigate the zero-field plasmonic response of a magnetised, contactless disk of the ferromagnetic TI $Cr-(Bi, Sb)_2Te_3$. The fabrication of both Hall bars and resonant disk structures enables us to make a one-to-one comparison between transport data and the microwave excitation spectrum of the material. By implementing a three-port circulator configuration, we show that the low frequency plasmon response exhibits non-reciprocal behaviour, consistent with chiral edge plasmons. The existence of such plasmonic modes in the disk and their correspondence with a minimum in the longitudinal resistance of the Hall bar provide further convincing evidence that this system supports a robust edge state. Finally, we examine the dependence of circulation on excitation power and temperature, suggesting that microwave measurements can serve as a sensitive probe of the conditions at the edge.



Figure 3.7: (a) Illustration of the quantum anomalous Hall effect in a three-dimensional topological insulator thin film with ferromagnetic dopants. (b) Photograph of a Hall bar fabricated on a device with seven quintuple layers of $((Cr_{0.12}Bi_{0.26}Sb_{0.62})_2Te_3$ grown epitaxially on a GaAs substrate. Scale bar is $100 \,\mu\text{m}$. Standard lock-in techniques are used to measure the transport properties of the material. (c) Transverse and longitudinal resistance (R_{xy} , green, and R_{xx} , purple) as the perpendicular magnetic field is swept out to $-0.5 \,\text{T}$ (dark coloured lines), and then back to zero field (light shaded lines). (d) Cartoon of a three-port circulator device with a magnetic topological insulator. (e) Photograph of the circulator device, scale bar is $500 \,\mu\text{m}$. (f) A circuit schematic for the experimental setup. The parasitic capacitances between port electrodes (C_p) and from the ports to the plasmonic modes (C_s) are indicated. Port 2 is connected to a low-noise cryo-amp operating at 4 K, allowing measurement of S_{21} and S_{23} through a common output line.

3.2.2 Results

Device details

Turning to the experimental setup shown in Fig. 3.7, the magnetic three-dimensional (3D) TI used to make the circulator and corresponding Hall bar is seven quintuple layers of $(Cr_{0.12}Bi_{0.26}Sb_{0.62})_2Te_3$. The film is grown on a semi-insulating (111)B GaAs substrate by molecular beam epitaxy, then capped with alumina to protect the surface. To define the microwave circulator, we use photolithography to pattern a circular, 330 µm diameter mesa and etch away the remaining film via Ar ion milling. We next pattern capacitive contacts and a ground plane, depositing 120 nm Au by e-beam evaporation. The contacts are designed to be 20 µm away from the mesa edge.

Initial sample magnetisation

Starting at zero field, the transport data in Fig. 3.7(c) show the longitudinal and transverse resistances of the Hall bar, R_{xx} and R_{xy} , during the initial magnetisation sequence, sweeping the field from zero to B = -0.5 T at the cryostat base temperature of T = 20 mK (dark purple and green lines). As the field is applied for the first time we observe R_{xx} drop from $\sim 80 \text{ k}\Omega$ to $\sim 500 \Omega$ as R_{xy} increases towards h/e^2 (h is Planck's constant and e the electron charge). These resistance values are found to persist after waiting several hours at -0.5 T. The field is then swept back to 0 T, with transport data in this direction shown as lightly-shaded lines in Fig. 3.7(c). Over this range, we observe that R_{xy} does not vary by more than 1%, while R_{xx} increases slowly to 2.3 k Ω at B = 0 T. An accurate and precise measurement of R_{xy} requires accounting for possible geometric effects of the contacts and calibration using a known resistance plateau value of 25 750 Ω for this device is within the uncertainty expected for the quantum of resistance: 25 813 Ω [249, 255, 256].

We compare these transport data with the microwave response of an etched TI disk on the same material, configured as a circulator as shown in Fig. 3.7(d-f). Similar designs comprising an rf excitation and detection port have been used to probe edge magnetoplasmons (EMPs) in the quantum Hall effect regime in GaAs semiconductors [241, 240, 259] and in graphene [238, 237, 239]. These EMP modes are charge density waves supported by edge channels at the boundary of the material. For traditional semiconductor samples, such as GaAs, the propagation velocity and therefore microwave frequency response of the EMP is set by the ratio of the electric and magnetic fields at the edge. In the case of ferromagnetic topological insulators, the existence of a robust edge is related to the electronic band
structure, and can persist in the absence of an external magnetic field.

In our setup, a 3-port design further allows the non-reciprocal character of the device to be probed by determining whether the signal traverses the TI disk via a left-handed or right-handed path [166, 259]. The experiment comprises S-parameter measurements in which the amount of microwave power transmitted from port 1 to port 2 (S_{21}), or port 3 to port 2 (S_{23}) is detected as a function of external magnetic field and magnetisation state ($M_z = M/|M| = \pm 1$) of the TI disk (see Fig. 3.8(a)). The two symmetrical paths, port 1 to 2 and port 3 to 2, are designed to be equivalent in the absence of chiral transport.

We note that for any measurement, microwave power can be coupled directly and reciprocally between the ports via the geometric (parasitic) capacitance that shunts the disk $(C_{\rm p} \text{ in Fig. 3.7(f)})$. In our sample geometry $C_{\rm p}$ is estimated to be in the vicinity of a few hundred femtofarads. The combination of a direct capacitive path in parallel with the conductive edge-channels in the disk creates an interferometer in which signals travel at the speed of light in the capacitive arm, and at a velocity in the other arm that is determined by the plasmonic response [259]. It is primarily the difference in velocities (and, to a lesser extent, path lengths) between the two paths of the interferometer that yields a phase offset between the two signals when they recombine at the receiving port. Further, the amplitude of the signals is set by the impedances of the two paths; if the edge plasmon resonator has a moderate Q-factor, these amplitudes can easily be made comparable by driving the circuit at a frequency slightly detuned from the resonant mode of the disk. Within this interference picture, the response of the circuit can be interpreted as a Fano resonance that depends on the length of path traveled by the edge plasmon, l or 2l depending on the excitation port and magnetisation direction [see Fig. 3.8(a)]. With port 2 always set to be the receiving port, transmitting power from port 1 or port 3 thus configures the edge length to be l or 2l. The difference between the two paths' transmission, measured as $S_{21} - S_{23}$, determines the isolation or non-reciprocity of the circuit.

Microwave circulator response

We begin the presentation of the circulator data in a similar fashion to the transport measurements, starting at zero magnetic field and recording S_{21} and S_{23} as the external field is stepped out to -0.5 T. To enable a direct comparison between transport and the microwave response of the disk during the one-off magnetisation sequence, we acquire transport data as well as S_{21} and S_{23} at a fixed magnetic field before stepping the field (i.e., all data in Fig. 3.7(c) and Fig. 3.8 were obtained concurrently). All individual S_{21} and S_{23} data throughout the paper are normalised (denoted by Δ) by subtracting the initial frequency de-



Figure 3.8: (a) Illustration of chiral edge transport in a circulator setup for different magnetisation and port configurations. Arc path lengths are denoted as l and 2l. (b) and (c) show the microwave response of signals excited from ports 1 and 3 and amplified out of port 2, as the magnetic field is varied. These traces have been normalised to the reciprocal background prior to sample magnetisation, such that the colour bar represents ΔS in dB. In (d), the colour bar shows $S_{21} - S_{23}$ in dB, where the difference between the bare S-parameter traces is plotted without background normalisation. Past the coercive field of -0.16 T, strong non-reciprocity is observed at two distinct frequency bands, with opposite amplitudes.

pendence of the signal in logarithmic units (dB) in the unmagnetised state, B = 0 T and $M_z = 0$, where the response is reciprocal. This calibration trace is taken at cryostat base temperature ($T \sim 20$ mK) and a port excitation power of -72 dBm. This normalisation alleviates frequency-dependent artefacts, for instance transmission oscillations due to line impedance mismatch that do not evolve with magnetic field (see Fig. D.1).

Forward transmission ΔS is shown in Figs. 3.8(b) and 3.8(c) as a function of frequency and magnetic field for the two paths S_{21} and S_{23} . As the sample begins to magnetise at the coercive field (~ -0.16 T), we observe resonance-like dips and peaks in the frequency spectrum of the disk, evident as red and blue coloured horizontal bands appearing at the field strength where R_{xy} [Fig. 3.7(c)] approaches the resistance plateau h/e^2 . This is the microwave signature of the QAHE. Compared with EMPs in 2 dimensional electron systems [259] where the frequency $\omega_{\rm EMP}$ is proportional to 1/B, in the TI we observe a flat frequency band as a function of magnetic field, centred at the fundamental mode of the edge plasmon, near 400 MHz. This is consistent with dc transport measurements of the Hall resistance which takes on a constant, quantised value after the sample is magnetised. Measuring the frequency at which these resonances occur in combination with the circumference of the TI disk gives a velocity at the fundamental mode of $\sim 4 \times 10^5$ m s⁻¹, similar to what is found in other structures comprising stacks of semiconductors [241, 240, 259].

The microwave response shows that the parameters S_{21} and S_{23} deviate from each other as the disk becomes magnetised. This is a result of the non-reciprocity of the system, evident in Fig. 3.8(d) where we have subtracted the bare S-parameters ($S_{21} - S_{23}$) from each other to show the difference between the two configurations of the circulator. Again, we interpret these measurements of S_{21} and S_{23} as characterising paths around the edge of the disk in the same (chiral) direction with arc length l and 2l [Fig. 3.8(a)]. Considering the measurement in Fig. 3.8(d), it is apparent that microwave power can both circulate near the fundamental edge plasmon frequency (blue frequency band) and counter circulate in an opposite direction near the first harmonic (red frequency band). This behaviour is also observed for GaAs devices in the quantum Hall regime [259] and is understood to arise from a Fano-like interference between the slow-velocity resonantly circulating edge mode and the parallel capacitive path [246]. We remark that the observation of circulation and counter-circulation is a further signature of the plasmonic response of the chiral edge state.

Sweeping the magnetic field

The quantum anomolous Hall effect is unique in that it supports a chiral edge state at zero applied field [262]. To examine the zero-field response of the magnetised TI system, we



Figure 3.9: (a) and (b) Normalised ΔS_{21} and ΔS_{23} responses measured at the same time as transport data in (c). A pre-magnetisation frequency-dependent background has been subtracted from each of the traces in (a) and (b). The colour scale represents ΔS (dB). (c) Transverse (green) and longitudinal (purple) dc resistances measured on a Hall bar as the magnetisation direction is swept from positive to negative. Away from the coercive field, raw R_{xy} approaches the resistance quantum while R_{xx} measures $\sim 500 \ \Omega$. In (d) we compare the difference between the bare S_{21} and S_{23} paths (indicated by the colour scale in dB), providing a measure of isolation in the system. (e) Line cuts through (d) at zero applied magnetic field (B_0 , black line), the coercive field (B_c , blue) and at the point where a power minimum is observed (B_{\min} , mauve).

continue to take transport measurements on the Hall bar concurrent with S-parameter data on the circulator, as the system is swept from positive to negative field through zero, as shown in Figs. 3.9(a) and 3.9(b). The transport data in Fig. 3.9(c) show the familiar signature of the QAHE with R_{xx} peaking and R_{xy} switching sign at the coercive field indicated by the blue dashed line (~ -0.16 T). At B = 0 T, the system remains magnetised with R_{xy} reaching a maximum value of 25.75 k Ω .

In comparison to the transport measurements, the microwave response of the TI reveals new information. The response of the disk for each of the signal configurations, characterised by ΔS_{21} in Fig. 3.9(a) and ΔS_{23} in Fig. 3.9(b), is strongly asymmetric about the coercive field. Symmetry is restored, however, if in addition to the sign of the magnetisation, the ports are also interchanged, so that the red band in ΔS_{21} on the left of the coercive field mirrors the red band in ΔS_{23} on the right, and vice versa for blue features. This strong non-reciprocity is most evident in the differential form of the data $S_{21} - S_{23}$, as shown in Fig. 3.9(d). At zero field the circulator continues to exhibit non-reciprocity ~ 10 dB [Fig. 3.9(e)]. Intriguingly, the device is maximally non-reciprocal at a field approaching the coercive field, producing a 'hot-spot' feature in the S-parameter response [mauve dashedline Fig. 3.9(d)]. As described below, we suggest these features are linked to enhanced dissipation.

Power and temperature dependence

Finally, we investigate the temperature and microwave power dependence of the edge plasmon spectra in an effort to better understand the details of the zero-field edge state. At B = 0 and with the TI magnetised $(M_z = -1)$, ΔS_{21} and ΔS_{23} are measured as a function of applied microwave power P, as shown in Figs. 3.10(a) and 3.10(b). In addition to the usual non-reciprocity at constant power, we observe an evolution in the non-reciprocal features with increasing P that is dependent on the length of the edge segment. While the response of ΔS_{21} (characterised by arc length l) begins to fade out at high powers, the amplitude of ΔS_{23} (2l) changes sign near the fundamental frequency and exhibits a pronounced minimum or hot-spot near P = -60 dBm. Interchanging the ports and repeating the measurement at $M_z = +1$ and B = 0 T produces similar features in accordance with a reversal of chirality (see Fig. D.2). Mirroring the dependence with power, increasing the cryostat temperature also produces a change of sign relative to the pre-magnetised state for the longer edge path (2l): raising T as in Fig. 3.10(c) and 3.10(d) leads to ΔS_{21} becoming gradually washed out, while ΔS_{23} produces a hot-spot around T = 85 mK. This effect is further illustrated in Fig. 3.10, where 1D cuts at constant power 3.10(e) or temper-



Figure 3.10: (a) and (b) Frequency response ΔS_{21} and ΔS_{23} with increasing microwave power applied to the excitation port. For these measurements $T \sim 20 \text{ mK}$. In (c) and (d) the dependence of ΔS_{21} and ΔS_{23} is measured as a function of cryostat temperature while the applied port power is kept low at -87 dBm. In (a-f) all data are taken at zero applied magnetic field after the sample has been magnetised with $M_z = -1$. Akin to Figures 3.8 & 3.9, the same pre-magnetisation background taken at constant power and cryostat base temperature is subtracted from each of the 2D plots. The colour scale represents ΔS (dB). (e) and (f) 1D cuts through the colour plots of ΔS_{23} in (b) and (d). The colour bar in (e) shows power (dB), while the colour bar (f) indicated temperature (mK).

ature 3.10(f) are shown for ΔS_{23} .

3.2.3 Discussion

So-called hot-spots — characterised by a strong decrease in the microwave power transmitted between ports — occur at particular magnetic fields, powers, or temperatures. Appealing to the phenomenology of the interferometer pictured in Fig. 3.7(f), we note that the direction of power transmission between ports, either circulation or counter-circulation, is set by the relative phase and amplitude of the signals in the edge-state arm compared to the direct capacitive arm of the interferometer. In general, this picture accounts for the constructive interference of signals for the shorter edge path (l) and destructive interference for the longer (2l), when driving near resonance of the edge plasmon fundamental mode.

Extending this picture to include dissipation, we suggest that losses in either arm of the interferometer can adjust the relative amplitudes. As noted above, the relative phase of the two paths is naturally tuned by π upon crossing the edge plasmon resonance. At a frequency where the relative phase is π we might expect a sign change in the relevant S parameter response. In this way the hot-spots can be understood as regions where almost perfect cancellation between the two arms occurs. The appearance of dissipation in either path with increasing temperature, microwave power, or near the coercive field is perhaps not unexpected. Accounting for the microscopic mechanisms underlying such dissipation remains an open challenge [263, 264, 262, 265, 266, 267, 268], given that all measurements are well below both the Curie temperature of these ferromagnetic TIs (of order 10 K to 20 K) and the energy scale of the exchange gap as measured by ARPES (of order 10 meV). We note that the hot-spot onset temperature of 85 mK is consistent with experimentally determined activation gaps on similar growths [262], although we cannot rule out the possibility of parallel or counter-propagating paths.

3.2.4 Conclusion

To conclude, we have probed the plasmonic edge spectrum of a magnetic topological insulator, comparing its microwave response to transport data. The measurement setup can be understood as an interferometer with the disk of TI in one arm of the interferometer and a parasitic capacitance in the other. Within this picture, the response of the system exhibits resonances that can be explained by accounting for the slow velocity of edge plasmons as they traverse an arc-length of the TI disk's edge rather than the bulk. In addition to the device examined, we have studied a second circulator, fabricated from a separately-grown wafer, and found it to exhibit strikingly similar behaviour in all aspects (see Fig D.3). We suggest that this similarity between devices is related to the robust properties of the edge state, set by the non-trivial topology of the material system rather than, for instance, the specific configuration of microscopic disorder. Taken together, our microwave measurements provide strong evidence that this material system indeed supports robust, chiral edge states at zero magnetic field, opening the prospect of compact microwave components based on magnetic topological insulators.

Acknowledgements

We thank Andrew Doherty and David DiVincenzo for useful conversations. Device fabrication and preliminary characterisation was supported by the Department of Energy, Office of Science, Basic Energy Sciences, Materials Sciences and Engineering Division, under Contract DE-AC02-76SF00515. Microwave and transport measurements presented in the main text were supported by Microsoft Research, the Army Research Office grant W911NF-14-1-0097, the Australian Research Council Centre of Excellence Scheme (Grant No. EQuS CE110001013). Materials growth was supported by the DARPA MESO program under Contracts No. N66001-12-1-4034 and No. N66001-11-1-4105. Infrastructure and cryostat support were funded in part by the Gordon and Betty Moore Foundation through Grant GBMF3429. E. J. F. acknowledges support from a DOE Office of Science Graduate Fellowship. L. Peeters was supported by a Stanford Graduate Fellowship.

Chapter 4

Spin Qubits and Readout

Up to this point, the results of my thesis have been focused on the architecture and instrumentation that surrounds a quantum computer. We switch tack at this point to focus on the bottom of the quantum computing stack; on the design of qubits, in particular the design of spin qubits in GaAs. Although, as we discussed in Sec. 1.2.3, there have been many successful attempts at forming spin qubits, one of the fundamental challenges facing all of the qubit designs in semiconductors is achieving strong two-qubit interactions. In the short range, direct exchange and capacitive coupling have generated two qubit fidelities that exceed 98% [91], however as we discussed in Chapter 2, a scalable qubit architecture will likely require both long-range and intermediate-range couplers in order to be feasible. The designs of progressively larger grids of quantum dots poses an additional challenge for the initialization of qubits located in the central regions of an array. Typically, initialization of a qubit is performed by loading a known spin state from proximal reservoirs [206], however for large arrays of quantum dots, such an approach is infeasible. Several recent papers suggest progressive loading of electrons from the center out [19, 54], however such schemes require a complete reset of the entire set of qubits. The first part of this chapter, Sec. 4.1, explores an architecture that addresses the issue of initialization and of intermediate-range coupling between singlet-triplet qubits.

On top of the coupling challenge, conventional charge-based readout techniques for spin qubits require bulky, proximal charge sensors, an approach which carries inherent challenges for a 2D qubit layout. Alternative approaches to readout based on dispersive gate sensing [157], while having now demonstrated single-shot readout [159], still achieve only 73% readout fidelity, well below the 99.86% level achieved using charge sensing [269, 270]. Understanding the limits of gate-based readout, including understanding the sources of anomalous error signals, will be crucial to utilizing gate-based sensors for scalable quantum

computers. This is the key problem we explore in the second part of this chapter, Sec. 4.2. I will also mention that the results of that chapter point towards a potential source of charge noise in semiconductor-based qubits, although the degree to which they might be eliminated by induced-electron device structures remains an open question.

4.1 Device Architecture for Coupling Spin Qubits Via an Intermediate Quantum State

S. J. Pauka,¹ X. G. Croot,¹ J. D. Watson,^{2,3} G. C. Gardner,^{4,3} S. Fallahi,^{2,3} M. J. Manfra,^{4,2,5,3} and D. J. Reilly^{1,6}

¹ARC Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems, School of Physics, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia.

²Department of Physics and Astronomy, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

³Birck Nanotechnology Center, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

⁴Station Q. Purdue, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

⁵ School of Materials Engineering and School of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

⁶Microsoft Corporation, Station Q. Sydney, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia.

Abstract

We demonstrate a scalable device architecture that facilitates indirect exchange between singlet-triplet spin qubits, mediated by an intermediate quantum state. The device comprises five quantum dots, which can be independently loaded and unloaded via tunnelling to adjacent reservoirs, avoiding charge latch-up common in linear dot arrays. In a step towards realizing two-qubit entanglement based on indirect exchange, the architecture permits precise control over tunnel rates between the singlet-triplet qubits and the intermediate state. We show that by separating qubits by $\sim 1 \,\mu\text{m}$, the residual capacitive coupling between them is reduced to $\sim 7 \,\mu\text{eV}$.

4.1.1 Introduction

Entangling qubits by conditioning the state of one qubit on the state of another is a central requirement of universal quantum computing [271, 40]. Ideally, two-qubit interactions should be strong, such that entangling gates are fast with respect to single-qubit coherence times, and controllable, to prevent two-qubit interactions from interfering with single-qubit operations. Direct exchange coupling between neighbouring spins offers a straightforward means of realising fast two-qubit gates [272, 206, 273, 274], however such approaches are challenging since qubits must be positioned very close to each other [275] and operated in a way that avoids leakage from the logical qubit space [276, 277]. An alternative approach is to use the direct capacitive coupling between spin-dependent charge dipoles [183, 278, 279], although, at present, this capacitive interaction is relatively weak in comparison with the decohering charge noise of the qubit environment.

The need to overcome these challenges has created significant interest in alternative approaches to entangling gates with spin qubits. Proposals include the use of floating metallic structures [280], ferromagnets [281], cavity-mediated interactions [282, 61, 283], crossed Andreev reflection in superconductors [284], surface acoustic waves [285, 286, 287] and quantum Hall resonators [288, 289]. With many of these schemes, a major driver is the desire to separate qubits, thereby overcoming gate-crowding and unwanted single-qubit crosstalk whilst maintaining control over two-qubit interactions.

Here we demonstrate a device architecture that facilitates indirect exchange coupling between two spatially separated singlet-triplet qubits formed in double quantum dots (DQDs). Coupling is mediated by a multielectron quantum dot acting as a noncomputational, intermediate quantum state (IQS) [290, 291, 292, 275] as shown in Fig. 4.1 (a). Overcoming the challenge of loading and unloading electrons in linear arrays [293], we position accumulation gates over the tunnel barriers to the IQS, allowing transfer of electrons to and from the IQS independently of adjacent qubits, without charge latching. This architecture also enables qubit interactions to be controlled, either by the opening and closing of tunnel barriers to the IQS or by modulation of its chemical potential.

Mechanisms for coupling spin qubits via an IQS include direct exchange [275, 294], superexchange [295, 296], virtual population [297, 292] and the Ruderman-Kittel-Kasuya-Yosida (RKKY) interaction [294]. Regardless of the specific coupling mechanism, a key requirement is the independent loading of qubits and precise control over the tunnel rates between the IQS and adjacent quantum dots. In the present work our focus is coupling two-electron singlet-triplet qubits, although we note that our device can also be configured to couple single spins.



Figure 4.1: (a) Cartoon of our device architecture for coupling singlet-triplet qubits via an intermediate quantum state. (b) Electron micrograph and circuit schematic of the double quantum dots (blue circles) coupled by an intermediate quantum state (brown 'jellybean' ellipsoid). Crosses indicate Ohmic contacts. Inductors (L_1 and L_2), in resonance with the parasitic capacitance (C_p), form tank circuits for impedance matching. (c) Charge stability diagram measured with the left sensor as a function of the gates on the left double dot, and without the presence of the dot associated with the IQS, and (d) with the IQS configured with use of gates JB_C , JB_{BL} , JB_{BR} and N_2 . Labels indicate the charge states (see the text). (e) The occupation of the intermediate quantum state can be controlled via JB_C . Transitions associated with the left double dot are seen as the two darker transitions with the shallowest slope. The inset shows transitions between QD2 and the IQS exhibit a curvature at their triple points, characteristic of level repulsion.

4.1.2 Methods

The DQDs and IQS are formed in a two dimensional electron gas located 91 nm below the surface of a GaAs/(Al,Ga)As heterostructure (with a density of 1.5×10^{11} cm⁻², and a mobility of 2.4×10^6 cm²/(V s)). Hafnium oxide, deposited using atomic layer deposition, separates TiAu gates from the heterostructure and enables positive voltages to be applied without gate leakage. Experiments are performed in a dilution refrigerator at a base temperature of 20 mK, with an electron temperature $T_e \sim 90$ mK. All data presented are taken in the presence of an applied in-plane magnetic field of B = 100 mT. A scanning electron micrograph of the device is shown in Fig. 4.1 (b). To define the DQDs [shaded blue in Fig. 4.1 (b)] we use a well-established gate configuration that is known to produce configurable qubits in isolation [143, 298]. This gate configuration allows each double dot to be tuned independently before coupling via the IQS.

The IQS is a large, multielectron quantum dot, configured with use of both depletion gates $(N_1, N_2, JB_C, JB_{BL}, JB_{BR})$, and accumulation gates $(JB_{TL} \text{ and } JB_{TR})$. Positive voltages applied to the accumulation gates control the tunnel barriers between the leads and the IQS and ensure that coupling of the JB_C gate to the IQS-DQD tunnel barriers can be compensated, such that the barriers remain sufficiently transparent. Readout is performed via rf reflectometry [154], with use of an rf quantum point contact (rf-QPC) to sense the left DQD and an rf-sensing dot (rf-SET) to sense the right DQD with kilohertz bandwidths. The demodulated reflectometry signal, $V_{\rm rf}$, is proportional to the conductance of the sensors, determined by the charge configuration of the multidot system.

4.1.3 **Results and Discussion**

Charge stability diagrams

We first independently tune both the left DQD and the right DQD into the single-electron regime, obtaining typical charge stability diagrams, such as that shown in Fig. 4.1 (c) for the left DQD, where the notation (n, m, k) refers to the number of electrons in each triplet-dot system, with k or n indicating the number in the IQS when referring to the left or right DQD respectively. We next bring up the IQS, and configure it in a regime where there is tunnelling into both the IQS and the DQDs. This is straightforward since both charge sensors, positioned at the ends of the array, are sensitive to charge transitions of the IQS as well as their proximal DQD, as seen in Fig. 4.1 (d) for the left sensor. Here, charge transitions of the IQS can be seen overlaying the familiar honeycomb charge stability diagram of the DQD. The presence of the IQS, when configured appropriately with accumulation

gates, hardly shifts the gate voltages needed to define the left DQD. Furthermore, the number of electrons in the IQS can be independently controlled with gate JB_C , as shown in Fig. 4.1 (e), which shows a plot of the left sensor signal as a function of the voltage applied to JB_C .

Close inspection of Fig. 4.1 (e) shows several near-horizontal lines that correspond to charge transitions on the left DQD, whereas the more vertical transitions correspond to the IQS. The IQS occupancy is tunable over a range of at least 50 electrons, and for certain values of JB_C , the transitions alternate between the signatures of a single dot and a double dot. In what follows we operate the IQS as a single quantum dot, but note the potential for more-complicated interactions when the IQS itself comprises a tunnel-coupled double dot.

The data in Figs. 4.1 (d) and (e) indicate that the charge transitions in the left DQD undergo level repulsion with the states of the IQS, although it is not clear from these data whether this interaction is simply capacitive or also involves tunnel coupling (i.e., quantum fluctuations) between the states of the DQD and the IQS, which is needed for exchange coupling of the spin states [299]. The picture is made more difficult to interpret since tunnel transitions between any of the dots and the leads will also modify the energy levels of the system. Separation of capacitive and tunnel contributions is possible by extraction of the width of the transitions, as well as by observation of how occupancy of the dots depends on the sweep direction of the gates that control the chemical potential.

Tunnel coupling between the IQS and DQDs

We first examine tunnelling between the right DQD and the IQS in the regime where direct tunnelling between the inner dot (QD3) and leads is suppressed. When the potential of QD3 is rapidly increased by our sweeping the gate at a rate of approximately 1 mV ms^{-1} , it is energetically unfavorable for electrons on QD3 to tunnel to the reservoirs, except by inelastic or co-tunnelling processes as shown in diagram (i) in Fig. 4.2 (b). When the rates of co-tunnelling and inelastic processes are low compared to the gate sweep rate, tunnelling out to the lead will be suppressed for QD3 until the effective triple dot is configured such that the IQS excited state is accessible, as indicated in (ii) in Fig. 4.2 (b). Similarly, depending on whether the energy level of the inner dot is increasing or decreasing, the conditions for loading or unloading electrons via the IQS will differ, as shown in diagrams (iii) and (iv) of Fig. 4.2 (b). We look for the signatures of these conditions in the charge stability diagrams for both the left DQD and the right DQD, making use of the corresponding left and right charge sensors.

We acquire the stability diagrams for both the left DQD and the right DQD are ac-



Figure 4.2: (a) Micrograph of the device is displayed for reference. (b) Chemical potentials of the multidot system when electrons can tunnel directly from the IQS or DQD to a reservoir. (i)-(iv) In the case that the IQS and DQD are tunnel coupled and the barriers are sufficiently opaque, the inner dots (QD2 and QD3) unload via the IQS or outer dot. When the potential of an inner dot is rapidly swept (approximately 1 mV ms^{-1}), its charge state depends on whether it is being loaded or unloaded. Unloading [(i) and (ii)] is facilitated by tunnelling through excited or empty states on the IQS, while loading [(ii) and (vi)] can occur once the inner dot potential falls below the IQS potential. (c), (e) Charge stability diagram for the left double dot (sensed with the left sensor), as RW_1 is swept from more (less) to less (more) negative. Coloured boxes correspond to the potential configurations in (b). (d), (f) Charge stability diagram for the right double dot (sensed with the right sensor), with LW_2 swept from more (less) to less (more) negative.



Figure 4.3: (a) Charge stability diagram of the IQS and right DQD detected with the right charge sensor. (b) Line cuts taken through the interdot transition along the axis of detuning ϵ for different voltages applied to gate N_2 . Tunnel couplings t_c are extracted.

quired using fast charge sensing by rapidly sweeping the gate that corresponds to the vertical axis of each data set from negative to positive [Figs. 4.2 (c) and (d)] and from positive to negative [Figs. 4.2 (e) and (f)]. The gate indicated on the vertical axis couples most strongly to the respective inner dot. Comparing Figs. 4.2 (c) and (d) for the left DQD and the right DQD respectively, we see that IQS transitions modify the bare DQD charge stability diagram such that it resembles the diagram expected for a triple-dot system [300]. Furthermore, we find that this triple-dot pattern now appears different for opposite directions of the gate sweep. This directional dependence arises when we consider the different gate-bias conditions under which the dots will be in a stable occupancy configuration, loading and unloading via tunnelling through states in the IQS [as indicated in Fig. 4.2 (b)].

Tunable coupling the between IQS and theright DQD

Having demonstrated that the system can be configured such that tunnelling occurs between the DQDs and the IQS, we now turn to controlling and estimating the strength of this tunnel rate, which determines the magnitude of qubit-qubit coupling [292, 295, 275]. The tunnelling rates between the inner dots and the IQS can be tuned by modifying local gate voltages. A transition from the (N, 0, 2) state to the (N - 1, 1, 2) state is shown in the enlargement of the charge stability diagram in Fig. 4.3 (a), where the diagonal line indicates the axis of detuning ϵ between the two states. Plotting the normalized probability P of occupying the (N, 0, 2) state as a function of detuning, we see from Fig. 4.3 (b) how the width



Figure 4.4: (a) Transition of the target DQD, from (1, 1) (red) to (0, 2) (blue) as the control DQD is configured to switch state from (1,1) to (2,0). DQD configuration detected with the left sensor. The white line corresponds to the position, in gate space, where $\epsilon = 0$. Dashed yellow and white lines are guides for the eye: dashed white lines indicate the continuation of $\epsilon = 0$ in the absence of a second DQD, while dashed yellow lines indicate the approximate $\epsilon = 0$ coordinates on the opposite double dot. (b) Same as (a) but on the right DQD, measured with the right charge sensor. Using lever arms from both double dots, and appropriate projections, we estimate an electrostatic coupling energy of $6.0 \,\mu\text{eV}$ on the left DQD, and $7.7 \,\mu\text{eV}$ on the right DQD.

of the transition is controllable by our altering the bias applied to gate N_2 . Fitting to these transitions [55], we extract the tunnel couplings between the IQS and the DQD, which range from 2.7 GHz (11.2 µeV) to less than kT with a 20 mV change in gate N_2^{-1} . These values are consistent with previous demonstrations of interdot tunnel couplings [295, 206] and imply that for direct-exchange-coupled spin qubits, a \sqrt{SWAP} gate can be produced in a few tens of picoseconds. For more-complex indirect-exchange mechanisms, for instance, those involving superexchange [292, 295], this two-qubit gate time is likely to be slower (on the order of nanoseconds) but still significantly faster than spin dephasing.

¹Some uncertainty in our estimate of the lever-arm is likely since we have assumed that it is comparable to lever-arm extracted for the right DQD. This is a reasonable assumption given the similar sizes and geometries of the dots.

Residual Capacitance between DQDs

For singlet-triplet qubits coupled via direct exchange, the requirement of tunnel coupling necessitates that quantum dots are in close proximity, where their charge dipoles will also couple via the bare capacitive interaction. In our indirect-exchange architecture, the use of the IQS allows the qubits to be separated by a distance that diminishes their electrostatic coupling such that two-qubit interactions can be effectively switched off via gate control of the IQS. To further evaluate our architecture, we measure the residual capacitive coupling when the DQDs are separated by approximately 1 μ m, 10 times the typical distance of qubits engineered with intentionally strong capacitive coupling [278, 183]. Tuning the IQS into the Coulomb blockade regime, we configure both DQDs as singlet-triplet qubits operating on the two-electron system that spans the (0,2) and (1,1) charge states. To measure the capacitive coupling, Figs. 4.4 (a) and 4(b) show the response of each sensor, with the colour scale normalised to configurations of the two-electron charge states of each DQD.

The transition, from orange to blue in Fig. 4.4 (a), corresponds to the left target DQD switching its charge state from (1,1) to (2,0) with detuning ϵ , as measured by the left sensor. Figure 4.4 (b) shows the equivalent transition for the right DQD, from (1,1) to (0,2), now measured with the right sensor. To determine the capacitive coupling between the two dipoles, we look for a shift in the position of this transition δ on the left target DQD, as the right control DQD switches between its two charge states. Fitting of the position of the transitions with gate voltage (the gate values for which $\epsilon = 0$) is shown in white in the stability diagrams in Figs. 4.4 (a) and (b) [55]. Finally, the shift in position of the target transition δ can be converted to an effective electrostatic energy with use of the lever arms separately extracted from bias-spectroscopy measurements of the DQDs. Using this approach we measure a differential cross-capacitive interaction of 1.5 GHz (6.0 μ eV) when the left DQD is configured as the target and 1.9 GHz (7.7 μ eV) when the target is the right DQD. These energies can be compared with measurements reported in ref. [278], where a 100 nm DQD separation yields an interaction energy of approximately 25 µeV. We presume that in our device the presence of the IQS, populated with some tens of electrons, accounts for the enhanced capacitive coupling over what may be expected from consideration of the linear scaling of the bare-device geometry.

4.1.4 Summary

In summary, we present a device architecture that enables independent loading and unloading of electrons across five quantum dots using both depletion and accumulation gates to control tunnel barriers. Fast charge sensors, positioned at the ends of the device structure, are shown to be sufficiently sensitive to allow tuning of both DQDs and the quantum dot that is host to the intermediate quantum state. The platform alleviates the burden of spatial crowding suffered by qubits that are coupled via direct exchange, and opens a means of scaling spin qubits beyond linear arrays.

Acknowledgements

This research was supported by Microsoft Station-Q, the US Army Research Office (Grant No. W911NF-12-1-0354), and the Australian Research Council Centres of Excellence Scheme (Grant No. EQuS CE110001013). We thank A.C. Mahoney for technical assistance and J.M. Hornibrook for the development of the read-out multiplexing chips.

4.2 Gate-Sensing Charge Pockets in the Semiconductor-Qubit Environment

X. G. Croot,¹ S. J. Pauka,¹ M. C. Jarratt,¹ H. Lu,² A. C. Gossard,² J. D. Watson,^{3,4} G. C. Gardner,^{4,5} S. Fallahi,^{3,4} M. J. Manfra,^{3,4,5,6} and D. J. Reilly^{1,7}

¹ARC Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems, School of Physics, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia.

²Materials Department, University of California, Santa Barbara, California 93106, USA.

³Department of Physics and Astronomy, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

⁴Birck Nanotechnology Center, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

⁵ Microsoft Quantum Purdue, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

⁶ School of Materials Engineering and School of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

⁷Microsoft Quantum Sydney, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia.

Abstract

Dispersive gate sensing (DGS) uses radio frequency (rf) reflectometry to locally probe the quantum capacitance of a gate electrode. Applying DGS to heterostructure-based qubit devices, we report the repeated observation of anomalous signals that we attribute to pockets of charge in the potential-landscape likely under, and surrounding, the surface gates that define quantum dot qubits. Interestingly, these charge pockets appear to evade detection with conventional charge sensors but manifest strongly in the response of the gate sensor. Configuring a quantum point contact (QPC) as a highly-localised heat source, we show how these charge pockets likely form close to the end of the gate electrodes, in close proximity to gate-defined qubits. The presence of uncontrolled charge may lead to offsets in gate-voltage, and further contribute to charge-noise that produces decoherence in semiconductor qubits.



Figure 4.5: (a-d) False-coloured micrographs of the four devices examined. Each device is fabricated from a unique GaAs/(Al,Ga)As heterostructure with mobilities of 3.9×10^6 , 0.44×10^6 , 2.4×10^6 and 4.8×10^6 cm² V⁻¹ s⁻¹, densities 1.2×10^{11} , 2.4×10^{11} , 1.5×10^{11} and 1.3×10^{11} cm⁻², and 2DEG depths of 91 nm, 110 nm, 91 nm and 91 nm for device 1, 2, 3, and 4, respectively. White crossed boxes indicate ohmic contacts. Resonators, required for dispersive gate sensing, are indicated by the inductor symbols, with equivalent-circuit model shown in (e), including the parasitic capacitance C_p and the classical gate capacitance C_g . (f) The reflection coefficient (S11) as a function of frequency of a typical resonator (attached to gate G1 of device 1) as the gate is biased from -290 mV to -990 mV.

4.2.1 Introduction

The on-chip resources needed to read out semiconductor qubits can be significantly lowered by using a single compact gate electrode as a detector [157]. Configured to probe the local density of states by sensing the charge response to a small ac voltage, gate-based read-out has recently been shown to have sufficient sensitivity to enable the state of a qubit to be determined in a single shot [159]. Despite recent advances [158, 301, 302], it is not obvious that gate read-out can be deployed in all sensing regimes where single-electron transistors (SETs) or quantum point contacts (QPCs) have been used to detect the charge configuration of a nanoscale device [154, 303]. In particular, since dispersive gate sensing (DGS) effectively detects a change in the local capacitance, its signal and noise spectrum can be different from those of conventional sensors that detect the total charge.

Here, we use DGS to investigate charge dynamics in the two-dimensional (2D) potential landscape of gate-defined qubit devices constructed from high-mobility heterostructure materials. Over the course of examining many different devices, we routinely observe reproducible but anomalous signals in the response of gate sensors as a function of the gate bias. Although not fully understood, we present data consistent with the interpretation that these anomalous signals originate from weakly bound pockets of charge that remain when the electron channel under or near a gate is only partially depleted. In this interpretation, large shallow quantum dots that are inadvertently trapped by inhomogeneities in the potential at low density [304] undergo Coulomb blockade at low temperature. The rf voltage associated with the DGS technique can then induce tunnelling between trapped pockets of charge, leading to anomalous signals in the capacitive response of a gate. Surprisingly, these signals do not correlate with standard charge-detection measurements based on a QPC charge detector [305]. In what follows we propose an explanation to account for this discrepancy between DGS and charge sensing and present further evidence that these charge pockets are located reasonably close to the end of the gate electrodes.

The presence of such charge pockets has long been known, although directly probing them usually requires methods such as scanned-probe techniques [306] that can, for instance, image electron-hole puddles [307] at the surface of materials such as graphene [308]. Puddles of charge have also been detected by measuring velocity shifts in the propagation of surface acoustic waves in low-density 2D systems [309] or via the use of capacitive bridges [310] and local electrometers [311]. Our use of gate sensing to probe the potential land-scape extends this toolkit of techniques, opening the prospect of pinpointing unaccounted sources of noise and offset charge that limit the performance of qubits and read-out devices [69, 183, 273].

4.2.2 Experimental Setup

Turning to the details of our experiments, Fig. 4.5 (a-d) show four separate GaAs/(Al,Ga)As devices with distinct gate patterns fabricated using electron-beam lithography and TiAu metallization for the gate electrodes. The growth of the heterostructure material spans separate molecular-beam epitaxy machines, and each device has been examined over multiple cooldowns and in different dilution refrigerators. The devices are also different in terms of their carrier density, mobility, and the depth of the two-dimensional electron gas (2DEG) from the surface (for details see the caption of Fig. 4.5). In the case of devices 3 and 4, the TiAu gate electrodes are separated from the GaAs surface by an 8 nminsulating barrier of halnium oxide (HfO), deposited using atomic layer deposition. Devices 1 and 3 were cooled with positive bias [47]. Despite all of these differences, anomalous oscillatory signals routinely appear in the response of the gate sensors, without any clear correlation to the device

geometry or heterostructure material characteristics.

Gates coloured orange in Fig. 4.5 (a-d) are wire-bonded to radio-frequency (rf) LC tank circuits to enable DGS using rf reflectometry [157, 143]. In this configuration, the capacitive component of the resonator comprises parasitic C_p , gate C_g , and quantum C_q contributions, as shown in Fig. 4.5 (e). A typical response of a resonator with frequency, shown in Fig. 4.5 (f), depends strongly on the gate voltage, which alters the capacitance in the region of the gate electrode. With all other gates held at 0 mV, stepping gate G1 from low bias to a bias that fully depletes the 2DEG underneath the gate shifts the resonant frequency as the reactance of the circuit changes. For subsequent figures the phase response is detected by mixing down the reflected rf carrier to baseband, yielding a voltage V_{DGS} proportional to the change in resonator reactance at a fixed frequency.

Examining now the anomalous signals in the DGS response, Fig. 4.6 presents representative data sets in which the response of the gate sensor (the red coloured gate in the Fig. 4.6 insets) exhibits oscillatory patterns under various configurations of gate bias (see the caption for detailed explanation). Although the particular gate pattern was designed to produce quantum-dot qubits with tunnel coupling to the source-drain reservoirs, for the present study we intentionally do not bias the gates to values that would typically form a quantum dot in the centre region. Focusing on device 1, Fig. 4.6 (a) shows the response of the gate sensor V_{DGS} as a function of the gates G1 and G5, with the other gates held at constant bias. In this regime, the DGS response exhibits a complex pattern of lines that do not resemble the signal expected for an intentional quantum dot [157]. Instead, the pattern of lines changes amplitude, period, and slope with the gate bias. A small variation in the bias of G3 dramatically alters the pattern [see Fig. 4.6 (b)], providing the first clue that the signal originates from the electron gas, likely close to the end of the gates. To make it easier to see the fine details in these complex patterns, we plot the derivative of the sensing signal with respect to the gate voltage, as shown in Figs. 4.6 (c) and (d), now as a function of G2 and G5.

4.2.3 Discussion

Breaking with our presentation of the data and moving to our interpretation, we suspect that these anomalous signals stem from charge transitions, not from an intentional quantum dot but from electrons tunnelling between disorder-induced charge pockets in the potential landscape. The sketch in Fig. 4.6 2(e) illustrates this interpretation, showing how as the electron density is reduced by gate depletion, the homogeneous 2DEG breaks up into shallow puddles of charge, separated by tunnel barriers. The spatial distribution of such puddles



Figure 4.6: (a) and (b) The complex, oscillatory pattern in the DGS response for device 1, as a function of gates G1 and G5, adjusting G3 by 40 mV between (a) and (b). This pattern does not resemble a typical DGS signal for a quantum dot. (c), (d) The derivative of V_{DGS} with respect to the gate bias, now as a function of G2 and G4. Active gates are held at constant potential and inactive gates at zero [see legend in (d)]. (e) A sketch illustrating our interpretation: charge pockets form underneath the gate when electrons are partially depleted, giving rise to Coulomb-blockade oscillations in the DGS readout signal.



Figure 4.7: (a) The DGS response for device 2, as a function of the bias on G3 and G4, with G1, G2 and G6 held at 0 V to ensure that a quantum dot is not intentionally formed. (b) Close inspection of (a) reveals an avoided crossing. (c) The DGS signal as a function of G6 and G4. The response is insensitive to the bias applied to G6. (d), (e) For device 3, a comparison between the DGS response (d) when all gates are biased to low negative gate voltages and (e) at high negative gate voltages, where the oscillations are suppressed.

is well understood [304, 311] to reflect the configuration of partially ionized silicon donor sites in the Al(Ga,As), surface-charge arrangement, and crystal disorder at the heterostructure interface. Likely, as the gate bias is varied, the presence of these disorder-induced charge pockets leads to tunnelling transitions which can be detected with the dispersive gate sensing technique. Although not completely understood, we suggest that the curvature and changing slope of the lines relates to the complicated shape of the charge pocket and its response to fields from the gates, as well as the distance, orientation, and direction of tunnelling, relative to the gate sensor [311].

In what follows, we pursue this charge-pocket interpretation as an explanation for the complex patterns observed with gate sensing, gathering further evidence from measurements on additional devices. Switching to device 2, for instance, we again observe oscillatory structure in the gate-sensor response, as shown in Fig. 4.7 (a). In an effort to further

pinpoint the source of this signal, we limit the gate bias to three gates, holding the other gates at zero to ensure that a quantum dot cannot be formed in the central region. Never-theless, even with three gates, close inspection of the data in Fig. 4.7 (a) [see the enlarged region in Fig. 4.7 (b)] reveals the presence of avoided crossings in the DGS signal and provides additional evidence that we are detecting interacting charge pockets in the potential landscape. Of interest, application of a voltage to the upper gate, G6, is seen to have no effect on the data, as shown in Fig. 4.7 (c).

The strongest evidence that the anomalous patterns in the DGS response are associated with charge pockets is presented in Figs. 4.7 (d) and (e), with data now taken on yet another device (device 3). Here, we compare the gate-sensor response, first with all other gates at low bias [Fig. 4.7 (d)] and then with all other gates set to highly negative voltages [Fig. 4.7 (e)], well past the typical bias required to deplete the electron gas. In the data taken in the high gate-bias regime, nearly all of the anomalous signals appear to vanish, again consistent with our interpretation that the signals arise from charge pockets that can be expelled with sufficient gate bias. Finally, we note that in the case of device 3, the surface gates are insulated from the GaAs by a thin layer of HfO. Despite the presence of the HfO, the oscillatory structure in the readout persists at low gate voltage, discounting explanations based on surface charge states or gate leakage, which would otherwise likely be modified by the addition of an insulating layer.

Given our suspicion that the anomalous DGS signals arise from charge pockets under or near the gates, an obvious check is to look for comparable signals with conventional charge detectors such as an SET or QPC configured as a sensor, by monitoring its conductance close to pinch-off. Measurements with device 4 enable such a direct comparison, as shown in Fig. 4.8. Here, we form a QPC by pinching off the electron gas between gates G2 and G3 and measuring the transport current between ohmic contacts, as shown in Fig. 4.8 (a). Although this QPC does not exhibit clean quantized conductance plateaus, it pinches off steeply near zero bias to make a good charge sensor. We then compare the transport response of the QPC to the signal from the DGS sensor [Fig. 4.8 (b)], both measured as a function of source-drain bias V_{SD} . Clear in the DGS response is the presence of an oscillatory pattern around $V_{SD} = 0$ V, typical of the signal that we interpret as tunnelling between charge pockets in Coulomb blockade. Interestingly, this oscillatory signal begins to weaken as the QPC opens up (the lighter, diamond-like features near $G2 \sim -400 \text{ mV}$ relate to the DGS detecting the first QPC subband edge [312]). Comparing the response of the two detectors at zero bias, Fig. 4.8 (c) displays a strong oscillatory signal in the DGS response (blue) that extends well past the gate bias at which the QPC pinches-off. In contrast, the



Figure 4.8: A comparison of QPC-based charge sensing and DGS. (a) The differential conductance dI/dV of a QPC formed with device 4, as a function of the gate and source-drain bias. (b) The corresponding response of the gate sensor for the same region of the gate and source-drain bias, $V_{\rm SD}$. Note the appearance of the oscillatory structure around $V_{\rm SD} = 0$ V, which is absent in the transport measurement. (c) The data at $V_{\rm SD} = 0$ V, showing a strong oscillatory response in DGS (left axis) that does not correlate with features in the QPC transport (right axis), even near pinch-off where the QPC acts as a charge sensor.

QPC transport signal (red) does not show any discernible features that correspond to the oscillatory structure in the DGS signal.

We suggest two explanations to account for the discrepancy between the signals from the two detectors. First, the location of the charge pockets is likely under, or very close to, the gate, since this is where the electrons are depleted by the gate bias. In this picture, a charge pocket could be far from the QPC and strongly screened by the gate metal to the extent that it is undetectable by the QPC sensor. Alternatively, if the pocket is under the gate it is always closely coupled to the gate and can alter its quantum capacitance. In fact, screening by the gate metal constitutes the DGS signal. Second, we note that in the case of DGS the oscillating rf voltage on the gate induces the tunnelling transitions, which are detected synchronously, i.e., in relation to the phase of the rf signal, whereas the QPC charge sensor makes a time-average measurement of the induced charge.

We next examine the temperature dependence of the patterns seen in the DGS response, and in keeping with our interpretation that they arise from charge pockets, extract their charging energy. Taking device 2 as an example, Fig. 4.9 (a) shows the amplitude of the anomalous DGS oscillations [measured as the magnitude of their fast Fourier transform (FFT)] as a function of the cryostat temperature. Raising the temperature above $T \sim$ 300 mK rapidly suppresses the oscillations in the DGS signal, presumably as the thermal energy becomes comparable to the charging energy of the pocket, that is, on the order of a few tens of microelectronvolts, an order of magnitude smaller than the typical charging energies measured for intentional, gate-defined quantum dots used as a qubits [9]. Such a small charging energy is consistent with a large capacitance between the charge pocket and the gate, as could be expected if the pocket is underneath or very closely coupled to the gate.

Finally, in an effort to better pinpoint the location of the charge pockets we make use of a QPC as a highly local source of joule heating. By controlling the bias across the QPC, this approach allows a very small amount of heat to be generated at the micron-scale region surrounding the QPC, as opposed to elevating the temperature of the whole chip, essentially creating a local temperature gradient. Biasing gates G7 and G5 to configure a QPC, we control the dc voltage across ohmic contacts O1 and O2 and perform DGS readout from gate G5, as shown in Figs. 4.9 (b) and (c). At low gate bias, with the QPC open and low resistance, the presence of current between O1 and O2 has little effect on the oscillations in the DGS signal. When the QPC is partially closed, however, the presence of a sourcedrain bias, $V_{\rm SD}$, leads to suppression in the oscillatory pattern measured by the gate sensor, as indicated by comparing Fig. 4.9 (b) ($V_{\rm SD} = 0 \text{ mV}$) to Fig. 4.9 (c) ($V_{\rm SD} = -2 \text{ mV}$). The oscillations are restored when the QPC is fully pinched off and the current drops to zero.



Figure 4.9: (a) The temperature dependence of the DGS oscillations, as quantified by their Fourier amplitude, normalised with respect to their amplitude at a base temperature of approximately 20 mK. The line is a guide to the eye. (b) The DGS response as a function of G7 and G4, without a source-drain bias across the QPC. (c) DGS oscillations with a QPC bias of $V_{\text{SD}} = -2.0 \text{ mV}$. (d) The differential conductance of the QPC as a function of the source-drain bias V_{SD} . (e) The amplitude of the DGS oscillations, quantified as the magnitude of their Fourier component, as a function of the gate bias G7 and V_{SD} . (f) Horizontal one-dimensional line cuts of the data in (e) at positions indicated by dashed lines.

Investigating further, we make a more detailed examination of this effect by first measuring the QPC differential conductance, as shown in Fig. 4.9 (d). As the QPC is nearly pinched off, appreciable conductance only appears at high $V_{\rm SD}$. Next, we quantify the amplitude of the DGS oscillations by taking their FFT magnitude as a function of V_{SD} and the gate bias, G7, as shown on the intensity axis in Fig. 4.9 (e) and as 1D line cuts in Fig. 4.9 (f). In this way, we are making use of the anomalous DGS signal from the pockets as a highly local thermometer. We can calibrate this (Coulomb-blockade) thermometer using the data in Fig. 4.9 (a), which gives the FFT magnitude of the oscillations as a function of the cryostat temperature. With this calibration in hand, we determine that the presence of a modest source-drain bias across the QPC, say 0.5 mV, dissipates only picowatts of power, but surprisingly heats the charge pockets to a temperature of the order of approximately 700 mK. Given that the cryostat has a cooling power of hundreds of microwatts at this temperature, and given crude estimates for the thermal conductivity of the chip, we conclude that the QPC creates a hot spot that returns to the bulk equilibrium temperature over a scale of the order of the electron scattering length l_{ϕ} . This reasoning, although somewhat tentative, is again consistent with our interpretation that the location of the charge pockets is within a few microns of the QPC hot spot, likely not at the very tip of the gates but, rather, under the wider sections of the gates as they taper out and are partially depleted.

4.2.4 Conclusion

Throughout this paper, we present data consistent with our interpretation that electron tunnelling between unintentional charge pockets leads to oscillatory signals in the dispersive response of gate sensors. Summarising, this evidence includes the following: the sensitivity of the oscillatory patterns to the bias of nearby gates (Fig. 4.6); the presence of avoided crossings (Fig. 4.7 (b)); and the suppression of signals when gates are fully depleted (Fig. 4.7 (d)). Carrying this argument further, the data in Fig. 4.8 show that these signals are not detectable with a QPC charge sensor, presumably because screening from the gate metal makes them difficult to detect using standard charge sensing — in contrast to DGS, where the pockets contribute directly to the quantum capacitance of the gate. Finally, the data in Fig. 4.9 suggest that the charge pockets are reasonably localized to the vicinity of the QPC, and, given their small charging energy, it is likely that such pockets correspond to shallow micron-scale quantum dots that form directly under the gates as the electron gas is partially depleted. Counting the number of Coulomb-blockade oscillations, we estimate these pockets contain tens of electrons or more.

Drawing attention to the possibility that these shallow pockets may be perturbed by

proximal QPC transport and considering that qubits are operated by rf gate pulses or microwaves, it is likely that their presence can lead to charge fluctuations during qubit readout and control. The extent to which these pockets can be alleviated via the use of bipolar induced-electron device structures [313, 19] is an open direction for mitigating noise and offset charges in semiconductor qubits.

Acknowledgments

This research was supported by the Microsoft Corporation (Quantum Sydney), the US Army Research Office grant W911NF-12-1-0354, and the Australian Research Council Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems (EQUS, CE170100009). We thank A.C. Mahoney for technical assistance and discussions, and acknowledge the contributions of J.I. Colless, for the fabrication of device 2, and J.M. Hornibrook, for the development of the readout multiplexing chips. We acknowledge the use of the Australian National Fabrication Facility for device lithography.

Chapter 5

Majoranas and InAs

As we discussed in Sec. 1.1.3, qubits of all forms are subject to decoherence, which leads to a loss of information from the quantum state. This leads to a limited lifetime for quantum states, and errors in the outputs of our quantum computations. The discovery of the quantum threshold theorem [4, 5] allowed for errors to be theoretically corrected at a rate faster than they occur, however, to implement this in practice, information must be spread out over many qubits and constant error-correcting operations must be applied. The number of extra qubits and the number of operations that must be performed increases rapidly near the minimum error threshold for a given error correction algorithm, and even for state-ofthe-art qubit fidelities of 10^{-5} , up to 10,000 physical qubits are required to form a single logical qubit, and up to 40,000 error correction operators must be applied per logical gate operation [89]. The higher the qubit fidelity, the lower the error correcting overhead [314]. Although there is continued improvement in the fidelities of most qubits, coupling to the environment, either via electric or magnetic fields, is inevitable, as qubits are traditionally controlled by either electric or magnetic fields, or both. A fundamentally different approach to building a qubit, one which distributes the qubit state over pairs of neutral fermions, called non-abelian anyons, was introduced in [93]. The computational states are part of an extended, degenerate ground state and operations are performed by moving particles around each other, with the information stored in qubits insensitive to any local perturbations. In particular, one non-abelian anyonic system is that of Majorana zero modes (MZMs), the theory of which we covered in Sec. 1.2.4.

These MZMs are not fundamental particles, they don't exist in nature as far as we know¹, hence we must engineer them as an emergent quasiparticle. The theory of forming MZMs

¹There is a theory that neutrinos may, in fact, be Majorana fermions. Unfortunately, even if they were, they interact so weakly that we would not be able to control them in a quantum computer.

is covered in Sec. 1.3.6. Briefly, the method by which we find these particles in this thesis is to use semiconductor-superconductor hybrid materials, which requires:

- Large Landé g-factor
- Large spin-orbit interaction
- High mobility
- A hard superconducting gap

These requirements are generally met by using heavy-element III-V semiconductors, using either nanowires grown by the VLS method [129, 315], or using shallow quantum wells [316], both of which are proximitized using an epitaxially grown Aluminum layer. The use of a 2DEG allows for scalable device designs, however, the quality of the 2DEG is compromised by charged surface states, which, due to the shallow depth at which the quantum well is formed, it is highly sensitive to. In Sec. 5.1, we explore techniques for treatment of the surface to try and repair these surface impurities.

Having formed Majorana zero modes, we must also read them out in a reliable way. One way of performing readout is to project the state of a pair of MZMs into a charge state in a process termed parity-to-charge conversion [317]. This technique is in many ways analogous to the spin-to-charge conversion process discussed in Sec. 2.1.2 and in [206, 9]. However, this requires a charge sensor, which, for nanowire-based devices cannot be formed in the ways previously discussed. In Sec. 5.2, we discuss techniques for creating charge sensors using nanowires capacitively coupled to qubit devices, thereby inventing a method by which a topological qubit may be read, and characterize their performance.

5.1 Repairing the Surface of InAs-based Topological Heterostructures

S. J. Pauka,¹ J. D. S. Witt,¹ C. N. Allen,² B. Harlech-Jones,¹ A. Jouan,¹ G. C. Gardner,^{3,4} S. Gronin,^{3,4} T. Wang,^{3,4} C. Thomas,^{3,4} M. J. Manfra,^{5,3,4,6} D. J. Reilly,^{1,2} and M. C. Cassidy²

¹ARC Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems, School of Physics, The University of Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia.

²Microsoft Quantum Sydney, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia.

³Birck Nanotechnology Center, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

⁴Microsoft Quantum Purdue, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

⁵Department of Physics and Astronomy, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

⁶ School of Materials Engineering and School of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Purdue University, West Lafayette, IN 47907, USA.

Abstract

Candidate systems for topologically-protected qubits include two-dimensional electron gases (2DEGs) based on heterostructures exhibiting a strong spin-orbit interaction (SOI) and superconductivity via the proximity effect. For InAs- or InSb-based materials, the need to form shallow quantum wells to create a hard-gapped *p*-wave superconducting state often subjects them to fabrication-induced damage, limiting their mobility. Here we examine scattering mechanisms in processed InAs 2DEG quantum wells and demonstrate a means of increasing their mobility via repairing the semiconductor-dielectric interface. Passivation of charged impurity states with an argon-hydrogen plasma results in a significant increase in the measured mobility and reduction in its variance relative to untreated samples, up to $45\ 300\ {\rm cm}^2/({\rm V}\,{\rm s})$ in a 10 nm deep quantum well.

5.1.1 Introduction

Interest in proximitized InAs- and InSb-2DEGs has intensified recently due to their potential application in spintronics [318] and topological quantum computation [97, 21]. These materials can exhibit superconductivity via the proximity effect, induced by the presence of aluminum deposited on their surface, which strongly couples to the quantum well. The induced superconductivity combined with strong SOI (and a large Landé g-factor) results in the formation of Majorana zero modes (MZMs), now observed in both nanowires [99, 319] and 2DEGs [50, 320], at the boundaries of the topological superconductor [122, 95, 123]. Interest in MZMs, which are emergent quasi-particles hypothesized to have non-abelian exchange statistics, stems from their potential to provide topological protection to quantum information [93].

Early experimental platforms for realizing MZMs in both nanowires and 2DEGs utilized superconductors deposited ex-situ, however these systems demonstrated a a significant density of states sub-gap that obscured the signatures of the MZM [321, 322]. Alternatively, in-situ deposition of a superconductor, such as epitaxially growing aluminum directly after semiconductor growth, results in a significant improvement in the quality of the superconducting gap [129, 323], and the realization of a quantized zero-bias peak [132]. In-situ deposition poses additional fabrication challenges however, as the Al must be removed to define the topological region of the device. Removal via a wet-etch solution selective to Al is a highly exothermic reaction that results in damage to the surface of the semiconductor. This damage manifests as increased roughness and induced impurities, lowering the mobility of the 2DEG² and compromising the fragile induced *p*-wave superconducting pairing [326, 327]. Further, since the length scale over which hard-gap superconductivity is maintained across a clean interface is set by the height and thickness of the barrier [322] burying the 2DEG deep in the heterostructure is not feasible [316]. Taken together these aspects point to a need to develop new fabrication techniques that maintain or repair defects introduced at the surface.

Here we investigate the scattering mechanisms that reduce mobility in shallow In-AlAs/InAs/InGaAs 2DEG heterostructures following wet-etch of the proximitizing superconductor. By studying Hall mobility as a function of density, we show that surface scattering is the dominant mechanism for reduced mobility in shallow 2DEG samples. We demonstrate that the mobility can be increased and the variance of mobility reduced by exposing the sample to an in-situ Ar-H plasma, prior to deposition of a protective ALD-

 $^{^{2}}$ From 44 000 cm²/(V s) [324] down to 1000 to 2000 cm²/(V s) [323, 325]


Figure 5.1: (a) Cross section of a shallow InAlAs/InAs/InGaAs quantum well after removal of epitaxially grown Aluminum. A protective layer of Al_2O_3 is grown, along with a 150 nm Ti/Au surface gate which is used to tune the electron density. (b) False color micrograph and schematic of the experimental setup showing one combination of current and voltage contacts. Red and blue dots indicate alternative measurement points. (c) The density (violet) and mobility (cyan) of sample B are extracted from magnetoconductance measurements as the top gate is swept. The red mark indicates the location of peak mobility. The black arrow indicates the location of the onset of second subband filling.

grown Al_2O_3 coating. We compare the mobility of these to control samples exposed to an in-situ trimethylaluminum (TMA) pre-treatment, or to samples without any pre-treatment, prior to oxide growth.

5.1.2 Experiment

The devices are fabricated from a InAlAs/InAs/InGaAs quantum well grown 10 nm below the surface on a 2" (100) InP substrate [131]. An 8 nm Al layer is grown epitaxially on the surface of the heterostructure directly following the semiconductor growth. On each sample, a Hall bar geometry is defined using a dilute phosphoric acid etch, and Al is selectively removed over the Hall bar with an Aluminum wet etch (Transene type-D). Contact to the 2DEG is made using sections of un-etched Al, which forms an ohmic contact. The surface is then treated using either TMA as a reducing agent to remove the native oxide [328, 329] or with a ArH plasma to terminate charged impurity states [330], and without breaking vacuum, a 10 nm Al₂O₃ oxide is grown via ALD at 200 °C, using a TMA precursor and either H₂O or O₃ as an oxidizing agent. Finally, a 150 nm Ti/Au gate is evaporated on the

Table 5.1: A full listing of sample growth parameters that were tested. Two surface treatments (TMA Reduction and H_2 Passivation) and two oxidizers (H_2O and O_3) are tested to find their effect on sample mobility. Each treatment and oxidizer pair are measured on two chips, one taken from the center of the growth wafer, the other from near the edge, in order to account for the effect of distance from the center of the wafer on mobility.

Sample	Treatment	Precursor/Oxidizer
A	No Treatment	TMA/H ₂ O
В	TMA Reduction	TMA/H_2O
С	TMA Reduction	TMA/O_3
D	H ₂ Passivation	TMA/H_2O
E	H_2^{-} Passivation	TMA/O_3^{-}

surface of the Hall bar to allow the electron density of the samples to be varied. Further details of the fabrication are contained in the Supplementary Information. A cross-sectional schematic of the Hall bar is given in Fig. 5.1 (a). For each treatment/oxidizer pair, we fabricate two samples, one taken from within 1" of the center of the wafer (denoted 'near'), the other taken from the outer 1" ring (denoted 'far'), in order to account for variation in mobility as a function of distance from the center of the wafer [331]. A full list of tested sample parameters is given in Table 5.1. We note that despite the higher quality of ALD oxides grown at higher temperatures, at temperatures higher than 250 °C, diffusion of In and As occurs, and above 300 °C In begins to precipitate out of the substrate due to the desorption of As [332].

Measurements were carried out in a dilution refrigerator with a base temperature of 7 mK. A Cryo-CMOS based multiplexer is used to allow simultaneous measurement of up to 10 Hall bars in a single cool-down [333]. Magnetotransport measurements were performed to extract electron densities and mobilities using conventional AC lock-in techniques, with a 10 nA constant current. A representative Hall bar is shown in Fig. 5.1 (b), with longitudinal (R_{xx}) and transverse (R_{xy}) resistance measured simultaneously. Three measurement points are defined around the edge of the Hall bar, indicated with blue, red and black dots, allowing multiple independent measurements of mobility and density to be made on each sample, from which statistics on each treatment are gathered. Hall bars were oriented at 45° to the (011) and (011) plane to remove effects of any anisotropy along different crystallographic axes [334, 335]. For each sample, density and mobility are extracted as the top gate is swept. A representative measurement is shown for sample B, taken from near the center of the growth wafer, in Fig. 5.1 (c). Mobility is extracted at 0.05 T, which is a sufficiently large offset to ensure we are no longer on the weak-antilocalization peak. For this sample, a peak value for mobility is extracted of 33 400 cm²/(V s) at a density of



Figure 5.2: (a) The Landau fan for sample B. The black arrow marks the onset of second subband population, indicated by a change in slope of the Landau levels as a function of magnetic field and top gate voltage. The location of peak mobility is indicated by the blue dashed line. (b) Magnetoresistance taken at the point of highest mobility on sample B. Well resolved hall plateaus are observed, starting from $\nu = 10$ (see main text for details). (c) Magnetoresistance measurements of sample B to high field, taken at $V_{TG} = 0$ V. Hall plateaus show an oscillation characteristic of parallel conduction paths.

 8.73×10^{11} cm⁻², corresponding to a gate voltage of $V_{TG} = -0.27$ V, indicated by the red point in Fig. 5.1 (c).

We can attribute different dominant scattering mechanisms to various ranges of the density [336, 337, 338]. As the density increases from zero, scattering is predominantly caused by scattering off background impurities distributed through the heterostructure [339]. Increased screening of impurities as the density is increased leads to an increase in mobility. As the gate voltage and density is further increased, the mobility is seen to peak, before reducing with increasing density. Increasing top gate voltage causes the the distribution of electrons in the quantum well to shift towards the surface [340, 341], and surface scattering becomes dominant over the increased impurity screening with higher density, leading to the decrease in mobility observed at higher densities. The subband occupation can be extracted from magnetotransport measurements at high magnetic fields. Fig. 5.2 (a), shows a Landau fan for sample B measured in a second cooldown, plotting R_{xx} as V_{TG} and B are swept. The onset of second subband population is marked by the arrow and occurs at $V_{TG} = -0.16$ V, denoted by the change in the slope of the location of Landau levels as a function of gate voltage and magnetic field [342, 343]. The onset of second subband population is also visible as a kink in the mobility as a function of V_{TG} , indicated by the black arrow in Fig. 5.1 (c), caused by a reduction in the rate of filling of the first subband N_{S1} relative to the total density $N_T = N_{S1} + N_{S2}$.

The sample shows significantly different magnetotransport behavior when the first and second subbands are occupied. When the top gate is tuned to the value that maximizes mobility at low magnetic fields and only a single subband is occupied, well resolved Hall plateaus are observed from $\nu = 10$ onwards, with the Hall resistivity quantized to within 0.11% of the theoretical value at $\nu = 6$, and a vanishing longitudinal resistance of $R_{xx} = 2.4 \,\Omega/\Box$. No Shubnikov-de Haas oscillations are observed. In contrast, when the second subband is occupied at $V_{TG} = 0$ V (Fig. 5.2 (c)), clear Shubnikov-de Haas oscillations are visible from 1.5 T to 6 T, despite the much lower mobility of the sample at this point. This is caused by the increased screening of the impurity potential by the electrons of the second subband, and has been observed in measurements of low-mobility GaAs 2DEGs [344]. Further evidence of second subband population is seen in the Hall plateaus which are not well quantized and exhibit an oscillatory behaviour (inset Fig. 5.2 (c)), an effect attributed to parallel transport in the second subband.

5.1.3 Surface Treatments and Oxide Growth

The native oxide layer in both GaAs and InAs is known to contain a large number of charged defects [345, 346], caused by unpaired As atoms within the oxide formed by an excess of As during the oxidation of In and Ga [347, 348]. These defects act as scattering sites at the surface of the wafer, and limit the mobility of samples above a certain density. Reducing the concentration of surface scattering sites through chemical treatment prior to dielectric deposition provides a clear pathway to increasing the sample mobility.

The first approach that we examine is the removal of the native oxide through reduction by TMA[349, 350, 351]. TMA is known to remove the surface oxides of InAs via the following reaction [329]:

$$2\operatorname{Al}(\operatorname{CH}_3)_3 + \operatorname{In}_2\operatorname{O}_3 \longrightarrow 2\operatorname{In}(\operatorname{CH}_3)_3 + \operatorname{Al}_2\operatorname{O}_3$$
(5.1)

$$2\operatorname{Al}(\operatorname{CH}_3)_3 + \operatorname{As}_2\operatorname{O}_3 \longrightarrow 2\operatorname{As}(\operatorname{CH}_3)_3 + \operatorname{Al}_2\operatorname{O}_3 \tag{5.2}$$



Figure 5.3: Representative mobility vs. density traces for each treatment, taken from samples near the center of the wafer. Samples oxidized with O_3 show a shifted peak mobility relative to those oxidized with H_2O . A peak mobility of $45 300 \text{ cm}^2/(\text{Vs})$ is extracted for a sample treated with a Hydrogen plasma.

For TMA treated samples, a 1 s pulse of TMA is applied to the surface in the ALD chamber, followed by a 30 s purge with N_2 gas, at a 200 °C process temperature. This pulse cycle is repeated 18 times to maximize the reaction time, prior to the growth of the dielectric.

The second approach that we examine is the removal of surface oxides and the passivation of charged impurities at the surface via the application of an ArH plasma to the chip [351, 330, 352]. For this process, a remotely generated ArH plasma is applied to the surface of the samples for a total of 120 s before the growth of the dielectric layer. Atomic hydrogen is known to bond to As atoms and saturate the dangling bonds, passivating the surface [330]. A hydrogen plasma is also known to selectively remove the surface oxide via dry etching, again leading to an abrupt semiconductor-dielectric interface [353, 354].

In Fig. 5.3 we plot mobility as a function of density for each treatment, with samples taken from near the center of the wafer. The use of ArH plasma in combination with oxide growth using TMA and H_2O as an oxidizer was found to increase the measured mobility relative to an untreated sample, showing the highest peak mobility for both near and far samples. In contrast, oversaturation with TMA causes a decrease in mobility compared to a single TMA exposure before Al_2O_3 growth. Finally, we note that the use of O_3 as a precursor does not seem to be effective for the creation of a clean dielectric interface – both ozone samples show a decreased quality relative to no treatment, however the peak mobility shifts to a higher density. Measurements are taken on both samples near the center of the growth wafer (near) and samples taken far from the center of the growth wafer (far), across



Figure 5.4: Peak mobility achieved for different treatment and oxidizers. Measurements are made across different two samples, taken from near the center of the growth wafer (green) and from near the edge of the growth wafer (red), and at multiple locations on each Hall bar. Each point represents the peak mobility extracted from a sweep of gate voltage, as shown in red in Fig. 5.1 (c), which were collected over multiple cooldowns, and at multiple measurement points.

multiple measurement points and multiple cooldowns, as shown in Fig. 5.4. While there exists a significant difference in the mobility of samples taken from different parts of the growth wafer, there remains a definite trend amongst similarly treated samples. The use of ArH plasma in combination with oxide growth using TMA and H_2O as an oxidizer results in a significant reduction in variance in mobilities for the highest quality samples.

5.1.4 Scattering Mechanisms

Finally, we turn to a detailed examination of scattering mechanisms across different density ranges and surface treatments. Unlike semiconductors such as GaAs where the Fermi level is pinned in the band gap, the location of the Fermi level in InAs has been shown to depend sensitively on surface states. Even in nominally undoped heterostructures, an electron density in the quantum well at zero gate voltage is induced by charged impurities at the surface [355, 348]. As the concentration of charged impurities is decreased, the electron density in the quantum well at zero gate voltage is decreased towards zero. Fig. 5.5 shows the density at zero gate voltage against the peak mobility. We observe an inverse relationship, with the samples that have the highest mobility also having the lowest intrinsic electron density. Atomic hydrogen plasma is thus an effective method for terminating these charged impurities prior to dielectric growth.

In contrast, samples treated with TMA see either no significant change in the density



Figure 5.5: Scatter plot of density at zero gate voltage against the peak mobility, for samples taken near the center of the growth wafer. Samples with the lowest density at zero gate voltage have the highest measured peak mobility. The dashed black line is a linear fit, and is a guide to the eye.

of charged surface states or see an increase relative to no pre-treatment. Although TMA treatment has been demonstrated to be effective in removing the surface oxide, such studies largely investigate the optical properties of the cleaned surface, using either X-ray photoemission spectroscopy [349, 350, 351] or infra-red spectroscopy [356], rather than the electrical properties. We suggest that the inconsistency between previous studies and our result can be explained by the growth of an Al_2O_3 layer. This acts as a diffusion barrier at 200 °C and terminates the native oxide removal process before completion [357], which in this case limits the effectiveness of the treatment.

To understand the reduced mobility observed when using ozone as the oxidizer in the ALD process, we examine the relationship between density and mobility when peak mobility is achieved (See supplementary for additional data). The peak mobility in O_3 samples is shifted towards higher densities compared to those samples that use H_2O . Previous studies have found that the AlO_x grown by ozone is oxygen-rich relative to the optimal stoichiometry for aluminum oxide [328, 358]. The increased incorporation of oxygen in the oxide will appear as remote charged impurity scatterers distributed throughout the dielectric [339], and therefore a higher electron density has to be reached before these are fully screened.

5.1.5 Conclusion

In summary, we find scattering off charged surface impurities at the Al_2O_3 interface is a limiting factor in mobility in the current generation of shallow InAs quantum wells. For a quantum well 10 nm from the surface, the application of an ArH plasma prior to dielectric

growth is effective in increasing the peak mobility to ~ 45 300 cm²/(V s), and reduces the variance in mobility compared to untreated samples or samples exposed to TMA saturation. For all samples, we find that the second subband is occupied at $V_{TG} = 0$ V. This is a complicating factor in the search for MZM in InAs 2DEGs, as an odd number of filled subbands are then required for their formation [21]. For the current generation of samples, this condition can only be met with a single populated subband whilst achieving sufficiently high mobility. Due to pinning of the Fermi level in InAs, we find that a significant negative gate voltage will be necessary to tune into this regime.

Acknowledgments

This research was supported by the Microsoft Corporation and the Australian Research Council Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems (EQUS, CE170100009). The authors acknowledge the facilities as well as the scientific and technical assistance of the Research & Prototype Foundry Core Research Facility at the University of Sydney, part of the Australian National Fabrication Facility.

5.2 Radio-Frequency Methods for Majorana-Based Quantum Devices

Fast Charge Sensing and Phase-Diagram Mapping³

D. Razmadze,¹ D. Sabonis,¹ F. K. Malinowski,¹ G. C. Ménard,¹ S. J. Pauka,^{1,2} H. Nguyen,^{1,3} D. M. T. van Zanten,¹ E. C. T. O'Farrell,¹ J. Suter,¹ P. Krogstrup,⁴ F. Kuemmeth,¹ and C. M. Marcus¹

¹Center for Quantum Devices, Niels Bohr Institute, University of Copenhagen and Microsoft Quantum Lab Copenhagen, Universitetsparken 5, 2100 Copenhagen, Denmark

²ARC Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems, School of Physics, The University of Sydney, NSW 2006, Sydney Australia

³Nano and Energy Center, Hanoi University of Science, VNU 120401, Hanoi, Vietnam

⁴Microsoft Quantum Materials Lab and Center for Quantum Devices, Niels Bohr Institute, University of Copenhagen, Kanalvej 7, 2800 Kongens Lyngby, Denmark

Abstract

This section presents an extract from the above paper. Radio-frequency (rf) reflectometry is implemented in hybrid semiconductor-superconductor nanowire systems designed to probe Majorana zero modes. Nanowire devices are capacitively coupled to a nearby RF single-electron transistor made from a separate nanowire, allowing RF detection of charge, including charge-only measurement of the crossover from 2e inter-island charge transitions at zero magnetic field to 1e transitions at axial magnetic fields above 0.6 T, where a topological state is expected. Single-electron sensing yields signal-to-noise exceeding 3 and visibility 99.8% for a measurement time of 1 µs.

³This section is an extract from the paper [359].



Figure 5.6: (a) A circuit diagram of a nanowire (sensor) embedded in a resonant circuit allowing conductance by measuring current $I(V_{\text{bias}})$ or reflectometry measurement (by measuring reflected signal V_{RX}), respectively (see the main text). (b) The sensor conductance, $g^{(S)}$, as a function of the sensor gate voltage, $V_{G^*} = V_L^{(S)} = V_P^{(S)} = V_R^{(S)}$. (c) The scattering parameter, S_{21} , as a function of the carrier frequency f, and V_{G^*} acquired simultaneously with (b). $S_{21}(f)$ develops a dip at $f_{\text{res}} \sim 30 \text{ MHz}$, indicating that the matching condition of the resonator is approached toward low sensor conductance. (d) Vertical cuts of (c) for the gate voltages indicated in (b). The on-resonance reflectometry signal acts as an alternative measure of $g^{(S)}$.

5.2.1 Introduction

Solid-state quantum computation schemes that involve repeated measurement and feedback, including topological schemes [317, 360, 361, 146] with potentially long coherence times [362, 96], nonetheless require fast read-out of charge or current in order to operate on reasonable time scales [141]. For topological qubits based on Majorana modes in nanowires (NWs) with proximity-induced superconductivity, quasiparticle poisoning of Majorana modes constrains read-out times to microseconds or faster [363], as has already been demonstrated for superconducting [364, 365, 366, 367] and spin qubits [368, 369, 206, 9].

Here, we report the realization of radio-frequency (rf) reflectometry in various config-

urations of InAs nanowires (NWs) with epitaxial Al, fabricated to form single or coupled Majorana islands, with proximal NW charge sensors. The device geometries are inspired by recent theoretical proposals for demonstrating elementary topological qubit operations in these systems [317, 360, 361, 146]. A resonator is capacitively coupled to a proximal NW charge sensor configured for both LF and rf charge read-out. The overall charge sensitivity is investigated as a function of the measurement time and is found to yield a signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) for single-charge detection exceeding 3 and a visibility of 99.8% for an integration time of 1 μ s, with correspondingly higher values for longer integration times. Proximal NW charge sensors are found to be compatible with magnetic fields exceeding 1 T, the range needed to reach the topological regime [99, 370, 132, 319]. All measurements are carried out in a dilution refrigerator (Oxford Instruments Triton 400) a base temperature of approximately 20 mK, equipped with a 6-1-1 T vector magnet.

5.2.2 Experimental setup

The reflectometry signal is optimized by matching the circuit impedance Z, including the device resistance R_{dev} , to the characteristic impedance of the transmission line, $Z_0 = 50 \Omega$. Near matching, the reflection coefficient of the resonant circuit, $(Z - Z_0)/(Z + Z_0)$, is sensitive to small changes in R_{dev} [154, 371]. To enable multiple simultaneous measurements, four rf resonant circuits with different discrete inductances in the range $L = 1.2 \,\mu\text{H}$ to 4.7 μH are coupled to a single-directional coupler via a coupling capacitor, C. One such resonant circuit is depicted in Fig. 5.6 (a). It consists of a ceramic-core chip inductor⁴, a parasitic capacitance, C_P , from bond wires and on-chip metal electrodes, and the device, with R_{dev} tuned by the gate voltages. The parasitic capacitance is found to be unchanged over several cool-downs.

LF lock-in measurements of differential conductance $g = dI/dV|_{V_{\text{bias}}}$ of either the device or the sensor are carried out in a two-wire voltage-bias configuration using a transimpedance (current-to-voltage) amplifier⁵ connected to the drain of the device, providing voltage input to a lock-in amplifier (Stanford Research SR830). The voltage bias consists of a dc component, V_{bias} , and a LF component in the range of 4 µV to 10 µV at frequencies below 200 Hz.

Reflectometry measurements of the sensor are performed as follows. A rf carrier at frequency f with amplitude V_{TX} is applied to the source lead following a series of attenuators

⁴Electronic Access: https://www.coilcraft.com

⁵Low Noise, High Stability I to V Converter (SP 983). Electronic access: https://www.physik.unibas.ch

at various temperature stages [Fig. 5.6 (a)], giving a total of 21 dB of attenuation, with an additional 15 dB of attenuation from the directional coupler, mounted below the mixing chamber plate. After reflection from the device, the signal passes back through the directional coupler into a cryogenic amplifier (Caltech CITLF3; noise temperature $T_n = 4 \text{ K}$ from 10 MHz to 2 GHz) with 40 dB of gain. The output signal, $V_{\rm RX}$, is then detected using one of three methods: (1) using a network analyzer to measure $S_{21} \equiv 20 \log(V_{\rm RX}/V_{\rm TX})$ [Fig. 5.6 (c)]; (2) using discrete analog components to demodulate by standard homodyne detection, followed by a fast-sampling oscilloscope (for details see Appendix F.1); (3) using a rf lock-in amplifier (Zurich Instruments UHFLI⁶). Each method has its advantages. Method (1) is convenient for quickly determining if a change in device resistance has an effect on the circuit impedance, which shows up as a change in the magnitude of S_{21} . Method (2) provides fast acquisition of phase maps at different gate configurations, particularly if the device is tuned into the regime of small charging energies. For these applications, methods (2) and (3) are comparable. Method (3) has advantages in simultaneously measuring the phase and magnitude of the reflected signal and is used to quantify SNR of the proximal NW sensors and to detect charge occupancy of Majorana islands tuned to low barrier transmission.

Figures 1(b-d) show a comparison of the LF lock-in measurement and the reflectometry measurement, $S_{21}(f)$, of conductance $g^{(S)}$ of a charge sensor as it is pinched off using electrostatic gates. In the reflectometry measurement, V_{RX} varies rapidly near the resonance frequency $f_{\rm res} \sim 30$ MHz, yielding a dip in $S_{21}(f)$ that depends on the common gate voltage. Line cuts of S_{21} at different values of V_{G^*} are shown in Fig. 5.6 (d). The depth of the resonance changes by approximately 21 dB as the sensor conductance, $g^{(S)}$, is decreased from $0.5 \ e^2/h$ to $0.02 \ e^2/h$. In this case, an increasing $R_{\rm dev}$ moves the resonator impedance toward matching.

5.2.3 RF Charge sensing

The charge sensing of a Majorana island is accomplished by placing a second NW (sensor wire), without a superconducting layer, next to the hybrid-NW Majorana device, and capacitively coupling the two NWs with a floating metallic gate [372]. Charge sensing complements conductance and is the basis of parity read-out in several theoretical proposals (e.g., Ref. [317]). The approach is similar to schemes used for spin qubit read-out [280, 373, 374]. In the context of topological qubits, one can generalize the idea used in spin

⁶Electronic Access: https://www.zhinst.com/products/uhfli

qubits known as "spin-to-charge conversion", where a well-isolated quantum variable (spin) is read out projectively by mapping the relevant qubit state onto charge and then detecting charge [206, 9]. In a similar way, the parity of a Majorana island grounded via a trivial superconductor, a well-isolated quantum state, can be read out projectively as a charge state if the island is gated into isolation, forming a topological Coulomb island [317], a process that we denote "parity-to-charge conversion".

A double-Majorana-island (white dashed boxes indicate Al islands) device motived by Ref. [317] is shown in Fig. 5.7 (a). Near the main device, two bare InAs NWs, capacitively coupled to each of the islands via floating gates, serve as independent charge sensors of the two islands. Each sensor is part of an independent RF circuit, with $L_1 = 3.3 \,\mu\text{H}$ ($f_{\rm res} \sim 60\,{\rm MHz}$) and $L_2 = 4.7\,{\rm \mu H}$ ($f_{\rm res} \sim 40\,{\rm MHz}$). Data acquisition used method (3), described above. Gates V_L , V_M , and V_R were each set to the tunneling regime. Voltages applied to plunger gates LP and RP affect both the carrier density in the semiconductor and the charge offset of each island (see Appendix F.3). Fig. 5.7 (b) shows the charge sensing signal of a 2e-2e periodic superconducting double-island at B = 0T, measured using the right charge sensor (S2), with a plane subtracted to remove cross-coupling of the plungers to the three barrier gates, V_L , V_M and V_R . Periodic 1e-1e double-island planefitted data, measured using the left charge sensor (S1) at finite magnetic field (B = 0.8 T)parallel to NW axis, is shown in Fig. 5.7 (c). A hexagonal pattern, characteristic of a doubleisland devices, is readily seen at both zero field and B = 0.8 T [Fig. 5.7 (b) and Fig. 5.7 (c)]. Magnetic field B evolution of the right 2e periodic island into the 1e periodic island regime, with the left island tuned into a Coulomb valley, is shown in Fig. 5.7 (d). The data is differentiated along V_{RP} to improve visibility of the charge transitions.

Previous works [319, 375] investigated nearly 1*e* periodic island charge occupancy, consistent with an emerging topological phase, using conductance. Using reflectometry and charge instead has the advantage of not require electron transport through the device itself. As seen from Fig. 5.7 (d), sensing is consistent with these previous transport studies [319]. We will not focus on peak spacing and motion here, to keep the focus on measurement methods.

Fast charge measurement and signal-to-noise ratios in the 1e regime

The signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) for detecting the transfer of a single electron between islands of the double-island device in Fig. 5.7 (a) was investigated as a function of measurement time using the pulsed gate sequence shown in Fig. 5.8 (a). Measurements were done in an applied axial magnetic field B = 0.6 T, where the charge-stability diagram shows



Figure 5.7: (a) Scanning electron micrograph of the device (white dashed boxes indicate Al islands). The voltage tunable tunnel barriers are labeled as V_L , V_M and V_R . Island plunger gates are labeled as V_{LP} and V_{RP} for the left and right island respectively. (b) $2e \cdot 2e$ periodic superconducting double-island charge stability diagram measured at B = 0 T by RF charge sensing with a right sensor. (c) $1e \cdot 1e$ periodic double-island charge stability diagram measured at B = 0 T by RF charge sensing with a left sensor. (d) Charge occupancy of the right island (controlled by V_{RP}) evolution as a function of B. The color map shows the measured RF demodulated signal from the right sensor ($V_{rf}^{(S2)}$) and is differentiated along the V_{RP} axis. Periodicity change from 2e to 1e in V_{RP} direction is observed as B is increased.

1*e*-1*e* hexagons. However, in contrast to the tuning in Fig. 5.7 (c), V_L and V_R were set to isolate the double-island, with negligible coupling to the source and drain. Only inter-island transitions [white and red dashed lines in Fig. 5.8 (a)] were measurable in this configuration.

A cyclic pulse sequence was applied to gates LP and RP using an arbitrary waveform generator (Tektronix 5014C), placing the system in three configurations, Initialization (I) for 150 µs, Preparation (P) for 200 µs, and Measurement (M) for a range of times from 1 µs to 50 µs [see Fig. 5.8 (a) inset and Appendix F.2 for details]. The preparation position and duration were chosen to yield roughly equal populations of relaxed and exited populations, which also depended sensitively on the inter-island barrier gate voltage, V_M . Results of the measurement, integrated over the measurement time, were then binned to form histograms showing the distinguishability of N and N + 2 charge-difference states ($N = N_L - N_R$ is the charge difference, where N_L and N_R are the occupancies of the left and right islands). Note that the number of cycles used to gather histogram statistics does not affect the distinguishability of the two states. More cycles yield a convergence of the histogram to a stable, smooth bimodal distribution. On the other hand, distinguishability of the two populations is affected by the duration at the measurement (M) point. We note that only during the measurement point (M) readout was done by triggering the waveform digitizer card [see Appendix F.2 for details].

The resulting histogram after 10^8 cycles was fit with a sum of two gaussians,

$$P(V_{\rm rf}^{(S2)} = A_N \exp\left(-\frac{\left(V_{\rm rf}^{(S2)} - \mu_N\right)^2}{2\sigma_N^2}\right) + A_{N+2} \exp\left(\frac{-\left(V_{\rm rf}^{(S2)} - \mu_{N+2}\right)^2}{2\sigma_{N+2}^2}\right)$$
(5.3)

where A, μ, σ are the amplitudes, means, and standard deviations of the N and N + 2 charge differences. Measured distributions and best fits to Eq. (5.3) for measurement times $\tau = 1 \,\mu s$ and $\tau = 5 \,\mu s$ are shown in the Fig. 5.8 (b). Separation of the two peaks, ΔV , reflects the sensitivity of the charge sensor, while peak widths σ_N and σ_{N+2} result from measurement noise. We define:

$$SNR = \frac{\Delta V}{\sigma} \qquad (where \ \sigma^2 = \sigma_N^2 + \sigma_{N+2}^2) \qquad (5.4)$$

Note that Eq. (5.3) does not include relaxation from N to N + 2 during the measurement. A more complicated form that includes relaxation during measurement was investigated in Ref. [213]. In the present case, where τ is much shorter than the charge relaxation time, as set by V_M , Eq. (5.3) is valid. The measured SNR as a function of measurement time τ is



Figure 5.8: (a) 1e-1e periodic double-island charge stability diagram at B = 0.6 T measured using the right proximal charge sensor. The main device was configured such that tunneling to the left/right lead reservoirs is negligible. Only the inter-island transitions are visible with red and white dashed lines. The relative charge occupancy of the islands is marked as N, N + 2 and N + 4. The pulse sequence used to characterize signal-to-noise ratio is shown in the inset (see main text and Appendix F.2 for description), with positions I, M and P indicated on the charge stability diagram that pulsed gates LP and RP move the system to different gate space positions for a given amount of time. (b) Probability of single shot readout outcomes, P, of demodulated voltage signal $V_{rf}^{(S2)}$ for two different measurement times: $\tau = 1 \,\mu$ s (blue) and $\tau = 5 \,\mu$ s (red), at the measurement point (M) showing a bimodal relative charge state distribution. c) Signal-to-noise ratio (left axis) at the measurement point (M) together with theory fit. Extracted visibility (right axis) from the double gaussian fits (see main text) as a function of measurement time.

shown on the left axis of Fig. 5.8 (c). An SNR > 3 with an integration time of 1 µs was achieved.

Fig. 5.8 (c) shows that SNR increased with measurement time, τ , as expected. The simplest model of this dependence, assuming uncorrelated noise [369], is:

$$SNR(\tau) = \frac{\Delta V}{\sigma(1\,\mu s)} \left(\frac{\tau + \tau_0}{1\,\mu s}\right)^{1/2}$$
(5.5)

By using fit parameter $\Delta V = 175.3 \text{ mV}$, $\tau_0 = 1.5 \text{ µs}$ and $\sigma(1 \text{ µs}) = 74.8 \text{ mV}$, the model yields the curve shown in Fig. 5.8 (c), which compares well with the experimentally measured SNR(τ) in the range 1 µs to 10 µs. Another quantity that characterizes the quality of detection is the visibility, V, defined as the probability of correctly identifying excited and ground states (N and N+2) and is expressed as $V = F_N + F_{N+2} - 1$, where F_N and F_{N+2} are the fidelities calculated following [213] (see Appendix F.2 for details). The resulting dependence of visibility on measurement time, $V(\tau)$, is shown in Fig. 5.8 (c), where again effect of relaxation during measurement are neglected. We find $\sigma(1 \text{ µs}) = 0.998$. These results are comparable to previously reported charge detection studies [376, 377, 378, 379, 380].

5.2.4 Conclusions

In summary, we have investigated RF charge sensing and readout of various InAs/Al nanowire devices relevant for Majorana qubits. Charge sensing via a second nanowire capacitively coupled via floating gate to the device allowed charge occupancy in the device to read-out non-invasively and even when visible transport is suppressed through the device. As an application, we followed the evolution of Coulomb charging from 2e periodicity to 1e periodicity as an axial magnetic field was increased from 0 to 0.6 T, complementing previous conductance measurement of Majorana signatures, without needing to run current through the device. Sensor quality as a function of measurement time was investigated using a pulse sequence that cycled the charge occupancies of the islands. Signal to noise ratio exceeding 3 can be achieved for integration times of 1 µs with visibility V = 99.8%. Presented results show that rf resonant circuits coupled to proximal capacitive sensors can be used for fast and detailed characterization.

Acknowledgments

We thank Shivendra Upadhyay for help with fabrication, and Wolfgang Pfaff and David Reilly for valuable discussion. Research is supported by Microsoft, the Danish National Research Foundation and by the Australian Research Council Centre of Excellence for Engineered Quantum Systems (project ID CE170100009). PK acknowledges support from ERC starting grant no. 716655. CMM acknowledges support from the Villum Foundation.

Chapter 6

Conclusions

The lofty goal set out at the beginning of this thesis was to develop the architecture of a quantum computer. Unfortunately, as I hope has become clear throughout the course of your reading, reaching the goal of a universal quantum computer is not yet within our grasp. However, what I have aimed to do here is to have made progress towards a general-purpose quantum machine at each level of the quantum computing stack, from the high-level architecture in Chapter 2, to the low level of designing materials for qubits in Chapter 5. As I come to the close of this thesis, I will reflect on the outstanding challenges of realizing a quantum computer, including on areas where I think there is significant risk moving forwards.

6.1 Controlling Qubits

At the top of the stack, in Chapter 2, I discussed the challenges of designing quantum devices that can scale up to a large number of control and readout lines that a useful quantum machine would require. I also presented architectures that lower the requirements on both the number of dc and rf lines and on the power dissipation required to control a quantum device. Today, the effort to build CryoCMOS architectures for controlling qubits has been joined by several companies and groups, including Google [381], Intel and Delft university [382], who are well and truly in the race to build components for scalable cryogenic operation of both superconducting and semiconducting qubits. The aims of each of these efforts are twofold, firstly to bring the footprint of the qubit-classical interface under control, the second being to tame the rapid growth of power consumed at each part of the stack.

In Sec. 2.1, the requirement for control and readout fidelity was also given alongside

the requirements for footprint and power. Pointedly, these two requirements are not listed with the above, since the reality of the modern quantum physics experiment is that the bulky room temperature readout and control hardware is mostly superior to hardware we build for cryogenic operation. This is not surprising, much of the equipment that is currently used for readout and control, be it oscilloscopes, network analyzers, vector sources and so forth, trade-off power and size for flexibility and performance, which are unfortunately not what is needed to scale quantum systems. The challenge for each of the architectures listed in Chapter 2, and for those being developed externally, is to match their classical counterparts with a limited subset of the features available in room temperature hardware. The challenge for physicists, both theoretical and experimental, is to design the next generation of qubit architectures in such a way that they can be easily controlled by cryogenic control hardware which has a limited amount of flexibility. In the medium term, this may mean trading off the best qubit performance for more uniform qubits, or slowing down qubits to relax stringent timing requirements.

Chapter 3 looks at the miniaturization of microwave circulators, touching on the topic of controlling the footprint of the qubit-classical interface. In particular, in Sec. 2.1.2, we discussed the need to isolate qubits from the noise generated by classical readout hardware without adding additional losses into the circuit, as any loss between the qubit and first stage amplifier contributes directly to the SNR of our readout, as per Eq. 2.10. For the qubits presented in this thesis (spin qubits and Majorana based topological qubits), the footprint problem is particularly stark, as readout frequencies of a few hundred MHz would require conventional circulators on to order of 30 cm to 70 cm. Utilizing the slow-traveling edge-magnetoplasmons (EMPs) in the quantum (anomalous) Hall effect, circulators with a size of order a few hundred μ m were realized. While isolation of 25 dB was achieved, the insertion loss of this first generation of circulators was not sufficient to be generally useful in qubit experiments. The source of this loss is caused largely by the impedance mismatch between the EMP (~ 25 k\Omega) and the 50 \Omega transmission line.

Understanding the source of this insertion loss, however, gives us several solutions towards improving these systems. One obvious, though perhaps not particularly useful answer, is to operate at higher filling factors where multiple parallel paths lead to a reduction in the impedance of the edge, as given by Eq. 1.94. This solution would require either a larger Hall droplet or operation at higher frequencies, nor would this solution be possible for samples using the quantum anomalous Hall effect. Alternatively, as the problem is impedance matching, we can use conventional matching techniques to improve the insertion loss, for example, the use of an LC matching network. A promising approach given in [245] is to use an intrinsic matching effect in the edges to achieve self-matching at specific frequencies. Such a device geometry promises nearly perfect transmission at these frequencies.

6.2 Scalable Qubit Designs

Designing scalable gate layouts for qubit devices remains an open challenge. In Chapter 4 this is exactly the challenge that we aim to tackle, in two ways. First is the design of a modular layout that allows for a design element to be tiled directly, and is presented in Sec. 4.1. A tiling of this design is shown in Fig. 6.1. For such a technique to be genuinely scalable, several additional technical developments must be made. The first is reliable dispersive gate sensing, as the use of proximal charge sensors in such a design is infeasible. Here such sensors are marked in green. There has been significant progress in the field towards the use of such sensors for spin readout, with many demonstrations of single-shot readout using dispersive gate sensing appearing in the past year [159, 376], albeit with fidelities below what would be necessary for a scalable qubit device. Further work to investigate sources of noise in dispersive gate sensing will be required to scale the technique. The work presented in Sec. 4.2 investigates one such source of noise, however additional work will be necessary to improve the fidelity of gate-based readout techniques.

As gate density is increased, there is an additional difficulty in breaking out the required control lines, as was discussed in Sec 2.1.1. The need for couplers that operate over intermediate and long length scales is partially solved by the use of an intermediate quantum state. Since the publication of the initial work in Sec. 4.1, coherent manipulation of spins via the intermediate quantum state has been demonstrated [20], validating the concept and clearing the path towards large-scale devices. Over long length scales, work performed to couple spin to resonators should allow coherent coupling over mm-length-scales. Although preliminary results demonstrating strong coupling to resonators have been published [61, 148], coherent manipulation of two spins over large length scales has not been shown at the time of publication. In a similar vein, there exists theoretical work suggesting coupling via quantum Hall edge states [289]. However, an experimental demonstration of such a technique has not yet been performed.

In Fig. 6.1 (b), a chip design is shown with the on-chip routing of a total of 168 control lines. The device presented there contains 6 sets of two-qubit devices, each of which is coupled by an intermediate quantum state. As devices grow larger, the requirements for on-chip routing of signals becomes more acute, particularly while wire-bonding is used to interface to the qubit chip. On this device, routing was performed manually with the



Figure 6.1: (a) The design for a 5 quantum dot device, as presented in Sec 4.1, showing a path towards creating a 1D chain of singlet-triplet qubits. (b) A qubit chip with 6 5-dot devices, controlled by a total of 168 control lines. Superconducting resonators are used for fast, frequency multiplexed charge and gate-based readout. A total of 32 readout channels are bonded on this device.

assistance of the Altium EDA tool, with readout and fast pulsing lines broken out to the edges of the device, to make the bonding of such a device feasible, and to reduce the stray inductance and capacitance of bond-wires. A device with the same design was used in Sec. 2.3 to validate the design of the CryoCMOS architecture, demonstrating the feasibility of on-chip routing for larger devices. Moving forward, the existence of more advanced EDA tools will allow far more of the design process to be automated, which will be crucial as the number of gates on single devices grows.

Built into the discussion about scaling a quantum computer is the need to error correct noisy qubits. The number of operations per gate that must be performed to correct errors, as well as the number of physical qubits required to form an error-corrected logical qubit is a sensitive function of the qubit error rate and snowballs as the fault-tolerance threshold if approached [89, 314]. The construction of qubits with improved error rates is therefore highly desirable, and may, in fact, be necessary for universal quantum computation with as few as 1000 logical qubits. To run Shor's algorithm on a 1024-bit number, for example, would require on the order of 50-million physical qubits with an error rate of 10^{-5} . The use of topologically protected qubits [93], such as Majorana zero modes [21], is the most promising path to realizing qubits with a significantly improved fidelity; however, the materials and techniques challenges, as laid out in Chapter 5 are formidable. Nonetheless, continuing advances in the growth of high-quality materials with large spin-orbit interaction, and high-quality superconductivity [50], and improved designs for scalable Majoranabased devices [146, 361] present exciting opportunities for building truly scalable quantum machines. Some of these issues are explored in Chapter 5, including the design of charge sensors in Sec. 5.2, and the development of fabrication techniques in Sec. 5.1. Moving forward, it is clear that there are some fundamental scientific problems to solve with such

devices to prove that they are indeed possible. Without them, however, it is difficult to see how with current error rates and control schemes, any scalable quantum machine will be possible.

6.3 Closing Remarks

The field today is focused on achieving quantum supremacy, that is to run an algorithm on a quantum computer that could not feasibly be simulated on a classical machine. The consensus at the time of writing is that this will be some variant of Boson sampling [136], performed on approximately 50 qubits [383, 384, 385], with companies such as Google, IBM, Rigetti and Ion-Q each having announced their intention to reach this goal imminently. However, even though IBM announced its 50 qubit processor in November 2017 [386], Google announced its Bristlecone chip containing 72 qubits at the March Meeting of the American Physical Society in 2018 [381, 387] and Intel announced its 49 qubit quantum processor in January at CES 2018 [388], the goal of quantum supremacy lies tantalizingly just out of reach. From a scientific standpoint, this is perhaps not surprising. There is plenty of evidence that even for the problem of Boson sampling, the quality of qubits must be higher than expected [389, 390], the connectivity of qubits must be relatively high [135], and that the number of qubits might be larger than thought [391]. From the standpoint of a quantum physicist and engineer, this represents an exciting challenge, one that calls for further incremental improvement of qubits, for new designs that extend the connectivity of qubits and for improved methods of readout and control. From the perspective of the public and the community, however, there lies some danger, wherein we run the risk of hitting a "Quantum Winter." This would be a period analogous to the "AI Winter" [392], a period in the history of artificial intelligence, where persistent hype and an over-selling of the promise of AI, followed by a failure to deliver on these promises, led to a period of reduced funding and interest in the field. The reason that quantum supremacy has not yet been achieved may not be surprising to those in the field but has regularly been a source of surprise to members of the public.

If we assume, however, that we reach the goal of quantum supremacy in the reasonably near future, there are two roadmaps to a general-purpose quantum machine, one which presents great opportunities for quantum computing researchers, the other which presents a risk that we must confront to ensure that development continues sustainably. These two roadmaps are shown in Fig. 6.2, and relate to the demonstration of quantum advantage, that is the solution of a problem with a quantum computer that would not have been possible



Figure 6.2: The possible paths by which a quantum computer is achieved. (a) In the optimistic case, a few years after quantum supremacy is reached, an algorithm demonstrating quantum advantage is achieved, leading to continued interest in the field. (b) In the pessimistic case, even though quantum supremacy is reached, the demonstration of an algorithm that shows quantum advantage doesn't occur until a general-purpose quantum machine is available.

without one. Equivalently, the question is "what is interesting in the NISQ era" [134]? In Fig. 6.2 (a), the answer is "something." This may be Variational Quantum Eigensolvers (VQEs) [138], it may be some form of machine learning [393], however there is yet every chance that even these algorithms may turn out to be classically tractable [394, 395], or require error correction to the extent that we are pushed to the realm of needing a general-purpose quantum machine [141]. In this case, we may live in a world where Fig. 6.2 (b) is true, and there is a long period where a quantum computer is simply a toy. Such a situation would require continued long term investment, and is not a future that we should ignore in our current push to build a quantum computer.

Despite the risk, it is also true that at no other point in the history of quantum computing has there been such high awareness of the magnitude of the problems that must be solved. There is constant development in all areas of the stack, from proposals for quantum programming languages to improved equipment for quantum experiments to even new types of qubits. Together, all of this convinces me that, barring an extraordinary no-go result, a useful quantum computer is not only achievable but will be realized in the next 20 or so years. I can't predict the form of such a quantum computer, nor how it will be used, however regardless of its final form, it will confer benefits on all of humanity.

Appendix A

Nanofabrication

In this appendix, I will briefly outline the steps followed to fabricate the devices presented in this thesis. Although there are several types of devices presented, including quantum dots, nanowire devices, and Hall bars, in each case the techniques used for each chip are adapted from the steps laid out below. The significant differences in cleanroom tooling and safety protocols in each cleanroom mean that several procedures will likely need to be adapted to gain similar results, however, where possible I've tried to include all the details that would be necessary to tailor the process to your cleanroom.

A.1 Fabrication Overviews

A.1.1 Quantum Dot Nanofabrication

- 1. Cleave Chips (Sec. A.2.1)
- 2. Gallium Removal: Remove gallium on the backside of wafer. (Sec. A.2.2)
- 3. Chip Clean and Bake: Remove any organic solvents and adsorbed moisture. (Sec. A.2.3)
- 4. Alignment Mark Deposition: Deposit TiAu alignment marks which will be our reference for all future fab steps. (Sec. A.2.9)
- Mesa Etch: Define the active region of the device by etching away the 2DEG using a dilute H₃PO₄ solution. (Sec. A.2.7)
- 6. **Ohmics Deposition**: Deposit AuGe ohmics and anneal into wafer. This step should be performed as soon as possible after the etch, preferably on the same day. (Sec. A.2.10)

- 7. Ohmic Contact Deposition: Deposit bondpads for ohmic contacts. (Sec. A.2.9)
- 8. Global Oxide Deposition: Deposit a global Al₂O₃ or HfO₂ oxide using ALD as a insulating barrier. (Sec. A.2.11)
- 9. Gate Deposition: Deposit surface gate pattern. (Sec. A.2.9)
- 10. Gate Contact Deposition: Deposit bondpads for surface gates. (Sec. A.2.9)

A.1.2 InAs Hall Bar Nanofabrication

- 1. Cleave Chips (Sec. A.2.1)
- 2. Chip Clean and Bake: Remove any organic solvents and adsorbed moisture. (Sec. A.2.3)
- 3. **Mesa Etch**: Define the active region of the device by etching away the 2DEG. Note that if Al is grown on the surface, this must be removed (Sec. A.2.8) prior to the mesa etch. (Sec. A.2.7)
- 4. Al Removal: Etch away excess Al from the surface of the hall bar. (Sec. A.2.8)
- 5. Global Oxide Deposition: Deposit a global Al₂O₃ or HfO₂ oxide using ALD as a insulating barrier. (Sec. A.2.11)
- 6. Gate Deposition: Deposit surface gate pattern. (Sec. A.2.9)

A.1.3 GaAs Hall Bar and Circulator Nanofabrication

- 1. Cleave Chips (Sec. A.2.1)
- 2. Gallium Removal: Remove gallium on the backside of wafer. (Sec. A.2.2)
- 3. Chip Clean and Bake: Remove any organic solvents and adsorbed moisture. (Sec. A.2.3)
- Mesa Etch: Define the active region of the device by etching away the 2DEG using a dilute H₃PO₄ solution. (Sec. A.2.7)
- 5. **Ohmics Deposition**: Deposit AuGe ohmics and anneal into wafer. This step should be performed as soon as possible after the etch, preferably on the same day. (Sec. A.2.10)
- 6. Gate Contact Deposition: Deposit bondpads for surface gates. (Sec. A.2.9)

A.2 Detailed Process Recipes

A.2.1 Cleave Chips

In the following section, I will only describe the process for manual cleaving of chips using a diamond tip pen. For more precise jobs, I recommend the use of a scribing tool which can better align and scribe chips. For most III-V materials (100 orientation), you will only be able to scribe parallel to or perpendicular to the wafer flat. Note that all steps should be performed on a cleanroom wipe which is to be disposed of in a contaminated (III-V) waste bin once the process is complete, due to the hazardous nature of III-V materials.

- Find wafer in fabrication logbook. Note previously scribed pieces and orientation. Select a piece to scribe. Record selected chip orientation and position in fabrication logbook.
- 2. Line up the chip with the edge of a metal ruler. Using a diamond pen, make a small scratch (< 1 mm) to the wafer edge.
- 3. Balance the chip on the edge of a glass side with the scratch aligned to the edge of the slide.
- 4. Press the overhanging section of the chip with filter paper or a cleanroom wipe to cleave the chip. The cleave should be clean and along the scratch direction.
- 5. Choose a corner of the chip as a reference for future steps. Make a drawing of the scratches/features of the chip relative to the corner in the fabrication of logbook. Note the wafer orientation relative to the chip for future reference.
- 6. Put contaminated filter paper/wipes in the contaminated waste bin, and glass slides into the sharps disposal.

A.2.2 Gallium Removal

Ga metal is used as a sticking layer and thermal contact in the MBE chamber during heterostructure growth. When wafers arrive from growers they often have this sticking layer still on their backsides, which must be removed before further processing as it has a melting point of 29 °C and tends to contaminate process equipment and coat the surface of glassware. We use the low melting point of Ga to physically remove it using q-tips followed by an optional HCl dip to etch away any remnants. The HCl dip is useful to obtain the lowest possible ohmic resistances and is used more for Hall chips than quantum dots.

- Heat a small amount of NMP to 80 °C in the designated NMP-(Gallium) beaker. It should be sufficiently full to cover the chip that will be placed in step 3. Prepare a small amount of NMP in an NMP-(Clean) beaker.
- 2. Deposit 1-2 drops of PMMA onto the bottom third of a clean glass slide.
- 3. Carefully place the GaAs chip face down on the PMMA droplet, attempting to keep the back dry and free of resist.
- 4. Place the glass slide on a 95 °C hotplate for at least 1 min.
- 5. Using a cleanroom q-tip, gently wipe the Ga from the back of the chip, replacing the q-tip as necessary. Ensure that the chip does not move during this process as movement may damage the chip surface. The chip may be placed on the hotplate for an extra 20 s to 30 s if the Ga has dried.
- 6. Place the glass slide in the heated NMP-(Gallium) beaker such that it is covered. Gently nudge the chip after 30 s until it is free of the slide and discard. Transfer the chip into the second NMP-(Clean) beaker.
- 7. **Optional:** If at this point the gallium is sufficiently removed we may proceed directly to the chip clean and bake (Sec. A.2.3). Otherwise, transfer the chip to an IPA-(Clean) beaker with a small amount of IPA and sonicate for 1 min.
- 8. Spin and bake AZ6612, PMMA, or a similar photoresist (Sec. A.2.5). In general, ZEP or CZAR should be avoided for acid etches.
- 9. Stir the chip in a 37 % HCl solution for 2 min to 3 min.
- 10. Rinse the chip in distilled H_2O for 30 s.
- 11. Proceed to chip clean and bake (Sec. A.2.3)

A.2.3 Clean and Bake

The clean and bake step is used to remove any surface contaminants that may have been introduced in shipping and handling, as well as to remove any surface moisture. Each solvent step should include some sonication during the 5 min soak. Sonication may be performed for the full 5 min if desired. Tweezers should be washed in between each transfer step to prevent cross-contamination.

Note: NMP easily damages Al if the solvent has absorbed any moisture from the air. For materials with thin-film epitaxially grown Al, use an alternative solvent such as 1,3-Dioxolane.

- 1. Place chip, face-up, in a small amount of NMP at 80 °C, in an NMP-(Clean) beaker for at least 5 min, with sonication.
- 2. Transfer the chip to Acetone in an Acetone-(Clean) beaker for at least 5 min, with sonication.
- 3. Transfer the chip to IPA in an IPA-(Clean) beaker for at least 5 min, with sonication.
- 4. Remove the chip from the IPA and dry with nitrogen on a fresh cleanroom wipe.
- 5. Bake the chip at 200 °C for 5 min.

A.2.4 Resist Strip

This process is used to strip resist of the surface of a chip, either due to a failed processing step or after a mesa etch (Sec. A.2.7). In the case that the strip is being performed during spinning and before the resist has been baked, it is usually sufficient to perform a quick 30 s Acetone/NMP dip rather than the longer times prescribed below, as the resist will not be hardened. Sonication may be used to assist with the strip as long as fine gates have not been evaporated. Otherwise, sonication often damages these gates.

Note: ZEP, CZAR and other styrene-based resists are *NOT* compatible with Acetone. For these samples, NMP or an alternative solvent must be used.

Note: NMP easily damages Al if the solvent has absorbed any moisture from the air. For materials with thin-film epitaxially grown Al, use an alternative solvent such as 1,3-Dioxolane.

- 1. Place chip, face-up, in a small amount of NMP at 80 °C, in an NMP-(Clean) beaker, or Acetone in an Acetone-(Clean) beaker for at least 3 min.
- 2. Transfer the chip to IPA in an IPA-(Clean) beaker for at least 30 s.
- 3. Remove the chip from the IPA and dry with nitrogen on a fresh cleanroom wipe.

Process	PMMA A3	ZEP520A	AZ6612	LOR 5B
Step 1 (rpm)-(s)-(rpm s ⁻¹)	500-5-1000	500-5-1000	500-5-1000	500-5-1000
Step 2 (rpm)-(s)-(rpm s^{-1})	9000-5-4000	9000-5-4000	10000-20-4000	10000-4-4000
Step 3 (rpm)-(s)-(rpm s^{-1})	4000-45-4000	4000-120-4000	4000-20-4000	4000-60-4000
Bake (°C)-(s)	180-60	180-120	95-60	170-300
Approx. Thickness (nm)	80	220	800 - 1000	600 - 800

Table A.1: Spin recipes for various resists. Each step gives a spin speed, a spin time, and an acceleration, separated by dashes. Thicknesses quoted are approximate and will vary depending on chip size and resist age and temperature.



Figure A.1: Edge profiles of LOR 20B/AZ6612 (a) or LOR 5A/AZ6612 (b). The left image shows a significant undercut, suitable for deposition of thick metal layers, while the right image shows a smooth edge profile suitable for etching, and caused by the low solubility of LOR 5A relative to exposed AZ6612 in MIF300 developer.

A.2.5 Resist Spin

Spinning resist aims to create a uniform thin film of a photoresist or electron-beam resist. Depending on the sort of process we wish to run, with the developed resist, we may have different requirements for the edge profile. For evaporation of a metal stack with a liftoff process, we aim to create an undercut such that there is a break in the metal, with a height larger than the metal thickness we wish to evaporate. This can be achieved using a single, thick resist layer, which will, in general, have an undercut profile due to the scattering of electrons or light through the resist, or by the use of a bi-layer resist stack, with a soluble polymer such as LOR-B or MMA as the underlayer. An example of a suitable undercut is shown in Fig. A.1 (a).

For an acid etch, we would, in general, prefer a smooth edge profile with no undercut to ensure the continuous flow of fresh acid over the surface of the wafer and to ensure that acid is easily rinsed away once the etch is complete. This is achieved by a post-development bake which will reflow resist at the edges of the developed region, and re-adhere resist to the surface of the wafer. An example of a smooth edge profile is shown in Fig. A.1 (b).

Spin parameters for various resists are given in Table A.1, which are valid only for small $(2.5 \times 5 \text{ mm or } 5 \times 5 \text{ mm})$ samples. A high-speed spin is used at the beginning of the spin to minimize the effect of the edge bead, which is a thick region of resist around the edges of the sample caused by surface tension. However, this spin is unsuitable for large samples or wafers and will lead to variable resist thickness across the wafer, or, in the worst case, the wafer being flung from the chuck.

Hint: Squeezing the sides of the rubber puck makes it easier to move chips around. If the chip is not moving after the spin, try squeezing the puck in a few locations and try again.

Note: If a resist was refrigerated, it must be allowed to warm to room temperature before use. Apart from the viscosity changing with temperature, leading to an unpredictable resist thickness, the cold resist will condense moisture from the air, contaminating the resist for future users.

- 1. Clean the small rubber puck for chips with Acetone on a cleanroom wipe.
- 2. Attach your chip to the small rubber puck. Attempt to center it as much as possible.
- 3. Take a few drops of resist with a pipette from the small resist bottle, making sure to not take from the bottom of the bottle.
- 4. Dispense 2/3 drops of resist on the surface of the chip and begin the spin as soon as possible.

Process	PMMA A3	ZEP520A	AZ6612
Solvent	MIBK:IPA 1:3	o-Xylene	MIF-300 (TMAH)
Develop Time (second)	40	50	50
Rinse	IPA	MIBK:IPA 1:3	H ₂ O
Rinse Time (second)	20	10	30
Second Rinse	-	IPA	-
Rinse Time (second)	-	10	-

Table A.2: Development Recipes for various resists.

- 5. After the spinning is complete, inspect the chip for a uniform spin. If the spin is not uniform or has picked up particulates, clean the resist (Sec. A.2.4).
- 6. Bake the chip for the appropriate time.
- 7. Clean the small rubber puck before finishing. Dispose of the pipette, do not replace remaining resist.

A.2.6 Resist Develop

Developing resist is the process of dissolving exposed (or unexposed for a negative tone resist) regions of resist to create a mask on the surface of your sample. Depending on the chemistry of the process, the solvent and times vary. For the resist we've used, development times are summarized in Table A.2.

Note: Plasma ashing samples after the deposition of fine gates has been known to cause static damage.

- 1. Prepare beakers for each of the solvents necessary for that resist. There should be a dedicated, labeled beaker for each one.
- 2. Place chip into each solvent for the requisite time, swirling the chip continuously. Try to move the chip between beakers quickly but smoothly at each step.
- 3. Dry the sample with the N_2 blowgun for $\sim 30\,\text{s}.$
- 4. If possible, plasma ash the sample for between 5 min to 25 min for a photoresist, or 20 s to 60 s for an e-beam resist, immediately before the next processing step.

Figure A.2: A comparison of the etch profiles of H_2SO_4 in (a) and H_3PO_4 (b). While H_2SO_4 leads to an anisotropic etch and a significant undercut, the H_3PO_4 leads to an isotropic etch and a smooth sidewall.

Material	Etch Rate (Å s ^{-1})
Intrinsic GaAs	12.1
GaAs Heterostructure	15.9
InAs Heterostructure	18.7

Table A.3: Dilute phosphoric acid (5:1:50 H₃PO₄:H₂O₂:H₂O) etch rates

A.2.7 Mesa Etch

It is often necessary to define the sections where the 2DEG exists. For Hall measurements, this is used to define the shape of the Hall bar. For quantum dots, this is used to isolate devices from each other when multiple devices exist on a single chip, and to reduce parasitic capacitance along readout or pulsing gates. It is also possible to reduce crosstalk between gates by removing the 2DEG below as much of the length of the gate as possible[208].

The use of a weaker phosphoric acid solution was chosen after several years of using a sulphuric acid solution as we found that the strength of the sulphuric acid was leading to an anisotropic etch with a significant undercut. This had, in past devices, led to issues making continuous gates over the edge of the mesa. The use of phosphoric acid in comparison leads to an isotropic edge with a smoothly sloping sidewall, making the formation of continuous gates over the mesa edge easier. A comparison of the etch profiles of H_2SO_4 and H_3PO_4 is given in Fig. A.2.

An additional bake is included in the processing after development to remove any undercut that may have developed in the resist during development. In addition, the drying of the developer has been known to cause the resist to lift from the surface of the wafer near features, which is repaired by this post-baking step. The addition of this step creates both smoother etch edges and better-controlled edge thicknesses.

- 1. Spin and bake AZ6612, PMMA, or a similar resist (Sec. A.2.5). In general, ZEP or CZAR should be avoided for acid etches.
- 2. Expose the mesa pattern using the optical mask aligner or electron-beam lithography. Develop using the appropriate recipe (Sec. A.2.6).
- 3. Postbake the resist using the same bake as the initial bake (see Table A.1) to remove any undercut and re-adhere the resist to the surface of the chip.
- 4. Prepare a solution dilute phosphoric acid solution of H_3PO_4 : H_2O_2 : H_2O in a 5:1:50 ratio. Remember that acids should always be added to water, not the other way around. Stir thoroughly with PTFE (acid) tweezers, and leave to thermalize for $\sim 30 \text{ min.}$
- 5. Measure the resist height with a surface profilometer (Dektak in our case). Record in several locations.
- 6. Pour some of the dilute phosphoric acid solution into a small etch beaker. Etch the chip for the appropriate time (use Table A.3 for standard etch rates) using Teflon tweezers and stirring continuously. I usually aim ~ 10 nm below the depth of the 2DEG. Etching too deeply can make it challenging to run gates to the surface of the 2DEG.
- 7. Rinse in distilled H_2O for a minimum of 30 s and dry with nitrogen on a clean wipe.
- 8. Measure the new height of the resist using a surface profilometer in the same locations as before. The etch depth is the difference between the two measurements. If the depth is insufficient, repeat steps 5-7.
- 9. Strip resist (Sec. A.2.4).

A.2.8 Al Etch

For InAs devices, aluminum must be selectively etched away to define device geometries. This is accomplished using a Transene-D based wet etch. This process is highly sensitive to both temperature and etch time, and hence, care must be taken when performing this step if you wish to achieve reproducible results. For this reason, a PID controller, glass thermometer, and stirrer are necessary for high quality etches.

For a thin (8 nm) layer of epitaxially grown Al, we have had success using a 11 s etch followed by two 11 s H_2O rinses, however, this process must be optimized for local conditions.

Note: Transene-D will begin to degrade at temperatures above ~ 50 °C. Care must be taken while heating to ensure this temperature is not exceeded, including at the base of the beaker. As such heating must be quite slow.

Note: Transene-D oxidizes if stirred too vigorously. The stirrer should be set to the lowest possible speed and should not visibly agitate the surface of the etch solution.

- 1. Spin and bake AZ6612, PMMA, or a similar resist (Sec. A.2.5). In general, ZEP or CZAR should be avoided for acid etches.
- 2. Expose the mesa pattern using the optical mask aligner or electron-beam lithography. Develop using the appropriate recipe (Sec. A.2.6).
- 3. Postbake the resist using the same bake as the initial bake (see Table A.1) to remove any undercut and re-adhere the resist to the surface of the chip.
- 4. Prepare a solution of Transene-D, heated to 47.5 °C with a PID controller, and stirred at low speed. Ensure this temperature is stable before beginning the etch.
- 5. Prepare two beakers of DI-water for the rinse. Prepare a beaker of Acetone to strip the resist as soon as the etch is complete.
- 6. Immediately before commencing the etch, stop the stirrer.
- 7. Dip the sample in Transene using PTFE tweezers, agitating continuously. Once complete, immediately transfer to first water beaker, again agitating continuously, followed by the second water beaker.
- 8. Transfer the chip as soon as possible to Acetone to strip the resist. Restart the stirrer.
- 9. Follow the steps for stripping resist to finish (Sec. A.2.4).

A.2.9 Metal Deposition

Deposition of metals is a repeated step for several of the processes. For all of the work presented in this thesis, we use a liftoff based process; however, I will note that for sputtered metals or ultra high-Q resonators such a process may be unsuitable.

Ohmics			
Step	Metal	Thickness (Å)	Deposition Rate (Å s ^{-1})
Layer 1	Ni	50	2
Layer 2	Ge	x (350)	5
Layer 3	Au	2x (700)	5
Layer 4	Ni	180	2
Layer 5	Au	500	5

Fine Surface Gates			
Step	Metal	Thickness (Å)	Deposition Rate (Å s ^{-1})
Layer 1	Ti	80	2
Layer 2	Au	120	5

Contact Gates and AlignmentStepMetalThickness (Å)Deposition Rate (Å s^{-1})Layer 1Ti1202Layer 2Au1000 - 20005

Table A.4: Evaporator recipes for various processes. Note that for ohmics, the depth of the middle two layers should be varied depending on the depth of the 2DEG, such that $3x \approx d$. Values used successfully for a 91 nm are given in brackets.

For thin gates, it is necessary to evaporate metals at a reasonably high rate, as slower deposition rates lead to larger grain sizes, which can cause discontinuities to appear in small gates. Although in general, a faster deposition is preferable, there are limits to how fast various metals will evaporate with a stable rate. Some recommendations are given in the Table A.4, however, these should be based tools (and the experiences of others using it) and tuned accordingly.

Metal compatibility should also be considered when choosing the tool to use for various evaporations. For tools handling CMOS processes, for example, the use of gold is unsuitable. For evaporators focused on ultra high-Q resonators, nickel, and other magnetic materials will decrease transition temperature, but this may not be a limiting factor for your process.

Metal thicknesses for several processes are given in Table A.4.

Note: ZEP, CZAR and other styrene-based resists are *NOT* compatible with Acetone. For these samples, NMP or an alternative solvent must be used.

Note: After deposition of fine gates, the use of sonication can cause damage to gates. Limit sonication to about 15 s at low power and use only if necessary.
Note: Drying your sample before liftoff is complete will cause unwanted sections of metal to adhere to the surface of your chip, making them very difficult (if not impossible) to remove.

- 1. Spin and bake photoresist or e-beam resist (Sec. A.2.5).
- 2. Expose the pattern using the optical mask aligner or electron-beam lithography. Develop using the appropriate recipe (Sec. A.2.6).
- 3. Mount samples in the evaporator. You can optionally mount samples to a glass slide if features exist close to edges along all 4 sides of the chip. In this case, use a drop of PMMA A3 on a glass slide, place the chip on the drop and bake for 60 s at 90 °C or until the resist is dried. Avoid higher temperatures for risk of reflowing resist and melting the undercut.
- 4. Pump evaporator until sufficiently low pressure and evaporate according to the given procedure for your evaporator.
- 5. Allow chip to cool for \sim 5 min before venting. Remove samples.
- 6. Place a small amount of NMP into the NMP-(Liftoff) beaker and heat to 80 °C. Leave for 30 min to 60 min.
- 7. Sonicate for ~ 30 s to clear remaining metal of the surface. Visually inspect while wet, leaving for additional time if liftoff is not complete.
- 8. A spray with Acetone or IPA from a squeeze bottle may assist you in removing stubborn sections of metal.
- 9. After liftoff is complete, place the chip in the IPA-(Liftoff) beaker for 3 min.
- 10. Remove chip and dry with N₂ blowgun on a cleanroom wipe.

A.2.10 Ohmics Deposition

Ohmic contacts are used to make contact to the 2DEG from the surface of the chip and are formed using a eutectic stack of AuGe. Nickel is used as a sticking layer to the surface of the GaAs and a diffusion barrier which allows only Ge to diffuse into the semiconductor, followed by Au:Ge in a 2:1 ratio, which forms our eutectic alloy. A further Ni and Au cap is used to prevent oxidation. The exact stack for a 91nm 2DEG is given in Table A.4. Modify



Figure A.3: (a) Sample ohmic design, showing the mesa in yellow and the ohmic metal stack in green. The mesa contains slices to increase the ohmic contact with the edge along multiple crystallographic orientations, and the ohmic metal extends past the edge. (b) Optical micrograph of a low resistance ohmic. Note the bubbly appearance of the surface. An ovoid mark is visible in the center of the pad where a bond was placed while testing the contact. (c) SEM image of an annealed ohmic.

the thickness of the central Ge and Au layers if using a shallower or deeper 2DEGs. The contact to the 2DEG is made by a degenerately Ge doped section of semiconductor that forms under the metal stack [396, 197].

The design of ohmics is particularly crucial for quantum Hall samples, where making good contact to the edge along multiple crystallographic orientations is crucial, particularly at high field. Also, to obtain the lowest possible ohmic resistance, we have found it necessary to make the ohmic stack extend over the edge of the mesa. This allows the ohmic to anneal in along the sidewall to improve the area of the contact. We use a design adapted from [397]. A sample of such an ohmic is given in Fig. A.3.

Annealing is performed in a rapid thermal annealer, in our case, the MILA-5000, in an atmosphere of forming gas $(4\% \text{ H}_2:96\% \text{ N}_2)$. We have found it necessary to place samples on a SiC heat spreader, which contains an integrated thermocouple to measure the temperature of chips during the annealing process accurately. For devices with a deeper 2DEG (i.e., 400nm for high mobility Hall samples) it may be necessary to increase the anneal time to account for the increased depth.

Good ohmics appear uniformly bubbly after annealing, with no dark spots. The surface of the sample should not change, and color change may indicate contamination on the surface of the chip before annealing. I have found a round of plasma ashing immediately preceding the anneal may be necessary to remove contamination.

Step	Temperature (°C)	Time (s)
Step 1 (Ramp)	130	8
Step 2 (Hold)	130	130
Step 3 (Ramp)	450	20
Step 4 (Hold)	450	90

Table A.5: Recipe for the ULVAC MILA-5000 rapid thermal annealer, using a forming gas (4% H₂:96% N₂) atmosphere. Note that the PID parameters must be appropriately tuned to ensure temperatures are reached rapidly without overshoot.

- 1. Evaporate and lift off ohmics pattern (Sec. A.2.9). Ensure the surface is clear of contaminants. If in doubt, the chip may be plasma ashed prior to loading into the annealer.
- 2. Vent the annealer with nitrogen for 3 min before loading sample. Following sample loading, purge the chamber with forming gas for 3 min before beginning the process.
- 3. Anneal chips in an atmosphere of forming gas (4% H_2 :96% N_2), following instructions for the local tool. A sample set of parameters is given in Table A.5, which has been found to give low resistance ohmics in our lab.
- 4. After the anneal is complete, immediately purge the chamber with nitrogen gas at high flow to assist with cooling. Allow the sample to cool to 50 °C before unloading.

A.2.11 Oxide Deposition (ALD)

ALD is deposited on samples as an insulating dielectric, either to minimize leakage to the donor layer which is hypothesized to be a source of charge noise [47], or as an insulating layer for multi-layer devices. The addition of this step to spin qubit devices is a reasonably recent addition to our fabrication process, and over time, this process has been optimized to increase the quality of the dielectric that is grown. Initially, we had been using a liftoff process [398], however, such a process was found to grow measurably worse quality oxide films, due to the low temperature of growth required for resist compatibility (90 °C to 150 °C), and contamination due to resist in the process chamber.

Our current process, therefore, deposits a global oxide, grown at a minimum temperature of 200 °C. We make contact to lower layers either by bonding through the oxide or using a selective Al etchant to remove sections of the oxide. In general, the highest possible growth temperature will result in the highest oxide quality, where materials compatibility is taken into account (In will precipitate out of InAs above 250 °C for example).

For devices in this thesis, we've grown both Al_2O_3 and HfO_2 oxides using TMA and TDMA-Hf as precursors and H_2O as an oxidizing agent. In general, we've not had success with O_3 as an oxidizer, with the quality of film grown lowered relative to H_2O . Although there will be variance by tool and growth temperature, as a rule of thumb, we've found 100 cycles of TMA at 200 °C to grown approximately 8 nm of oxide.

Note: Avoid placing samples with resist in the growth chamber as it leads to significantly decreased oxide quality.

- 1. Set the chamber temperature to the correct growth temperature for the growth. Allow the chamber temperature to settle before loading your sample.
- 2. Set the correct number of cycles for your oxide growth. The thickness of oxide grown per cycle with vary depending on the tool and the temperature of the growth.
- 3. Load your sample, and a blank silicon piece, into the growth chamber. For load locked tools, allow the stage to reach the correct temperature before beginning the process.
- 4. Run the ALD growth program. It is usually worth checking that there are pressure spikes for the first few cycles to ensure precursors have not been depleted.
- 5. Once the process is complete, unload the samples. Check the depth of deposited oxide using an ellipsometer on the blank Si chip and record this value.

Appendix B

Wiring and Setup

In this appendix, I briefly go through the critical components of the wiring of a dilution refrigerator. Throughout my Ph.D., I have been lucky enough to see the lab grow from one to seven fridges. This has given me plenty of opportunities to optimize the wiring of a refrigerator to minimize the electron temperatures seen by devices. It has also allowed me to test a large selection of hardware and confirm that it does or does not work cold. The fridge wiring I present in Fig. B.1 is a setup optimized for operation on spin qubits, however, for other types of experiments, the values of the attenuators and filtering may be tweaked to trade-off heating and thermal photon population [142].

High-frequency coaxial lines are used in both the readout circuit and for pulsing qubits. These are fed into the fridge with Huber & Suhner hermetic feedthroughs, rated to 18 GHz (H & S 34_SMA-50-0-3/111_NE), and are in my experience the highest quality hermetic connectors around. On the 4K stage, as the o-ring will pass through its transition temperature, the connectors must be soldered into place, or run down a dedicated port directly into the inner vacuum chamber. On BlueFors or Oxford fridges where there is no inner vacuum chamber, this is not an issue.

For most fridges that we've wired ourselves, we've used 0.086-inch diameter coax, with differing inner and outer conductors depending on the location. Between temperature stages, the choice of material for coaxial cables is crucial to minimize heat transfer. In my experience, a stainless steel outer with a beryllium-copper inner conductor is sufficiently insulating (UT-085-B-SS), although stainless steel inner conductor coax is available and used on some setups (UT-085-SS-SS). Premade cable assemblies are generally more reliable and can be ordered from rf-coax or Rojone, (see for example the part numbers given in Fig. B.1). In the case that manual assembly is required, the Radiall 9401-1583-010 SMA connectors do not require soldering of the inner contact and are highly reliable. On readout lines where



Figure B.1: The standard fridge wiring for a spin qubit experiment. Values for attenuators are chosen to trade-off power dissipation from pulses and the thermal photon population. Components which are known to work cryogenically are given on the right of the figure, although the list is by no means exhaustive.

	LC Filter	RC Filter
Stage 1 Stage 2	Minicircuits LFCN-5000 Minicircuits LFCN-1450	Minicircuits LFCN-80 R = 500Ω , C = $2200 pF$
Stage 3	Minicircuits LFCN-80	R = 1200Ω , C = $1000 pF$

Table B.1: Component values for dc filtering. The LC filter has a cutoff of $80\,MHz$, while the RC filter has a cutoff of $\sim70\,kHz$.

any attenuation of the signal leads to an increased noise temperature (see Sec. 2.1.2), superconducting coaxial lines are used. Soldering NbTi is unfortunately almost impossible; in this case, premade assemblies are used exclusively. These are available from CoaxCo and have a narrow 0.85 mm diameter. Part number (SC-086/50-NbTi-NbTi-200-SMAP/SMAP) is commonly ordered and is a 20 cm SMA male to SMA male assembly.

In terms of attenuators, we have begun using only XMA corp cryogenic attenuators, part no. 2082-6418-XX-CRYO, where XX is replaced with the required attenuation. These are used on each temperature stage to thermalize the inner contact through the resistive link (which would otherwise make no contact to each temperature stage) and reduce the population of thermal photons. Again for readout lines, where losses must be minimized, XMA corp 0 dB attenuators are used (2082-5026-00-CRYO-A), which contain a thermally conductive stripline to thermalize the inner conductor.

The amplifiers we use are either SiGe resistive feedback amplifiers from Cosmic Microwave (formerly the Weinreb group at Caltech) or amplifiers from Low Noise Factory. The CITLF1 or CITLF3 from Cosmic Microwave are used interchangeably in low-frequency experiments, while in transmon-type experiments typically use a Low Noise Factory amplifier. All of these amplifiers have ~ 4 K noise temperature in their respective operating frequency ranges.

DC lines are typically BeCu loom wire from CMR-direct. Lines are clamped at each temperature stage and are optionally covered in GE-varnish to improve thermal contact. An image of such a clamp is shown in Fig. B.2 (a). Filtering of dc lines is performed on the mixing chamber and consists of three stages. The first two stages, an LC and RC filter, are used to remove any high-frequency noise, as shown in Fig. B.2 (c). This is followed by a sapphire stripline filter, as shown in Fig. B.2 (d). A Ti/Au meander line is fabricated on a sapphire chip and is used to reduce the electron temperature to ~ 50 mK, based on designs from the Marcus lab at Harvard. A zoom-in of the track is shown in Fig. B.2 (e). Component values for the LC and RC filter boards are shown in Table B.1.



Figure B.2: (a) A thermalization clamp used on each temperature stage of the dilution refrigerator. BeCu loom wire is wrapped and clamped between the two plates. (b) An image of the assembled dc filtering setup. Each stage is labeled. Input and output occur via Micro-D connectors. (c) Disassembled RC filter stage. Green boxes highlight struts used to isolate each stage of the filter. (d) Disassembled sapphire filter stage. The sapphire chip is mounted in the center of the block and connected to PCBs at either end by bond-wires. (e) Zoom in of one corner of the sapphire filter. Here a meandering Ti/Au track is visible, as well as the ends of bond-wires used to connect it to the PCB.

Appendix C

Supplementary Material for On-chip Microwave Quantum Hall Circulator

C.1 Devices and Circuit Details

All devices are fabricated on GaAs/AlGaAs heterostructure with a 2-dimensional electron gas (2DEG) located 270 nm below the surface. From dc Hall transport measurements on the chip shown in Fig. 3.2, an electron density of $n_s = 1.1 \times 10^{11} \text{ cm}^{-2}$ is extracted, along with carrier mobility of $\mu = 5.2 \times 10^6 \text{ cm}^2/(\text{V s})$. Small variation in these values are observed for the different devices measured, likely due to density variations across the wafer and effects of chemical processing. Circular mesa disks are etched using a H₂O/H₂O₂/H₂SO₄ solution to a depth of ~ 320 nm.

Metallic Ti/Au is evaporated on top of the devices to form the waveguide and circulator port structures. For the transmission-line device shown in Fig. 3.2, a coplanar transmission line geometry is employed using a 50 μ m wide signal track with ground planes on either side. The distance to these ground planes measures 30 μ m, ensuring a coupling impedance of ~ 50 Ω within the frequency range of operation. The 350 μ m diameter disc is situated equidistant between the signal line and ground plane, with a gap of 20 μ m at either side. The data in Fig. 3.2(c) is taken on a device with an additional 100 μ m diameter ohmic contact placed in the center of the mesa to assist in thermalization of the isolated disk of electron gas. This contact does not intersect the edge and as such we find that the overall dispersion spectrum (Fig. 3.2(c)) is qualitatively the same for devices without a center ohmic contact.

For the three-port device introduced in Fig. 3.3, a 330 μ m diameter disk is placed at the center of the structure, with metallic ports separated by 20 μ m from the mesa. The edges of the ports form 250 μ m long curved arcs, and a surrounding ground plane is separated back



Figure C.1: Photograph of a 2-port transmission line device, wire-bonded to a PCB. The PCB is in thermal contact with a copper stage that is mounted to the mixing chamber of a dilution refrigerator.

from the disc by 385 μ m. The device in Fig. 3.6 comprises a 500 μ m diameter mesa, along with three Ti/Au ports with 250 μ m long curved arcs that overlap the disc by 10 μ m. An Au/Ge contact with 100 μ m diameter is annealed in the center of the mesa. As the droplet is otherwise floating, we are unable to measure the resistance to the 2DEG. The contact is bonded to the ground plane of the PCB.

Chip-inductors (47 nH copper wire-wound, Coilcraft 0805HT series) are bonded to each of the three ports of the circulator to form an impedance matching network. The inductors are found to resonate with the stray parasitic capacitance in the setup C_{stray} , at a frequency of ~ 1 GHz in the absence of a magnetic field. All measurements are performed at the base temperature $T \sim 20$ mK of a cryo-free dilution refrigerator (Leiden Cryogenics CF500).

Devices are connected to two layer copper printed circuit boards (PCBs) constructed from Rogers 6006 high frequency laminate. These are mounted flat on a copper stage, which is thermally anchored to the mixing chamber plate of the dilution refrigerator (Fig. C.1). A cut-out in the PCBs enables devices to be silver pasted directly onto the copper beneath, ensuring good thermal contact. The ground planes of the devices are electrically connected to the ground of the PCB using numerous aluminum bondwires.

C.2 Experimental Methods

For the circulator shown in Fig. 3.3, the return line 2' is amplified at the 4K stage of the fridge with a low-noise, resistive-feedback, cryogenic amplifier (CITLF1, Weinreb group, Caltech) with a noise temperature of ~ 5 K and gain of 40 dB. The return signals are further amplified at room temperature. The applied microwave power at the device is in the range -90 dBm to -60 dBm. Features appear sharper at lower microwave power, but



Figure C.2: Theoretical circuit model of a three port circulator including dissipation R and direct parasitic capacitive coupling C_p between port terminals. Nodes where I/I' and V/V' are calculated are shown in red.

with a decrease in signal to noise. S-parameter measurements are taken with a Keysight N5245A PNA-X network analyzer.

In Fig. 3.6 and Fig. C.4, each of the three circulator arms are connected to bias tees, while directional couplers are used on the rf sides of ports 1 and 2 to allow for amplification of the return signal at 4 K. This enables us to compare the signal outputs from a common input port. As in Fig. 3.4, the isolation plots in Fig. 3.6 are normalized relative to the transmission background at B = 0 T, and in the absence of dc gate biasing. Striations in the data are attributed to standing waves arising from an impedance mismatch between the device, cryo-amp, and passive components in the rf setup.

In a separate experimental cooldown, we demonstrate reconfigurable routing of a microwave packet by changing the value of the external magnetic field (Fig. C.3). An E8267D vector signal generator is used to output a 1 GHz continuous wave which is modulated with a Gaussian envelope via an AWG 5014C arbitrary waveform generator before being directed to port-1 of the device. In this particular setup, a mechanical switch (Radiall DPDT series) is installed and mounted on the mixing chamber stage of the fridge, which enables the output lines 2 and 3 to be selectively directed through a common return line that is amplified by the cryogenic amplifier. The resultant signal is measured with a digital sampling oscilloscope, and a fast Fourier transform (FFT) is performed in post-processing.



Figure C.3: (a) and (c) Schematic showing the experimental configuration for reconfigurable routing of microwave signals on-chip. A wavepacket is directed to port 1 of the circulator, and the resultant signals are measured after amplification at ports 2 and 3. (b) and (d) Output signal, as configured by adjusting the amplitude of the magnetic field to direct wave packets to the required port. Insets show normalized fast Fourier transform (FFT) amplitudes.

C.3 Lowering the Circulator Insertion Loss

In the current configuration of our circulator, while the edge-states are essentially dissipationless, the device presents an insertion loss due to the impedance mismatch between the Hall edge and the conventional 50 Ω impedance electrical circuit. This is in no way an intrinsic limitation. For the demonstration reported in the paper, we show the full response of the circulator with B-field, measuring across several GHz. With the general response of the circulator characterized, it is then possible to make use of standard microwave engineering approaches to impedance match the circulator to the arbitrary impedance of a transmission line over a narrow band. This is commonly done with devices such as the rf-SET or rf-QPC where an "L-match" is used to transform the $\sim 100 \text{ k}\Omega$ device impedance towards the 50 Ω impedance of a transmission line over 10 MHz [154, 213].

Given that the circulator impedance acts like a load of order 25 k Ω (for $\nu = 1$) in series with the port capacitance, additional approaches to engineer a better match include:

- 1. Decreasing the size of the Hall droplet, thereby increasing the frequency of the resonant EMP modes and lowering the complex impedance from the ports to the edge.
- 2. Operating at higher (quantum Hall) filling factors and lower magnetic fields where the impedance of the edge is closer to $Z_0 = 50 \Omega$, see Ref. [246].
- 3. Altering the characteristic impedance of on-chip transmission lines, alleviating the constraint of working with $Z_0 = 50 \,\Omega$.

Working with layered 3D semiconductor stacks may also produce a similar reduction in the impedance [244]. We emphasize that the insertion loss of our device stems from the choice of coupling to cables with a characteristic impedance of 50 Ω , leading to a reflection of power rather than dissipation. In addition, a recent theoretical proposal has suggested a new configuration whereby a self-matched three-terminal gyrator can be achieved by grounding one of the port electrodes [245].

C.4 Extracting the Dielectric Permittivity

The overall dispersion curve of the fundamental edge magnetoplasmon (EMP) mode is extracted from the position of the features in the 2D data, as shown in the inset of Fig. 3.2 (c). Black markers plot the center frequency for which the features occur, measured at magnetic field values corresponding to integer filling factors ν , down to $\nu = 2$, (errors are within the square marker bounds). The black solid line shows a fit to the resulting 1D data using the nonlinear dispersion relation for the fundamental mode:

$$\omega = \frac{\sigma_{\text{edge}}q}{2\pi\varepsilon^*\varepsilon_0} \left[\ln\frac{2}{ql} + c \right] \tag{C.1}$$

Here $\omega = 2\pi f$, σ_{edge} is the transverse conductivity of the edge, ε^* and ε_0 are the dielectric constant and permittivity of free space respectively, c = 1 for a sharp (etched) edge, and $q = \frac{2\pi}{p}$, where p is the sample perimeter (see [109] for details of this expression, and also [238, 239, 243]). The parameter l gives the physical extent of the EMP away from the etched edge of the mesa and is approximated by:

$$l = \frac{n_s m^*}{2\varepsilon^* \varepsilon_0 B^2} \tag{C.2}$$

where $n_s = 1.1 \times 10^{11} \,\mathrm{cm}^{-2}$ is the carrier density, and m^* is the effective electron mass in GaAs of 0.067 m_e . We extract the free parameter $\varepsilon^* \approx 8.7$ from the fit, consistent with [243]. This value of ε^* corresponds to an average of the dielectric constant of GaAs and the vacuum, since the capacitive response of the system includes the edge-state, etched trench, and metallic structure that defines the microwave port.

C.5 Tuning Non-Reciprocity with Gate Voltage

In Fig. 3.6, tunable non-reciprocity is demonstrated on a device with three overlapping gate ports and a grounded centre contact. Both gates 1 and 2 are connected via couplers to individual cryogenic amplifiers. In Fig. C.4, isolation $\Delta S = S_{13}-S_{23}$ is measured at B = 1.45 T while the dc bias V_{g1} is varied. The direction of magnetic field is reversed with respect to Fig. 3.6 (c). Varying the dc bias on port 1 tunes the response between source and sink ports 3 and 2 respectively (as observed by a peak in ΔS), producing a qualitatively similar isolation frequency response to that shown in Fig. 3.6 (c).



Figure C.4: $\Delta S = S_{13}$ - S_{23} frequency response with port-1 gate voltage V_{g1} . Data is taken at constant magnetic field B = 1.45 T.

Appendix D

Supplementary Material for Zero-Field Edge Plasmons in a Magnetic Topological Insulator

D.1 Fabrication Details

The film used to make the circulator and corresponding Hall bar is seven quintuple layers of $(Cr_{0.12}Bi_{0.26}Sb_{0.62})_2Te_3$. We use photolithography to pattern a circular mesa with a diameter of 330 µm. We bake the Megaposit SPR 3612 photoresist at 80 °C (to avoid possible damage to the film from overheating), and develop with MF CD-30 after exposure. To define the mesa, we etch the surrounding film via Ar ion milling. After patterning the contacts and ground plane with the same photolithographic procedure, we deposit a 5 nm Ti sticking layer followed by 120 nm Au using e-beam evaporation. The capacitive contacts are designed to be 20 µm from the edge of the circular mesa. For the primary device discussed in this work, the relative misalignment of the mesa and contacts is approximately 5 µm.

Appendix D. Supplementary Material for Zero-Field Edge Plasmons in a Magnetic Topological Insulator

D.2 Supplementary Figures



Figure D.1: Microwave transmission prior to sample magnetisation. *S*-parameter transmission measurements taken prior to device magnetisation at cryostat base temperature of $\sim 20 \text{ mK}$, and applied port power of -72 dBm. Traces have been corrected for amplification and attenuation added to the setup in order to provide a measure of insertion loss. Subtracting the bare *S*-parameter responses S_{23} from S_{21} (as shown in Fig. 3.8 (d)) yields a small residual response at B = 0 T about 0 dB, attributed to slight differences in the line impedances of the two rf setups.



Figure D.2: Power and temperature dependence at $M_z = +1$ (a) - (d) Show the effect of temperature and applied microwave port power on S_{21} and S_{23} at B = 0 T once the sample has been magnetised in the positive direction, $M_z = +1$. The direction of magnetisation has been reversed with respect to the data in Fig. 3.10. In accordance with a reversal of chirality, hot-spots are observed in the normalised ΔS_{21} plots with both power and cryostat base temperature, corresponding to the 2l path in this configuration. Colour bar represents ΔS (dB).



Figure D.3: Secondary device. S_{21} - S_{23} microwave spectrum is shown in (a), while Hall bar transport measurements are presented in (b) for a secondary device on a separate growth. Colour bar shows S_{21} - S_{23} in dB. The material comprises 8 quintuple layers of $(Cr_{0.12}Bi_{0.26}Sb_{0.62})_2Te_3$, with fabrication methods and circulator geometry nominally identical to the device outlined in Sec.3.2. Inset shows cuts taken at constant magnetic field values corresponding to dashed lines in (a).

Appendix E

Supplementary Material for Repairing the Surface of InAs-based Topological Heterostructures

E.1 Fabrication Details

All devices presented here were from a single wafer, grown via molecular beam epitaxy with a 10 nm aluminum cap grown *in-situ*. Hall bars are defined in PMMA using electron-beam lithography. Mesas were etched using a chemical wet etch process, which includes an Al etch using Transene-D, heated to 47.8 °C, and etched for 11 s, followed by three 11 s rinses in DI water. The InAs is then etched in dilute phosphoric acid (50:5:1 $H_2O:H_3PO_4:H_2O_2$) for 95 s, to a depth of ~ 180 nm, again followed by three 11 s rinses in DI water. Finally, a 6 s Transene-D dip is used to remove any overhanging Al, followed by three 11 s rinses in DI water. The resist was stripped quickly after completion of the final etch using Acetone.

Aluminum is removed from the surface of the mesa, except at contacts, using Transene-D heated to 47.8 °C and etched for 11 s, followed by three 11 s rinses in DI water. The resist was stripped quickly after completion of the final etch using Acetone.

Surface treatment and oxide growth is performed in the Picosun R200 ALD tool, fitted with a load-lock, a remote plasma source and an ozone generator. The stage temperature is set to 200 °C and a constant flow of N_2 gas is used to purge the tool, including during the treatment steps.

For the ArH plasma treatment, the ArH plasma is generated with an Advanced Energy LitmasTM RPS 3001 remote plasma source at 1000 W source power, and a 20 s pulse is applied 6 times, with a 30 s gap between each run. We note that during this process N_2 gas

continues to flow through the process chamber.

For the TMA reduction treatment, TMA is pulsed for 1.0 s, with a 30 s purge between cycles. This is repeated 10 times prior to oxide growth.

Oxide growth is performed *in-situ* using 170 cycles of TMA and either H_2O or O_3 , following a standard recipe for oxide growth.

E.2 Measurement

Measurements are taken in a BlueFors LD400 dilution refrigerator, fitted with a wide-bore 2T solenoid, with a base temperature of 7 mK. A custom Cryo-CMOS based multiplexer is used to map each of 32 input DC lines to 5 outputs, for a total of 160 DC lines, and is used to allow measurement of up to 10 Hall bars in a single cool-down. The CMOS is fabricated commercially on the AMS 0.35 μ m process. A schematic of this setup is shown in Fig. E.1.



Figure E.1: (a) Schematic of a single cell of the multiplexing chip. Each input is multiplexed to 5 outputs, allowing for a total of 160 DC lines to be measured using 32 lines. (b) Image of the multiplexing chip. (c) Mounted measurement board, with four samples mounted around the bottom of the board.

Measurements are taken with a lockin, with a 10 nA constant current applied across the device through a $100 M\Omega$ resistor. The top gate voltage is applied using a Yokogawa GS200 voltage source.

E.3 Density and Mobility for all Treatments



Figure E.2: The density and mobility traces as gate voltage is swept for all surface treatments. The location of second subband population is marked with an arrow on each trace.

E.4 Density at Peak Mobility



Figure E.3: The location in density that peak mobility occurs, for samples taken near the center of the growth wafer. Samples grown with ozone are shifted to the right relative to samples grown with water.

Appendix F

Supplementary Material for Radio-Frequency methods for Majorana-Based Quantum Devices

F.1 Instruments

Below we list electronic equipment used in the experiments.

- Demodulation unit used for reflectometry measurements in Fig. 5.7 and Fig. 5.8: Zurich Instruments, Ultrafast Lock-in Amplifier (600 MHz)¹
- 2. Current-to-voltage converter: University of Basel, Electronics Lab, Low Noise/High stability I/V converter, SP 983 with IF3602
- Voltage sources: 48-channel QDAC, custom digital-to-analog converters, QDevil ApS²
- 4. Lock-in: Stanford Research SR830 DSP Lock-in amplifier
- 5. Waveform generator: Keysight 33500B
- 6. Arbitrary waveform generator: Tektronix 5014 C, 1.2 GS/s
- 7. Vector network analyser: Rohde & Schwarz ZVB8

¹Electronic Access: https://www.zhinst.com/products/uhfli

²Electronic Access: https://www.qdevil.com

- 8. Directional coupler: Minicircuits ZEDC-15-2B (1 MHz 1 GHz)
- 9. Microwave switch Minicircuits ZASWA-2-50DR+ (DC 5 GHz)
- 10. Cryogenic 4 K amplifier: Caltech Weinreb CITLF3
- 11. Digitizer: AlazarTech ATS9360 12 bit, 1.8 GS/s

F.2 Signal-to-Noise Ratio and Visibility

The extraction of signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) and visibility was accomplished with the following pulse sequence cycle [Fig. 5.8 (a) inset]. The pulse sequence starts with a fixed amplitude voltage pulse on gates RP (positive voltage pulse) and LP (negative voltage pulse) bringing the system to a point I for a duration of $\tau_I = 150 \,\mu\text{s}$ for initialization into a relative charge state N + 2. Then, the gates LP (positive voltage pulse) and RP (negative voltage pulse) bring the system into a relative charge N state (point P) for a time $\tau_P = 200 \,\mu\text{s}$. Finally, gates LP (negative voltage) and RP (positive voltage) bring the system close to intra-island degeneracy point M (between N and N + 2 relative charge states) which we denote as measurement position. V_{TX} excitation was controlled with microwave switch (ZASWA-2-50DR+), in order to avoid disturbances in the system during the manipulation phase (I and P). The readout was performed only at the measurement point (M) by triggering the ATS9360, 12 bit waveform digitizer card for a total time duration of $\tau = 50 \,\mu\text{s}$. To build statistics $N_{cycles} = 10^8$ experimental runs of the pulse sequence were performed. From histograms of $V_{rf}^{(S2)}$ measurements (with 2 mV bin size), the probability, $P_{V_{rf}^{(S2)}}$ of singe-shot outcomes can be estimated for each value of measurement time τ .

For the sake of simplicity, all denoted $V_{\rm rf}$ here will refer to demodulated voltage with the right charge sensor $(V_{\rm rf}^{(S2)})$. Visibility is defined as [213]:

$$V = F_N + F_{N+2} - 1 (F.1)$$

where F_N and F_{N+2} are the fidelities of relative charge state N and N+2, respectively. The fidelity of a charge state, N, is defined by $F_N = 1 - \operatorname{erf}(N)$, where $\operatorname{erf}(N)$ is an probability of measuring an N+2 charge state when in the N state. The N+2 state fidelity is similarly expressed as $F_{N+2} = 1 - \operatorname{erf}(N+2)$. This error is calculated by evaluating cumulative normal distribution function up to the threshold voltage V_T , which for N+2 state is:

$$erf(N+2) = \int_{-\infty}^{V_T} n_{N+2}(V_{\rm rf}) dV_{rf}$$
 (F.2)

where V_T is the threshold voltage calculated from the center of the means of the two Gaussians:

$$V_{\rm rf} = \frac{\mu_N + \mu_{N+2}}{2}$$
(F.3)

and $n_{N+2}(V_{\rm rf})$ is the probability density function for the relative charge state N+2:

$$n_{N+2}(V_{\rm rf}) = \frac{e^{(V_{\rm rf} - \mu_{N+2})^2 / 2\sigma_{N+2}^2}}{\sqrt{2\pi}\sigma_{N+2}}$$
(F.4)

Similarly the value of erf(N) is calculated as:

$$\operatorname{erf}(N) = \int_{V_T}^{\infty} n_N(V_{\mathrm{rf}}) \mathrm{d}V_{rf} \tag{F.5}$$

and $n_N(V_{\rm rf})$ is the probability density function for the relative charge state N:

$$n_N(V_{\rm rf}) = \frac{e^{(V_{\rm rf} - \mu_N)^2 / 2\sigma_N^2}}{\sqrt{2\pi}\sigma_N}$$
(F.6)

Minimizing the function of two errors $(\operatorname{erf}(N) \operatorname{and} \operatorname{erf}(N+2))$ and then inserting found fidelities we calculate the visibility

$$V = 1 - \text{erf}(N) + 1 - \text{erf}(N+2) - 1 \tag{F.7}$$

This yields a visibility V = 99.8% for an integration time of 1 µs.

F.3 Fabrication

All devices presented have nanowire (NW) diameter ~ 100 nm. NWs were grown using the vapor-liquid-solid technique in a molecular beam epitaxy system with the InAs [111] substrate crystal orientation [315]. Following the NW growth, Al is deposited epitaxially *in situ* on several facets of the NW with an average thickness of 10 nm [315, 370]. The NW is then positioned on a chip with a homebuilt micro-manipulator tool (Zaber XYZ-Theta stage with Eppendorf micromanipulator (model 4r) and large-working-distance Leica microscope), which allows micrometer precision in placement. The Al was selectively etched using wet etchant Transene D. All patterning was performed using an Elionix ELS-7000 EBL. Next we present the details specific to fabrication of all three devices:

The InAs/Al NW has Al shell on two of its facets and is fabricated on Si chip covered with 200 nm of SiO₂. The TiAu contacts (5 nm + 150 nm) were evaporated after performing RF milling to remove the oxide from the NW. Then, 5 nm of HfO₂ was deposited by atomic layer deposition. Finally the last set of Ti-Au gates (5 nm + 150 nm) was evaporated.

Bibliography

- R. P. Feynman. Simulating physics with computers. *International Journal of Theoretical Physics*, 21(6):467–488, Jun 1982. ISSN 1572-9575. doi: 10.1007/BF02650179. [Referenced from pages: 1 and 8]
- [2] D. Deutsch and R. Jozsa. Rapid solution of problems by quantum computation. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series A: Mathematical and Physical Sciences*, 439(1907):553–558, 1992. doi: 10.1098/rspa.1992.0167. [Referenced from page: 1]
- [3] P. Shor. Polynomial-time algorithms for prime factorization and discrete logarithms on a quantum computer. *SLAM Review*, 41(2):303–332, 1999. doi: 10.1137/S0036144598347011.
 [Referenced from pages: 1 and 8]
- [4] D. Aharonov and M. Ben-Or. Fault tolerant quantum computation with constant error. *arXiv e-prints*, art. quant-ph/9611025, Nov 1996. [Referenced from pages: 1 and 159]
- [5] J. Preskill. Reliable quantum computers. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series A: Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences, 454(1969):385–410, 1998. doi: 10.1098/rspa.1998.0167. [Referenced from pages: 1 and 159]
- [6] S. Aaronson. Quantum Computing Since Democritus, chapter 14. Cambridge University Press, New York, NY, USA, 2013. ISBN 0521199565, 9780521199568. [Referenced from page: 1]
- [7] C. D. Bruzewicz, J. Chiaverini, R. McConnell, and J. M. Sage. Trapped-ion quantum computing: Progress and challenges. *Applied Physics Reviews*, 6(2):021314, 2019. doi: 10.1063/1.5088164. [Referenced from page: 1]
- [8] P. Pakkiam, M. G. House, M. Koch, and M. Y. Simmons. Characterization of a scalable donor-based singlet-triplet qubit architecture in silicon. *Nano Letters*, 18(7):4081–4085, 07 2018. doi: 10.1021/acs.nanolett.8b00006. [Referenced from page: 1]
- [9] R. Hanson, L. P. Kouwenhoven, J. R. Petta, S. Tarucha, and L. M. K. Vandersypen. Spins in few-electron quantum dots. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 79:1217–1265, Oct 2007. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.79.1217. [Referenced from pages: 1, 3, 26, 155, 160, 172, and 175]
- [10] G. Wendin. Quantum information processing with superconducting circuits: a review. *Reports on Progress in Physics*, 80(10):106001, sep 2017. doi: 10.1088/1361-6633/aa7e1a. [Referenced from page: 1]
- [11] J. L. O'Brien. Optical quantum computing. Science, 318(5856):1567–1570, 2007. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1142892. [Referenced from page: 1]

- [12] Multi-qubit coherent operations (MQCO) program broad agency announcement (IARPA-BAA-09-06), 2009. URL https://www.fbo.gov/notices/ c9947ed13c7eef21a26a25bcc3cf8d68. [Referenced from page: 2]
- [13] C. Monroe, M. G. Raymer, and J. Taylor. The U.S. national quantum initiative: From act to action. *Science*, 364(6439):440–442, 2019. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.aax0578.
 [Referenced from page: 2]
- [14] M. Y. Lanzerotti, G. Fiorenza, and R. A. Rand. Microminiature packaging and integrated circuitry: The work of e. f. rent, with an application to on-chip interconnection requirements. *IBM Journal of Research and Development*, 49(4.5):777–803, July 2005. ISSN 0018-8646. doi: 10.1147/rd.494.0777. [Referenced from pages: 2 and 72]
- [15] D. Franke, J. Clarke, L. Vandersypen, and M. Veldhorst. Rent's rule and extensibility in quantum computing. *Microprocessors and Microsystems*, 67:1 – 7, 2019. ISSN 0141-9331. doi: 10.1016/j.micpro.2019.02.006. [Referenced from pages: 3 and 73]
- [16] D. J. Reilly. Engineering the quantum-classical interface of solid-state qubits. *npj Quantum Information*, 1(1):15011, 2015. ISSN 2056-6387. doi: 10.1038/npjqi.2015.11. [Referenced from page: 3]
- [17] M. Veldhorst, H. G. J. Eenink, C. H. Yang, and A. S. Dzurak. Silicon cmos architecture for a spin-based quantum computer. *Nature Communications*, 8(1):1766, 2017. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-01905-6. [Referenced from pages: 3 and 72]
- [18] W. G. van der Wiel, S. De Franceschi, J. M. Elzerman, T. Fujisawa, S. Tarucha, and L. P. Kouwenhoven. Electron transport through double quantum dots. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 75:1–22, Dec 2002. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.75.1. [Referenced from pages: 3 and 26]
- [19] D. M. Zajac, T. M. Hazard, X. Mi, E. Nielsen, and J. R. Petta. Scalable gate architecture for a one-dimensional array of semiconductor spin qubits. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 6:054013, Nov 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.6.054013. [Referenced from pages: 3, 135, and 158]
- [20] F. K. Malinowski, F. Martins, T. B. Smith, S. D. Bartlett, A. C. Doherty, P. D. Nissen, S. Fallahi, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, C. M. Marcus, and F. Kuemmeth. Fast spin exchange across a multielectron mediator. *Nature Communications*, 10(1):1196, 2019. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-09194-x. [Referenced from pages: 3 and 183]
- [21] R. M. Lutchyn, E. P. A. M. Bakkers, L. P. Kouwenhoven, P. Krogstrup, C. M. Marcus, and Y. Oreg. Majorana zero modes in superconductor-semiconductor heterostructures. *Nature Reviews Materials*, 3(5):52–68, 2018. doi: 10.1038/s41578-018-0003-1. [Referenced from pages: 4, 47, 63, 162, 170, and 184]
- [22] B. V. Bowden, editor. Faster Than Thought: A Symposium on Digital Computing Machines. Pitman Publishing, Inc., Marshfield, MA, USA, 1953. [Referenced from page: 5]
- [23] The nobel prize in physics 1956, 2019. URL https://www.nobelprize.org/prizes/ physics/1956/summary/. [Referenced from page: 5]
- [24] The nobel prize in physics 2000, 2019. URL https://www.nobelprize.org/prizes/ physics/2000/summary/. [Referenced from page: 5]

- [25] G. E. Moore. Cramming more components onto integrated circuits, reprinted from electronics, volume 38, number 8, april 19, 1965, pp.114 ff. *IEEE Solid-State Circuits Society Newsletter*, 11(3):33–35, Sep. 2006. ISSN 1098-4232. doi: 10.1109/N-SSC.2006.4785860. [Referenced from page: 5]
- [26] A. Turing. Systems of Logic Based on Ordinals. PhD thesis, Princeton University, 5 1938. [Referenced from page: 6]
- [27] P. Kaye. An introduction to quantum computing. Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2007. ISBN 9780198570493. [Referenced from page: 7]
- [28] T. Cross. After moore's law: Double, double, toil and trouble. The Economist, Mar 2016. URL https://www.economist.com/technology-quarterly/2016-03-12/ after-moores-law. License Number: 4595811377314. [Referenced from page: 7]
- [29] D. Deutsch and R. Penrose. Quantum theory, the church-turing principle and the universal quantum computer. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. A. Mathematical and Physical Sciences*, 400(1818):97–117, 1985. doi: 10.1098/rspa.1985.0070. [Referenced from page: 8]
- [30] A. Peruzzo, J. McClean, P. Shadbolt, M.-H. Yung, X.-Q. Zhou, P. J. Love, A. Aspuru-Guzik, and J. L. O'Brien. A variational eigenvalue solver on a photonic quantum processor. *Nature Communications*, 5:4213 EP –, 07 2014. doi: 10.1038/ncomms5213. [Referenced from pages: 8 and 67]
- [31] M. McKague. On the power of quantum computation over real Hilbert spaces. *International Journal of Quantum Information*, 11(01):1350001, 2013. doi: 10.1142/S0219749913500019.
 [Referenced from page: 11]
- [32] S. Aaronson. Is quantum mechanics an island in theoryspace? *arXiv e-prints*, art. quant-ph/0401062, Jan 2004. [Referenced from page: 11]
- [33] M. Nielsen and I. Chuang. Quantum Computation and Quantum Information, chapter 4. Cambridge University Press, New York, NY, USA, 2000. ISBN 0521632358. [Referenced from page: 12]
- [34] D. Beckman, A. N. Chari, S. Devabhaktuni, and J. Preskill. Efficient networks for quantum factoring. *Phys. Rev. A*, 54:1034–1063, Aug 1996. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevA.54.1034. [Referenced from page: 15]
- [35] R. Jozsa and N. Linden. On the role of entanglement in quantum-computational speed-up. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series A: Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences, 459(2036):2011–2032, 2003. doi: 10.1098/rspa.2002.1097. [Referenced from page: 16]
- [36] A. S. Holevo. The capacity of the quantum channel with general signal states. *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, 44(1):269–273, Jan 1998. ISSN 0018-9448. doi: 10.1109/18.651037. [Referenced from page: 16]

- [37] Z. K. Minev, S. O. Mundhada, S. Shankar, P. Reinhold, R. Gutiérrez-Jáuregui, R. J. Schoelkopf, M. Mirrahimi, H. J. Carmichael, and M. H. Devoret. To catch and reverse a quantum jump mid-flight. *Nature*, 570(7760):200–204, 2019. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1287-z. [Referenced from page: 17]
- [38] E. L. Hahn. Spin echoes. *Phys. Rev.*, 80:580–594, Nov 1950. doi: 10.1103/PhysRev.80.580.
 [Referenced from page: 18]
- [39] M. J. Biercuk, H. Uys, A. P. VanDevender, N. Shiga, W. M. Itano, and J. J. Bollinger. Optimized dynamical decoupling in a model quantum memory. *Nature*, 458:996 EP –, 04 2009. doi: 10.1038/nature07951. [Referenced from page: 18]
- [40] D. P. DiVincenzo. The physical implementation of quantum computation. Fortschritte der Physik, 48(9-11):771–783, 2000. doi: 10.1002/1521-3978(200009)48:9/11<771::AID-PROP771>3.0.CO;2-E. [Referenced from pages: 18, 83, and 138]
- [41] C. Harmans. Mesoscopic Physics: An Introduction (Lecture Notes NS3521TU). Delft University, Delft, The Netherlands, 2003. [Referenced from pages: 19 and 52]
- [42] T. Ihn. Semiconductor Nanostructures: Quantum states and electronic transport. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK, 2010. ISBN 9780199534425. doi: 10.1093/acprof:0so/9780199534425.001.0001. [Referenced from page: 19]
- [43] N. Ashcroft and N. Mermin. *Solid State Physics*. Saunders College, Philadelphia, 1976. ISBN 9780030839931. [Referenced from page: 19]
- [44] C. Kittel. Introduction to Solid State Physics. Wiley, 8 edition, 2004. ISBN 9780471415268. [Referenced from page: 21]
- [45] O. Madelung, U. Rössler, and M. Schulz, editors. *Indium antimonide (InSb), lattice parameter, thermal expansion*, pages 1–5. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2002. ISBN 9783540313564. doi: 10.1007/10832182_378. [Referenced from page: 21]
- [46] S. Adachi, I. of Electrical Engineers, and I. I. service). *Properties of Aluminium Gallium Ar-senide*. EMIS datareviews series. IEE, INSPEC, 1993. ISBN 9780852965580. [Referenced from page: 23]
- [47] M. Pioro-Ladrière, J. H. Davies, A. R. Long, A. S. Sachrajda, L. Gaudreau, P. Zawadzki, J. Lapointe, J. Gupta, Z. Wasilewski, and S. Studenikin. Origin of switching noise in GaAs/Al_xGa_{1-x}As lateral gated devices. *Phys. Rev. B*, 72:115331, Sep 2005. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.72.115331. [Referenced from pages: 23, 149, and 201]
- [48] S. Fallahi, J. R. Nakamura, G. C. Gardner, M. M. Yannell, and M. J. Manfra. Impact of silicon doping on low-frequency charge noise and conductance drift in GaAs/Al_xGa_{1-x}As nanostructures. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 9:034008, Mar 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.9.034008. [Referenced from pages: 23, 42, 103, and 104]
- [49] L. Casparis, M. R. Connolly, M. Kjaergaard, N. J. Pearson, A. Kringhøj, T. W. Larsen, F. Kuemmeth, T. Wang, C. Thomas, S. Gronin, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, C. M.

Marcus, and K. D. Petersson. Superconducting gatemon qubit based on a proximitized two-dimensional electron gas. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 13(10):915–919, 2018. doi: 10.1038/s41565-018-0207-y. [Referenced from page: 26]

- [50] F. Nichele, A. C. C. Drachmann, A. M. Whiticar, E. C. T. O'Farrell, H. J. Suominen, A. Fornieri, T. Wang, G. C. Gardner, C. Thomas, A. T. Hatke, P. Krogstrup, M. J. Manfra, K. Flensberg, and C. M. Marcus. Scaling of Majorana zero-bias conductance peaks. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 119:136803, Sep 2017. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.119.136803. [Referenced from pages: 26, 66, 162, and 184]
- [51] S. Tarucha, D. G. Austing, T. Honda, R. J. van der Hage, and L. P. Kouwenhoven. Shell filling and spin effects in a few electron quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 77:3613–3616, Oct 1996. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.77.3613. [Referenced from page: 26]
- [52] H. Grabert and M. Devoret. Single Charge Tunneling: Coulomb Blockade Phenomena In Nanostructures, chapter 5. Nato Science Series B:. Springer US, 2013. ISBN 9781475721669.
 [Referenced from page: 29]
- [53] X. Wang, S. Yang, and S. Das Sarma. Quantum theory of the charge-stability diagram of semiconductor double-quantum-dot systems. *Phys. Rev. B*, 84:115301, Sep 2011. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.84.115301. [Referenced from page: 31]
- [54] C. Volk, A. M. J. Zwerver, U. Mukhopadhyay, P. T. Eendebak, C. J. van Diepen, J. P. Dehollain, T. Hensgens, T. Fujita, C. Reichl, W. Wegscheider, and L. M. K. Vandersypen. Loading a quantum-dot based "qubyte" register. *npj Quantum Information*, 5(1):29, 2019. doi: 10.1038/s41534-019-0146-y. [Referenced from pages: 33 and 135]
- [55] L. DiCarlo, H. J. Lynch, A. C. Johnson, L. I. Childress, K. Crockett, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Differential charge sensing and charge delocalization in a tunable double quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 92:226801, Jun 2004. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.92.226801. [Referenced from pages: 33, 144, and 145]
- [56] A. C. Johnson, J. R. Petta, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Singlet-triplet spin blockade and charge sensing in a few-electron double quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. B*, 72: 165308, Oct 2005. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.72.165308. [Referenced from page: 35]
- [57] K. D. Petersson, J. R. Petta, H. Lu, and A. C. Gossard. Quantum coherence in a one-electron semiconductor charge qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 105:246804, Dec 2010. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.105.246804. [Referenced from page: 39]
- [58] D. Loss and D. P. DiVincenzo. Quantum computation with quantum dots. *Phys. Rev. A*, 57: 120–126, Jan 1998. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevA.57.120. [Referenced from pages: 39 and 83]
- [59] M. Veldhorst, J. C. C. Hwang, C. H. Yang, A. W. Leenstra, B. de Ronde, J. P. Dehollain, J. T. Muhonen, F. E. Hudson, K. M. Itoh, A. Morello, and A. S. Dzurak. An addressable quantum dot qubit with fault-tolerant control-fidelity. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 9:981 EP –, 10 2014. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2014.216. [Referenced from page: 40]
- [60] K. C. Nowack, F. H. L. Koppens, Y. V. Nazarov, and L. M. K. Vandersypen. Coherent control of a single electron spin with electric fields. *Science*, 318(5855):1430–1433, 2007. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1148092. [Referenced from page: 40]

- [61] K. D. Petersson, L. W. McFaul, M. D. Schroer, M. Jung, J. M. Taylor, A. A. Houck, and J. R. Petta. Circuit quantum electrodynamics with a spin qubit. *Nature*, 490:380 EP –, 10 2012. doi: 10.1038/nature11559. [Referenced from pages: 40, 138, and 183]
- [62] R. Brunner, Y.-S. Shin, T. Obata, M. Pioro-Ladrière, T. Kubo, K. Yoshida, T. Taniyama, Y. Tokura, and S. Tarucha. Two-qubit gate of combined single-spin rotation and interdot spin exchange in a double quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 107:146801, Sep 2011. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.107.146801. [Referenced from page: 40]
- [63] X. Croot, X. Mi, S. Putz, M. Benito, F. Borjans, G. Burkard, and J. R. Petta. Flopping-mode electric dipole spin resonance. *arXiv e-prints*, art. arXiv:1905.00346, May 2019. [Referenced from page: 40]
- [64] S. Chesi, Y.-D. Wang, J. Yoneda, T. Otsuka, S. Tarucha, and D. Loss. Single-spin manipulation in a double quantum dot in the field of a micromagnet. *Phys. Rev. B*, 90:235311, Dec 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.90.235311. [Referenced from page: 40]
- [65] J. M. Taylor, J. R. Petta, A. C. Johnson, A. Yacoby, C. M. Marcus, and M. D. Lukin. Relaxation, dephasing, and quantum control of electron spins in double quantum dots. *Phys. Rev. B*, 76: 035315, Jul 2007. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.76.035315. [Referenced from page: 41]
- [66] K. M. Itoh and H. Watanabe. Isotope engineering of silicon and diamond for quantum computing and sensing applications. *MRS Communications*, 4(4):143–157, 2014. doi: 10.1557/mrc.2014.32. [Referenced from page: 41]
- [67] H. Bluhm, S. Foletti, D. Mahalu, V. Umansky, and A. Yacoby. Enhancing the coherence of a spin qubit by operating it as a feedback loop that controls its nuclear spin bath. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 105:216803, Nov 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.105.216803. [Referenced from page: 41]
- [68] F. K. Malinowski, F. Martins, P. D. Nissen, E. Barnes, Ł. Cywiński, M. S. Rudner, S. Fallahi, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, C. M. Marcus, and F. Kuemmeth. Notch filtering the nuclear environment of a spin qubit. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 12:16 EP –, 10 2016. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2016.170. [Referenced from page: 42]
- [69] O. E. Dial, M. D. Shulman, S. P. Harvey, H. Bluhm, V. Umansky, and A. Yacoby. Charge noise spectroscopy using coherent exchange oscillations in a singlet-triplet qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 110:146804, Apr 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.110.146804. [Referenced from pages: 42 and 149]
- [70] H. Bluhm, S. Foletti, I. Neder, M. Rudner, D. Mahalu, V. Umansky, and A. Yacoby. Dephasing time of GaAs electron-spin qubits coupled to a nuclear bath exceeding 200 μs. *Nature Physics*, 7:109 EP –, 12 2010. doi: 10.1038/nphys1856. [Referenced from pages: 42 and 92]
- [71] D. Klauser, W. A. Coish, and D. Loss. Nuclear spin state narrowing via gate-controlled rabi oscillations in a double quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. B*, 73:205302, May 2006. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevB.73.205302. [Referenced from page: 42]
- [72] Y.-P. Shim and C. Tahan. Barrier versus tilt exchange gate operations in spin-based quantum computing. *Phys. Rev. B*, 97:155402, Apr 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.97.155402. [Referenced from pages: 42 and 99]

- [73] F. Martins, F. K. Malinowski, P. D. Nissen, E. Barnes, S. Fallahi, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, C. M. Marcus, and F. Kuemmeth. Noise suppression using symmetric exchange gates in spin qubits. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 116:116801, Mar 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.116.116801.
 [Referenced from page: 42]
- [74] C. Zhang, R. E. Throckmorton, X.-C. Yang, X. Wang, E. Barnes, and S. Das Sarma. Randomized benchmarking of barrier versus tilt control of a singlet-triplet qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 118:216802, May 2017. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.118.216802. [Referenced from page: 42]
- [75] M. D. Shulman, S. P. Harvey, J. M. Nichol, S. D. Bartlett, A. C. Doherty, V. Umansky, and A. Yacoby. Suppressing qubit dephasing using real-time hamiltonian estimation. *Nature Communications*, 5:5156 EP –, 10 2014. doi: 10.1038/ncomms6156. [Referenced from pages: 42 and 92]
- [76] J. M. Nichol, L. A. Orona, S. P. Harvey, S. Fallahi, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, and A. Yacoby. High-fidelity entangling gate for double-quantum-dot spin qubits. *npj Quantum Information*, 3(1):3, 2017. doi: 10.1038/s41534-016-0003-1. [Referenced from page: 42]
- [77] D. P. DiVincenzo, D. Bacon, J. Kempe, G. Burkard, and K. B. Whaley. Universal quantum computation with the exchange interaction. *Nature*, 408(6810):339–342, 2000. doi: 10.1038/35042541. [Referenced from page: 44]
- [78] E. A. Laird, J. M. Taylor, D. P. DiVincenzo, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Coherent spin manipulation in an exchange-only qubit. *Phys. Rev. B*, 82:075403, Aug 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.82.075403. [Referenced from page: 44]
- [79] J. Medford, J. Beil, J. M. Taylor, S. D. Bartlett, A. C. Doherty, E. I. Rashba, D. P. DiVincenzo, H. Lu, A. C. Gossard, and C. M. Marcus. Self-consistent measurement and state tomography of an exchange-only spin qubit. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 8:654 EP –, 09 2013. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2013.168. [Referenced from page: 44]
- [80] M. Russ and G. Burkard. Three-electron spin qubits. *Journal of Physics: Condensed Matter*, 29 (39):393001, aug 2017. doi: 10.1088/1361-648x/aa761f. [Referenced from page: 44]
- [81] J. Medford, J. Beil, J. M. Taylor, E. I. Rashba, H. Lu, A. C. Gossard, and C. M. Marcus. Quantum-dot-based resonant exchange qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 111:050501, Jul 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.111.050501. [Referenced from page: 44]
- [82] Y.-P. Shim and C. Tahan. Charge-noise-insensitive gate operations for always-on, exchangeonly qubits. *Phys. Rev. B*, 93:121410, Mar 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.93.121410. [Referenced from pages: 44 and 99]
- [83] M. Russ, J. R. Petta, and G. Burkard. Quadrupolar exchange-only spin qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 121:177701, Oct 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.121.177701. [Referenced from pages: 44 and 99]
- [84] V. Kornich, M. G. Vavilov, M. Friesen, and S. N. Coppersmith. Phonon-induced decoherence of a charge quadrupole qubit. *New Journal of Physics*, 20(10):103048, oct 2018. doi: 10.1088/1367-2630/aae61f. [Referenced from page: 44]

- [85] Z. Shi, C. B. Simmons, J. R. Prance, J. K. Gamble, T. S. Koh, Y.-P. Shim, X. Hu, D. E. Savage, M. G. Lagally, M. A. Eriksson, M. Friesen, and S. N. Coppersmith. Fast hybrid silicon double-quantum-dot qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 108:140503, Apr 2012. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.108.140503. [Referenced from page: 45]
- [86] G. Cao, H.-O. Li, G.-D. Yu, B.-C. Wang, B.-B. Chen, X.-X. Song, M. Xiao, G.-C. Guo, H.-W. Jiang, X. Hu, and G.-P. Guo. Tunable hybrid qubit in a GaAs double quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 116:086801, Feb 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.116.086801. [Referenced from page: 45]
- [87] D. Kim, Z. Shi, C. B. Simmons, D. R. Ward, J. R. Prance, T. S. Koh, J. K. Gamble, D. E. Savage, M. G. Lagally, M. Friesen, S. N. Coppersmith, and M. A. Eriksson. Quantum control and process tomography of a semiconductor quantum dot hybrid qubit. *Nature*, 511:70 EP -, 07 2014. doi: 10.1038/nature13407. [Referenced from page: 45]
- [88] B. Thorgrimsson, D. Kim, Y.-C. Yang, L. W. Smith, C. B. Simmons, D. R. Ward, R. H. Foote, J. Corrigan, D. E. Savage, M. G. Lagally, M. Friesen, S. N. Coppersmith, and M. A. Eriksson. Extending the coherence of a quantum dot hybrid qubit. *npj Quantum Information*, 3(1):32, 2017. doi: 10.1038/s41534-017-0034-2. [Referenced from page: 45]
- [89] M. Suchara, J. Kubiatowicz, A. Faruque, F. T. Chong, C. Lai, and G. Paz. Qure: The quantum resource estimator toolbox. In 2013 IEEE 31st International Conference on Computer Design (ICCD), pages 419–426, Oct 2013. doi: 10.1109/ICCD.2013.6657074. [Referenced from pages: 45, 67, 68, 159, and 184]
- [90] D. M. Zajac, A. J. Sigillito, M. Russ, F. Borjans, J. M. Taylor, G. Burkard, and J. R. Petta. Resonantly driven cnot gate for electron spins. *Science*, 359(6374):439–442, 2018. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.aao5965. [Referenced from page: 45]
- [91] C.-H. Huang, C.-H. Yang, C.-C. Chen, A. S. Dzurak, and H.-S. Goan. High-fidelity and robust two-qubit gates for quantum-dot spin qubits in silicon. *Phys. Rev. A*, 99:042310, Apr 2019. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevA.99.042310. [Referenced from pages: 45 and 135]
- [92] A. Kitaev. Fault-tolerant quantum computation by anyons. *Annals of Physics*, 303(1):2 30, 2003. ISSN 0003-4916. doi: 10.1016/S0003-4916(02)00018-0. [Referenced from page: 45]
- [93] C. Nayak, S. H. Simon, A. Stern, M. Freedman, and S. Das Sarma. Non-abelian anyons and topological quantum computation. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 80:1083–1159, Sep 2008. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.80.1083. [Referenced from pages: 45, 47, 159, 162, and 184]
- [94] G. Refael. Engineering topological phases: wire Majoranas to floquet topological insulators. In 2015 Arnold Sommerfeld School: Topological phases of matter, Sep 2015. URL https://www.theorie.physik.uni-muenchen.de/activities/ schools/archiv/asc_school_15/refael_notes.pdf. [Referenced from page: 45]
- [95] A. Y. Kitaev. Unpaired Majorana fermions in quantum wires. *Physics-Uspekhi*, 44(10S): 131–136, oct 2001. doi: 10.1070/1063-7869/44/10s/s29. [Referenced from pages: 46, 65, and 162]
- [96] J. Alicea. New directions in the pursuit of Majorana fermions in solid state systems. *Reports on Progress in Physics*, 75(7):076501, jun 2012. doi: 10.1088/0034-4885/75/7/076501.
 [Referenced from pages: 46 and 172]
- [97] R. M. Lutchyn, J. D. Sau, and S. Das Sarma. Majorana fermions and a topological phase transition in semiconductor-superconductor heterostructures. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 105:077001, Aug 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.105.077001. [Referenced from pages: 47 and 162]
- [98] Y. Oreg, G. Refael, and F. von Oppen. Helical liquids and Majorana bound states in quantum wires. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 105:177002, Oct 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.105.177002. [Referenced from page: 47]
- [99] V. Mourik, K. Zuo, S. M. Frolov, S. R. Plissard, E. P. A. M. Bakkers, and L. P. Kouwenhoven. Signatures of majorana fermions in hybrid superconductor-semiconductor nanowire devices. *Science*, 336(6084):1003–1007, 2012. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1222360. [Referenced from pages: 47, 85, 162, and 173]
- [100] S. Datta, H. Ahmad, and M. Pepper. *Electronic Transport in Mesoscopic Systems*. Cambridge Studies in Semiconductor Physics. Cambridge University Press, 1997. ISBN 9780521599436. [Referenced from page: 52]
- [101] S. McPhail, C. E. Yasin, A. R. Hamilton, M. Y. Simmons, E. H. Linfield, M. Pepper, and D. A. Ritchie. Weak localization in high-quality two-dimensional systems. *Phys. Rev. B*, 70: 245311, Dec 2004. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.70.245311. [Referenced from page: 53]
- [102] S. Hikami, A. I. Larkin, and Y. Nagaoka. Spin-orbit interaction and magnetoresistance in the two dimensional random system. *Progress of Theoretical Physics*, 63(2):707–710, 02 1980. ISSN 0033-068X. doi: 10.1143/PTP.63.707. [Referenced from pages: 53 and 60]
- [103] S. Das Sarma and E. H. Hwang. Mobility versus quality in two-dimensional semiconductor structures. *Phys. Rev. B*, 90:035425, Jul 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.90.035425. [Referenced from page: 55]
- [104] C. H. Yang, F. M. Peeters, and W. Xu. Landau-level broadening due to electron-impurity interaction in graphene in strong magnetic fields. *Phys. Rev. B*, 82:075401, Aug 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.82.075401. [Referenced from page: 55]
- [105] B. I. Halperin. Quantized Hall conductance, current-carrying edge states, and the existence of extended states in a two-dimensional disordered potential. *Phys. Rev. B*, 25:2185–2190, Feb 1982. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.25.2185. [Referenced from page: 55]
- [106] D. B. Mast, A. J. Dahm, and A. L. Fetter. Observation of bulk and edge magnetoplasmons in a two-dimensional electron fluid. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 54:1706–1709, Apr 1985. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.54.1706. [Referenced from pages: 57 and 113]
- [107] A. L. Fetter. Edge magnetoplasmons in a bounded two-dimensional electron fluid. *Phys. Rev.* B, 32:7676–7684, Dec 1985. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.32.7676. [Referenced from page: 57]
- [108] V. A. Volkov and S. A. Mikhailov. Theory of edge magnetoplasmons in a two-dimensional electron gas. *ZhETF Pisma Redaktsiiu*, 42:450, December 1985. [Referenced from page: 57]

- [109] V. A. Volkov and S. A. Mikhailov. Edge magnetoplasmons low-frequency weakly damped excitations in homogeneous two-dimensional electron systems. *Zhurnal Eksperimentalnoi i Teoreticheskoi Fiziki*, 94:217–241, August 1988. [Referenced from pages: 58, 113, 114, 124, and 212]
- [110] R. Winkler. Spin-orbit Coupling Effects in Two-Dimensional Electron and Hole Systems. Springer Tracts in Modern Physics. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2003. ISBN 9783540366164. [Referenced from page: 59]
- [111] M. Dyakonov. Spin Physics in Semiconductors. Springer Series in Solid-State Sciences. Springer International Publishing, 2017. ISBN 9783319654355. [Referenced from page: 59]
- [112] G. Dresselhaus. Spin-orbit coupling effects in zinc blende structures. Phys. Rev., 100: 580–586, Oct 1955. doi: 10.1103/PhysRev.100.580. [Referenced from page: 59]
- [113] M. Dyakonov and V. Perel. Current-induced spin orientation of electrons in semiconductors. *Physics Letters A*, 35(6):459 – 460, 1971. ISSN 0375-9601. doi: 10.1016/0375-9601(71)90196-4. [Referenced from page: 60]
- [114] W. Knap, C. Skierbiszewski, A. Zduniak, E. Litwin-Staszewska, D. Bertho, F. Kobbi, J. L. Robert, G. E. Pikus, F. G. Pikus, S. V. Iordanskii, V. Mosser, K. Zekentes, and Y. B. Lyanda-Geller. Weak antilocalization and spin precession in quantum wells. *Phys. Rev. B*, 53: 3912–3924, Feb 1996. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.53.3912. [Referenced from page: 62]
- [115] D. J. Thouless, M. Kohmoto, M. P. Nightingale, and M. den Nijs. Quantized Hall conductance in a two-dimensional periodic potential. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 49:405–408, Aug 1982. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.49.405. [Referenced from page: 62]
- [116] F. D. M. Haldane. Model for a quantum Hall effect without landau levels: Condensedmatter realization of the "parity anomaly". *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 61:2015–2018, Oct 1988. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.61.2015. [Referenced from pages: 62 and 124]
- [117] The nobel prize in physics 2016, 2019. URL https://www.nobelprize.org/prizes/ physics/2016/summary/. [Referenced from page: 62]
- [118] C.-X. Liu, S.-C. Zhang, and X.-L. Qi. The quantum anomalous Hall effect: Theory and experiment. *Annual Review of Condensed Matter Physics*, 7(1):301–321, 2016. doi: 10.1146/annurev-conmatphys-031115-011417. [Referenced from page: 62]
- [119] S. Murakami, N. Nagaosa, and S.-C. Zhang. Spin-Hall insulator. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 93:156804, Oct 2004. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.93.156804. [Referenced from page: 63]
- [120] J. Sinova, D. Culcer, Q. Niu, N. A. Sinitsyn, T. Jungwirth, and A. H. MacDonald. Universal intrinsic spin Hall effect. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 92:126603, Mar 2004. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.92.126603. [Referenced from page: 63]
- M. König, S. Wiedmann, C. Brüne, A. Roth, H. Buhmann, L. W. Molenkamp, X.-L. Qi, and S.-C. Zhang. Quantum spin Hall insulator state in hgte quantum wells. *Science*, 318(5851): 766–770, 2007. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1148047. [Referenced from page: 63]

- [122] X.-L. Qi and S.-C. Zhang. Topological insulators and superconductors. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 83: 1057–1110, Oct 2011. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.83.1057. [Referenced from pages: 63, 124, and 162]
- [123] C. Beenakker. Search for Majorana fermions in superconductors. Annual Review of Condensed Matter Physics, 4(1):113–136, 2013. doi: 10.1146/annurev-conmatphys-030212-184337.
 [Referenced from pages: 63 and 162]
- [124] M. Leijnse and K. Flensberg. Introduction to topological superconductivity and Majorana fermions. *Semiconductor Science and Technology*, 27(12):124003, nov 2012. doi: 10.1088/0268-1242/27/12/124003. [Referenced from page: 63]
- S. R. Elliott and M. Franz. Colloquium: Majorana fermions in nuclear, particle, and solidstate physics. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 87:137–163, Feb 2015. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.87.137.
 [Referenced from page: 63]
- [126] S. D. Sarma, M. Freedman, and C. Nayak. Majorana zero modes and topological quantum computation. *Npj Quantum Information*, 1:15001 EP –, 10 2015. doi: 10.1038/npjqi.2015.1.
 [Referenced from page: 63]
- [127] R. Aguado. Majorana quasiparticles in condensed matter. *Riv. Nuovo Cim.*, 40:523, 2017. doi: 10.1393/ncr/i2017-10141-9. [Referenced from page: 63]
- [128] P. W. Brouwer, M. Duckheim, A. Romito, and F. von Oppen. Topological superconducting phases in disordered quantum wires with strong spin-orbit coupling. *Phys. Rev. B*, 84:144526, Oct 2011. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.84.144526. [Referenced from page: 65]
- [129] W. Chang, S. M. Albrecht, T. S. Jespersen, F. Kuemmeth, P. Krogstrup, J. Nygård, and C. M. Marcus. Hard gap in epitaxial semiconductor-superconductor nanowires. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 10:232 EP -, 01 2015. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2014.306. [Referenced from pages: 66, 160, and 162]
- [130] C. Thomas, A. T. Hatke, A. Tuaz, R. Kallaher, T. Wu, T. Wang, R. E. Diaz, G. C. Gardner, M. A. Capano, and M. J. Manfra. High-mobility InAs 2DEGs on GaSb substrates: A platform for mesoscopic quantum transport. *Phys. Rev. Materials*, 2:104602, Oct 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevMaterials.2.104602. [Referenced from page: 66]
- [131] A. T. Hatke, T. Wang, C. Thomas, G. C. Gardner, and M. J. Manfra. Mobility in excess of 10⁶ cm²/V s in InAs quantum wells grown on lattice mismatched InP substrates. *Applied Physics Letters*, 111(14):142106, 2017. doi: 10.1063/1.4993784. [Referenced from pages: 66 and 163]
- [132] H. Zhang, C.-X. Liu, S. Gazibegovic, D. Xu, J. A. Logan, G. Wang, N. van Loo, J. D. S. Bommer, M. W. A. de Moor, D. Car, R. L. M. Op het Veld, P. J. van Veldhoven, S. Koelling, M. A. Verheijen, M. Pendharkar, D. J. Pennachio, B. Shojaei, J. S. Lee, C. J. Palmstrøm, E. P. A. M. Bakkers, S. D. Sarma, and L. P. Kouwenhoven. Quantized Majorana conductance. *Nature*, 556:74 EP –, 03 2018. doi: 10.1038/nature26142. [Referenced from pages: 66, 162, and 173]

- [133] S. Beauregard. Circuit for shor's algorithm using 2n+3 qubits. Quantum Info. Comput., 3(2): 175–185, March 2003. ISSN 1533-7146. URL http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id= 2011517.2011525. [Referenced from page: 67]
- [134] J. Preskill. Quantum Computing in the NISQ era and beyond. *Quantum*, 2:79, August 2018. ISSN 2521-327X. doi: 10.22331/q-2018-08-06-79. [Referenced from pages: 67 and 186]
- [135] S. Boixo, S. V. Isakov, V. N. Smelyanskiy, R. Babbush, N. Ding, Z. Jiang, M. J. Bremner, J. M. Martinis, and H. Neven. Characterizing quantum supremacy in near-term devices. *Nature Physics*, 14(6):595–600, 2018. doi: 10.1038/s41567-018-0124-x. [Referenced from pages: 67 and 185]
- [136] S. Aaronson and A. Arkhipov. The computational complexity of linear optics. In Proceedings of the Forty-third Annual ACM Symposium on Theory of Computing, STOC '11, pages 333–342, New York, NY, USA, 2011. ACM. ISBN 978-1-4503-0691-1. doi: 10.1145/1993636.1993682. [Referenced from pages: 67 and 185]
- [137] D. Wecker, M. B. Hastings, and M. Troyer. Progress towards practical quantum variational algorithms. *Phys. Rev. A*, 92:042303, Oct 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevA.92.042303. [Referenced from page: 67]
- [138] A. Kandala, A. Mezzacapo, K. Temme, M. Takita, M. Brink, J. M. Chow, and J. M. Gambetta. Hardware-efficient variational quantum eigensolver for small molecules and quantum magnets. *Nature*, 549:242 EP –, 09 2017. doi: 10.1038/nature23879. [Referenced from pages: 67 and 186]
- [139] J. I. Colless, V. V. Ramasesh, D. Dahlen, M. S. Blok, M. E. Kimchi-Schwartz, J. R. McClean, J. Carter, W. A. de Jong, and I. Siddiqi. Computation of molecular spectra on a quantum processor with an error-resilient algorithm. *Phys. Rev. X*, 8:011021, Feb 2018. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevX.8.011021. [Referenced from page: 67]
- [140] A. Kandala, K. Temme, A. D. Córcoles, A. Mezzacapo, J. M. Chow, and J. M. Gambetta. Error mitigation extends the computational reach of a noisy quantum processor. *Nature*, 567 (7749):491–495, 2019. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1040-7. [Referenced from page: 67]
- [141] M. Reiher, N. Wiebe, K. M. Svore, D. Wecker, and M. Troyer. Elucidating reaction mechanisms on quantum computers. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 2017. ISSN 0027-8424. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1619152114. [Referenced from pages: 67, 172, and 186]
- [142] S. Krinner, S. Storz, P. Kurpiers, P. Magnard, J. Heinsoo, R. Keller, J. Lütolf, C. Eichler, and A. Wallraff. Engineering cryogenic setups for 100-qubit scale superconducting circuit systems. *EPJ Quantum Technology*, 6(1):2, May 2019. ISSN 2196-0763. doi: 10.1140/epjqt/s40507-019-0072-0. [Referenced from pages: 69, 74, and 203]
- [143] J. M. Hornibrook, J. I. Colless, A. C. Mahoney, X. G. Croot, S. Blanvillain, H. Lu, A. C. Gossard, and D. J. Reilly. Frequency multiplexing for readout of spin qubits. *Applied Physics Letters*, 104(10):103108, 2014. doi: 10.1063/1.4868107. [Referenced from pages: 71, 76, 85, 94, 99, 100, 140, and 150]

- [144] C. Jan, M. Agostinelli, M. Buehler, Z. Chen, S. Choi, G. Curello, H. Deshpande, S. Gannavaram, W. Hafez, U. Jalan, M. Kang, P. Kolar, K. Komeyli, B. Landau, A. Lake, N. Lazo, S. Lee, T. Leo, J. Lin, N. Lindert, S. Ma, L. McGill, C. Meining, A. Paliwal, J. Park, K. Phoa, I. Post, N. Pradhan, M. Prince, A. Rahman, J. Rizk, L. Rockford, G. Sacks, A. Schmitz, H. Tashiro, C. Tsai, P. Vandervoorn, J. Xu, L. Yang, J. Yeh, J. Yip, K. Zhang, Y. Zhang, and P. Bai. A 32nm SoC platform technology with 2nd generation high-k/metal gate transistors optimized for ultra low power, high performance, and high density product applications. In 2009 IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), pages 1–4, Dec 2009. doi: 10.1109/IEDM.2009.5424258. [Referenced from page: 72]
- [145] J. Klinovaja, D. Stepanenko, B. I. Halperin, and D. Loss. Exchange-based cnot gates for singlet-triplet qubits with spin-orbit interaction. *Phys. Rev. B*, 86:085423, Aug 2012. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.86.085423. [Referenced from page: 72]
- [146] T. Karzig, C. Knapp, R. M. Lutchyn, P. Bonderson, M. B. Hastings, C. Nayak, J. Alicea, K. Flensberg, S. Plugge, Y. Oreg, C. M. Marcus, and M. H. Freedman. Scalable designs for quasiparticle-poisoning-protected topological quantum computation with majorana zero modes. *Phys. Rev. B*, 95:235305, Jun 2017. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.95.235305. [Referenced from pages: 72, 77, 172, 173, and 184]
- [147] S. P. Harvey, C. G. L. Bøttcher, L. A. Orona, S. D. Bartlett, A. C. Doherty, and A. Yacoby. Coupling two spin qubits with a high-impedance resonator. *Phys. Rev. B*, 97:235409, Jun 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.97.235409. [Referenced from page: 72]
- [148] F. Borjans, X. G. Croot, X. Mi, M. J. Gullans, and J. R. Petta. Long-range microwave mediated interactions between electron spins. arXiv e-prints, art. arXiv:1905.00776, May 2019. [Referenced from pages: 72 and 183]
- [149] Y. Li and S. C. Benjamin. One-dimensional quantum computing with a 'segmented chain'is feasible with today's gate fidelities. *npj Quantum Information*, 4(1):25, 2018. doi: 10.1038/s41534-018-0074-2. [Referenced from page: 73]
- [150] Ying-Hui Wang and Tadatomo Suga. 20-µm-pitch Au micro-bump interconnection at room temperature in ambient air. In 2008 58th Electronic Components and Technology Conference, pages 944–949, May 2008. doi: 10.1109/ECTC.2008.4550089. [Referenced from page: 73]
- [151] D. B. Tuckerman, M. C. Hamilton, D. J. Reilly, R. Bai, G. A. Hernandez, J. M. Hornibrook, J. A. Sellers, and C. D. Ellis. Flexible superconducting nb transmission lines on thin film polyimide for quantum computing applications. *Superconductor Science and Technology*, 29(8): 084007, jul 2016. doi: 10.1088/0953-2048/29/8/084007. [Referenced from page: 74]
- [152] J. M. Elzerman, R. Hanson, L. H. Willems van Beveren, B. Witkamp, L. M. K. Vandersypen, and L. P. Kouwenhoven. Single-shot read-out of an individual electron spin in a quantum dot. *Nature*, 430(6998):431–435, 2004. doi: 10.1038/nature02693. [Referenced from page: 75]
- [153] L. A. Orona, J. M. Nichol, S. P. Harvey, C. G. L. Bøttcher, S. Fallahi, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, and A. Yacoby. Readout of singlet-triplet qubits at large magnetic field gradients. *Phys. Rev. B*, 98:125404, Sep 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.98.125404. [Referenced from page: 75]

- [154] D. J. Reilly, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Fast single-charge sensing with a rf quantum point contact. *Applied Physics Letters*, 91(16):162101, 2007. doi: 10.1063/1.2794995. [Referenced from pages: 76, 94, 99, 112, 140, 148, 173, and 211]
- [155] X. Croot. The Environment and Interactions of Electrons in GaAs Quantum Dots. PhD thesis, The University of Sydney, 7 2017. [Referenced from page: 76]
- [156] S. Gustavsson, I. Shorubalko, R. Leturcq, T. Ihn, K. Ensslin, and S. Schön. Detecting terahertz current fluctuations in a quantum point contact using a nanowire quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. B*, 78:035324, Jul 2008. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.78.035324. [Referenced from page: 76]
- [157] J. I. Colless, A. C. Mahoney, J. M. Hornibrook, A. C. Doherty, H. Lu, A. C. Gossard, and D. J. Reilly. Dispersive readout of a few-electron double quantum dot with fast rf gate sensors. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 110:046805, Jan 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.110.046805. [Referenced from pages: 76, 87, 112, 135, 148, and 150]
- [158] M. F. Gonzalez-Zalba, S. Barraud, A. J. Ferguson, and A. C. Betz. Probing the limits of gate-based charge sensing. *Nature Communications*, 6:6084 EP -, 01 2015. doi: 10.1038/ncomms7084. [Referenced from pages: 77 and 148]
- [159] A. West, B. Hensen, A. Jouan, T. Tanttu, C. Yang, A. Rossi, M. F. Gonzalez-Zalba, F. Hudson, A. Morello, D. J. Reilly, and A. S. Dzurak. Gate-based single-shot readout of spins in silicon. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 14(5):437–441, 2019. doi: 10.1038/s41565-019-0400-7. [Referenced from pages: 77, 135, 148, and 183]
- [160] A. A. Clerk, M. H. Devoret, S. M. Girvin, F. Marquardt, and R. J. Schoelkopf. Introduction to quantum noise, measurement, and amplification. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 82:1155–1208, Apr 2010. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.82.1155. [Referenced from page: 78]
- [161] C. Macklin, K. O'Brien, D. Hover, M. E. Schwartz, V. Bolkhovsky, X. Zhang, W. D. Oliver, and I. Siddiqi. A near-quantum-limited josephson traveling-wave parametric amplifier. *Science*, 350(6258):307–310, 2015. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.aaa8525. [Referenced from page: 79]
- [162] M. A. Castellanos-Beltran and K. W. Lehnert. Widely tunable parametric amplifier based on a superconducting quantum interference device array resonator. *Applied Physics Letters*, 91 (8):083509, 2007. doi: 10.1063/1.2773988. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [163] N. Bergeal, F. Schackert, M. Metcalfe, R. Vijay, V. E. Manucharyan, L. Frunzio, D. E. Prober, R. J. Schoelkopf, S. M. Girvin, and M. H. Devoret. Phase-preserving amplification near the quantum limit with a josephson ring modulator. *Nature*, 465:64 EP –, 05 2010. doi: 10.1038/nature09035. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [164] M. Hatridge, R. Vijay, D. H. Slichter, J. Clarke, and I. Siddiqi. Dispersive magnetometry with a quantum limited squid parametric amplifier. *Phys. Rev. B*, 83:134501, Apr 2011. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.83.134501. [Referenced from page: 83]

- [165] N. Roch, E. Flurin, F. Nguyen, P. Morfin, P. Campagne-Ibarcq, M. H. Devoret, and B. Huard. Widely tunable, nondegenerate three-wave mixing microwave device operating near the quantum limit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 108:147701, Apr 2012. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.108.147701. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [166] G. Viola and D. P. DiVincenzo. Hall effect gyrators and circulators. *Phys. Rev. X*, 4:021019, May 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.4.021019. [Referenced from pages: 83, 109, 112, 119, 124, and 127]
- [167] K. Geerlings, S. Shankar, E. Edwards, L. Frunzio, R. J. Schoelkopf, and M. H. Devoret. Improving the quality factor of microwave compact resonators by optimizing their geometrical parameters. *Applied Physics Letters*, 100(19):192601, 2012. doi: 10.1063/1.4710520. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [168] J. M. Hornibrook, E. E. Mitchell, and D. J. Reilly. Suppressing dissipative paths in superconducting coplanar waveguide resonators. *IEEE Transactions on Applied Superconductivity*, 23(3):1501604–1501604, June 2013. ISSN 1051-8223. doi: 10.1109/TASC.2013.2251055.
 [Referenced from page: 83]
- [169] D. H. Slichter, O. Naaman, and I. Siddiqi. Millikelvin thermal and electrical performance of lossy transmission line filters. *Applied Physics Letters*, 94(19):192508, 2009. doi: 10.1063/1.3133362. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [170] J. Wenner, M. Neeley, R. C. Bialczak, M. Lenander, E. Lucero, A. D. O'Connell, D. Sank, H. Wang, M. Weides, A. N. Cleland, and J. M. Martinis. Wirebond crosstalk and cavity modes in large chip mounts for superconducting qubits. *Superconductor Science and Technology*, 24(6):065001, mar 2011. doi: 10.1088/0953-2048/24/6/065001. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [171] J. I. Colless and D. J. Reilly. Cryogenic high-frequency readout and control platform for spin qubits. *Review of Scientific Instruments*, 83(2):023902, 2012. doi: 10.1063/1.3681195.
 [Referenced from pages: 83 and 93]
- [172] J. I. Colless and D. J. Reilly. Modular cryogenic interconnects for multi-qubit devices. *Review of Scientific Instruments*, 85(11):114706, 2014. doi: 10.1063/1.4900948. [Referenced from pages: 83 and 93]
- [173] N. C. Jones, R. Van Meter, A. G. Fowler, P. L. McMahon, J. Kim, T. D. Ladd, and Y. Yamamoto. Layered architecture for quantum computing. *Phys. Rev. X*, 2:031007, Jul 2012. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.2.031007. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [174] R. Van Meter and C. Horsman. A blueprint for building a quantum computer. *Commun.* ACM, 56(10):84–93, October 2013. ISSN 0001-0782. doi: 10.1145/2494568. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [175] A. Paler, S. J. Devitt, K. Nemoto, and I. Polian. Mapping of topological quantum circuits to physical hardware. *Scientific Reports*, 4:4657 EP -, 04 2014. doi: 10.1038/srep04657. [Referenced from page: 83]

- [176] S. J. Devitt, A. G. Fowler, T. Tilma, W. J. Munro, and K. Nemoto. Classical processing requirements for a topological quantum computing system. *International Journal of Quantum Information*, 08(01n02):121–147, 2010. doi: 10.1142/S021974991000637X. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [177] M. H. Devoret and R. J. Schoelkopf. Superconducting circuits for quantum information: An outlook. *Science*, 339(6124):1169–1174, 2013. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1231930. [Referenced from pages: 83 and 85]
- [178] M. D. Reed, L. DiCarlo, S. E. Nigg, L. Sun, L. Frunzio, S. M. Girvin, and R. J. Schoelkopf. Realization of three-qubit quantum error correction with superconducting circuits. *Nature*, 482:382 EP –, 02 2012. doi: 10.1038/nature10786. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [179] H. Paik, D. I. Schuster, L. S. Bishop, G. Kirchmair, G. Catelani, A. P. Sears, B. R. Johnson, M. J. Reagor, L. Frunzio, L. I. Glazman, S. M. Girvin, M. H. Devoret, and R. J. Schoelkopf. Observation of high coherence in josephson junction qubits measured in a three-dimensional circuit qed architecture. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 107:240501, Dec 2011. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.107.240501. [Referenced from pages: 83 and 85]
- [180] T. Hyart, B. van Heck, I. C. Fulga, M. Burrello, A. R. Akhmerov, and C. W. J. Beenakker. Flux-controlled quantum computation with Majorana fermions. *Phys. Rev. B*, 88:035121, Jul 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.88.035121. [Referenced from pages: 83 and 87]
- [181] W. Kuhn, N. E. Lay, E. Grigorian, D. Nobbe, I. Kuperman, J. Jeon, K. Wong, Y. Tugnawat, and X. He. A microtransceiver for uhf proximity links including mars surface-to-orbit applications. *Proceedings of the IEEE*, 95(10):2019–2044, Oct 2007. ISSN 0018-9219. doi: 10.1109/JPROC.2007.905092. [Referenced from page: 83]
- [182] J. Cressler and H. Mantooth. Extreme Environment Electronics. Industrial Electronics. Taylor & Francis, 2012. ISBN 9781439874301. [Referenced from page: 83]
- M. D. Shulman, O. E. Dial, S. P. Harvey, H. Bluhm, V. Umansky, and A. Yacoby. Demonstration of entanglement of electrostatically coupled singlet-triplet qubits. *Science*, 336(6078): 202–205, 2012. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1217692. [Referenced from pages: 85, 138, 145, and 149]
- [184] S. B. Bravyi and A. Y. Kitaev. Quantum codes on a lattice with boundary. *eprint arXiv:quant-ph/9811052*, November 1998. [Referenced from page: 85]
- [185] R. Raussendorf and J. Harrington. Fault-tolerant quantum computation with high threshold in two dimensions. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 98:190504, May 2007. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.98.190504. [Referenced from page: 85]
- [186] M. Jerger, S. Poletto, P. Macha, U. Hübner, E. Il'ichev, and A. V. Ustinov. Frequency division multiplexing readout and simultaneous manipulation of an array of flux qubits. *Applied Physics Letters*, 101(4):042604, 2012. doi: 10.1063/1.4739454. [Referenced from page: 85]
- [187] T. S. Tighe, G. Akerling, and A. D. Smith. Cryogenic packaging for multi-GHz electronics. *IEEE Transactions on Applied Superconductivity*, 9(2):3173–3176, June 1999. ISSN 1051-8223. doi: 10.1109/77.783703. [Referenced from pages: 86 and 87]

- [188] D. R. Ward, D. E. Savage, M. G. Lagally, S. N. Coppersmith, and M. A. Eriksson. Integration of on-chip field-effect transistor switches with dopantless Si/SiGe quantum dots for highthroughput testing. *Applied Physics Letters*, 102(21):213107, 2013. doi: 10.1063/1.4807768. [Referenced from page: 87]
- [189] H. Al-Taie, L. W. Smith, B. Xu, P. See, J. P. Griffiths, H. E. Beere, G. A. C. Jones, D. A. Ritchie, M. J. Kelly, and C. G. Smith. Cryogenic on-chip multiplexer for the study of quantum transport in 256 split-gate devices. *Applied Physics Letters*, 102(24):243102, 2013. doi: 10.1063/1.4811376. [Referenced from page: 87]
- [190] R. K. Puddy, L. W. Smith, H. Al-Taie, C. H. Chong, I. Farrer, J. P. Griffiths, D. A. Ritchie, M. J. Kelly, M. Pepper, and C. G. Smith. Multiplexed charge-locking device for large arrays of quantum devices. *Applied Physics Letters*, 107(14):143501, 2015. doi: 10.1063/1.4932012. [Referenced from pages: 87 and 99]
- [191] G. M. Rebeiz and J. B. Muldavin. RF MEMS switches and switch circuits. *IEEE Microwave Magazine*, 2(4):59–71, Dec 2001. ISSN 1527-3342. doi: 10.1109/6668.969936. [Referenced from page: 87]
- [192] B. Schoenlinner, A. Stehle, C. Siegel, W. Gautier, B. Schulte, S. Figur, U. Prechtel, and V. Ziegler. The low-complexity rf mems switch at eads: an overview. *International Journal of Microwave and Wireless Technologies*, 3(5):499–508, 2011. doi: 10.1017/S1759078711000729.
 [Referenced from page: 87]
- [193] Q. P. Herr, A. Y. Herr, O. T. Oberg, and A. G. Ioannidis. Ultra-low-power superconductor logic. *Journal of Applied Physics*, 109(10):103903, 2011. doi: 10.1063/1.3585849. [Referenced from pages: 87 and 93]
- [194] M. W. Johnson, P. Bunyk, F. Maibaum, E. Tolkacheva, A. J. Berkley, E. M. Chapple, R. Harris, J. Johansson, T. Lanting, I. Perminov, E. Ladizinsky, T. Oh, and G. Rose. A scalable control system for a superconducting adiabatic quantum optimization processor. *Superconductor Science and Technology*, 23(6):065004, apr 2010. doi: 10.1088/0953-2048/23/6/065004. [Referenced from pages: 87, 93, and 96]
- [195] M. Abe and T. Mimura. Ultrahigh-speed hemt lsi technology for supercomputer. IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits, 26(10):1337–1344, Oct 1991. ISSN 0018-9200. doi: 10.1109/4.90083. [Referenced from page: 87]
- [196] D. J. Reilly, J. M. Taylor, J. R. Petta, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Exchange control of nuclear spin diffusion in a double quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 104: 236802, Jun 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.104.236802. [Referenced from page: 88]
- [197] A. Piotrowska, A. Guivarc'h, and G. Pelous. Ohmic contacts to III-V compound semiconductors: A review of fabrication techniques. *Solid-State Electronics*, 26(3):179 – 197, 1983. ISSN 0038-1101. doi: 10.1016/0038-1101(83)90083-7. [Referenced from pages: 88 and 200]
- [198] J. Burm, K. Chu, W. A. Davis, W. J. Schaff, L. F. Eastman, and T. J. Eustis. Ultra-low resistive ohmic contacts on n-gan using si implantation. *Applied Physics Letters*, 70(4):464–466, 1997. doi: 10.1063/1.118182. [Referenced from page: 88]

- [199] L. Viola and E. Knill. Robust dynamical decoupling of quantum systems with bounded controls. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 90:037901, Jan 2003. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.90.037901. [Referenced from page: 92]
- [200] J. J. Pla, K. Y. Tan, J. P. Dehollain, W. H. Lim, J. J. L. Morton, D. N. Jamieson, A. S. Dzurak, and A. Morello. A single-atom electron spin qubit in silicon. *Nature*, 489:541 EP –, 09 2012. doi: 10.1038/nature11449. [Referenced from pages: 92 and 112]
- [201] M. Reagor, H. Paik, G. Catelani, L. Sun, C. Axline, E. Holland, I. M. Pop, N. A. Masluk, T. Brecht, L. Frunzio, M. H. Devoret, L. Glazman, and R. J. Schoelkopf. Reaching 10 ms single photon lifetimes for superconducting aluminum cavities. *Applied Physics Letters*, 102 (19):192604, 2013. doi: 10.1063/1.4807015. [Referenced from page: 92]
- [202] L. A. Samoska. An overview of solid-state integrated circuit amplifiers in the submillimeterwave and THz regime. *IEEE Transactions on Terahertz Science and Technology*, 1(1):9–24, Sep. 2011. ISSN 2156-342X. doi: 10.1109/TTHZ.2011.2159558. [Referenced from page: 93]
- [203] J. D. Cressler. Silicon-germanium as an enabling technology for extreme environment electronics. *IEEE Transactions on Device and Materials Reliability*, 10(4):437–448, Dec 2010. ISSN 1530-4388. doi: 10.1109/TDMR.2010.2050691. [Referenced from page: 93]
- [204] C. You, J.-R. Guo, R. P. Kraft, M. Chu, P. Curran, K. Zhou, B. Goda, and J. F. McDonald. A 5–10GHz SiGe BiCMOS FPGA with new configurable logic block. *Microprocessors and Microsystems*, 29(2):121 – 131, 2005. ISSN 0141-9331. doi: 10.1016/j.micpro.2004.06.008. Special Issue on FPGA Tools and Techniques. [Referenced from page: 93]
- [205] I. D. Conway Lamb, J. I. Colless, J. M. Hornibrook, S. J. Pauka, S. J. Waddy, M. K. Frechtling, and D. J. Reilly. An FPGA-based instrumentation platform for use at deep cryogenic temperatures. *Review of Scientific Instruments*, 87(1):014701, 2016. doi: 10.1063/1.4939094. [Referenced from page: 93]
- [206] J. R. Petta, A. C. Johnson, J. M. Taylor, E. A. Laird, A. Yacoby, M. D. Lukin, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Coherent manipulation of coupled electron spins in semiconductor quantum dots. *Science*, 309(5744):2180–2184, 2005. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1116955. [Referenced from pages: 93, 135, 138, 144, 160, 172, and 175]
- [207] J. R. Petta, A. C. Johnson, A. Yacoby, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Pulsedgate measurements of the singlet-triplet relaxation time in a two-electron double quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. B*, 72:161301, Oct 2005. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.72.161301. [Referenced from page: 94]
- [208] S. Blanvillain, J. I. Colless, D. J. Reilly, H. Lu, and A. C. Gossard. Suppressing on-chip electromagnetic crosstalk for spin qubit devices. *Journal of Applied Physics*, 112(6):064315, 2012. doi: 10.1063/1.4752863. [Referenced from pages: 94 and 195]
- [209] H. Q. Nguyen, M. Meschke, H. Courtois, and J. P. Pekola. Sub-50-mK electronic cooling with large-area superconducting tunnel junctions. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 2:054001, Nov 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.2.054001. [Referenced from page: 96]

- [210] D. Schaeffer, A. Nucciotti, F. Alessandria, R. Ardito, M. Barucci, L. Risegari, G. Ventura, C. Bucci, G. Frossati, M. Olcese, and A. de Waard. The cryostat of the CUORE project, a 1-ton scale cryogenic experiment for neutrinoless double beta decay research. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 150(1):012042, feb 2009. doi: 10.1088/1742-6596/150/1/012042. [Referenced from page: 96]
- [211] LD dilution refrigerator, 2019. URL https://bluefors.com/products/ ld-dilution-refrigerator/. [Referenced from page: 98]
- [212] Pulse tube cryocoolers, 2019. URL https://www.cryomech.com/cryocoolers/ pulse-tube-cryocoolers/. [Referenced from page: 98]
- [213] C. Barthel, D. J. Reilly, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Rapid singleshot measurement of a singlet-triplet qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 103:160503, Oct 2009. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.103.160503. [Referenced from pages: 99, 112, 177, 179, 211, and 224]
- [214] S. Schaal, S. Barraud, J. J. L. Morton, and M. F. Gonzalez-Zalba. Conditional dispersive readout of a cmos single-electron memory cell. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 9:054016, May 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.9.054016. [Referenced from page: 99]
- [215] P. J. de Visser, J. J. A. Baselmans, P. Diener, S. J. C. Yates, A. Endo, and T. M. Klapwijk. Number fluctuations of sparse quasiparticles in a superconductor. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 106:167004, Apr 2011. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.106.167004. [Referenced from page: 99]
- [216] G. Wegmann, E. A. Vittoz, and F. Rahali. Charge injection in analog mos switches. *IEEE Journal of Solid-State Circuits*, 22(6):1091–1097, Dec 1987. ISSN 0018-9200. doi: 10.1109/JSSC.1987.1052859. [Referenced from page: 104]
- [217] C. Eichenberger and W. Guggenbuhl. On charge injection in analog mos switches and dummy switch compensation techniques. *IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems*, 37(2): 256–264, Feb 1990. ISSN 0098-4094. doi: 10.1109/31.45719. [Referenced from page: 105]
- [218] A. A. Houck, J. A. Schreier, B. R. Johnson, J. M. Chow, J. Koch, J. M. Gambetta, D. I. Schuster, L. Frunzio, M. H. Devoret, S. M. Girvin, and R. J. Schoelkopf. Controlling the spontaneous emission of a superconducting transmon qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 101:080502, Aug 2008. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.101.080502. [Referenced from page: 109]
- [219] K. O'Brien, C. Macklin, I. Siddiqi, and X. Zhang. Resonant phase matching of josephson junction traveling wave parametric amplifiers. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 113:157001, Oct 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.113.157001. [Referenced from page: 109]
- [220] R. Fleury, D. L. Sounas, C. F. Sieck, M. R. Haberman, and A. Alù. Sound isolation and giant linear nonreciprocity in a compact acoustic circulator. *Science*, 343(6170):516–519, 2014. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1246957. [Referenced from page: 112]
- [221] L. Feng, M. Ayache, J. Huang, Y.-L. Xu, M.-H. Lu, Y.-F. Chen, Y. Fainman, and A. Scherer. Nonreciprocal light propagation in a silicon photonic circuit. *Science*, 333(6043):729–733, 2011. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1206038. [Referenced from page: 112]

- [222] L. Bi, J. Hu, P. Jiang, D. H. Kim, G. F. Dionne, L. C. Kimerling, and C. A. Ross. Onchip optical isolation in monolithically integrated non-reciprocal optical resonators. *Nature Photonics*, 5:758 EP –, 11 2011. doi: 10.1038/nphoton.2011.270. [Referenced from page: 112]
- [223] N. A. Estep, D. L. Sounas, J. Soric, and A. Alù. Magnetic-free non-reciprocity and isolation based on parametrically modulated coupled-resonator loops. *Nature Physics*, 10:923 EP –, 11 2014. doi: 10.1038/nphys3134. [Referenced from page: 112]
- [224] T. M. Stace, C. H. W. Barnes, and G. J. Milburn. Mesoscopic one-way channels for quantum state transfer via the quantum Hall effect. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 93:126804, Sep 2004. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.93.126804. [Referenced from page: 112]
- [225] J. Kerckhoff, K. Lalumière, B. J. Chapman, A. Blais, and K. W. Lehnert. On-chip superconducting microwave circulator from synthetic rotation. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 4:034002, Sep 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.4.034002. [Referenced from page: 112]
- [226] B. Abdo, K. Sliwa, L. Frunzio, and M. Devoret. Directional amplification with a josephson circuit. *Phys. Rev. X*, 3:031001, Jul 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.3.031001. [Referenced from page: 112]
- [227] K. M. Sliwa, M. Hatridge, A. Narla, S. Shankar, L. Frunzio, R. J. Schoelkopf, and M. H. Devoret. Reconfigurable josephson circulator/directional amplifier. *Phys. Rev. X*, 5:041020, Nov 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.5.041020. [Referenced from page: 112]
- [228] W. Mason, W. Hewitt, and R. Wick. Hall effect modulators and "gyrators" employing magnetic field independent orientations in germanium. *Journal of Applied Physics*, 24(2):166–175, 1953. doi: 10.1063/1.1721233. [Referenced from page: 112]
- [229] R. Wick. Solution of the field problem of the germanium gyrator. Journal of Applied Physics, 25(6):741–756, 1954. doi: 10.1063/1.1721725. [Referenced from page: 112]
- [230] M. Büttiker. Absence of backscattering in the quantum hall effect in multiprobe conductors. *Phys. Rev. B*, 38:9375–9389, Nov 1988. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.38.9375. [Referenced from page: 112]
- [231] A. E. Miroshnichenko, S. Flach, and Y. S. Kivshar. Fano resonances in nanoscale structures. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 82:2257–2298, Aug 2010. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.82.2257. [Referenced from pages: 112 and 119]
- [232] D. C. Glattli, E. Y. Andrei, G. Deville, J. Poitrenaud, and F. I. B. Williams. Dynamical Hall effect in a two-dimensional classical plasma. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 54:1710–1713, Apr 1985. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.54.1710. [Referenced from page: 113]
- [233] E. Andrei, D. Glattli, F. Williams, and M. Heiblum. Low frequency collective excitations in the quantum-Hall system. *Surface Science*, 196(1):501–506, 1988. doi: 10.1016/0039-6028(88)90732-7. [Referenced from page: 113]

- [234] V. Talyanskii, M. Wassermeier, A. Wixforth, J. Oshinowo, J. Kotthaus, I. Batov, G. Weimann, H. Nickel, and W. Schlapp. Edge magnetoplasmons in the quantum Hall effect regime. *Surface Science*, 229(1-3):40–42, 1990. doi: 10.1016/0039-6028(90)90827-U. [Referenced from page: 113]
- [235] R. C. Ashoori, H. L. Stormer, L. N. Pfeiffer, K. W. Baldwin, and K. West. Edge magnetoplasmons in the time domain. *Phys. Rev. B*, 45:3894–3897, February 1992. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevB.45.3894. [Referenced from pages: 113, 114, and 124]
- [236] N. Zhitenev, R. Haug, K. v. Klitzing, and K. Eberl. Experimental determination of the dispersion of edge magnetoplasmons confined in edge channels. *Physical Review B*, 49(11):7809, 1994. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.49.7809. [Referenced from page: 113]
- [237] N. Kumada, S. Tanabe, H. Hibino, H. Kamata, M. Hashisaka, K. Muraki, and T. Fujisawa. Plasmon transport in graphene investigated by time-resolved electrical measurements. *Nature Communications*, 4:1363 EP –, 01 2013. doi: 10.1038/ncomms2353. [Referenced from pages: 113, 120, and 126]
- [238] I. Petković, F. I. B. Williams, K. Bennaceur, F. Portier, P. Roche, and D. C. Glattli. Carrier drift velocity and edge magnetoplasmons in graphene. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 110:016801, Jan 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.110.016801. [Referenced from pages: 113, 126, and 212]
- [239] N. Kumada, P. Roulleau, B. Roche, M. Hashisaka, H. Hibino, I. Petković, and D. C. Glattli. Resonant edge magnetoplasmons and their decay in graphene. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 113: 266601, Dec 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.113.266601. [Referenced from pages: 113, 126, and 212]
- [240] N. Kumada, H. Kamata, and T. Fujisawa. Edge magnetoplasmon transport in gated and ungated quantum Hall systems. *Phys. Rev. B*, 84:045314, Jul 2011. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevB.84.045314. [Referenced from pages: 114, 126, and 129]
- [241] H. Kamata, T. Ota, K. Muraki, and T. Fujisawa. Voltage-controlled group velocity of edge magnetoplasmon in the quantum Hall regime. *Phys. Rev. B*, 81:085329, Feb 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.81.085329. [Referenced from pages: 114, 126, and 129]
- [242] J. Cano, A. Doherty, C. Nayak, and D. Reilly. Microwave absorption by a mesoscopic quantum Hall droplet. *Physical Review B*, 88(16):165305, 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.88.165305.
 [Referenced from page: 114]
- [243] N. Balaban, U. Meirav, H. Shtrikman, and V. Umansky. Observation of the logarithmic dispersion of high-frequency edge excitations. *Physical Review B*, 55(20):R13397, 1997. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.55.R13397. [Referenced from pages: 114 and 212]
- [244] D. P. Druist, P. J. Turley, K. D. Maranowski, E. G. Gwinn, and A. C. Gossard. Observation of chiral surface states in the integer quantum Hall effect. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 80:365–368, Jan 1998. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.80.365. [Referenced from pages: 114 and 211]
- [245] S. Bosco, F. Haupt, and D. P. DiVincenzo. Self-impedance-matched Hall-effect gyrators and circulators. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 7:024030, Feb 2017. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.7.024030.
 [Referenced from pages: 114, 122, 124, 182, and 211]

- [246] B. Placke, S. Bosco, and D. DiVincenzo. A model study of present-day Hall-effect circulators. *EPJ Quantum Technology*, 4(1):5, Apr 2017. ISSN 2196-0763. doi: 10.1140/epjqt/s40507-017-0057-9. [Referenced from pages: 114, 122, 129, and 211]
- [247] H. Kamata, N. Kumada, M. Hashisaka, K. Muraki, and T. Fujisawa. Fractionalized wave packets from an artificial Tomonaga–Luttinger liquid. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 9:177 EP –, 02 2014. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2013.312. [Referenced from page: 120]
- [248] M. Pioro-Ladrière, T. Obata, Y. Tokura, Y. S. Shin, T. Kubo, K. Yoshida, T. Taniyama, and S. Tarucha. Electrically driven single-electron spin resonance in a slanting zeeman field. *Nature Physics*, 4:776 EP –, 08 2008. doi: 10.1038/nphys1053. [Referenced from page: 122]
- [249] C.-Z. Chang, J. Zhang, X. Feng, J. Shen, Z. Zhang, M. Guo, K. Li, Y. Ou, P. Wei, L.-L. Wang, Z.-Q. Ji, Y. Feng, S. Ji, X. Chen, J. Jia, X. Dai, Z. Fang, S.-C. Zhang, K. He, Y. Wang, L. Lu, X.-C. Ma, and Q.-K. Xue. Experimental observation of the quantum anomalous Hall effect in a magnetic topological insulator. *Science*, 340(6129):167–170, 2013. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1234414. [Referenced from pages: 122, 124, and 126]
- [250] X.-L. Qi, T. L. Hughes, and S.-C. Zhang. Topological field theory of time-reversal invariant insulators. *Phys. Rev. B*, 78:195424, Nov 2008. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.78.195424. [Referenced from page: 124]
- [251] C.-X. Liu, X.-L. Qi, X. Dai, Z. Fang, and S.-C. Zhang. Quantum anomalous hall effect in Hg_{1-y}Mn_yTe quantum wells. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 101:146802, Oct 2008. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.101.146802. [Referenced from page: 124]
- [252] R. Yu, W. Zhang, H.-J. Zhang, S.-C. Zhang, X. Dai, and Z. Fang. Quantized anomalous hall effect in magnetic topological insulators. *Science*, 329(5987):61–64, 2010. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1187485. [Referenced from page: 124]
- [253] K. Nomura and N. Nagaosa. Surface-quantized anomalous Hall current and the magnetoelectric effect in magnetically disordered topological insulators. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 106:166802, Apr 2011. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.106.166802. [Referenced from page: 124]
- [254] M. Z. Hasan and C. L. Kane. Colloquium: Topological insulators. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 82: 3045–3067, Nov 2010. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.82.3045. [Referenced from page: 124]
- [255] X. Kou, S.-T. Guo, Y. Fan, L. Pan, M. Lang, Y. Jiang, Q. Shao, T. Nie, K. Murata, J. Tang, Y. Wang, L. He, T.-K. Lee, W.-L. Lee, and K. L. Wang. Scale-invariant quantum anomalous Hall effect in magnetic topological insulators beyond the two-dimensional limit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 113:137201, Sep 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.113.137201. [Referenced from pages: 124 and 126]
- [256] J. G. Checkelsky, R. Yoshimi, A. Tsukazaki, K. S. Takahashi, Y. Kozuka, J. Falson, M. Kawasaki, and Y. Tokura. Trajectory of the anomalous Hall effect towards the quantized state in a ferromagnetic topological insulator. *Nature Physics*, 10:731 EP –, 08 2014. doi: 10.1038/nphys3053. [Referenced from pages: 124 and 126]

- [257] C.-Z. Chang, W. Zhao, D. Y. Kim, H. Zhang, B. A. Assaf, D. Heiman, S.-C. Zhang, C. Liu, M. H. W. Chan, and J. S. Moodera. High-precision realization of robust quantum anomalous Hall state in a hard ferromagnetic topological insulator. *Nature Materials*, 14:473 EP –, 03 2015. doi: 10.1038/nmat4204. [Referenced from page: 124]
- [258] V. I. Talyanskii, A. V. Polisski, D. D. Arnone, M. Pepper, C. G. Smith, D. A. Ritchie, J. E. Frost, and G. A. C. Jones. Spectroscopy of a two-dimensional electron gas in the quantum Hall effect regime by use of low-frequency edge magnetoplasmons. *Phys. Rev. B*, 46: 12427–12432, Nov 1992. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.46.12427. [Referenced from page: 124]
- [259] A. C. Mahoney, J. I. Colless, S. J. Pauka, J. M. Hornibrook, J. D. Watson, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, A. C. Doherty, and D. J. Reilly. On-chip microwave quantum Hall circulator. *Phys. Rev. X*, 7:011007, Jan 2017. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.7.011007. [Referenced from pages: 124, 126, 127, and 129]
- [260] J. C. W. Song and M. S. Rudner. Chiral plasmons without magnetic field. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 113(17):4658–4663, 2016. ISSN 0027-8424. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1519086113. [Referenced from page: 124]
- [261] A. Kumar, A. Nemilentsau, K. H. Fung, G. Hanson, N. X. Fang, and T. Low. Chiral plasmon in gapped dirac systems. *Phys. Rev. B*, 93:041413, Jan 2016. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevB.93.041413. [Referenced from page: 124]
- [262] A. J. Bestwick, E. J. Fox, X. Kou, L. Pan, K. L. Wang, and D. Goldhaber-Gordon. Precise quantization of the anomalous Hall effect near zero magnetic field. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 114: 187201, May 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.114.187201. [Referenced from pages: 126, 129, and 133]
- [263] C.-Z. Chang, W. Zhao, D. Y. Kim, P. Wei, J. K. Jain, C. Liu, M. H. W. Chan, and J. S. Moodera. Zero-field dissipationless chiral edge transport and the nature of dissipation in the quantum anomalous Hall state. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 115:057206, Jul 2015. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.115.057206. [Referenced from page: 133]
- [264] J. Wang, B. Lian, H. Zhang, and S.-C. Zhang. Anomalous edge transport in the quantum anomalous Hall state. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 111:086803, Aug 2013. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.111.086803. [Referenced from page: 133]
- [265] J. Wang, B. Lian, and S.-C. Zhang. Universal scaling of the quantum anomalous Hall plateau transition. *Phys. Rev. B*, 89:085106, Feb 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.89.085106. [Referenced from page: 133]
- [266] X. Kou, L. Pan, J. Wang, Y. Fan, E. S. Choi, W.-L. Lee, T. Nie, K. Murata, Q. Shao, S.-C. Zhang, and K. L. Wang. Metal-to-insulator switching in quantum anomalous Hall states. *Nature Communications*, 6:8474 EP –, 10 2015. doi: 10.1038/ncomms9474. [Referenced from page: 133]
- [267] Y. Feng, X. Feng, Y. Ou, J. Wang, C. Liu, L. Zhang, D. Zhao, G. Jiang, S.-C. Zhang, K. He, X. Ma, Q.-K. Xue, and Y. Wang. Observation of the zero Hall plateau in a quantum anomalous Hall insulator. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 115:126801, Sep 2015. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.115.126801. [Referenced from page: 133]

- [268] W. Li, M. Claassen, C.-Z. Chang, B. Moritz, T. Jia, C. Zhang, S. Rebec, J. J. Lee, M. Hashimoto, D. H. Lu, R. G. Moore, J. S. Moodera, T. P. Devereaux, and Z. X. Shen. Origin of the low critical observing temperature of the quantum anomalous Hall effect in Vdoped (Bi, Sb)₂Te₃ film. *Scientific Reports*, 6:32732 EP –, 09 2016. doi: 10.1038/srep32732. [Referenced from page: 133]
- [269] D. Keith, S. K. Gorman, L. Kranz, Y. He, J. G. Keizer, M. A. Broome, and M. Y. Simmons. Benchmarking high fidelity single-shot readout of semiconductor qubits. *New Journal of Physics*, 21(6):063011, jun 2019. doi: 10.1088/1367-2630/ab242c. [Referenced from page: 135]
- [270] P. Harvey-Collard, B. D'Anjou, M. Rudolph, N. T. Jacobson, J. Dominguez, G. A. Ten Eyck, J. R. Wendt, T. Pluym, M. P. Lilly, W. A. Coish, M. Pioro-Ladrière, and M. S. Carroll. Highfidelity single-shot readout for a spin qubit via an enhanced latching mechanism. *Phys. Rev.* X, 8:021046, May 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.8.021046. [Referenced from page: 135]
- [271] D. P. Divincenzo. *Topics in Quantum Computers*, pages 657–677. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, 1997. ISBN 978-94-015-8839-3. doi: 10.1007/978-94-015-8839-3_18. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [272] G. Burkard, D. Loss, and D. P. DiVincenzo. Coupled quantum dots as quantum gates. *Phys. Rev. B*, 59:2070–2078, Jan 1999. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.59.2070. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [273] M. Veldhorst, C. H. Yang, J. C. C. Hwang, W. Huang, J. P. Dehollain, J. T. Muhonen, S. Simmons, A. Laucht, F. E. Hudson, K. M. Itoh, A. Morello, and A. S. Dzurak. A two-qubit logic gate in silicon. *Nature*, 526(7573):410–414, 2015. doi: 10.1038/nature15263. [Referenced from pages: 138 and 149]
- [274] R. Li, X. Hu, and J. Q. You. Controllable exchange coupling between two singlet-triplet qubits. *Phys. Rev. B*, 86:205306, Nov 2012. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.86.205306. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [275] V. Srinivasa, H. Xu, and J. M. Taylor. Tunable spin-qubit coupling mediated by a multielectron quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 114:226803, Jun 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.114.226803.
 [Referenced from pages: 138 and 143]
- [276] M. P. Wardrop and A. C. Doherty. Exchange-based two-qubit gate for singlet-triplet qubits. *Phys. Rev. B*, 90:045418, Jul 2014. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.90.045418. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [277] M. S. Byrd, D. A. Lidar, L.-A. Wu, and P. Zanardi. Universal leakage elimination. *Phys. Rev.* A, 71:052301, May 2005. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevA.71.052301. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [278] I. van Weperen, B. D. Armstrong, E. A. Laird, J. Medford, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Charge-state conditional operation of a spin qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 107:030506, Jul 2011. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.107.030506. [Referenced from pages: 138 and 145]

- [279] J. M. Taylor, H. A. Engel, W. Dür, A. Yacoby, C. M. Marcus, P. Zoller, and M. D. Lukin. Faulttolerant architecture for quantum computation using electrically controlled semiconductor spins. *Nature Physics*, 1:177 EP –, 12 2005. doi: 10.1038/nphys174. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [280] L. Trifunovic, O. Dial, M. Trif, J. R. Wootton, R. Abebe, A. Yacoby, and D. Loss. Longdistance spin-spin coupling via floating gates. *Phys. Rev. X*, 2:011006, Jan 2012. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.2.011006. [Referenced from pages: 138 and 174]
- [281] L. Trifunovic, F. L. Pedrocchi, and D. Loss. Long-distance entanglement of spin qubits via ferromagnet. *Phys. Rev. X*, 3:041023, Dec 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.3.041023. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [282] P.-Q. Jin, M. Marthaler, A. Shnirman, and G. Schön. Strong coupling of spin qubits to a transmission line resonator. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 108:190506, May 2012. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.108.190506. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [283] T. Frey, P. J. Leek, M. Beck, A. Blais, T. Ihn, K. Ensslin, and A. Wallraff. Dipole coupling of a double quantum dot to a microwave resonator. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 108:046807, Jan 2012. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.108.046807. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [284] M. Leijnse and K. Flensberg. Coupling spin qubits via superconductors. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 111: 060501, Aug 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.111.060501. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [285] M. J. A. Schuetz, E. M. Kessler, G. Giedke, L. M. K. Vandersypen, M. D. Lukin, and J. I. Cirac. Universal quantum transducers based on surface acoustic waves. *Phys. Rev. X*, 5:031031, Sep 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.5.031031. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [286] B. Bertrand, S. Hermelin, S. Takada, M. Yamamoto, S. Tarucha, A. Ludwig, A. D. Wieck, C. Bäuerle, and T. Meunier. Fast spin information transfer between distant quantum dots using individual electrons. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 11:672 EP -, 05 2016. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2016.82. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [287] S. Hermelin, S. Takada, M. Yamamoto, S. Tarucha, A. D. Wieck, L. Saminadayar, C. Bauerle, and T. Meunier. Electrons surfing on a sound wave as a platform for quantum optics with flying electrons. *Nature*, 477(7365):435–438, 09 2011. doi: 10.1038/nature10416. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [288] G. Yang, C.-H. Hsu, P. Stano, J. Klinovaja, and D. Loss. Long-distance entanglement of spin qubits via quantum hall edge states. *Phys. Rev. B*, 93:075301, Feb 2016. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevB.93.075301. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [289] S. J. Elman, S. D. Bartlett, and A. C. Doherty. Long-range entanglement for spin qubits via quantum hall edge modes. *Phys. Rev. B*, 96:115407, Sep 2017. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevB.96.115407. [Referenced from pages: 138 and 183]
- [290] F. K. Malinowski, F. Martins, T. B. Smith, S. D. Bartlett, A. C. Doherty, P. D. Nissen, S. Fallahi, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, C. M. Marcus, and F. Kuemmeth. Spin of a multielectron quantum dot and its interaction with a neighboring electron. *Phys. Rev. X*, 8:011045, Mar 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.8.011045. [Referenced from page: 138]

- [291] P. Stano, J. Klinovaja, F. R. Braakman, L. M. K. Vandersypen, and D. Loss. Fast long-distance control of spin qubits by photon-assisted cotunneling. *Phys. Rev. B*, 92:075302, Aug 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.92.075302. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [292] S. Mehl, H. Bluhm, and D. P. DiVincenzo. Two-qubit couplings of singlet-triplet qubits mediated by one quantum state. *Phys. Rev. B*, 90:045404, Jul 2014. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevB.90.045404. [Referenced from pages: 138, 143, and 144]
- [293] T. Ito, T. Otsuka, S. Amaha, M. R. Delbecq, T. Nakajima, J. Yoneda, K. Takeda, G. Allison, A. Noiri, K. Kawasaki, and S. Tarucha. Detection and control of charge states in a quintuple quantum dot. *Scientific Reports*, 6(39113):39113 EP –, 12 2016. doi: 10.1038/srep39113. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [294] N. J. Craig, J. M. Taylor, E. A. Lester, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Tunable nonlocal spin control in a coupled-quantum dot system. *Science*, 304(5670):565–567, 2004. doi: 10.1126/science.1095452. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [295] T. A. Baart, T. Fujita, C. Reichl, W. Wegscheider, and L. M. K. Vandersypen. Coherent spin-exchange via a quantum mediator. *Nat Nano*, 12(1):26–30, 01 2017. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2016.188. [Referenced from pages: 138, 143, and 144]
- [296] T. Nakajima, M. R. Delbecq, T. Otsuka, S. Amaha, J. Yoneda, A. Noiri, K. Takeda, G. Allison, A. Ludwig, A. D. Wieck, X. Hu, F. Nori, and S. Tarucha. Coherent transfer of electron spin correlations assisted by dephasing noise. *Nature Communications*, 9(1):2133, 2018. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-04544-7. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [297] F. R. Braakman, P. Barthelemy, C. Reichl, W. Wegscheider, and L. M. K. Vandersypen. Longdistance coherent coupling in a quantum dot array. *Nat Nano*, 8(6):432–437, 06 2013. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2013.67. [Referenced from page: 138]
- [298] J. I. Colless, X. G. Croot, T. M. Stace, A. C. Doherty, S. D. Barrett, H. Lu, A. C. Gossard, and D. J. Reilly. Raman phonon emission in a driven double quantum dot. *Nat Commun*, 5, 04 2014. doi: 10.1038/ncomms4716. [Referenced from page: 140]
- [299] S. Yang, X. Wang, and S. Das Sarma. Generic hubbard model description of semiconductor quantum-dot spin qubits. *Phys. Rev. B*, 83:161301, Apr 2011. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevB.83.161301. [Referenced from page: 141]
- [300] L. Gaudreau, S. A. Studenikin, A. S. Sachrajda, P. Zawadzki, A. Kam, J. Lapointe, M. Korkusinski, and P. Hawrylak. Stability diagram of a few-electron triple dot. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 97:036807, Jul 2006. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.97.036807. [Referenced from page: 143]
- [301] I. Ahmed, J. A. Haigh, S. Schaal, S. Barraud, Y. Zhu, C. Lee, M. Amado, J. W. A. Robinson, A. Rossi, J. J. L. Morton, and M. F. Gonzalez-Zalba. Radio-frequency capacitive gate-based sensing. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 10:014018, Jul 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.10.014018. [Referenced from page: 148]
- [302] P. Pakkiam, A. V. Timofeev, M. G. House, M. R. Hogg, T. Kobayashi, M. Koch, S. Rogge, and M. Y. Simmons. Single-shot single-gate rf spin readout in silicon. *Phys. Rev. X*, 8:041032, Nov 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.8.041032. [Referenced from page: 148]

- [303] M. H. Devoret and R. J. Schoelkopf. Amplifying quantum signals with the single-electron transistor. *Nature*, 406(6799):1039–1046, 08 2000. doi: 10.1038/35023253. [Referenced from page: 148]
- [304] J. A. Nixon and J. H. Davies. Potential fluctuations in heterostructure devices. *Phys. Rev. B*, 41:7929–7932, Apr 1990. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.41.7929. [Referenced from pages: 149 and 152]
- [305] M. Field, C. G. Smith, M. Pepper, D. A. Ritchie, J. E. F. Frost, G. A. C. Jones, and D. G. Hasko. Measurements of coulomb blockade with a noninvasive voltage probe. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 70:1311–1314, Mar 1993. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.70.1311. [Referenced from page: 149]
- [306] G. Finkelstein, P. I. Glicofridis, R. C. Ashoori, and M. Shayegan. Topographic mapping of the quantum hall liquid using a few-electron bubble. *Science*, 289(5476):90–94, 2000. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.289.5476.90. [Referenced from page: 149]
- [307] Q. Li, E. H. Hwang, and S. Das Sarma. Disorder-induced temperature-dependent transport in graphene: Puddles, impurities, activation, and diffusion. *Phys. Rev. B*, 84:115442, Sep 2011. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.84.115442. [Referenced from page: 149]
- [308] J. Martin, N. Akerman, G. Ulbricht, T. Lohmann, J. H. Smet, K. von Klitzing, and A. Yacoby. Observation of electron-hole puddles in graphene using a scanning single-electron transistor. *Nat Phys*, 4(2):144–148, 02 2008. doi: 10.1038/nphys781. [Referenced from page: 149]
- [309] L. Tracy, J. Eisenstein, M. Lilly, L. Pfeiffer, and K. West. Surface acoustic wave propagation and inhomogeneities in low-density two-dimensional electron systems near the metal-insulator transition. *Solid State Communications*, 137(3):150 – 153, 2006. ISSN 0038-1098. doi: 10.1016/j.ssc.2005.10.028. [Referenced from page: 149]
- [310] L. Li, C. Richter, S. Paetel, T. Kopp, J. Mannhart, and R. C. Ashoori. Very large capacitance enhancement in a two-dimensional electron system. *Science*, 332(6031):825–828, 2011. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1204168. [Referenced from page: 149]
- [311] S. Ilani, A. Yacoby, D. Mahalu, and H. Shtrikman. Microscopic structure of the metalinsulator transition in two dimensions. *Science*, 292(5520):1354–1357, 2001. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1058645. [Referenced from pages: 149 and 152]
- [312] M. C. Jarratt, A. Jouan, A. C. Mahoney, S. J. Waddy, G. C. Gardner, S. Fallahi, M. J. Manfra, and D. J. Reilly. Dispersive gate sensing the quantum capacitance of a point contact. *arXiv* preprint, art. arXiv:1903.07793, Mar 2019. [Referenced from page: 153]
- [313] D. J. Reilly, T. M. Buehler, J. L. O'Brien, A. R. Hamilton, A. S. Dzurak, R. G. Clark, B. E. Kane, L. N. Pfeiffer, and K. W. West. Density-dependent spin polarization in ultralow-disorder quantum wires. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 89:246801, Nov 2002. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.89.246801. [Referenced from page: 158]
- [314] E. T. Campbell, B. M. Terhal, and C. Vuillot. Roads towards fault-tolerant universal quantum computation. *Nature*, 549:172 EP –, 09 2017. doi: 10.1038/nature23460. [Referenced from pages: 159 and 184]

- [315] P. Krogstrup, N. L. B. Ziino, W. Chang, S. M. Albrecht, M. H. Madsen, E. Johnson, J. Nygård, C. M. Marcus, and T. S. Jespersen. Epitaxy of semiconductor-superconductor nanowires. *Nature Materials*, 14:400 EP -, 01 2015. doi: 10.1038/nmat4176. [Referenced from pages: 160 and 226]
- [316] J. Shabani, M. Kjaergaard, H. J. Suominen, Y. Kim, F. Nichele, K. Pakrouski, T. Stankevic, R. M. Lutchyn, P. Krogstrup, R. Feidenhans'l, S. Kraemer, C. Nayak, M. Troyer, C. M. Marcus, and C. J. Palmstrøm. Two-dimensional epitaxial superconductor-semiconductor heterostructures: A platform for topological superconducting networks. *Phys. Rev. B*, 93:155402, Apr 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.93.155402. [Referenced from pages: 160 and 162]
- [317] D. Aasen, M. Hell, R. V. Mishmash, A. Higginbotham, J. Danon, M. Leijnse, T. S. Jespersen, J. A. Folk, C. M. Marcus, K. Flensberg, and J. Alicea. Milestones toward majorana-based quantum computing. *Phys. Rev. X*, 6:031016, Aug 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevX.6.031016. [Referenced from pages: 160, 172, 173, 174, and 175]
- [318] I. Žutić, J. Fabian, and S. Das Sarma. Spintronics: Fundamentals and applications. *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, 76:323–410, Apr 2004. doi: 10.1103/RevModPhys.76.323. [Referenced from page: 162]
- [319] S. M. Albrecht, A. P. Higginbotham, M. Madsen, F. Kuemmeth, T. S. Jespersen, J. Nygård, P. Krogstrup, and C. M. Marcus. Exponential protection of zero modes in majorana islands. *Nature*, 531:206 EP –, 03 2016. doi: 10.1038/nature17162. [Referenced from pages: 162, 173, and 175]
- [320] H. J. Suominen, M. Kjaergaard, A. R. Hamilton, J. Shabani, C. J. Palmstrøm, C. M. Marcus, and F. Nichele. Zero-energy modes from coalescing andreev states in a two-dimensional semiconductor-superconductor hybrid platform. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 119:176805, Oct 2017. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.119.176805. [Referenced from page: 162]
- [321] J. D. Sau and S. Das Sarma. Density of states of disordered topological superconductorsemiconductor hybrid nanowires. *Phys. Rev. B*, 88:064506, Aug 2013. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevB.88.064506. [Referenced from page: 162]
- [322] S. Takei, B. M. Fregoso, H.-Y. Hui, A. M. Lobos, and S. Das Sarma. Soft superconducting gap in semiconductor majorana nanowires. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 110:186803, Apr 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.110.186803. [Referenced from page: 162]
- [323] M. Kjaergaard, F. Nichele, H. J. Suominen, M. P. Nowak, M. Wimmer, A. R. Akhmerov, J. A. Folk, K. Flensberg, J. Shabani, C. J. Palmstrøm, and C. M. Marcus. Quantized conductance doubling and hard gap in a two-dimensional semiconductor-superconductor heterostructure. *Nature Communications*, 7:12841 EP -, 09 2016. URL https://doi.org/10. 1038/ncomms12841. [Referenced from page: 162]
- [324] K. S. Wickramasinghe, W. Mayer, J. Yuan, T. Nguyen, L. Jiao, V. Manucharyan, and J. Shabani. Transport properties of near surface InAs two-dimensional heterostructures. *Applied Physics Letters*, 113(26):262104, 2018. doi: 10.1063/1.5050413. [Referenced from page: 162]

- [325] T. W. Larsen, K. D. Petersson, F. Kuemmeth, T. S. Jespersen, P. Krogstrup, J. Nygård, and C. M. Marcus. Semiconductor-nanowire-based superconducting qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 115: 127001, Sep 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.115.127001. [Referenced from page: 162]
- [326] A. C. Potter and P. A. Lee. Engineering a p + ip superconductor: Comparison of topological insulator and rashba spin-orbit-coupled materials. *Phys. Rev. B*, 83:184520, May 2011. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.83.184520. [Referenced from page: 162]
- [327] R. M. Lutchyn, T. D. Stanescu, and S. Das Sarma. Momentum relaxation in a semiconductor proximity-coupled to a disordered *s*-wave superconductor: Effect of scattering on topological superconductivity. *Phys. Rev. B*, 85:140513, Apr 2012. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.85.140513. [Referenced from page: 162]
- [328] M. Milojevic, F. S. Aguirre-Tostado, C. L. Hinkle, H. C. Kim, E. M. Vogel, J. Kim, and R. M. Wallace. Half-cycle atomic layer deposition reaction studies of Al₂O₃ on In_{0.2}Ga_{0.8}As (100) surfaces. *Applied Physics Letters*, 93(20):202902, 2008. doi: 10.1063/1.3033404. [Referenced from pages: 163 and 169]
- [329] S. Klejna and S. D. Elliott. First-principles modeling of the "clean-up" of native oxides during atomic layer deposition onto III-V substrates. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry C*, 116(1): 643–654, 2012. doi: 10.1021/jp206566y. [Referenced from pages: 163 and 166]
- [330] G. Bell, N. Kaijaks, R. Dixon, and C. McConville. Atomic hydrogen cleaning of polar III-V semiconductor surfaces. *Surface Science*, 401(2):125 – 137, 1998. ISSN 0039-6028. doi: 10.1016/S0039-6028(97)00914-X. [Referenced from pages: 163 and 167]
- [331] J. D. Watson. Growth of low disorder GaAs/AlGaAs heterostructures by molecular beam epitaxy for the study of correlated electron phases in two dimensions. PhD thesis, Purdue University, 2015. URL https://docs.lib.purdue.edu/dissertations/AAI3720119/. [Referenced from page: 164]
- [332] H. Yamaguchi and Y. Horikoshi. Step motion and as desorption on InAs(001) surfaces observed by scanning tunneling microscopy. *Phys. Rev. B*, 48:2807–2810, Jul 1993. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.48.2807. [Referenced from page: 164]
- [333] S. J. Pauka, K. Das, J. M. Hornibrook, G. C. Gardner, M. J. Manfra, M. C. Cassidy, and D. J. Reilly. Characterising quantum devices at scale with custom Cryo-CMOS. *arXiv e-prints*, art. arXiv:1908.07685, Aug 2019. [Referenced from page: 164]
- [334] S. Löhr, S. Mendach, T. Vonau, C. Heyn, and W. Hansen. Highly anisotropic electron transport in shallow ingaas heterostructures. *Phys. Rev. B*,67:045309, Jan 2003. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevB.67.045309. [Referenced from page: 164]
- [335] D. Ercolani, G. Biasiol, E. Cancellieri, M. Rosini, C. Jacoboni, F. Carillo, S. Heun, L. Sorba, and F. Nolting. Transport anisotropy in In_{0.75}Ga_{0.25}As two-dimensional electron gases induced by indium concentration modulation. *Phys. Rev. B*, 77:235307, Jun 2008. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.77.235307. [Referenced from page: 164]
- [336] Y. Matsumoto and Y. Uemura. Scattering mechanism and low temperature mobility of MOS inversion layers. *Japanese Journal of Applied Physics*, 13(S2):367, jan 1974. doi: 10.7567/jjaps.2s2.367. [Referenced from page: 165]

- [337] J. P. Harrang, R. J. Higgins, R. K. Goodall, P. R. Jay, M. Laviron, and P. Delescluse. Quantum and classical mobility determination of the dominant scattering mechanism in the twodimensional electron gas of an AlGaAs/GaAs heterojunction. *Phys. Rev. B*, 32:8126–8135, Dec 1985. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.32.8126. [Referenced from page: 165]
- [338] F. F. Fang, A. B. Fowler, and A. Hartstein. Effective mass and collision time of (100) si surface electrons. *Phys. Rev. B*, 16:4446–4454, Nov 1977. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.16.4446. [Referenced from page: 165]
- [339] S. Das Sarma and E. H. Hwang. Universal density scaling of disorder-limited lowtemperature conductivity in high-mobility two-dimensional systems. *Phys. Rev. B*, 88:035439, Jul 2013. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.88.035439. [Referenced from pages: 165 and 169]
- [340] V. Umansky, R. de Picciotto, and M. Heiblum. Extremely high-mobility two dimensional electron gas: Evaluation of scattering mechanisms. *Applied Physics Letters*, 71(5):683–685, 1997. doi: 10.1063/1.119829. [Referenced from page: 165]
- [341] H. Fu, K. V. Reich, and B. I. Shklovskii. Surface roughness scattering in multisubband accumulation layers. *Phys. Rev. B*, 93:235312, Jun 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.93.235312.
 [Referenced from page: 165]
- [342] C. Ellenberger, B. Simovič, R. Leturcq, T. Ihn, S. E. Ulloa, K. Ensslin, D. C. Driscoll, and A. C. Gossard. Two-subband quantum hall effect in parabolic quantum wells. *Phys. Rev. B*, 74:195313, Nov 2006. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.74.195313. [Referenced from page: 166]
- [343] H. Störmer, A. Gossard, and W. Wiegmann. Observation of intersubband scattering in a 2-dimensional electron system. *Solid State Communications*, 41(10):707 709, 1982. ISSN 0038-1098. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/0038-1098(82)91121-8. [Referenced from page: 166]
- [344] R. Fletcher, E. Zaremba, M. D'Iorio, C. T. Foxon, and J. J. Harris. Evidence of a mobility edge in the second subband of an Al_{0.33}Ga_{0.67}As – GaAs heterojunction. *Phys. Rev. B*, 38: 7866–7869, Oct 1988. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.38.7866. [Referenced from page: 166]
- [345] A. Troian, J. V. Knutsson, S. R. McKibbin, S. Yngman, A. S. Babadi, L.-E. Wernersson, A. Mikkelsen, and R. Timm. InAs-oxide interface composition and stability upon thermal oxidation and high-k atomic layer deposition. *AIP Advances*, 8(12):125227, 2018. doi: 10.1063/1.5054292. [Referenced from page: 166]
- [346] G. Hollinger, R. Skheyta-Kabbani, and M. Gendry. Oxides on GaAs and InAs surfaces: An x-ray-photoelectron-spectroscopy study of reference compounds and thin oxide layers. *Phys. Rev. B*, 49:11159–11167, Apr 1994. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.49.11159. [Referenced from page: 166]
- [347] W. Wang, G. Lee, M. Huang, R. M. Wallace, and K. Cho. First-principles study of gaas(001)-β2(2×4) surface oxidation and passivation with h, cl, s, f, and gao. *Journal of Applied Physics*, 107(10):103720, 2010. doi: 10.1063/1.3369540. [Referenced from page: 166]
- [348] C. Affentauschegg and H. H. Wieder. Properties of InAs/InAlAs heterostructures. Semiconductor Science and Technology, 16(8):708–714, jul 2001. doi: 10.1088/0268-1242/16/8/313.
 [Referenced from pages: 166 and 168]

- [349] H. D. Lee, T. Feng, L. Yu, D. Mastrogiovanni, A. Wan, T. Gustafsson, and E. Garfunkel. Reduction of native oxides on gaas during atomic layer growth of al2o3. *Applied Physics Letters*, 94(22):222108, 2009. doi: 10.1063/1.3148723. [Referenced from pages: 166 and 169]
- [350] M. Tallarida, C. Adelmann, A. Delabie, S. van Elshocht, M. Caymax, and D. Schmeisser. GaAs clean up studied with synchrotron radiation photoemission. *IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering*, 41:012003, dec 2012. doi: 10.1088/1757-899x/41/1/012003.
 [Referenced from pages: 166 and 169]
- [351] E. R. Cleveland, L. B. Ruppalt, B. R. Bennett, and S. Prokes. Effect of an in situ hydrogen plasma pre-treatment on the reduction of gasb native oxides prior to atomic layer deposition. *Applied Surface Science*, 277:167 – 175, 2013. ISSN 0169-4332. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsusc.2013.04.018. [Referenced from pages: 166, 167, and 169]
- [352] K. D. Choquette, R. S. Freund, M. Hong, H. S. Luftman, S. N. G. Chu, J. P. Mannaerts, and R. C. Wetzel. Hydrogen plasma processing of gaas and algaas. *Journal of Vacuum Sci*ence & Technology B: Microelectronics and Nanometer Structures Processing, Measurement, and Phenomena, 11(6):2025-2032, 1993. doi: 10.1116/1.586538. [Referenced from page: 167]
- [353] R. P. H. Chang and S. Darack. Hydrogen plasma etching of gaas oxide. *Applied Physics Letters*, 38(11):898–899, 1981. doi: 10.1063/1.92194. [Referenced from page: 167]
- [354] A. Callegari, P. D. Hoh, D. A. Buchanan, and D. Lacey. Unpinned gallium oxide/gaas interface by hydrogen and nitrogen surface plasma treatment. *Applied Physics Letters*, 54(4): 332–334, 1989. doi: 10.1063/1.100961. [Referenced from page: 167]
- [355] M. Noguchi, K. Hirakawa, and T. Ikoma. Intrinsic electron accumulation layers on reconstructed clean InAs(100) surfaces. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 66:2243–2246, Apr 1991. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.66.2243. [Referenced from page: 168]
- [356] W. Cabrera, M. D. Halls, I. M. Povey, and Y. J. Chabal. Surface oxide characterization and interface evolution in atomic layer deposition of al2o3 on inp(100) studied by in situ infrared spectroscopy. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry C*, 118(11):5862–5871, 2014. doi: 10.1021/jp412455y. [Referenced from page: 169]
- [357] D. A. Henegar and P. T. Gougousi. Comparison of the reactivity of alkyl and alkyl amine precursors with native oxide GaAs(100) and InAs(100) surfaces. *Applied Surface Science*, 390: 870 881, 2016. ISSN 0169-4332. doi: 10.1016/j.apsusc.2016.08.144. [Referenced from page: 169]
- [358] S. D. Elliott, G. Scarel, C. Wiemer, M. Fanciulli, and G. Pavia. Ozone-based atomic layer deposition of alumina from tma: Growth, morphology, and reaction mechanism. *Chemistry* of Materials, 18(16):3764–3773, 08 2006. doi: 10.1021/cm0608903. [Referenced from page: 169]
- [359] D. Razmadze, D. Sabonis, F. K. Malinowski, G. C. Ménard, S. Pauka, H. Nguyen, D. M. van Zanten, E. C. O'Farrell, J. Suter, P. Krogstrup, F. Kuemmeth, and C. M. Marcus. Radio-frequency methods for majorana-based quantum devices: Fast charge sensing and phase-diagram mapping. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 11:064011, Jun 2019. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.11.064011. [Referenced from page: 171]

- [360] S. Vijay and L. Fu. Teleportation-based quantum information processing with majorana zero modes. *Phys. Rev. B*, 94:235446, Dec 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.94.235446. [Referenced from pages: 172 and 173]
- [361] S. Plugge, A. Rasmussen, R. Egger, and K. Flensberg. Majorana box qubits. New Journal of Physics, 19(1):012001, jan 2017. doi: 10.1088/1367-2630/aa54e1. [Referenced from pages: 172, 173, and 184]
- [362] J. Alicea, Y. Oreg, G. Refael, F. von Oppen, and M. P. A. Fisher. Non-abelian statistics and topological quantum information processing in 1d wire networks. *Nature Physics*, 7:412 EP -, 02 2011. doi: 10.1038/nphys1915. [Referenced from page: 172]
- [363] D. Rainis and D. Loss. Majorana qubit decoherence by quasiparticle poisoning. *Phys. Rev.* B, 85:174533, May 2012. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.85.174533. [Referenced from page: 172]
- [364] J. M. Martinis, S. Nam, J. Aumentado, and C. Urbina. Rabi oscillations in a large josephsonjunction qubit. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 89:117901, Aug 2002. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.89.117901.
 [Referenced from page: 172]
- [365] A. Wallraff, D. I. Schuster, A. Blais, L. Frunzio, R. S. Huang, J. Majer, S. Kumar, S. M. Girvin, and R. J. Schoelkopf. Strong coupling of a single photon to a superconducting qubit using circuit quantum electrodynamics. *Nature*, 431(7005):162–167, 2004. doi: 10.1038/nature02851. [Referenced from page: 172]
- [366] A. Wallraff, D. I. Schuster, A. Blais, L. Frunzio, J. Majer, M. H. Devoret, S. M. Girvin, and R. J. Schoelkopf. Approaching unit visibility for control of a superconducting qubit with dispersive readout. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 95:060501, Aug 2005. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevLett.95.060501. [Referenced from page: 172]
- [367] L. Casparis, T. W. Larsen, M. S. Olsen, F. Kuemmeth, P. Krogstrup, J. Nygård, K. D. Petersson, and C. M. Marcus. Gatemon benchmarking and two-qubit operations. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 116:150505, Apr 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.116.150505. [Referenced from page: 172]
- [368] D. J. Reilly, J. M. Taylor, J. R. Petta, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Suppressing spin qubit dephasing by nuclear state preparation. *Science*, 321(5890):817–821, 2008. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.1159221. [Referenced from page: 172]
- [369] C. Barthel, M. Kjærgaard, J. Medford, M. Stopa, C. M. Marcus, M. P. Hanson, and A. C. Gossard. Fast sensing of double-dot charge arrangement and spin state with a radio-frequency sensor quantum dot. *Phys. Rev. B*, 81:161308, Apr 2010. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.81.161308. [Referenced from pages: 172 and 179]
- [370] M. T. Deng, S. Vaitiekenas, E. B. Hansen, J. Danon, M. Leijnse, K. Flensberg, J. Nygård, P. Krogstrup, and C. M. Marcus. Majorana bound state in a coupled quantum-dot hybridnanowire system. *Science*, 354(6319):1557–1562, 2016. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.aaf3961. [Referenced from pages: 173 and 226]
- [371] N. Ares, F. J. Schupp, A. Mavalankar, G. Rogers, J. Griffiths, G. A. C. Jones, I. Farrer, D. A. Ritchie, C. G. Smith, A. Cottet, G. A. D. Briggs, and E. A. Laird. Sensitive radio-frequency measurements of a quantum dot by tuning to perfect impedance matching. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 5:034011, Mar 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.5.034011. [Referenced from page: 173]

- [372] Y. Hu, H. O. H. Churchill, D. J. Reilly, J. Xiang, C. M. Lieber, and C. M. Marcus. A Ge/Si heterostructure nanowire-based double quantum dot with integrated charge sensor. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 2:622 EP –, 09 2007. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2007.302. [Referenced from page: 174]
- [373] J. Stehlik, Y.-Y. Liu, C. M. Quintana, C. Eichler, T. R. Hartke, and J. R. Petta. Fast charge sensing of a cavity-coupled double quantum dot using a josephson parametric amplifier. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 4:014018, Jul 2015. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.4.014018. [Referenced from page: 174]
- [374] G. Tosi, F. A. Mohiyaddin, V. Schmitt, S. Tenberg, R. Rahman, G. Klimeck, and A. Morello. Silicon quantum processor with robust long-distance qubit couplings. *Nature Communications*, 8(1):450, 2017. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-00378-x. [Referenced from page: 174]
- [375] D. Sherman, J. S. Yodh, S. M. Albrecht, J. Nygård, P. Krogstrup, and C. M. Marcus. Normal, superconducting and topological regimes of hybrid double quantum dots. *Nature Nanotechnology*, 12:212 EP –, 11 2016. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2016.227. [Referenced from page: 175]
- [376] D. de Jong, J. van Veen, L. Binci, A. Singh, P. Krogstrup, L. P. Kouwenhoven, W. Pfaff, and J. D. Watson. Rapid detection of coherent tunneling in an InAs nanowire quantum dot through dispersive gate sensing. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 11:044061, Apr 2019. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevApplied.11.044061. [Referenced from pages: 179 and 183]
- [377] M. G. House, I. Bartlett, P. Pakkiam, M. Koch, E. Peretz, J. van der Heijden, T. Kobayashi, S. Rogge, and M. Y. Simmons. High-sensitivity charge detection with a single-lead quantum dot for scalable quantum computation. *Phys. Rev. Applied*, 6:044016, Oct 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevApplied.6.044016. [Referenced from page: 179]
- [378] M. J. Biercuk, D. J. Reilly, T. M. Buehler, V. C. Chan, J. M. Chow, R. G. Clark, and C. M. Marcus. Charge sensing in carbon-nanotube quantum dots on microsecond timescales. *Phys. Rev. B*, 73:201402, May 2006. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevB.73.201402. [Referenced from page: 179]
- [379] S. J. Angus, A. J. Ferguson, A. S. Dzurak, and R. G. Clark. A silicon radio-frequency single electron transistor. *Applied Physics Letters*, 92(11):112103, 2008. doi: 10.1063/1.2831664.
 [Referenced from page: 179]
- [380] M. Yuan, Z. Yang, D. E. Savage, M. G. Lagally, M. A. Eriksson, and A. J. Rimberg. Charge sensing in a Si/SiGe quantum dot with a radio frequency superconducting single-electron transistor. *Applied Physics Letters*, 101(14):142103, 2012. doi: 10.1063/1.4754827. [Referenced from page: 179]
- [381] On the path to cryogenic control of quantum processors, 2019. URL https://ai. googleblog.com/2018/03/a-preview-of-bristlecone-googles-new.html. [Referenced from pages: 181 and 185]
- [382] J. van Dijk, E. Charbon, and F. Sebastiano. The electronic interface for quantum processors. *Microprocessors and Microsystems*, 66:90 – 101, 2019. ISSN 0141-9331. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micpro.2019.02.004. [Referenced from page: 181]

- [383] N. Savage. Quantum computers compete for "supremacy". Scientific American, 2017. URL https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/ quantum-computers-compete-for-supremacy/. [Referenced from page: 185]
- [384] L. Gomes. Quantum computing: Both here and not here. *IEEE Spectrum*, 55(4):42–47, April 2018. ISSN 0018-9235. doi: 10.1109/MSPEC.2018.8322045. [Referenced from page: 185]
- [385] B. M. Terhal. Quantum supremacy, here we come. *Nature Physics*, 14(6):530–531, 2018. doi: 10.1038/s41567-018-0131-y. [Referenced from page: 185]
- [386] The future is quantum, 2017. URL https://www.ibm.com/blogs/research/2017/11/ the-future-is-quantum/. [Referenced from page: 185]
- [387] C. Neill et al. A blueprint for demonstrating quantum supremacy with superconducting qubits. *Science*, 360(6385):195–199, 2018. ISSN 0036-8075. doi: 10.1126/science.aao4309. [Referenced from page: 185]
- [388] CES 2018: Intel's 49-qubit chip shoots for quantum supremacy, 2018. URL https://spectrum.ieee.org/tech-talk/computing/hardware/ intels-49qubit-chip-aims-for-quantum-supremacy. [Referenced from page: 185]
- [389] S. Rahimi-Keshari, T. C. Ralph, and C. M. Caves. Sufficient conditions for efficient classical simulation of quantum optics. *Phys. Rev. X*, 6:021039, Jun 2016. doi: 10.1103/Phys-RevX.6.021039. [Referenced from page: 185]
- [390] M. J. Bremner, A. Montanaro, and D. J. Shepherd. Average-case complexity versus approximate simulation of commuting quantum computations. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 117:080501, Aug 2016. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.117.080501. [Referenced from page: 185]
- [391] E. Pednault, J. A. Gunnels, G. Nannicini, L. Horesh, T. Magerlein, E. Solomonik, E. W. Draeger, E. T. Holland, and R. Wisnieff. Breaking the 49-qubit barrier in the simulation of quantum circuits. *arXiv e-prints*, art. arXiv:1710.05867, Oct 2017. [Referenced from page: 185]
- [392] D. Crevier. *AI: The tumultuous history of the search for artificial intelligence*. Basic Books, 1993. ISBN 9780465029976. [Referenced from page: 185]
- [393] S. Lloyd and C. Weedbrook. Quantum generative adversarial learning. *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, 121: 040502, Jul 2018. doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.121.040502. [Referenced from page: 186]
- [394] E. Tang. A quantum-inspired classical algorithm for recommendation systems. In Proceedings of the 51st Annual ACM SIGACT Symposium on Theory of Computing, STOC 2019, pages 217–228, New York, NY, USA, 2019. ACM. ISBN 978-1-4503-6705-9. doi: 10.1145/3313276.3316310. [Referenced from page: 186]
- [395] S. Aaronson. Read the fine print. Nature Physics, 11:291 EP -, 04 2015. doi: 10.1038/nphys3272. [Referenced from page: 186]

- [396] E. Relling and A. Botha. Solid state diffusion in GaAs/AuGe/Ni and GaAs/Ni/AuGe/Ni ohmic contacts. *Applied Surface Science*, 35(3):380 – 387, 1989. ISSN 0169-4332. doi: 10.1016/0169-4332(89)90020-2. [Referenced from page: 200]
- [397] J. B. Miller. *Electron transport in GaAs heterostructures at various magnetic field strengths*. PhD thesis, Harvard University, 2007. [Referenced from page: 200]
- [398] M. J. Biercuk, D. J. Monsma, C. M. Marcus, J. S. Becker, and R. G. Gordon. Low-temperature atomic-layer-deposition lift-off method for microelectronic and nanoelectronic applications. *Applied Physics Letters*, 83(12):2405–2407, 2003. doi: 10.1063/1.1612904. [Referenced from page: 201]